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Tiera
looked up at the dragon, and just stared for a while. It was beautiful. The
head was a good two or three stories above her, and the large green eyes looked
almost like those of a cat. They had slits in them, instead of round pupils. The
scales weren't all huge, but many of them were the size of her hand or
better, all in an iridescent purple color. That part, the color, was a dead
giveaway as to who had made it, of course. Only one Builder in the whole world
was all that married to that particular shade.


Her
brother. Tor.


The
thing wasn't really looking at her, even as it moved toward her position, which
really, wasn't hard to find. She was standing out in the open, just looking at
the thing. There was jungle to the left of her, and she stood on a sandy beach,
with a crystal clear ocean to her other side. The creature, which she
understood not to be real at all, moved on her anyway. It didn't scrabble on
the white sand however, moving toward her smoothly, as if designed for
uncertain footing. The black claws looked sharp and like they'd lend toward
that end, at any rate.


Kolb,
her Weapons Master from school, pointed a copper tube at it, but naturally,
nothing happened. It was made out of shield material. That basically meant,
even though it was visible and solid, it really wasn't there at all. It also
didn't have a brain.


That meant, she
realized after half a second, that she needed to look for the real threat,
which would be the mind behind the thing. It wasn't Tor, she knew. Or at least
hoped, since that would be bad right now. She didn't have time for a long drawn
out discussion, or half an hour to find him. Her brother was a Master Builder
and possibly one of the best Wizards in the whole world. That meant he could
hide his thoughts from her, if he tried, she didn't doubt. She could hide hers
from him, after all, and she really doubted he was less capable of that
than she was.


Pulling
herself up, a dragon closing with her and the muscular bald man next to her,
she let it all go, and simply focused, as if she had all the time in the world.
In that dark bit of clarity she reached out with her mind and felt the line
that ran from the mythical beast to the left, into the brush, about two hundred
feet. That was what she had to hit then.


Without
opening her eyes she pointed with a bit of white glassy looking stone that had
the rough shape of a pen. It was a weapon of her own making and a thing of true
magic, but it was a bit different than what everyone else had. It didn't have a
sigil on it at all, and it was activated by simply thinking what you wanted it
to do. Well, as long as it was one of the four things it could. It had a
nice explosive weapon on it however, which is what she chose to strafe the tree
line with. It made the world shake and roar, like lighting striking for nearly
twenty seconds.


Then
she opened her eyes.


The
line of mental connection to the dragon was gone, and in a way that she thought
might mean that the person controlling the things was dead. That was, if it
wasn't being faked, in order to catch them off guard. They were dealing with
people that might be clever enough to have figured out how to get that done,
after all.


She
no sooner thought the words when a person stepped out of the Jungle about half
a mile away, and fired something at them. A missile, she thought. It moved at
them rapidly enough, and both she and Sir Kolbrin waved at it with their
weapons, causing it to explode. Then, being the better fighter by far and
having so much more life experience than she did that it wasn't even worth
joking about, Kolb immediately picked out the others in the group of cloned
Ancients and started trying to kill them, before they could escape.


Tiera
did the same thing, but focused on the forest behind the two men and the woman
that suddenly decided that the jungle was a nice place to visit. She nearly
hated to do it, but she burnt the trees behind them with a line of fire. Not
really behind them now, she corrected, since they turned to face it.


The
goal wasn't particularly to take prisoners this time. They knew what this was,
which was a small group of clones that all looked like Gray or Cordes, that had
been trying to infiltrate Noram as a group. Probably to lay waste to a city
with that dragon and some of their other old tech devices.


It
was, she knew, disturbing.


At
least she thought so, on a deep level. It took a bit, but Kolb killed them all,
even at a distance. They were all fast, but the two women were faster than the
man by far. It didn't help at all. When they moved toward the water to flee,
they died. Blowing up into thousands of chunks and turning the air into a red
mist. That was hard to look at too.


Regina
had died like that, and seeing these people go that way... well, it hit her so
hard she nearly cried. It was only the fact that she lived in a pretty deep
trance state most of the time now that stopped that from happening. It still
wasn't perfect, but she was doing a lot better than she ever had before. Her
concentration was tighter and she could keep herself from thinking about
things, if she tried hard enough. For the most part.


Kolb
didn't move, so she held her position too.


"Wait.
Neither Gray, or Cordes, habitually works in groups of four. You may have taken
one already, but we can't tell that for certain, and I don't want to trigger
any traps. Let's give this some time, and see if anything moves in the brush."
The man watched it all closely, not concerned about the dragon in front of them
at all. It hadn't shut down, which could mean anything from it simply not doing
that, by design, to its owner being dead already.


That
last one was what she was hoping for, to tell the honest truth. It was horrid
of her to hope for death, normally, she knew, but right now there was just a
glassy emptiness in her head, and that let her think things like that without
judging herself too harshly. Her job right now, their job, was to hunt down all
the Ancients that were trying to kill them, and their clones, and stop
them. Unfortunately, that wasn't going to happen by inviting them all out for a
nice dinner, and hashing things out over the brandy.


No,
they had to kill them all. There were just so many of them, and they'd spread
out a lot. Probably to make killing them harder, which was inconsiderate of
them. If they would have just gathered together in one place and put out a nice
sign or something, she could have handled the whole situation already.


She
waited, standing in the open with her Fast Craft, which was a Timon built
model, shrunk to nearly its smallest size, with the doors opening up like
wings, so that they could jump in at any moment. Being exposed like they were
wasn't on accident, since Kolb wanted the enemy to try shooting them. He
had good intelligence that said they didn't have anything that could go through
the new shields yet. That wasn't perfectly true though, she knew.


Their
faces were too familiar, and that went right through the shields, didn't
it? Gray literally looked like her own mother, and grandmother. Each one
of them she killed, or saw die, sent a pang through her middle, worried that
she'd just accidentally got the wrong one.


Cordes
was easier, but not that much.


At
school, in her morning combat classes, there had been a boy... the whole time
she'd been at school. Longer than she'd been there, in fact. Mitchell. He'd
turned out to be a Cordes clone with a copy of the first five hundred years of
the man's life in his head. Tiera and he hadn't been dating or anything, but
they'd worked together and she'd thought they were growing slightly closer over
time. Almost like friends.


It
was the same mind that was in her older brother too. The exact same one,
which meant that, if Cordes, the Mitchell version, was a bad guy, then the Tor
version probably was too. Not that there was a lot of doubt of that. She
blocked that errant thread out of her thoughts, and tried to concentrate on her
surroundings. It was a good thing that she did, because it gave her a chance to
fire at the very fast silver vehicle that moved from the forest, shooting
through the air without hesitation.


Her
weapon caused it to glow a bit, as it moved off. It was like a shield, except
it gave off a flash of blue as the thing flew away with a deep roar. It wasn't
as loud or powerful as the explosive weapons had been, being so far away after
even a few seconds, but it was enough to signal that, whoever it was that
piloted the craft, they'd sort of won. If living while all your fellows on the
battlefield died counted that way.


Even
better, the man in the craft, who didn't actually feel like anyone she knew,
managed to fire off a single pulse to the dragon before getting too far away
for that to work. If there was a limit to that kind of thing at all. Tiera kind
of thought there might not be. Tor had made the purple giant of a monster, and also
the communications devices. Ones that would work from space even. There was no
reason he couldn't have added that kind of thing in. Really, he should have, if
he wasn't on their side still.


The
beast moved, shaking its head a little, the large glistening scales shifting
color ever so slightly in the bright sunlight. Then, it started to move the
powerful back legs, and went for them, rearing up just a little. It closed the
distance between them with decent speed too. Not faster than, say, a man in
good shape could run, but it was so large it was still impressive. Heavy too,
for all that it wasn't really there. Each single step made the whole world
shake under her feet.


Kolb
made a small sound that nearly seemed like a laugh.


"Back
to the craft." Then he started to move, which should have been what Tiera
did too.


Instead
she left her mind in a deep trance state, not feeling much of anything at all.
Not even awe, though that was a thing that was within what she could manage,
emotionally. The Dragon was certainly worthy of that kind of response, being so
pretty, but she took a deep breath, pointed her slim white weapon and thought
at the thing instead.


At
first, for about three steps, nothing happened at all. That was a thing that
she'd worried about. Not that the device she was using wasn't working, or
didn't function right, but that her brother, a man that many simply called The
Builder, without a hint of irony or sarcasm, might have realized that making a
large weapon like that without an off switch would get around new devices like
the one she was using, pretty well. After all, she'd thought of it, and
Tiera was at best an amateur when it came to magic. Even her school work had
all focused on math, economics and fighting. Well, that and meditation.


Which
was why she didn't move, just using her mind to cause a stream of information
to organize toward the thing that came at her. It took another two steps before
the man behind her called out.


"We
need to not be in front of that thing when it gets here." There wasn't a
lot of tension in his voice, but then, he'd probably seen something like this before.
He was three thousand years old after all. A bit older than that, if she had it
right.


Really,
he probably thought that she was freezing up, standing there like that, just
pointing her little new, stylus looking, weapon at the thing, with nothing
visible happening. Right up until it suddenly blinked out of existence.


She
grinned, trance state or not.


"That's
the Tor I know and love." She said it without a hint of anger or anything,
which might have been a bad idea, even a week before. They could be observed
from space, or had been, until her other brother, Timon, had finally gotten
their Aunt Orange to start a full on program to take down the enemy satellites.
She'd actually refused for a while, which wasn't like her normally, being that
she was, biologically, a warrior by nature. She didn't want to lose the
resource, even if it was in enemy hands at the moment.


Tim
had to get his own network up first and prove to everyone that it worked before
she was willing, in fact. Their new system wasn't as good at things as the old
one was. Even her brother, who'd made the new one, assured them all of that.
They could get pictures of the planet, or of space, and the things had the
ability to move around, like tiny space craft, but that was it. The old network
had computers on each one that could do amazing calculations, and had twenty or
more different kinds of sensors each. It wasn't really the same thing at all.
It was, however, kind of neat anyway. Tiera had a little handheld in her hip
pocket that would, with only a bit of time and effort, let her look at anyplace
on the planet.


As
long as there were no clouds in the way.


Orange
hadn't been pleased at all with the new system, but had agreed that it was a
good sign that the original one could be replaced soon. Not that she trusted
Tim to do it. She was, by nature, very untrusting of good looking men. She
tended to think they were lying to her, or trying to trick her. Normally into
bed, which she didn't seem to mind that much, but it was a thing she had no
hold over, and couldn't fight.


In
the end it had been Gerent, Tiera's adopted brother, that had assured the fleet
Admiral that the work would happen. He wasn't even a tiny fraction as good
looking at Timon was. He'd started out a midget, and had health problems. Now
he was...


Well,
not tall. He was going to make it to over six feet though, and a lot of
the asymmetry of his body was coming around. That thought got Tiera to freeze
in place, for real. Not for long, but she blinked at it and then smiled again.


When
had being over six foot become not tall to her? True, she was over seven
herself now, but almost her entire life she'd been less than five. Tor had
changed her, so she could grow, because, as he'd explained it, Cordes, the
Ancient King, was a moronic ass.


Actually,
she realized, he hadn't put it that way, being kinder than that most of the
time. No, Tor had explained that the man had tried to improve the world and end
war, by making a two tiered system in Noram. A slave class that would follow
orders and do what anyone tall enough told them to, and a ruling class that
would look at the small people and have an overwhelming desire to protect them.


That
last bit hadn't gone so well though, and the genetic changes caused the tall
people to look at the little ones as less than human. Like they were property,
or slaves in truth.


Common
trash.


So
her brother had made her and Timon grow, in order to give them a chance to
change things, being at the top, instead of fighting against prejudice all the
time. It made a difference in noble circles. Tiera had felt that one already.
In common ones too, which was less than fun. She didn't really want people to
grovel when they saw her, after all. It was too hard to change everyone though,
and Tor was only one man. Timon might be able to do that kind of thing, eventually,
but so far he hadn't. As far as she knew. If so, he hadn't mentioned it.


Shaking
her head a bit, and sinking back into herself, she jogged forward, looking for
the bit of shiny that had the dragon field on it. It wasn't that hard, since it
had purple glowing letters on it that said, helpfully enough, Dragon. It was in
Tor's handwriting even, though the glowing letters were magic, not ink.


It
was on a piece of metal however, which was unfortunate. Tiera made a face, but
it was Kolb who spoke, standing behind her suddenly.


"Damn.
I was hoping that he would have made it on Focus Stone, so that we could match
the soil type." That was basically just highly compressed earth after all.
After a few seconds she got the idea and nodded. Kolb kept speaking, looking at
the magical device, but not touching it. "We should destroy that. I'm not
willing to leave it, or take it with us. Can you imagine that kind of thing in
a town?"


She
nodded, because she really could, and without the ability to turn it off
knew that it would make a pretty effective economic weapon. A lot of people had
good shields now. It wasn't everyone by a long shot, but in most places the
things would be met by people that wouldn't be instantly killed when they got
in the way. The buildings, roads and sewers didn't have that kind of
protection, and this thing had looked ready to lay waste to all of those,
having huge and wickedly sharp looking claws, as well as being so heavy that
any hollow space in the ground would have been in danger of collapsing as it
walked over.


"It's
a good sign though. Tor didn't do half the things with this that he could have,
if he'd really wanted mayhem. It can be turned off for instance. Not easily,
but it's no harder than a shield, from the outside. That means he made it that
way on purpose, I bet." That, or she was being too hopeful and was in
denial about what her older sibling was actually doing. That was possible she
knew. She really didn't want him to be taken over by the evil Ancient King.


That
would not end well, for anyone.


Kolb
seemed to get that, and pretty wisely kept his mouth shut about all the other
possibilities. Like Tor just not having thought of that at all, since only a
tiny handful of people in the world could turn a shield off from the outside
and most of those had a range that was under ten feet, which would be death,
against this beastly creation. Or the fact that her brother might have lost it,
due to exhaustion, and not really known what he was doing at all. The only
saving grace in the whole thing was that building had been done. It was her
understanding that Cordes wasn't up on magic at all. Not that he might not
learn, being a smart person, but it was Tor that was the Master Builder. Not
the Ancient King.


Not
as far as anyone knew at least. The dragon's field felt like him, at any rate.
She could tell that without even trying.


Pointing
her little white weapon, she used another field, which, again, wasn't
impressive seeming at all. Except that the metal melted into the sand almost
instantly. That was all though. No fire, no heat of note even, it just became
liquid and then flared slightly, on the base level of reality, as it lost
organization, and the field dissipated.


Kolb
gave her a sidelong look, but didn't shake his head or ask about it. Tiera
grinned, the move not reaching her eyes at all.


Then
she sighed softly.


"It
has four fields. All original, though it's probably hard to tell. One turns off
any magical device that can be turned off with intent, which is what I used on
the dragon device. The explosive is mine too, which isn't that big of a deal,
except that I can mentally increase or decrease the power level. This just
makes things with fields on them melt and lose their form. It works on anything
with a magical field, but will leave living things alone. Hit a battlefield
with it and it will make the magic go away, but not harm anyone." Then she
shrugged, which wasn't a very noble thing to do at all. "The last, well,
it isn't as neat, just being a force lance, of a sort. It has a tighter
diameter than what most use, about the size of the tip of a finger. Otherwise
it's about as strong as what the military uses."


The
man started to nod, then stopped.


"Lethal?"


Now
she smiled for real, and started to walk back to the little craft, since it
hadn't been moved at all. It was just a tiny rectangle at the moment, big
enough for the two of them, one sitting in front of the other. She climbed in
the front seat without asking, since it was literally hers. Not a thing she
made, or even owned, but the one that her brother Tim had given her to use.


"If
you increase the force enough. I figured it might not hurt to have a control on
that too, since I built it into the thing anyway. It isn't as complete as Tor's
weapons, but-"


She
stopped, not knowing what to say next. The fact was, she wasn't as good as he
was and might never be. This was her first build though, and was decently
complex as far as that kind of thing went, so she decided to be proud of the
effort. All her constant meditation had really helped that way. She hadn't had
any real lessons or anything even. Not in magic.


The
Weapons Master grunted and climbed into the softly padded seat behind her. It
wasn't real, so she'd made the seats cushy and form fitting, so that their
butts wouldn't fall asleep on long flights. She could have made the thing bigger,
but crippled or not, the Others, the enemy, still could watch them from
space. Half of their network being up was still half, after all. Small
things were easier to hide, so that was what she'd used for the mission.


There
was an inhalation, from behind her and the man spoke softly.


"Mental
feedback controls, power level selection... I agree that it could use more functions,
Implosion, immolation, an air choke would be handy as well, but that's a good
starting place. I don't suppose you have an extra I could examine?"


Tiera
nodded, knowing that it would show over the back of her seat, and took off, as
soon as the side door was closed by Kolb.


"I
do. In fact I have one for everyone in our section at school, if you think
they're good enough to bother with. This was the first field test. I mean, in
combat. I tested it, of course, I'm not stupid after all, but it seemed to
work well for me. It does take a bit of focus to use, but not that much. Enough
that no one will accidently cause it to go off in the shower or anything."
She handed the white bit of glass like stone back, going over her shoulder.
"Notice the handy ring at the end? It's so we can put it on chain or
string and wear it while in the bath."


Because
going unarmed right now was stupid, but it was hard to hold on to things in the
shower. Soap made things like that awkward.


"Good
thinking, I'll test it as soon as we get back to Lairdgren. If it works out,
I'd like the combat group to be given a chance to work with it. We won't just
hand them out to everyone yet. I know, it seems like we should all be armed,
all the time, but the truth is, that will end up with more death than any
possible attacks on the school would, most likely."


Tiera
didn't know if she agreed really, but nodded. It wasn't her call, after all.
She was a Countess now, true, and could carry what she wanted, as long as the
King himself didn't insist otherwise, but she tried not to stand on that at the
school. It made it too hard for the Instructors to teach, if people did that
all the time.


There
were more than one or two high ranking nobles at the school after all, and you
couldn't functionally spank them. Not really. It was technically in the rules
that students could be beaten by any of the school staff, if they felt the
need. In the commons. That part was put in on purpose. Abuse happened in
private, but most wouldn't overstep if others were there to watch. Not too
much. Still, a person with enough power was dangerous, when it came down to it.
Armies could be marched on the place, if say, a Baron was insulted too much to
bear.


That
meant most of the nobles that misbehaved too much were simply asked to leave.
It was the tradition that they simply go and not attack anyone over it, if that
happened. As far as she knew that was what took place too. She'd seen a few
people be asked to exit that way so far, and had nearly been put out herself
once, so it was a real enough thing.


Kolb
was in charge of that though. What weapons the kids got to carry around, and
given his age, it made sense that he might be just a bit better at his job than
she was. If he said they didn't need that kind of thing, war or not, then he
was likely correct.


Still,
she wasn't parting with her own. Putting her hand back, she took it from over
the seat, and tucked it away in a ready pocket that was near the front of her
brown student uniform. She hadn't bothered to change when they'd left. Kolb had
gone in fighting leathers, but that was what he wore most days, too. They were
gray and looked hard used, but like her own outfit, were actually made of
magic. It was pretty much like the craft they were in. There, but not really.
Virtual particles, as Denno Brown and his people liked to say.


"Straight
back there?" Tiera knew that was the plan and didn't really need to stop
back in her County really. Not on the way back from killing people like she'd
just been doing. Not that their deaths bothered her at all.


"Right.
We both have classes in the morning after all. Say..." There was
hesitation in the word, which didn't sound like him at all. It got her to sit
up a little and focus on him. She wasn't reading his field, not on purpose, but
a little leaked out anyway. He was slightly apprehensive about bringing the
current topic up, and it had something to do with...


Baron
Havar.


That
got her to blink, and suppose she was wrong until Kolb spoke.


"Havar
is coming in tonight, with some of his new students. Orphans from Austra
mainly. Ten of them. I know that you and he have been a bit estranged of late,
but do you think you can swallow that enough to work with him, and the little
ones? This is a bit of a treat, for his top performers. I was thinking we'd
work out some little training for them, or some such?" He stopped then,
knowing why Tiera and Havar had been at odds for a bit. Sort of.


He
thought so anyway, she realized. That he was totally wrong surprised her
however.


She
picked it up from his mind with just a bit of focus, without trying really.
After all, holding your mind clear was the first step in field reading, and
anyone with a bit of focus could learn to do it. She'd been living that way for
months, so it pretty much meant it had to happen.


There
it was though, in color and everything, coming from the man. Tiera was very
pretty, even now that she'd grown taller, since Tor had ensured that for her,
and it was natural enough for Havar to have made a pass at the girl, who was,
after all, his favorite student. The Instructors in his section weren't supposed
to do that, of course, so naturally Tiera would have rebuffed the fellow, and
probably rudely, since she was well known to be a bit of a Doretta. A mean girl
that would turn others down for no reason.


That
got her to smirk, and roll her eyes.


"He
didn't make a pass at me." The words came out as if they'd actually
been talking about things, and not like her sneaking a peek into his head.
"He just has that noble problem, with commoners, and I wasn't very tall
before. He thought of me as a pet. Yes, his favorite one, and even Tor
figured that he wanted to sleep with me and was just being good, because of his
job, but that's the problem, not anything else. If he'd asked for sex, I
would have just said yes. Karen would beat me otherwise. I suppose I can work
with him. It's no better for me to hate him for being what he is than for him
to not see me as a person, because of who I am, is it? Or who I was, anyway."


There
was a pause, as the man considered it all, and then his mind went blank. Even
as he spoke.


"Good.
Well, not a problem for you now, as long as you aren't going to blame him for
being himself, as you said. You're nearly as tall as he is, so I doubt you'll
trigger that part of him anymore, personally. So, you're willing to work with
him? I'd like to have one of the children shadow you for a few days, if we
aren't out on a mission. Possibly if we are. He's very proud of the ones
he's bringing with him. It's part of the real plan. Testing them for positions
in various places. They're all young though. Not adults."


She
thought she understood that at least. When the waves had been sent at the other
lands, huge killer ones, the Space Fleet had gone to Austra, to save who they
could. It hadn't been everyone, since there was limited time, and space. The
Austrans had surprised her, even in the reports that came out later. They
didn't hold to tight family bonds there, and considered their neighbors to be
an obstacle, rather than their close friends, most of the time. Still, when
their world was ending, people helped each other, and tens of thousands of
adults sacrificed their lives to save what children they could. Ones
they didn't even know.


Tiera
wouldn't have ever thought they would have done that. Not those people. If she
ever met them, or their ghosts, she'd have to prostrate herself on the ground
and apologize for her unworthy thoughts about them. It wasn't a thing she liked
doing, apologizing, but those people had earned it, and more.


That
meant there were a lot of orphans left over. Most were still in their homeland,
but about a thousand of them had volunteered to leave everything they knew
behind, for a chance to help fight the ones that had nearly destroyed half
their land. She knew for a fact that at least a few of them were no older than
four. Timon had told her about it, so that she'd recommend fostering for them.
Their honor was as important as anyone's, but they were really too young to
even learn what to do yet. She'd responded by paying for a school for
them, in her own county. They were being trained to fight, but also read, write
and do mathematics. Speak all the languages too. They didn't have the top
instructors in the world, maybe, but everything they might need to know was
being taught to them. It was all she could think of for them.


The
strange part had been that Havar had been working with some of them. He
really did tend to think of children as not being people at all. Even the noble
ones. He...


She
nearly thought that he wasn't a cruel man, but that wasn't the case, was it? He
controlled himself in general, and didn't hurt people casually, but he wasn't
soft on small people in practice either. It probably meant that, whoever these
kids were, they were hard and good fighters, if they hadn't run away from the
man after the first lesson or two. She'd seen grown adult warriors avoid
working with the man. Almost daily in fact.


"Fine.
I can do that." She didn't love the idea, but she was willing to be
put out. After all, she was a Countess now, and even before that, a person.
If some orphan would benefit from being around her at all, then that was what
she'd do. It was what any adult would do. At least the ones that
deserved to hold their heads high in the morning.


"We'll
probably meet them when we get in. It's about six now."


How
the man could tell, she didn't really know. She didn't have a watch on her,
since that was asking for it to be broken, what with the fighting and all. Kolb
didn't either, but she could tell he looked out the side window. So it had to
do with the position of the sun. She tried to memorize that. It was different,
since they were still far to the south of the places she was used to. Almost at
the very bottom of Noram. In County Rodriguez. Their old Count was
sitting in a prison cell, in the King's Palace, having been shown to be working
against the man. That, the rebellion, had been put on hold for the most part,
she'd heard.


That
didn't get the man free at all however.


Which
was good, since he deserved to die. The man had tortured his own fiancé,
Petra Ward. Nearly to death too. Tiera would have ended the man just for that,
if she'd caught him. Timon did it instead, which meant the fellow had been
tortured in retaliation, and turned over to King Richard for the duration.


Uncle Richard. After
a fashion. She still wasn't totally certain that everyone hadn't been lying to
her about that, claiming the Queen was Tor's daughter like they had. Oh, she
got the idea, that Tor was basically Count Lairdgren that way, and that Doris,
her meditation teacher, had done the work, using his pattern to create Aunt
Connie, but Tiera had no real way to know if it was true or just a clever ruse
to keep her from slaughtering the King. The man had helped Sandra Morris kill
her girlfriend. Oh, not on purpose, but he'd still allowed her to do it, in the
end.


People
kept acting like Tiera had forgotten her already, but she hadn't. Her orange
eyed friend lived behind her eyes, almost all the time. In all but the deepest
trance states, she was there with her. It was only that, the meditation, that
kept her from running off and killing the man herself.


That
and, if she could trust Count Lairdgren, Doris and Tor, that the man was her
uncle, after a fashion. Family. That meant she had to hold her hand.


If
she could at any rate. She still hated him, and really wanted him to suffer for
what he'd done. It probably couldn't happen, she knew, but deep inside, on
occasion, she had to struggle for control to stop it from taking place.


Luckily
she liked the rest of the royal family well enough. Aunt Connie was nice, and
Cousin Alphonse... That one was a bit embarrassing, since they'd done some
things together a few times. She shrugged that thought away. It was Two Bends, backwoods,
embarrassing, since he was a technical cousin. Her mother was a clone of
her grandmother, and not her father's child at all, biologically, however. That
meant that she could sleep with Alphonse, or even his sisters and it was only
awkward in her head, thanks to the titles involved. It wasn't really
wrong.


For
her. Tor on the other hand had been sleeping with his own daughter and worse,
or possibly better, depending on the logic used, Varley, the Princess that was
also his granddaughter and daughter, more or less.


They
were so close that way it was practically like having sex with himself.


The
backwoods part of her wanted to scream, go and find him, and hand him a cutter,
so he could end his shame. The logical part just shrugged it off, since it
hadn't been his fault, if it was real at all. That part was even handling it
all fairly nobly. From what she'd heard, Aunt Connie didn't really care that
much at all about it, and had wanted to keep Tor as her lover anyway.


That
had come from Tiera's personal spy in the palace. Princess Karina.


Well,
it would be more fair to say that she and the Princess had gossiped a bit. It
was still information however, which counted. They actually had a lot in
common, the redheaded Princess and Tiera. They both liked to fight and were
decent at it, though Karina was still better than she was. They also both liked
to listen to music and had similar taste in boys. And girls.


Tiera
sighed and then wondered if she should sleep with her. Cousin, yes, but
not really, and one that wouldn't even blink at that being a problem at all,
she didn't think. Varley would be a problem, being basically her brother Tor in
a dress, but Karina and Alphonse were fine that way. She needed to send them a
message and invite them over for a meal or something soon, she decided. One at
a time, of course.


She
spent most of the flight back focused on her task of flying, not even bothering
to make a restroom or cause the craft to become larger. It left her feeling
blank and glassy as they went over Two Bends and then, about fifteen minutes
later, landed in the central courtyard of Lairdgren School. It was a good thing
that she'd left the craft small she realized, since in the center of the space,
clearly putting down right before she did, was a much larger version of the
same type of Fast Craft she was in. It was glowing, which helped a lot, since
most of the lights had been put out around the school. 


That
was habit now. At night you went dark and hid lights if you needed to use them.
The word had gone out that lights were easy targets from space. It was true, too.
Cities lit up visibly from there and it didn't take a lot of skill to use that
to drop things on the people below. The only good part of that being that they,
the good guys, had nearly total domination of up there. The Others could get
there, of course, but their ships were slow and took a lot of fuel. They didn't
have a space station or anything either. There was an old one, but that was
being held by the Space Fleet, and had been for months. So was the Moon base.
The other one that was. The new one was still being put together by their
people.


Tiera
glanced at the craft and worked out that it wasn't Timon, since that would have
been glowing silver, if anything. It wasn't Tor either, since he wasn't due
back for a few months, so that Tim could try to take Cordes out of his head.
She didn't think that was possible, really, but didn't let herself think about
it too much. After all, she knew enough about building to understand that the
effort would most likely kill both her brothers. It was...


She
hated to think about it at all, since Tor was good and kind, if a bit strange,
but it would be a lot more efficient to simply kill him, than to let Tim die
too.


The
last time they'd fought he'd taken her out so fast and hard that she hadn't
even been aware of what had happened until later, when Timon described it. Tor
had taken both her and Kolb out of action using direct effect magic.
That was really hard to do, and he hadn't even been in a combat rage, meaning
it was nearly impossible. Except of course, he was Tor, so it wasn't.


No,
if it came to it, she'd simply have to ask Tor to kill himself. That might not
work though, if the Ancient entity in his head decided to fight them, or worse,
convinced her brother to do it. The whole thing was a giant mess.


She
shook her head and then climbed out of her own vehicle, which was a dull black
color still. She normally liked using brighter colors, actually enjoying things
like that, and appreciated the glowing green of the other craft, but combat
missions weren't a good time for trying to gain style points.


Just
as Kolb hit the ground, and she turned her own ship off, grabbing the amulet it
was on and tucking it around her neck, using the leather strap she had for that
purpose, the other vessel stopped glowing and she could hear, but not really
see, the people seeming to be out of it already.


"Move
silently. We need to practice that all the time now." The order, and it was
one of those, came from a familiar voice. Baron Havar. Then things got a lot
quieter. She could still hear people walking, coming down the ramp and moving
out with their gear onto the smoothed paving stones. It really wasn't loud
however. She had better hearing than most people and nearly lost them, with
only the occasional rubbing sound or misplaced footfall letting her know it was
more than one person. Havar was the noisy one too. He was, no doubt, simply too
big to really vanish that way.


Someone
took the craft down, and she could hear it being put away the same way her own
was. That indicated something to her, in that whoever had done it was little.
Not just small, but under five feet tall. Or at least hunched over. That could
be Gerent, she thought, but the scent was wrong. Everyone here smelled of
apples to her, since a lot of people had been eating those as their primary
source of fruit for a while. Gerent had a more varied diet though, being a
gardener. Even in early spring he'd kept plants going all the time.


She
didn't know the plan, but everyone just stood there, waiting for something.
Nothing happened for a few minutes, and she risked casting her mind out, to see
if she could figure out the plan. Havar was just going to wait there, until
someone came. Kolb was just going to let them wait, to build up patience, and
the kids were wondering what the heck was going on.


Rolling
her eyes she grinned, not dropping her trance that much really. She had to a
bit, in order to be able to speak however.


"Come
this way. Don't make any noise. We'll go inside for a moment, then move out
into the woods for the night." Because it was pretty clear that no one
else had a real plan yet. Not even as to where the kids would stay. True, they could
have separate comfy beds in the Timon Craft, but that was hardly an adventure,
was it? She didn't know what these kids had been trained for, but she'd always
liked camping out as a child, well enough at least.


No
one called her on it anyway, or told her to stop interfering, so she walked
toward her own room. It wasn't a big space, and her roommate might be in there,
or not, but that didn't matter too much, did it? They just needed a place to
discuss things and she needed a few moments to make certain she had an actual
idea ready for them all.


Not
thinking about it, and not even considering for the moment that with the lights
off in most places there would be one on in the room, she pulled the door open
and started to usher everyone inside.


It
wasn't hard, since the kids moved quickly, and filled the space without
hesitation, with Havar coming in right before Kolb. It was, most likely, a bit
embarrassing for Karen, who was an Instructor at the school, and Sam Builder,
who was a student there, since they were busily cuddling on the bed. They had
their clothing on though, and no one as much as snickered at them for it. A few
of the kids went wide eyed, including, she realized, Terry, her younger
brother. Her second heir too. She didn't question what he'd been doing there,
since it became obvious to her what he'd been up to. Piloting.


"Sam,
Karen... Good." She had no plan, but spoke anyway, as if it just made
sense that she'd be in charge. Havar stared at her, but didn't speak at all. No
one else did. No one except Sam even breathed too loud. Karen swallowed,
because she looked like someone had just jumped into the bath with her, but the
rest were using good noise discipline. Including Terry. That probably meant he
was with the new group, didn't it? There were ten short people and Havar, like
she'd been told, which meant a lot, didn't it?


She
didn't mention it.


"We're
going on a night operation. This is unknown territory for some of you, so
you'll want to get with one of the tall people as a guide. We're moving off into
the woods for the night. No light, and no sound. Hide, and don't let anyone see
you. People will be around to try and find us, so be ready for that. In the
morning, at first light, everyone will meet up in the weapons square. Do that
without being seen if you can. Do you all understand the mission?" She
whispered the words, as if it were a secret, but no one asked any questions.
She waved at two of the kids. One of them was her brother.


"Terry,
you and your buddy will be with Sam. He's a full builder and a good one, so use
that, if you can. No real skill at hiding or combat, so a burden that way. It's
up to you two to guard him and keep him safe. He knows the area however, so use
that too." She glanced at the two small girls in the group, and nodded at them,
deciding that a tiny bit of propriety might be in order. Not a whole lot, but
they couldn't have been older than nine or ten at the most, so no one would
bother them about it really.


"You
two are with Karen. She's a Knight and has been in real combat before. Follow
her lead." Shifting she selected two others and pointed at Havar, and did
the same with the remaining four, leaving her with two very different looking
small boys. They were both tiny and probably the youngest in the bunch by a
year or two. Otherwise they looked pretty similar, having black hair and
slightly Vagish features. A lot of people from Austra did.


"My
team and I will go and set up the searchers. The rest of you have an hour to
get in place and get anything you can come up with together. We have shields
and so will the searchers, so if cornered, fight. Attempt to escape and
not be captured before morning. If taken, it's your job to try and get free and
hide again. It everyone clear on that?"


She
looked around and only Sam looked baffled. She smiled at him, attempting to
make it a little flirtatious, but he gave her a little glare back.


"I
have a build tomorrow..."


She
nodded. "All right. I want you to try doing that while Terry and..."
She looked at the other boy, who was a light blond. 


Terry
filled in the name, staring at her more than a little too. "Gary."


"Terry
and Gary will be responsible for you then. I expect you to have something for
us when we meet in the weapons area." It was being all kinds of high
handed, but other than the highly disgruntled look he gave her, he didn't speak
again.


Probably
because of her being so tall now, she understood. He nearly had to do what she
said, given that. It nearly made her pull that bit back, but she didn't,
because Kolb nodded at the man.


"I've
heard of Tor doing things like that, so we need people that can do that on our
side too. Good thinking. Tiera, I want a fresh build from you too. We have nine
hours. Less after you get the searchers in place."


That
got several new stares as well, mainly from Sam, who didn't know she could
build anything, and Havar, who actually blinked a few times.


"Tiera?"


She
got it then. He hadn't recognized her at all. The jerk. Well, she did look a
bit different, being taller like she was. He was also a bit blind to short
people, she was willing to bet. Even the ones he liked. That left her feeling
slightly upset and bitter for about half a moment, but she let it go. He really
didn't have the ability to control that part of himself. Not on his own.


"Argh."
She said the word with no particular inflection, but the meaning passed along
well enough, and some of the kids smiled at her. Most seemed a bit sad, but
then they would, wouldn't they? "Let's move out then. Sam and I have
builds, meaning our buddies have to watch out for us more. One hour."


Possibly
more, if she couldn't find anyone willing to search for them all night. Ideally
she'd get people from the fighters section... Or, if she wanted to really be
ideal, Tiera would get full working groups. Six fighters and a builder in each.


That
was a decent plan, so she sighed and moved to her gear, since she had an
unlocked trunk at the foot of her bed, with some amulets in it, as well as some
blank bits of focus stone, a few of which she handed off to Sam for his project,
not really knowing what would be needed.


Kolb
looked in, over her shoulder, but didn't comment on the fifty weapons that were
stacked off to the side. It was tempting to hand them out to the kids, but she
didn't know if they could handle them without practice. It really did take a
bit of focus to make them work right.


"Buddies,
with me, please." She smiled at her two, who gave her blank looks back,
and shouldered their packs, which looked to be enough for the night. Hopefully
they had food too, or at least they could liberate something on the way into
the woods. She was starving.


The
boys moved with her, and she didn't wait, touching each on the shoulder and
pulling them gently toward the headmaster's offices. He lived in a set of rooms
behind where he worked, so that he could always be found. It was very
efficient, but didn't leave him with much of a life, she didn't think. He lived
alone, and didn't have any family at all, for instance. If he had any vices of
note, she'd never heard of it at all. No one claimed that he made them have sex
with him, or dress up as a maid and clean his rooms or anything, even. That
last one was probably even fair. Well, the cleaning at least. The costume
might be too much, if he was getting noble students to do it.


Her
two kids followed along silently, their feet not making much sound at all on
the hard stone, since they had soft shoes on. She checked, but her assumption
that they all had shields was correct. New ones too. The good kind that had
flight fields in them, Tor-shoes, and could clean and make air. That gave her
an idea as to where to hide for the night too. She'd never tried it out,
herself, but she was willing to bet it would work.


When
she got to the Headmaster's place she moved around to the side door and tapped
gently. Just three times. It took doing it twice before the man noticed, and as
soon as he opened the door, she put a single finger to her lips and waited for
him to wave them all in.


Servants
or not, the interior was very tidy. Dark too.


When
the door closed he turned on a magical light however, which was still a sign of
wealth and power. Most couldn't get anything like that, unless they knew the
right people. Kyle Hardgrove did though, didn't he? Tor, and the
Lairdgren Group came to mind. Their army of super builders, trained by her
brother.


The
man bowed to her gently, as if they were equals, even though this was his place
and he was in charge of her there, and then did the same with the kids. It was
both cute and probably about correct, since they were the guests.


Tiera
smiled. She tried not to look blank about it either, meditating or not at the
moment.


"We
have guests in. A special military crew." She gestured at the two with
her. "Of short people. They're hiding in and around the school grounds. The
rules said that they should be in the woods for the night, but if they don't
all break that instantly, they deserve to be caught. We need searchers to try
and find them, in an hour. I was thinking a couple of the combat groups? Only
people with shields, since they have orders to fight in order to prevent
capture. That, and escape if they can, if taken."


She
didn't have to say anything else, since the man bowed again.


"I
think I understand. One hour then, Countess Baker. Are you on the side of the
searchers?"


"Nope.
Sam Builder and I have been assigned projects for the night, while our buddies
keep us safe. We get about nine hours to come up with a full build. I don't
even have anything planned."


Her
building at all was so new that the man looked at her skeptically for a moment,
but she realized it wasn't that at all.


"Then
go. No spying on me to see what my plans are." He made hand motions at
them to get them to clear out and everything.


Tiera
had a sneaking suspicion that he was about to change the rules of the exercise,
a lot. Not that she blamed him at all. Military commanders did that. The good
ones at least. You had to outthink your enemy and not be afraid to break a few
rules, if you wanted your side to win.


She
jogged off, heading toward the woods, but patted her new friends after a bit
and moved close to them, her words soft.


"We're
going straight to the weapons area. Use your shields so that you have air.
We'll hide in the little pond there. Under the water. Can you do that?"
She realized that they might be terrified of water now, what with giant waves
having nearly killed their entire world and all that. The two kids just
whispered back at her.


"Yes,
ma'am. We can do that. Baron Havar has us swim every few days."


She
smiled, but didn't say anything else. They got the idea. They'd go and sit in
the pond all night and she could do her work. That was a different problem,
since she wasn't a fast worker really. Not yet. Her one real build had taken
nearly three days for instance. It was nicely complex, true, but nine hours
wasn't a lot of time to do more than make some copies.


Still,
some builds weren't a lot more than a variation on someone else's work, were
they? She could do that and it would count, she was willing to bet. What she
needed to do then was something simple enough to manage in the time allotted.


Tiera
had no clue what that should be however. She knew that some things were needed,
like a new communications network that Tor couldn't tap into instantly, but she
probably couldn't do that at all, much less in a few hours. 


She
and her new friends moved to the practice area, then, with their shields on to
keep them warm and dry, sank themselves under the water. They were close to
her, she knew, since both of them had an arm over her, she noticed. Then they
held her down, gently, even though she wouldn't float anymore. Except that she
would, she realized, since there was a lot of air trapped around her. For some
reason she'd thought it was a tiny amount, but the bubble was a good two and a
half feet from her body, around everything but her hands. That meant the kids
were pushing down on her shield, so she could work without flying a bit toward
the bottom constantly. It was really clever, and meant they understood a lot
more than she would have guessed.


She
couldn't talk to her friends though, since the sound would carry through the
water, and possibly be heard above them. In space you couldn't talk at all,
since there was vacuum between people all the time. That gave her an idea for
her build at least. It wasn't actually that simple of a project either,
but she thought she could do it. Maybe.


She
held a little tile in her hand and let her mind go very deep, with her eyes
closed. It was simple enough, really, once she had the right pattern in mind.
Then she simply had to hold it until it took. There was no sigil on the tile.
Not yet. She couldn't make them glow like Tor did, either. The others could be
etched though, if it worked.


Just
as morning broke, she finished the project and managed to make some copies of
the thing, which would be needed to demonstrate that it worked. If it did. She
was hopeful, because it really was a good idea.


Speaking,
she started to try and sit up, the boys still managing to keep her in place,
helpfully.


"I
think it's time to get up. Did you get any sleep?" She made that sound
cheery enough that she got a response, from one of them.


She
couldn't tell which.


"Yes,
thank you. Should we wait longer? I don't want to get there too early, and
lose."


She
thought about it, but the sun looked pretty bright already. It didn't feel
right though, so she waited herself, and checked trying to find the right
fields.


Then,
after a few minutes she spoke softly.


"Good
call. That's a magic light, not the sun. Cheaters." Tiera didn't really
mean it though. That was totally within the rules. Luckily no one noticed that
they were hiding and a second bright light, the real sun, came up about an hour
and a half later, they did wait for it to be all the way up though.


When
she spoke, whispering to her people still, she said something that sounded
overly cautious to her as well, but felt right, if that made any sense at all.


"Fly
straight up, to about a thousand feet, spread out a little in case this is a
trap. I know that it shouldn't be, but... Well, it's what I would have
done."


One
of the little boys, the one that seemed to do all the talking, spoke gently.


"On
three, then?" His accent was a little thick and clipped, but perfectly
understandable to her. "One, two..."


When
the last word came they darted up, only to find themselves pursued by a half
dozen people almost instantly.


Tiera
chuckled.


Then
she simply flew away.
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Her
two buddies weren't brilliant flyers, but she did pretty well, having spent
years doing it, and even working with people on how to fight that way. The
thing there however, was that the kids didn't run away, and when the six people
from the fighters section hemmed her in, the boys used their shields to ram the
others, so that she could escape. It wasn't elegant, but it worked, and a few
minutes later they managed to get away clean. Then, since it wasn't an actual
battle, they went back, but she had her weapon out, ready to take down anyone,
if they were too silly to let them win.


It
was Kolb that called a halt to the whole thing, clapping his hands and smiling
as if he were truly happy to be there. That was rare for him. Normally, after
any kind of an exercise, he was a little dour. Most people didn't meet his
expectations after all, especially in fighting. It was his life.


"Not
too shabby. Not from anyone. We'll go over what was done in a bit, but
first I think that Sam Builder and Tiera Baker were going to show us what they
built?" He didn't sneer then, but did give her a funny look, as if he were
afraid she might well be embarrassed by her failure. She noticed that Sam
wasn't getting that treatment at all. Then, he was one of the Lairdgren Group
and she was just... Her. It made sense, when put in that light, didn't it?


Sam
just walked forward, took a single little focus stone tile out, which was
nearly identical to her own, and set it on the ground then he tapped it once,
with a soft grin. Making fabric appear. A whole, and nicely folded, pile of it.
After a second she got it. Not just cloth, but soft, absorbent looking towels.


She
clapped, since it was a lovely idea. One of her own actually, though he might
have thought of it himself too, since it was kind of a natural one really.
Then, touching only the top towel, not the amulet, he started to change the
color and then the size of the things.


Tiera
sighed a little.


"Perfect,
Sam. Wonderful. How well do they hold water?" It was a horrible question,
she realized, since Karen decided it would be funny to test it by picking her
up and tossing her back in the pond.


True,
she could have turned her shield on, but on the way in she decided not to,
since, after all, the towels needed to be tested. The water hit with a bit of a
shock, since she didn't have a temperature device on. During the night, her shield
had handled that, since it was designed to, and had to be, for space
work. Now she just got a sudden jolt that woke her all the way up.


After
a few seconds, she swam to shore and mock glared at Karen. Then, in revenge,
moved in and gave her a big hug. She had to take it too, or it could be
construed as her rebuffing an advance, which was dicey at the best of times,
especially in public. Then they both got to test the new device. It worked,
about like a towel should. After a bit of wiping and cycling their clothing so
that they'd be dry, they were back to normal, more or less. Her hair was
slightly damp still, but since she only had about an inch of black fuzz on her
head, that wasn't too bad.


She
bowed to Sam, since he had, clearly, done it. The boy didn't smirk at her, or
even look like he was going to ask about her own project, just seeming pleased
instead. It was, naturally, Kolb that needled her on that one, even
though he clearly felt uneasy about it. Tiera shrugged, copying a thing that
her brothers did all the time and handed one of the little devices she'd made
to Kolb, and took one herself, then she waved him over by the other people and
mimicked holding it up to her throat.


He
got the idea and did that himself, so she flew upward a few thousand feet, and
hovered there, her feet dangling under her.


"If
this works, you should be able to hear me up to a few miles away." She
waited for a second, wondering if it had simply failed. That would be a little
embarrassing, but it wasn't like she was in the Lairdgren Group or anything, so
no one would probably make that big of a deal about it.


"Well,
it seems to work pretty well. Go out a bit so we can check the range?"
Kolb spoke very naturally and didn't raise his voice at all even.


That
range, it turned out, was a lot closer to fifty miles than not, which left her
feeling pleased. Very much so. Of course, everyone with an amulet of the same
kind would hear what all the others were saying, but it was meant for work in
space, and distances could be a problem there.


She
explained that, as she flew back. Her stomach growled at her more than a bit
the whole time, too. She really needed to eat something soon, or there was
going to be trouble. Mainly when she grabbed up one of the other people and
took a bite out of them in desperation, she thought.


Kolb
didn't really cut her a lot of slack, instantly going over the flaws of the
thing. She got that however. It was part of his duty as her Instructor.


"Everyone
with one can hear you speaking. You should have some way to select channels, or
connect with only one of the other units at once, on demand. If it's for space
work, it needs mental controls. Run up fifty of them or so and take them out to
the Space Training base for testing after breakfast."


This
time Sam shook his head.


"No.
A hundred. If you can make that in nine hours, you can do a batch of a hundred
inside one. Builder Tiera." He said it with significance and bowed to her,
which got all the Noram people there to do the same, including Terry. A little
late, the kids all did it too, seeing that.


Havar
looked around at his charges, clearly counting them all, which was decently
responsible of him, and then frowned.


"I
don't know where we can get food this time of day. Kolb, any ideas? They all
missed their suppers last night."


Kolb
tilted his head, but Tiera waved a bit.


"We'll
go and take over the dining hall here for a bit. We can make some pottage and
eggs." Those were decently quick at least. It was just them, the people on
their side now, since the searchers had left, probably to go sleep, after
they'd failed to capture anyone. That had to be embarrassing, being defeated so
handily by little children... The idea left her smiling, just a bit.


They
all agreed it was a worthy operation, and moved in that direction, with Kolb
going over what everyone did. It was a lot more interesting than she'd thought.
Tiera smiled on the first one.


"Terry
and Gary got Sam into a Fast Craft and spent the night about ten thousand feet
straight above us. That was a clever use of resources and they even stayed
above the woods, which was well within the rules. Maggie and Linda camped out
in the woods, burying themselves and Karen in a hole that they covered with
branches, also evading detection." Then he turned to Havar and his two
boys. "Bobby and Ron managed to evade capture. The hiding could have been
done a little better, but we'll blame Havar for that. Setting up a
normal camp site wasn't the best plan, given what resources you had. It did
leave you mobile however, which worked. This time."


There
was a grin on his face then, as he looked at the ones with him.


"Finn
and Zackary hid well enough, once we realized that Headmaster Hardgrove was in
on it all. We moved into the attic of his building and stayed there all
night." That just left her people, who he waved at, already having the
names. Naturally. "Lewis and Clyde both managed to do a good job as well,
using their shields to hide in the pond like that with Tiera. In all, there are
only a few things that we could do better as a group. We'll work on that,
later. Right now we need to move on the dining facility, and seize control of
it. That will mean working. Tiera, can you lead that one? I know how to
cook, but I don't know if anyone else here can."


Terry
looked at her and then made a slightly tight looking face.


"I
can, sir. Pretty well. I'm better at baking, but eggs and pottage isn't
hard."


Tiera
nodded at the words.


"True.
We need enough for everyone. The head cook here will be observing too, so
everyone be ready for that." She was about to say more, but they all
nodded, as if that was completely ordinary. Being observed all the time like that.


Maybe
it was for them?


The
operation didn't go smoothly, but the cook did let them in and only fussed at
them about twenty times. Mainly about constantly washing their hands, which
both she and Terry had down thanks to life times of working with food, and
about making sure they had enough variety of food stuffs so that the early
rising students wouldn't complain at him. They got a delivery of bread, from
the bakery in town, which would help, and Terry, despite what he'd said about
simple foods, made pancakes for everyone and egg bread. Kolb shocked her
by jumping in and having the kids cut up about forty apples, after taking the
skins off. He used a bit of sugar to make a fruit sauce to go over everything.
She did the pottage, using some shredded steak and browning it with spices, as
well as real oats, since they had plenty of those.


It
was decently enough done she thought, considering it was mainly the work of
kids too young to attend the school there and everyone coming in could see
that. They still complained however.


The
first one that did it was clearly a noble girl and looked to be about sixteen
or so, which would mean a third year. In other words, well old enough to have
already learned proper social graces. She snootily looked at the very young boy
that handed her tray over and sniffed.


"What's
this? Are we letting commoners in now?" Then, as if it made any sense at
all, she glared at Sam Builder, as if he wasn't the acting Magics Counselor for
all of Noram, and sniffed again. "More of them, I mean?"


It
was rude, but the boy in front of her just gave her a hard look and didn't
stop. When he spoke his voice was slightly raspy, from being awake for so long.


"I'm
Ron. With the Lost Section. Do you want to get together later and fuck?"
The boy might have been about ten or so, and was so clearly illegal due to his
age that the woman in front of him had to say no. By law.


Except
of course since they were in public, that would mean being a Doretta if she did
that, wouldn't it? The ten or so students in the room all stared for a bit,
having clearly heard the boy. True, he'd be a bit hard about it, but that
wasn't a vast problem under the rules. He'd introduced himself too, so that he
wasn't unknown to her. Finally, after a moment's silence, Mark Sorenson, of the
Lairdgren group, who was a noble by birth, clapped twice.


"Not
a bad answer, Ron. Not bad at all. Cynthia, I think you should apologize
to the young man, before this gets way out of hand. I know that if he
said that to me at least, I wouldn't have a good way out. Definitely go
with groveling. You should throw in Sam too, by the way. After that little
display, I don't think you can imagine that he'll let you go without some work
either... Especially after the rest of the room starts calling out
suggestions to him."


The
girl looked ready to backhand the little, and pretty insolent, boy in front of
her, pulling her right hand into place for it and everything. Oddly enough
Baron Havar cleared his throat.


"I
wouldn't do that, miss." He didn't even sound hard or angry about it,
which Tiera would have expected.


"Oh?
Why not? He's just a commoner."


Whatever
he would have said didn't come out though, since Tiera decided to end it there.
Things really could get out of hand after all.


"Because
it will make you a Doretta if you do that. Either tell him yes, which will be
hard, since he's way too young for you, or grab hold of the line Mark
made for you and apologize. You don't have any other way out. Face it,
you came in being a bit bitchy, and insulted him, and he used social combat
rules to take you down so fast you almost didn't get the idea. If he can do
that on the fly, imagine what he might do if we give him a few hours to think
about it? Besides, he has a shield on, and you'd never touch him anyway. It
would just make you look mean, and not feel any better."


The
girl made a very angry face, but then shook her head a little and forced a
smile. It wasn't gracefully done, but it was, in the end, accomplished.


"I'm
sorry, Ron. Your offer is most welcome, but would be illegal here. I was rude
to you, and shouldn't have been. Can you forgive me?" She just stood
there, batting her eyelashes at him. Actually it wasn't a very good apology,
but the kid nodded once, and moved her plate along, not saying anything really.


Havar
called him on it, like a parent.


"Ron,
use your words, please."


He
nodded again. The voice that came out sounded young, but dead. Lacking
expression at all. "Yeah. Not a huge problem. Too bad though... you have
cute lips."


The
whole thing was both rude, and at the same time something that the girl
wasn't really allowed to comment on overly. She just made a half choked sound,
and walked down the line, turning a brilliant shade of red, and letting the
next person go ahead. He, wisely, just asked for some eggs, smiling happily.


They
all took turns eating, which led to the second problem. They had to sit in
different areas, since there wasn't enough room for all of them to be together.
It wasn't that bad, when Kolb and his buddies went out, but when Karen went
with her two girls, little Maggie came under fire almost instantly. She looked
scared, and tiny, which got some stares from the giants in the room. Not all of
them held sympathy either, as if being afraid put out a scent they just
couldn't resist or something. A boy, who looked to be about way too
freaking old to try something that stupid, knocked her tray out of her hands.
It required reaching down to do it, and sent food flying a good ten feet away.
The wooden platter spun a few times as it arced away even. There was no way to
imagine it wasn't done on purpose either. It was an attack that would have had
Tiera herself fighting instantly, even in a state of deep meditation.


Wars
had been started for less. In the last year even.


Tiera
looked up just in time to see it happen too. The girl tightened her face and
looked about ready to cry, as the man, and he was one, being both very tall,
and about twenty or so, laughed at her. Meanly. As if it were all a horribly
funny joke.


Havar
moved from the kitchen into the dining room fast, but not as quickly as Kolb,
who held up a single hand to the man, glaring at the noble bully.


"Name?"


"Baron
First, Williams. Boris Williams." He glared at the bald man with his
scared face, as if being a Baron first would mean anything at all given the
situation. Tiera didn't know what would happen, but got her little weapon out
and pointed at the man, readying a nice finger sized force lance blast to the
eye. Just hard enough to make him cry, if he didn't back down.


Oddly
enough, a young sounding voice got her attention first.


"I'm
Terry Baker. Countier Second, Baker, Countier Seven Lairdgren. I'm challenging
you to a duel. Unencumbered. Outside, right now." That got some attention
from the room and Tiera wondered if she should go and fight instead. Terry was
only ten after all, and not a giant at all. He didn't seem particularly scared
though, and Havar just looked at him... and nodded. Tiera didn't get it,
but Havar, apparently, knew something she didn't.


Then
the large and battle hardened man smiled. It was far too happy for the
situation.


"That
will do. Terry, Baron Williams, let's go outside."


The
man didn't even bother trying to beg off, which Tiera realized, she would have.
There was simply no way to win a fight with a ten year old. Either he hit the
kid once and Terry passed out, making him a giant bully, or he let himself be
beaten by a tiny child until Terry was satisfied with the results. Anyone with
a brain in their head would have figured that out and simply bowed to everyone
there, then refused the fight, citing common sense, and a desire to protect the
boy... It wouldn't be held against the man by anyone.


Sighing,
Tiera made up a plate of food, and no doubt being rude herself, started eating
it as she walked. She gestured for her two buddies to go with her, in case she
needed someone to hold her plate.


Kolb
gestured for everyone to follow him, toward the practice area. That was walled,
so not just anyone would see it happen. It was a surreal sort of thing, walking
along in the cool morning air, nibbling a rolled up pancake with fried eggs in
it. She had four of them with her and wanted more food than that, but could
make that work, if she had to kill the man, for hurting her little brother.


Havar
stepped forward then, and waved to the combatants, then Karen and Kolb, each of
whom changed outfits. Karen went into a nice red suit of clothing with shining
gold buttons and on seeing that, Kolb got himself arranged to have something
similar, only with silver buttons and all in a deep and rather pretty green.
She hadn't realized it before, but it was a good color on him. He normally wore
black or gray, as a rule, but green made him look happier, even without a smile
on his face.


She
just kept eating and looked at the kids that had followed them out. Half of
them were students, the other half little ones. None of them looked
particularly frightened at all. She probably didn't either, holding her brown
flatware in her left hand, and her second pancake in her right, munching along
like she was.


Havar
stood back, and Kolb walked over to Boris Williams, talking to him, and then
shaking the man down for all his magics and weapons. He had a knife, and a good
shield, it looked like, as well as a clothing amulet, which he was allowed to
keep on himself.


Karen
got things from Terry, which if Williams was smart, would have made him run
away right then. Three knives, a very top end shield, three
explosive weapons, four force lances and four cutters. Those all
had varying lengths too, as well as two different styles of construction. He also
had a healing amulet on him, as well as a Fast Craft, and for some reason, a
little house. That got Tiera to blink. It was about enough golds worth
of stuff that he could buy a medium sized town if he wanted.


He
got to keep his clothing amulet too though, since that was only fair.


At
least Tiera thought so. Karen leaned down for a bit and looked at Terry, who
was speaking to her very softly. After a minute she stood and called out at the
top of her voice, sounding very, very proper.


"Countier
Baker asks Baron Williams if he truly wishes to utilize clothing amulets for
this fight? In good faith, he recommends against it." That got the Baron
to bristle for some reason. After a bit, he angrily pointed at Kolb who
grimaced, but did his job anyway.


"The
Baron agrees to the wearing of amulets and asks the Countier if he has great
interest in seeing what a real man looks like nude." It was clear he
wasn't all that happy to be saying it, but the Baron laughed at his own joke.


Really,
she didn't get it either, but Terry just waved at him and spoke to Karen again.


She
yelled.


"Fine.
As long as the terms are agreeable. We need to clear the field. Everyone clear
the field." She didn't seem panicked, and in fact was managing a much more
bored sound to her voice than Tiera thought she'd manage, given what was about
to happen. Still, she kept eating her food, the hunger being a bit too hard to
ignore.


Terry
stood in place, but the giant Baron, who had to be nearly three hundred pounds
and was at least as tall as she was, so seven feet and a bit, ran at the tiny
boy, his right fist clenched and howling, as if he'd been the aggrieved
party.


She
was watching closely, but nearly missed what happened anyway. Terry, her very
kind, and still little, brother, did something with his right hand,
shaking it a bit, while the sleeve became long and twisted into a point. Then
he knelt on his left knee and let the other man run into his out held right
fist, which had basically turned into a spear. It ripped a very nice hole in
the Baron's left thigh and Terry hardly moved at all as the man bellowed in
pain. The clothing reformed, spreading on the other side of the wound and
turning into something like heavy cloth fishhooks, she thought, before he
yanked it back out. There was more yelling then, but Terry, who she always
thought of as the good brother, wasn't finished.


The
fight after that wasn't really that impressive, since it was all Terry changing
his clothing into various weapons, and then moving in to hit the man, over and
over again. Most of them were bludgeons however, which meant a lot, since the
man ended up passing out after a while, and Terry kept beating him until the
man didn't move at all.


Kolb
walked up and kicked the man gently, then moved Terry back with a soft wave. It
was a gentle thing really, that seemed quietly impressed, rather than worried.
The Baron really had asked for it though, hadn't he?


"The
Baron lives, but might need medical help..."


That
got Terry to walk back over and change the man's clothing for him, so that
bandages appeared in all the right spots. Looking up, Tiera saw that Dean
Hardgrove was in the gate of the practice area, looking less than perfectly
pleased. Tiera did some math in her head and realized that he couldn't actually
kick her little brother out, him not being a student there, and while the
Instructors there might get a dressing down, the fight had actually been
perfectly legal. Nearly so at least.


Technically
they both had to get permission from their Counts, because duel or not, it
could start a war, in potential, but Tiera had been right there.
Technically they should have contacted the Baron's people too, but... Oops?


She
ate the last of her pancakes. The Dean however looked at the scene and then,
without hesitation, walked straight over to her. As if she was the one in
charge or something?


"I
don't suppose you know what this is all about, Countess Baker?"


She
was about to get all defensive, but realized that her previous thought was
simply correct. No one there had any hold on Terry in particular that she knew
about, except for herself and possible Havar. However that worked.


"Oh,
yes, I do. It's an incredible tale, I think you'll find. Baron First
Williams assaulted a young lady, Maggie, in the dining room and then mocked her
over it. It was clear provocation, so Countier Baker, Terry, challenged the man
to an unencumbered duel, to protect her honor. The Baron kept his clothing
amulet though, so Terry asked, very properly, if he was certain he didn't want
to meet without them, and recommended it. That technically gave them weapons,
but it was the Baron's choice, so had to be allowed. Then Terry helped to
correct the man's behavior and provided bandages for him after, so that
he won't bleed to death. I think that about covers it, right?" She looked
around and saw that Karen was actually nodding along, as if that truthfully was,
indeed the case.


"That's
about it, Dean Hardgrove. I hate to say it, but that was the second insult to
this group of visitors this morning too. I won't mention who did the other one,
to allow the saving of face, but we are not looking good here, as a
group."


The
Dean looked around and then pointed at a group of school students. "Take
Boris to the nurse's office please, for treatment? The rest of you, kindly pass
the word that anyone insulting any guest here, at any time, will be expelled
immediately from this point forward. We're lucky that no lives have been lost
today."


Then
the man, not even waiting for anyone else to do anything, turned on a heel and
stomped away, clearly angry about the whole thing.


Which
got her to shrug.


"Everyone
back to the dining room. We have people to feed. Kolb, get with Terry and go
over what mistakes he made, please? Everyone else, stay with your adult buddy
for now." She didn't tell anyone watching that they had to pass the Dean's
words along, since the man had done that already. It would, no doubt, be the
main topic of conversation for the day.


She
was about to head back and keep working herself, when Kolb waved at her, he
looked incredibly relaxed as far as that went.


"Tiera,
you and your two need to see to making those amulets? We'll all go with you
when you're finished, so meet us in the dining room. Say in, fifty
minutes?"


She
grimaced, but actually did the math and shook her head.


"Say
in two hours? I might make the copies in an hour, maybe, but I need to
make up some new tiles for it first." Which wouldn't take a whole extra
hour, but she wasn't above sneaking in some extra time for work, if she could.


The
boys and her ran then, back to her room, and then behind the building she lived
in, to collect and cut up some little focus stone tiles. They weren't big
things, but she managed to have the boys help her scrape the surface with a
cutter, making two notches in the front of each. That really did take nearly
half an hour. Then, not knowing what else to do, she started working, just
leaving the kids sitting there, watching her.


Time
passed with decent quickness then, since she drove herself pretty deep. The
fields were decently strong, and when she opened her eyes she noticed one of
the little boys was at the door, holding one of her new weapons. The other, Clyde,
was at the back of the room, near the far wall. Guarding her. Probably because
they were buddies now. She'd said so, several times, hadn't she? It made sense.


She
nodded at them both.


"Those
are new weapons, and take some skill to activate. They're potentially deadly too."
She tested the big pile of fields in front of her, with Lewis, who was at the
door, and then got a cloth bag made of canvas, to hold everything. She
technically should have used something nicer, but she was out of velvet bags
that were large enough. Sighing she pulled fifty of the things and put them in
another sack, which was smaller, but nicer, and then did the same with the
rest. One was in velvet, one in silk.


When
she stood, she looked at the kids, who, being clever, had simply put the weapons
away, as if they owned them. It was thievery, pure and simple. But cute anyway.
Rolling her eyes at the ceiling she wondered how many they'd already tucked
away out of her things. She didn't bother asking, knowing that it was going to
be more than two. Not even just two each.


She
held out her right hand.


"You
can have one, each. Give me the rest." Her eyes probably looked
hard, but she was fighting a smile at the same time. The boys both looked so
very guilty after all. Like little kids with their hands literally in the
cookie jar still.


Lewis
shrugged and passed over six of the things. "We were taking them to share
with the rest of the group."


Clyde
had six as well, and she pretended to be counting on her fingers.


"That's
fourteen. There are only ten of you."


Lewis
rolled his own eyes, which she suddenly realized was incredibly rude. Here she'd
been doing it most of her life. No wonder people thought she was stuck up.


"Ma'am?
Two for each of us, and then two for Mr. Havar."


It
made sense to her, but if they were doing that, why not two for everyone? She
got the big canvas sack out again and filled it up. It made a nice clanging
sound really, as the wands danced against each other.


"One
each for now. At Baron Havar's discretion. That part is important here,
in Noram. If someone has a title and isn't a close friend, you should use it. Make
certain to learn them before you talk to people, when possible. Some nobles can
be picky about things like that."


There
was a chorus of yes ma'am from her friends and more eye rolling, since even
little kids from Austra knew that being a nobleman couldn't mean all that much.
They'd lived with that being the case all their lives so far after all. It was
probably true, but when in Noram, it was best not to goad the people with
armies of their own.


She
got them jogging to the dining room, which meant going several buildings over
and up a nice stone staircase. When they got to the door, the place was packed
with people, but they didn't have to wait very long, since Karen, Havar and
Kolb moved their people out, and Sam stood to leave, only to be followed by six
other people.


She
recognized them all, of course, but it was a bit of a strange group. Some of
them however, were friends of hers, she realized.


Ali,
her sister in-law waved to her, and Sheri Bonner saw what was happening and ran
from the back of the room. Oddly enough, to a person, all the little kids that
noticed her saluted. Which she did right back. That got some stares,
along with Farlo Ross, Judith Kerry, Mark Sorenson and Guide. It was, for a
group of school kids, kind of an impressive bunch.


Five
of them were in the Lairdgren Group after all. Ali was too. It was, in a very
real way, a nice percentage of the world's most powerful wizards, standing
right there with them. They may not be Tor, but they were all in the top few
hundred anyway. Maybe higher than that, when you got right down to it.


Havar
looked at them, and nodded to Farlo, Judy, Mark and Ali. Then, almost as if he
had to force himself to do it, he nodded to Guide as well. It wasn't grudging
though, just an afterthought.


"We're
making a delivery out to the Space Training Center. I didn't know we were going
to have this many with us, but I believe that the new devices need to be tested
up there?" He pointed at the ceiling, in case anyone didn't get it.


Judy
smiled.


"I
might be able to arrange that. I'm supposed to take my crew up in a few hours
anyway. I just came by to see who was around, since I was in port. What's the
test for?"


Sam
suddenly looked like he was the inventor of bread and waved at Lewis, who was
holding the deep blue silk bag in front of him. The boy liberated a few of the
tiles and handed them around to various people. It was interesting to see who
he picked too.


Terry
got one, and so did Havar, Judy got hers with a little bow that was actually
almost correct, given that the boy was giving her a present. It wasn't his to
give, but Tiera didn't mind. She didn't get one at all, but he held his up to
his throat, which got Sam to do the same, and then the boy walked from the room
before speaking. She could hear what was said just fine.


"If
you hold one of these to your throat, anyone with another at their own can hear
you. It works up to fifty miles away from each other. They're for space
walking." That last term was a new one to her, but Kolb smiled at the use
of it.


Judy
quickly slapped hers into place. "Dang. Now that is amazing. We
need this pretty bad. Right now we have people going out into the big dark
trying to communicate with hand gestures. That don't work so well." A bit
of a Printer County accent crept into her voice, which Tiera assumed meant she
actually felt at least a little impressed.


Without
asking, Farlo took the one Sam had and tried it with a happy lilt to her voice.


"This
would work on the battlefield too, I bet."


That
started a discussion, but they were all just standing around in the dining
room, the wooden floor needing to be swept and the first years that had that
duty looking at them as if they badly wanted to leave, but didn't want to run
screaming at the little kids with waving brooms. Since that might well start a
fight, Tiera thought that was both a good, and polite, plan.


She
just walked out, and felt surprised when anyone at all followed her. Clyde and
Lewis both did however, sticking with their buddy, like they were supposed to.
It was going to make going to the restroom later a bit awkward, she decided,
but didn't make a big deal of it.


Instead
she listened to the others talk as she slowly made her way toward the practice
area. Really, she needed the magical weapons range, but that was about three
miles away. Judy waved at Kolb and then spoke, her voice a bit rougher than it
had been.


"I
really can't stay. I need to get back to the ship for lift off. We leave in
three hours, so if you all can be there an hour ahead of time, that would be
good. If you don't show, you don't go. We leave at eleven sharp,
regardless." Then she walked away, taking to the air as if it wasn't any
kind of big deal at all. Since she had a new shield unit, she didn't have to
use her hands to do it either. It was, Tiera decided, very interesting to look
at.


She
hefted the canvas sack and looked at Kolb.


"Two
whole hours to practice with the new weapons? Eh? Eh?" The man actually
looked around at the group, and sighed.


"This
is a decent team for the first batch. Let's all head out to the range.
Kids..." He didn't say anything else, letting Havar take over.


"Three
miles from here, slightly to the north east. We'll fly in a loose formation.
Five sections of four. Keep your current groups, and you new people can work
into the ones that already exist." Then looking around he fixed his gaze
on Guide. "You can join with us, Eastgreen." He didn't wait to see if
Guide was going to say yes, but Tiera was still impressed. She hadn't been
aware that Havar knew the man's name at all.


She
ended up with Ali, which was a comfortable enough match. She was family after
all. She was also Karen's sister, so that would have worked too. The girl
simply bowed to Clyde first and then Lewis, who both looked completely at a
loss as to what to do. Etiquette wasn't something that had been covered a lot
where they'd been, it seemed.


"You
want to bow back. If a person is of a higher rank than you are, you need to go
lower than they did. There are more rules to it than that, but in this case you
want to go pretty deep. What you did earlier, Lewis, when you gave that device
to Judith? That was pretty much a bow between equals. Since you were handing
her an expensive gift at the time, it pretty much meant you were planning to
ask her to get married. That would be a catch too, since she's currently the
heir to a County." She was trying to tease the boy a little, but Ali
smiled hugely and nodded.


"That's
right. She's really nice too. You'd have to get a title of some kind
first though, and that can take some doing. Right now I'd get with Timon Baker
and see about working into his lunar colony project. That way you'll be on hand
to claim an early title, if there are any."


It
wasn't a horrible idea, except for the fact that the kid was maybe eight. He
seemed to be taking her seriously though. At least his answer sounded like it.


"I
have to kill those Ancients first. The ones that killed my parents. When their
kind is wiped out, I can see about other things." There was a dead tone to
the words, as if he might just not actually be a little kid anymore, inside, no
matter what it looked like from the exterior.


Tiera
looked at him, debating what to say. Finally she just went with the truth.


"Not
all of the Ancients are bad people. Brown of Austra isn't bad, for
instance."


The
boy looked back at her, his expression clearly saying she was a moron of the
highest caliber.


"He's
a Revered One, not an Ancient. They're different. Ancients are evil.
Revered Ones help you."


It
seemed a funny way to split the difference, but she wasn't going to argue the
point with him. For all she knew everyone in Austra just agreed with him. Could
she blame them? The Others had stepped right over into the realm of evil a
while ago and she didn't think they could ever come back from it. In fact, she
knew it. She was going to kill them all. If Lewis and these others didn't get
to them first.


She
went on, ignoring the potential insult. The boy didn't know that she was an
Ancient too, after all. Or that Kolb was.


"This
is Alyssa Baker. Conserina Four, Derring. She's Tor's wife." She was about
to explain that, when one of the other kids rounded on them, his eyes going
wide.


"The
Tor? From the dimensional play?"


Tiera
didn't really know about that, but Ali nodded. It was a thing, it seemed.


"That's
him."


Then,
almost as if to distract them, Kolb flew off, toward the range. They didn't go
really fast, but three miles was still only about a minute away, even at half
speed. When they got into place, Kolb grabbed one of the softly rounded
styluses, and pointed it down range.


He
didn't need to be told how to make it work, just rocking the central stone
target with it, then moving to the side and barely thwaping one of the wooden
targets, making a rewarding thump and not much else, except some rocking. Then
he waved the others back and aimed at the target in the field next to them,
making the weapon go up and down in power. After that, rather meanly, he turned
and pointed at Karen with his index finger.


"Shield
up?"


She
tapped the front of her shirt, "I'm set." She was too. It was pretty
clear she expected the weapon to either not do anything, or to rock her back
hard, but she blinked and after a bit tried to touch her other hand.


"Um,
my shield's off." She slapped it again, touched herself to show it was on
and Kolb turned it off again.


The
only thing left of course, was for him to demonstrate removing a field from an
amulet. She sighed as he simply took one of the tiles that she'd made that
morning and melted it, right there in front of everyone. Farlo got the idea
first, taking one of the other white weapons out and closing her eyes, which
got the rest of the builders to do the same thing.


Mark
whistled, then pointed the thing down range and ran it through its paces
himself.


It
was cute, but Sam explained to the kids how to use it too, instead of claiming
they were too young, and soon they were all using them pretty well. They
weren't hard to use, you just had to know what you were doing first. Most
weapons were easier, since all you had to really do was aim them correctly.


After
a bit, Farlo turned her weapon on Tiera and hit her with first a tiny little
flick of pulsed energy, then a solid beam of it, that got harder until her
shield turned on.


"I
see. So it can pass the shield, at least at low levels? Tiera was that enough
to do anything to you?" She seemed interested, rather than anything else,
which was decent of her, since they didn't always get along perfectly.


"I
don't know. Try aiming for my eyes." They needed to know after all. A
second later she had her answer.


"Ouch!
All right, that hurts. I don't think it would keep me from fighting, but
it would be hard to run straight into that either. Not that I couldn't just
turn my shield on manually, but people forget that."


Terry,
who'd been standing back, very quietly the whole time, after his little event
earlier, bit his upper lip. Finally he looked around and walked over to her,
acting as if she was scary or something. It wasn't her new growth, she didn't
think, because Havar was about as tall as she was.


"Tiera,
can I get one of these?"


She
nearly just nodded, but then remembered what she'd told the others.


"At
Baron Havar's discretion only. If he decides you check out on it, and can
handle it, then yes. The rest of your group too."


That
actually got the large man to glare at her. "We're inside Noram right now.
It's illegal for commoners to have battlefield weapons."


That
got Guide to clear his throat, which earned him an immediate glare from the big
man.


"Not
if the Builder that made them gives them away. Then it's legal. That isn't too
fine a point either. They can also have them if they're part of a military. Or,
I guess at least, if they become guardsmen somewhere. At least in their own
areas. I don't really know on that one though. It seems right."


Havar
looked ready to snap at the much younger man, but stopped and then looked at
him.


"Are
you giving them to my section here then?" It was a bit sly suddenly,
as if he was almost certain he might have figured out a way to get gear for
free.


Guide
looked away, and shook his head.


"I
can't. They aren't mine, clearly. These feel like..." He held it in his
hand, opened his mouth to speak then frowned and looked at her. He did this
twice more and finally stared. "Countess Baker. These feel like her
work."


That
got her a round of hard looks, that weren't so much mean as unbelieving. One by
one the others all checked the fields again and Farlo came up to her and actually
touched her arm.


"Damn
it. It really does." She faked a little humph, but it was drowned
out by Ali running over to her.


"Oh,
goodie! I knew you could do it. Builder Tiera!" That got another round of
everyone saying it, including some of the kids. Terry looked at her hopefully
again.


She
waved at him. "You heard me before, you can have one, if Havar
says. More to the point, you can have one to try and make copies of. Havar
still controls them though, even if you all learn how to do it. No
template."


That
seemed to her like it might make her little brother mad, but he just nodded.


"I
can do that. Do we need them for our County forces too?"


That
got her to blink and remember that he was, actually, correct in saying it that
way. As Countier Second, if it were any kind of normal situation, he'd probably
have an actual job with her government at the very least. Or would when he was
an adult.


She
tilted her head and smiled at him. He was, like all her family, good looking,
but he was also so very serious now. Like a miniature adult nearly. Then, all
of these kids were, weren't they? Her own tiny brother had fought an adult man
earlier, and could have killed him, if he'd wanted to. It was something like
what she would have done. Or Tor.


Reaching
out, she touched his field and managed to not recoil in shock at what she'd
found there. He'd been checked before and was found normal, but now he was
immortal. She understood what had happened, she thought, and could feel the
work that had been done. It felt like Timon at least, rather than Tor. He'd
changed the boy in front of her, from what he was, into one of them.


It
was...


Probably
a good idea, since it didn't seem to be killing the kid. He really was sweet
and kind hearted, as well as brave. Better than she was at any rate. Or Timon.
If they had to have an immortal around, that was the kind of person they
wanted. 


"Right.
We'll work on that. Sam, will you help get Terry and the rest of these kids up
to speed on that. Havar too." She added that last bit as a goad, since the
man had no particular magical skill, but he just sighed at her.


"Well,
the children at least, if they have the talent? Anyone with eyes can see that
we're moving into a world filled with magic. Soon those that can't provide for
themselves that way will be at the power of those that can. I'd want them all
to have it, if possible." Those words got stares, if only from Sam and
Guide.


The
boys, actually all of them, had been very carefully taking weapons from the
canvas bag and handing them around, as if they were already allowed to have
them. They all vanished into pockets and in at least one case, she was almost
certain to a secret inside pouch that one of the kids had made into his magical
clothing.


She
didn't demand them back, since that would cause problems. 


"Remember,
only if Havar says you can keep them, and they're only for
hurting and killing bad people. Real ones, not just anyone that annoys you, or
makes you feel scared. You all have to promise that."


She
waited but actually got a chorus of "I promise" from the collective
group. Sam held one up too. He looked hopeful.


"I
could..."


She
waved at him and then winked, trying to make it seem like she wasn't an evil
Doretta anymore.


"You
have school rules. I mean, yes, you can all have one, but I think that Kolb has
to hold them for you." At least if they didn't just make their own copies
and keep them in secret, which was what she was planning to do, if it came up.
No one even bothered trying to take things away from the builder that made
them. Not for real. A token gesture might be made, but other than that, it
wasn't a real thing.


Which
everyone there over the age of eleven knew.


Tiera
clapped and then thought about what would be needed.


"All
right, we still have about an hour. I say we go shopping and take some extra
food with us. Otherwise we might strain the ship's stores that way, which isn't
good form. I'll pay, but we need to hurry." It was a trip back to her room
then and a fast rush at the town to get things. What they got was cheese, and a
collection of spices, since the new food units made flour, sugar, apples, and
beef steak. It was a good enough start, but really, they would have been better
if they made more things, including complete dishes. She stopped for a second,
but managed to fly on fast enough that no one noticed really.


They
were already landing at the Space Training Center. Guide had taken care of
transporting the goods for them, having made up some magical boxes that
appeared from nowhere and would follow you wherever you went. They were copies
of Tor's work, but no one called him on it. Her brother never would have, so
why should anyone else?


The
idea was a good enough one though. The hard work of the food fields, was
learning how to tear apart solid materials, use their essential energy and then
reconstruct food items, water or air with them. Timon had already done that
part. All she'd need to do was change it a bit, so that the items would come
out on demand. The ones she wanted that was. There couldn't be that big of a
difference between making raw flour and making a whole, and decorated cake, for
instance. Or between beef steak, and braised strips of beef in a wine sauce.
What she needed to do was test the idea, and the final project might well be
huge, as far as work went...


Still,
it was a thing for her to try later, if she got a chance and didn't mind
failing. Right now she had to find their ship. Or to be more correct, Terry
went off to find it. It wasn't hard, since it was right in the middle of the
landing area, waiting for them. One of the men in his black space jumpsuit
jogged over, a clipboard in his hands. It made him look pretty official. He had
an Austran accent and looked to be in his sixties or so, as well as being
familiar. She'd met him before, she thought. Or at least seen him.


In
a restaurant in Austra, of all places.


"We
got word you were coming! Welcome everyone. This is the transport vessel
Cloudcraft. Today we'll be going up to the Ranford, the Flagship, for a partial
crew transfer. It will take one hour and fifteen minutes to complete that task,
so, naturally, once we get there, you all have to rush off as quickly as you
can so that we can get the others on board." He winked at the kids who all
just looked at him somberly. After a bit he cleared his throat, clearly feeling
a little uneasy. They didn't smile or laugh at all. "You don't have a stay
length scheduled... I take it that you're planning to leave by space
drop?" He grinned as if it was a joke, but Karen waved her hand at him a
bit, as they all stood there.


 She
stood very officially, with her hands behind her back, looking almost military
herself.


"I
don't know that term?"


The
man actually laughed, but it sounded like a good natured thing, not mocking or
mean. Tiera decided to like this man, if she had the chance. He seemed
friendly.


"A
space drop is what we call coming back to the planet using only the new
shields. Only a handful of people have even tried it. The idea is clearly
insane, after all."


Tiera
thought about it for a minute and then looked at the kids, who seemed to be a
little bored, if she were going to be honest.


"We
should do that then. This is a special trip, and we'll all be outside anyway,
part of the time, testing the new speaking units."


The
older man shook his head a bit, clearly not thinking she was doing anything but
playing with him.


"Well,
if you do, remember to do it during the daytime. Impacting with a planet at
those speeds could really hurt."


She
looked at the ramp to the Cloudcraft and that was enough to get him to go that
way, the conversation done already, or nearly.


"These
vehicles are similar in many ways to the Noram Fast Craft. Have any of you
ridden on one of those?" He spoke while walking, but didn't stop to let
them chat about their experiences. "You won't feel anything much inside
them, but the speeds traveled at are incredible. Tens of thousands of miles per
hour. Most of the trip will be taken up by waiting and very slow moving
maneuvers, like docking. We do it that way for safety reasons. Do you have any
questions?"


It
turned out they did, but they also got to sit while they quizzed the man. The
inside of the craft was done up very efficiently, but the seats were large and
very comfortable, and, of course, all done up in a nice orange color. That was
Space Fleet though. A lot of things up there were orange. It was pretty
much a given. That or some color that went along with it well. Copper, light
yellow, even brown, as long as it had a bit of a pumpkin overtone.


That
would be the seats, she realized, glancing at her arm rest. It wasn't too bad,
but the way that they were set up, she ended up being alone. Near the front
too. The back of the craft, which was smaller than she normally kept her Fast
Craft, except on missions, was filled first, but one of the seats was already
taken, by a very common looking young woman that smiled sweetly at Terry when
he filed in first, ending up right next to her. She was to the norm for her
type, with decently dark skin, dark hair and brown eyes. The only thing that
really stood out was that she very clearly wearing a Space Fleet uniform. One
that had bright orange trim on it. It wasn't an inspired color choice, but
common or not, that marked her as being high ranking.


When
the rest of the people came in, it was a thing that Tiera picked up on right
away. Judy had two stripes of orange on her sleeve, but only one man had orange
at all. He was a giant, but looked like someone had squished half his face at
some point. Starting from the center. It wasn't horrible, but he wasn't good
looking by any means. She understood the idea, after a bit. Orange was letting
her personal bias influence who made it in her organization. She was biased
against attractive men, and while she didn't hold them in contempt, she also
didn't take them seriously at all. It led to things like what she was looking
at right then.


Tiera
did have a man next to her, though he was a bit hard looking and had Vagus type
features. Like Lyn Red. Sort of at least. This man was small and golden
colored, but smiled at her pleasantly enough when he saw her. At least until he
saw how big she was.


"You...
Giant, big head?" He was clearly trying to ask her something, but she had
no clue what that was at all. It might have been about her head, true,
but she doubted that.


"Um,
I'm Countess Baker, and pretty tall now... Wait, do you mean to ask if I'm a
noble?" She wasn't trying to mock the man, but he nodded.


"Yes,
yes. You noble?"


"That's
right."


The
man smiled, looked away and didn't talk to her for the rest of the flight.
Clearly he didn't like her kind of person. That or someone, like her Aunt Red,
had personally told him that if he met a noble in Noram to keep silent, on pain
of death. Vagus was a hard land that way. If a threat of death was made, it
would be delivered, as often as not.


The
trip was about what she would have expected. It took a long time for them to
get loaded and take off, then they had a forty minute trip into a matching
orbit with the Ranford, which was vast, compared to the Cloudcraft.
Probably a few hundred sizes bigger or so. It wasn't the Ranford's fault,
because it was the little one that was kept that tiny size. It could have been
just as big, since they were the same ship, when you got right down to it.
Sisters, after all.


Then
they took half an hour to move a mile or so and dock. It was barely perceptible
as far as motion went, but also very smooth. Once inside and down, a wall
formed in the space they'd come in to, and the man that had welcomed them
before stood up, and clicked a button.


"The
record for unloading this craft with a full deck is three minutes and ten
seconds. Can you beat that?"


The
answer, as it turned out, was no. But they got darned close. Even the man with
the watch grinned about it.


"Three-fifteen!
Not bad! I figured that you kids would be slow and fumble a lot, but it seems that
I'm just an old slowpoke myself. The group with the record is an elite military
team. Royal Guards? No one that hasn't worked together before has ever gotten
this close." He seemed oddly proud, but then, a lot of the kids were from
his own homeland. Maybe that was it? Or maybe he just liked to see anyone do
well. They were all on the same side after all.


The
boxes of food had to be unloaded too, but that didn't count against them and
Guide had it all in hand about ten seconds after the door was opened for him,
at the back of the craft, in the cargo section. It was the last thing in, so
the first out. Just like the people.


Judy
looked around a bit, but didn't say what for. That presented itself about a
minute later, as a woman walked into the area they were in, from the ship
itself, using one of the sliding doors that were meant to save space or look
interesting or something. The ones here were red, which was an interesting
change.


Judy
saluted the woman that walked in.


"Captain
Michaels." She held it until the other woman, who was dressed identically,
saluted back.


"Captain
Kerry. You have the ship."


Then
Judith turned around and held her hands behind her back in a military looking
manner.


"Thank
you all for coming. For those of you new to the crew, we'll have someone along
in a few moments to see to your assignments. I'll personally meet with you in
the next day, barring emergency. The ship layout is fairly standard and should
be like the practice cruises that you've taken. As for those of you that have
been here before, welcome back. You don't need me talking your ears off yet,
but this won't take too long. We have with us a very special group of people,
and we should all seek to make them feel welcome here." Then she bowed.


Very
clearly to the Lairdgren Group.


It
was cute, really, because Sam and Guide looked ready to pass out over it. The
rest of them just bowed back, which got Terry to do it and the rest trying to
copy him, which meant everyone in the room from Noram did it too, just in case
they missed who was doing what. The crew from other places all seemed baffled
for a bit, except the Vagus man, who did it as well. Judy was tall after all,
and in charge, very clearly.


They
only had to do it once, and she didn't crack a smile at all.


"We'll
set up for that test as soon as possible. Do you have the needed shields for
your people?" This was directed at Kolb, who simply nodded. They knew each
other after all, since he was Judy's old teacher and everything.


Then
she looked at Sam.


"Do
you have your communications devices ready?"


He
started to stammer a bit.


"Um,
yeah, but..."


Then
she went on as if not hearing him at all. He blushed and looked at Tiera, but
honestly, she didn't care if she got credit for it or not. It absolutely didn't
matter to her, at all. For once. She felt kind of proud of that too.


"Any
questions?"


Tiera
actually had one. Or, more honestly, several, but the Captain couldn't answer
them, she didn't think.


"Would
it be possible to get an appointment with Timon Baker?" She waited,
expecting that he'd be working and that no one would want to bother him, but
instead the tall and thin woman in front of their rather hodgepodge group
nodded.


"I
can't promise anything, but he's supposed to be taking a rest day. Actually
several in a row, right now. I'll have someone take you to him. Is Terry going
too?"


That
was... Actually a very normal kind of thing, wasn't it? Plus, she wasn't trying
to hide anything from him, not in particular.


"That
would be good, if it's no trouble?"


It
turned out that it wasn't since the woman that had sat next to Terry on the way
up knew the way herself and volunteered to take them. She didn't look any older
than Tiera did either and kept smiling at Terry, as if she might just want to
eat him for lunch.












Chapter
three





 


 


 


 


 


 


"I'm
Wistra, Ma'am." The common looking woman said, bowing at her, even if they
weren't on the ground and were about as far away from someplace where anything
about Tiera counted at all. Tiera bowed back, just as deeply, which got Terry
to go wide eyed and do the same. He, unlike Tiera, actually knew that kind of
thing, having had real lessons in protocol.


"I'm
Tiera, and you met Terry already?"


"Oh,
yes... Tiera." It was clear she wasn't all that comfortable using her name
like that, without a title at all, but that was just her genetics hitting her
without the smaller woman knowing about it. She recoiled a little after saying
the name and looked almost like she expected to be hit.


"What
do you do on the ship?" It seemed like a natural enough question, but the
woman held her head high and smiled.


"I
started out as a Cook Instructor, but I'm the Building Instructor, structures
not magic, for the High Servants now. The ones doing the work on the Moon
Colony? I've done some of that work myself." She looked down, but Terry
gasped.


"That's
really... I wish I could go and do that too. What would I have to do to
get in on that?"


The
small woman shrugged.


"Well,
like I said, most that work on it are High Servants. You'd probably have to
have something to offer the program if you wanted to go otherwise. Like being a
pilot, or like me, since I helped develop the tricks we use to work with Focus
Stone in low gravity environments." She stopped and then shook her head
just a little, clearly thinking something, but not saying it yet. "Or, if
you're a wizard, you could go and do that there. We need things, but it takes
time, nearly a week, to go back and forth. We have a hundred people there full
time and it would speed things up if we didn't have to wait for new gear all
the time. Things get damaged, lost, that kind of thing. Or even break down, if
the magical item wasn't very good. We're putting about as much strain on things
as you could imagine. Not all the copied work is equal to the task for
long."


Terry
sighed a bit and then shook his head and looked over at Tiera.


"I
can't, can I? I need to stay on Earth and help fight the Others, if I can. It
would be really fun to go to the Moon though, and help build a colony."


Tiera
felt her breath catch at the idea, since it was so far away from home. Then
again, was it any more dangerous than say, planning to hunt down some of the
most dangerous people that had ever lived?


"Well...
I don't know what mother would say about it." That was going to be her
whole answer, until her little brother snorted at her, walking along in the
well lit and slightly orange hallway with Wistra.


"I
haven't been at home in months. I figured that mother would have told you
immediately. I went and got some training, so I can fight. I know I need to do
a lot more first, but I can't let everyone down, and mother would have me hide
away in a locked room in Two Bends if she knew where I was." He didn't
sound at all repentant or anything at all.


She
kept walking for a while, and finally sighed, knowing that their mother would
probably punch her in the kidney if she found out that Tiera knew where her
little brother was and didn't tell her about it. Not that she was truly
violent, but she might just make an exception in this case.


"Brilliant
Terry. She's probably pulling her hair out as we speak, worried out of her mind
about you. We... Crud. I do not want to deal with this right now. Maybe
you should sign up for Moon duty? At least that would be so big that
even mother can't force you to go home. Not that she really could..." She
turned to Wistra, changing course instantly. "He can't really build yet, I
don't think? But he can make copies without a template at all. Which should be
useful. I can vouch for him being a hard worker, and while I can't speak for
his mother, his Countess will sign off on it, if he can make the cut."
That being her. It was kind of convenient really.


Terry
smiled, and nodded a lot suddenly.


"That
would be great, if I'm allowed to go, I mean. I can pilot too, but I don't have
a Space Ship. Tor didn't give me one of those."


They
stopped then, in front of a door, with Wistra in the front. She touched a small
glowing space to the right, which made the door flash with a bright red light.
It took about a minute, but finally someone came and opened it.


Trice.
Patricia Morgan. Tiera and Terry's sister in-law.


"Hello...
Tiera?" Then she looked down and started grabbing people handing out hugs
like they were going out of fashion. "Terry! I didn't think to see you
here! Wistra!" That last one was a bit strange, but the small and fairly
youthful woman giggled a bit.


"We
just got in from the main base. Deshi will be back in a week or so. He had to
work out some things with his Mages in Vagus. These two needed to be shown
where the door was, so I figured I'd drop by and let you know that I'm back. I
have a kitchen rotation this time, but Terry here might come out on the next
Moon visit? He's... A Wizard?"


The
talking seemed to have roused a fairly sleepy looking Timon, who moved in
behind his wife and smiled with a rather abstract gaze. Then he nodded, after
reading all of them for information. That was probably rude, but he didn't say
anything, and just waved them in.


Being
that he was going to be rude, she decided on doing her own reading, and found
some interesting things. The first nearly floored her. Trice had two arms. Real
ones. The left was a bit pink and fresh looking, but all hers, and not the
magical one that Tor had made for her. She was also, like Terry, Immortal now.


Tiera
could get that, but there had to be a limit to how many people had that trait,
or the world's population would go way up. She checked Wistra, but she wasn't
like that at all, just being a normal, and rather healthy, girl.


Timon
clearly understood that she'd picked that all up, but started talking about
other things almost instantly.


"Terry,
have you called home yet?" It was a bit abrupt, but to the point, and
clearly a conversation that the two had carried on before, since the boy set
his lips into a frown, which actually looked a little overdone, and seemed
ready to fight about it. 


Tim
just looked at him, watching closely. That was why neither one of them noticed
her getting her new style communications device out and hitting the sigil for
Two Bends. They noticed when their mother spoke, however. Even Timon glared at
her a little for that one.


"Laurie
Baker. How may I help you?" There was a sadness to her words that hadn't
been there before at all. Terry winced on hearing it, and when she picked up
his field reaction that was all about how she sounded, not his own fear. He
felt that too, but it wasn't why he did that.


"Hello,
mother! I've been out of touch for a while. Did you happen to have noticed any
of your children missing lately?"


There
was a gasp and she spoke rapidly.


"You
know where Terry is? Is he alive? Is he well? Where is he, I'll come and get
him right now!" There were sounds of movement, but Tiera didn't get a
chance to say a lot to her, not before Timon did.


"He's
on the Ranford right now, here with us, in orbit. So, it might be a bit much
for you to just run up here to get him. He's been training at Wildlands Station,
pretending to be an orphan so that they'd let him. He'll be back home in a few
days, but he has a duty rotation on the Moon in... When did you say that was
again Wistra?"


The
small woman shrunk back a tiny bit.


"Next
month, on the first day?" There was a meekness to her words.


Tiera
spoke next, saying what had to be said.


"Mother,
I need you to listen to me, since this is very important. You need to
make certain that you don't try to hold Terry against his will. He's learned
enough that I don't really think you can now. Some other things have changed
too, but we need to talk to you in person about them. Let's call that...
tomorrow? We'll come in from here, directly." She waited, expecting her
mother to go ballistic on them, only to be very surprised a moment later.


"I
think I understand. Yes, will you all come, please? Patricia too, if she
wishes? It would be lovely to see you all."


Tiera
looked around and then dropped into a deep trance state, which flattened her
voice nicely.


"I'll
be there." The others nodded, except Wistra, of course. Her mother
wouldn't know who that was most likely, so she didn't mention the girl.
"It looks like we'll all be there. Call it mid-afternoon or so? We have to
be on the right side of the planet at the time, so that can set things back a
bit. We might have some other guests. Timon's military group? About half of the
Lairdgren group, and some of the Instructors from school. They aren't really a
part of anything we need to discuss, but the kids earned a prize, so they get a
trip into space. Among other things."


Like
new weapons. That was something she'd think of as a good prize, if it were her.


"We
look forward to seeing you all then. May I speak to Terry. Please?" She
sounded so kind that Tiera feared it was a trick, but she handed over the
communications device and the boy wandered away, so that the rest of them
wouldn't have to hear him being shamed. It almost had to happen, but she was
sort of glad he did it.


On
the good side, even with her better than average hearing, she couldn't pick up
more than a casual and slightly worried conversation from across the room. When
Terry came back, three minutes later, he just handed over the device.


"She
claims that I won't be locked up. I did mention that I was coming in very well
armed and shielded, but she just laughed. I don't think she really
believes me." That seemed to worry the boy a little bit, but Timon just
shrugged.


"Well,
we won't let her take you by force too easily, little brother. You'll
probably be in for a beating or two, but hey, after all that training with Baron
Havar, I doubt that it will be a problem for you at all. Just make sure you
take a healing amulet along with, just in case."


That
got a grumbled reply that sounded a lot more innocent than surly.


Wistra
stood and bowed to everyone, including Terry, and walked backwards toward the
door, bowing every few steps along the way.


"I'm
sorry I can't visit longer, but I have to go and see to my new class. We should
get together soon?" She sounded oddly hopeful about that, but Timon shook
his head.


"Not
too likely for me, I'm afraid. After I get back in a few days from the planet,
I have to go into the next project." He turned to Tiera and then looked at
their brother, his gaze lingering there. "Space stations. We need at least
ten of them and they have to be huge and self sufficient." He
glanced at Tiera again, his eyes looking sleepy. "You mentioned that some
of the Lairdgren Group is in? I could use a chat. I have some projects I need
done and no time to do them really. You two really need to get on the ball and
take over some of this stuff. I can't do what I need to, and build our way into
space."


That part was about
his plan to save their brother.


Terry
looked at Trice and then shrugged, very cutely.


"We're
here to test a new communications device, for when people work in space? Tiera
made them. All by herself. She also made this." He pulled the little
white, rather delicate looking weapon and handed it to Tim, who just looked at
it for a long while and then slowly, handed it back.


"That's...
Complex Tiera. It might be the most controllable weapon I've ever seen. You
made it to take out Tor, if we have to?" He stopped and looked directly at
his wife. "I mean stop. It shuts down shields, and I think it can
remove fields from amulets too. It has the most delicate force lance I've ever
seen, and an explosive device, both of which use mental controls as far as how
powerful you want the blast to be. Continuous running and pulse, again,
based on what you want. Is it hard to use?"


Terry
shook his head, but then paused.


"Not...
really? I wouldn't want to pick it up without instruction at all, but knowing
what you do right now, it isn't that hard. Everyone in my section got it on the
first try and so did the Lairdgren Group people. Even Ali." He covered his
mouth then and went wide eyed. "That sounds mean. I just think of her as
really nice, and not a fighter. She used it really well though."


Trice
looked at it and then Tiera.


"Hey,
sister in-law means that I can have one for a steep discount, doesn't it?"
She looked sidelong at her husband, but he smiled gently, instead of saying
anything.


Tiera
had a few extra on her and handed one over.


"Oh,
yeah. Especially if you're going to live forever. I don't want any more ill
will between us." She stared at Timon, but didn't make it all that mean.
"Mind if we sit? This might just take a while."


That
got her gestured over to the bed, which was the only thing in the space to sit
on, she noticed, except for a box, that appeared to be real. Terry sat on that
one, but it was big enough, so she took the other side. Why not? She wasn't a
soft Princess after all. For that matter, she didn't even know any. The
others took the edge of the bed then, which tried to form under them perfectly.
It was just how they were designed.


Timon
looked at first his wife and then Terry.


"They
both agreed to try it, and as you can see, it worked. I know not to make
everyone in the world immortal, but really, this only makes it so they'll live
about six hundred years. These are the only two that I've done so far, but I
was thinking of hitting the whole family. We have room for about ten thousand
very long lived people on the planet without stressing everything, and for a
long time. The number has been kept down to less than a hundred, before Gray
and Cordes and this latest screw up of theirs. If we have to fight super-humans,
doesn't it make sense to have some on our side too? They have all those
clones..."


Tiera
wanted to roll her eyes at him, but refrained, remembering what it looked like
on Lewis earlier.


"All
right. We need to keep that quiet though, or everyone will want to try
it. The very idea makes my teeth ache, you know that Tim? Do you know how
tempting it's going to be to do everyone? I mean, you did Trice, but what about
her parents? Her brothers? What about their best friends, or favorite uncles? I
mean, you should ask Da, but what about Mayor Tom? Or his kids? Are you
really hard enough to be able to look at them and shrug, then say 'no, sorry
there, you have to die.'? I'm not really sure I would be." She meant it,
but then, it wasn't up to her, was it? "I'll leave that to you, but keep
things under control, and actually ask people before you make anyone else like
that. We can form a committee or something. That always works." She didn't
mean that last bit, but no one else laughed.


The
silence stretched out and became awkward, so she mentioned Tor's dragon. Also,
in passing the clones that had been killed and the single man that wasn't
Cordes, who flew away.


"Before
you ask, he wasn't anyone I knew either. Not Tor, or anything."


That
got a lot of questions, but the only laugh came when she related the story
about Ron from earlier. When she got to what he said, both Trice and Timon
started busting up uncontrollably.


Trice
finally rallied, doing it first, which amazed Tiera really.


"Oh!
I wish I could have been there for that! What did she do? That's... It's a brilliant
trap. In public too, so there was no way out for her. Did she take him up on it,
or put him off? After the way she was acting that last bit would be hard
without looking unkind."


Terry
made a bit of a face and looked away.


"Really...
she gave a half hearted apology. Some man there told her to do it. He's
with us, here. I didn't get his name. If she would have been in Two Bends it
might have been fine, but I've seen the Prince of the whole Kingdom do a better
job, over a lot less." There was a bit of... It was something that Tiera
hadn't seen in her brother before at all. It was, she realized, suppressed
anger at the girl.


At
least he wasn't calling for her head. Tiera nodded though, feeling supportive
at the moment.


"I
agree. Still, Ron accepted it, with only a single smart comment, which
was hilarious by the way. He said it was too bad... since she had such pretty
lips. I hate to think what him even knowing to say that means for what's been
happening to him, but it was all I could do to not laugh right there in that
bitch's face."


Terry,
her darling little brother, sighed and turned to her. Shaking his head ever so
slightly.


"Watch
your language." Then he smiled, looking far more tired than he should
have, except, she realized, that wasn't really true. He'd been out all night,
hadn't he? They all had.


That
probably meant they should get to the testing and then off to bed, if they were
allowed to sleep there. That hadn't been spoken of at all, so they might be
expected to leave right after that.


Judy
wouldn't make little kids drop from space tired though, she didn't think. The
woman wasn't her best friend ever, but she wasn't evil. Actually, if Tiera was
going to be fair, it was probably the other way around, and Judith Kerry had
been on the side of right and good the whole time, even when she'd wanted to
beat her up. It wasn't the kind of thing she really wanted to dwell on, so she
was fairly happy that her communications device went off. At first.


The
voice on the other side was screaming at her, after all.


"Attack
on Callwood! Help! We're being attacked by... Things! Giant flying lizards! Help,
please. Nothing we do is having any effect!"


Tiera
didn't get to speak, since Timon jumped forward.


"Dragons?"


That
got the woman on the other side of the device, who sounded a bit older, to
pause.


"Yes.
I think that's right. What do we do?"


Tiera
stood, and started toward the door, but Tim waved for her to stop and started
asking questions, because, as she'd noted before, he was smarter than she was.


"How
many of them? How long has the attack been going on? Can you move any of your
people out of harm's way?" He waited for answers and got them, as if he
weren't just some little kid up in space. Then, the woman didn't know that, did
she?


"Ten
to twelve, so far, we can't move anyone at all. When people run, they get
eaten. It's been... most of an hour now. I haven't been able to get in touch
with anyone else, so I just started hitting sigils. I don't even know who this
is..."


Tim
shrugged and looked at Tiera.


"It's
help. We'll have people there in twenty-five minutes. Try to hang on."


Then
he turned the device off and hit another sigil, which got, handily enough,
Kolb. It took a bit for her to get the idea, but luckily Tim explained that
they needed everyone to meet them. Outside. Then he explained the rest.


The
voice on the device was eerily calm and collected, but didn't take a long time
to process things at all.


"On
the Earth side of the craft. We need to move as a group however. Tiera, who has
the new devices you made?"


There
was a soft voice, that said he did, in the background. That meant finding them,
but Trice actually knew her way around pretty well, so a few moments later they
were all running. Timon limped a bit as he did it, but she didn't spend a lot
of time thinking about that.


There
was an emergency after all.


The
kids were on the main bridge, along with all the people they'd come with, and
had communications devices being tucked against their throats, using an
adjustment of their clothing amulets, by the time she ran into the place. It
was a nicely large room, given that most of them were much smaller, so that
heat could be removed more easily, caught by the walls and shunted to the
bottom of the craft, where it was collected for either disposal or reuse.
People, it turned out, made a lot of the stuff.


Who
knew?


Judy
was still sitting, but pointed to what Tiera would have thought of as the side
wall.


"Everyone
go stand over there. You all have the new shields on? Things will get mighty
uncomfortable if'n you don't." Her accent was back and a bit thick, but
otherwise she seemed pretty well collected. "I'm going to make a room
around you, strip it of air and then open the wall. We're getting the Ranford
in position over your destination. I..."


There
was a pause, and she was very clearly thinking hard about what to say next.


"Who's
all going?" She looked directly at Sir Kolbrin, and very carefully didn't
let her eyes waver at all. That was politic of her, since almost anything else
she could have done would potentially give offense to someone or another. Terry
answered her, standing very straight.


"All
of us. We need some of those new weapons of Tiera's. They can stop dragons,
right? We should get those first." He didn't sound commanding, true, but
the remaining little pen shaped wands got passed around quickly, even as Farlo
ran up behind her and tied a string around her neck with one of the new
communication devices on it. Those needed a name, she knew. Nothing came to
mind at the moment however.


Sending
small children off into the dark of space, and then into battle or not, Judy
didn't freeze at all, and had them all surrounded in a white walled room about
a minute later. Everyone just turned their shields on and waited, breathing
normally. Or, well, some of the Lairdgren group seemed a little scared, but the
rest did fine. After a second she spoke, her voice even. Damned if she didn't
sound slightly regal at the same time. It nearly made her happy, but she didn't
let that show.


"Can
you all hear me?" Twenty people responded all at once, which really wasn't
going to work. Only Kolb had kept his mouth shut, just gesturing at her and
making eye contact. When the rest got quiet, he started speaking.


"Operational
silence then. That means don't speak at all unless you have something really
important to say. In a few seconds the wall will open, then Tiera and I will
move to the front and lead you all in the right direction. Try to keep a visual
on everyone the whole time. Havar, you and Sir Derring take the rear. Make sure
no one gets lost. Remember, you can all fly, so this isn't a problem, just a
quick way of doing things."


Then,
almost as if Judy could hear them, the wall in front of them vanished and so
did the gravity. Without waiting, and trying not to push anyone out of the way,
Tiera moved forward like she'd been told to.


"This
way. Keep on target and remember, the last one down has to buy dinner."
She was kidding, of course, except that, realizing that Karen and Havar were in
the back and had orders to be the last ones down that really worked, didn't it?
She grinned, her face tense and mind suddenly empty of everything except the
job at hand. "Keep to your buddy groups. Lairdgren Group people will be
tasked with finding the Ancients on the ground. Lost Section, you're going to
fight the dragons. Just target them and turn them off first. If that doesn't
work, melt their amulets after you get the field off. They're made of
shield, so you'll need to turn them off first."


The
Earth was vast under them, but other than a few wimpy sounding gasps, mainly
from Farlo and Sam, no one said anything. They were on the right side of the
world and while Callwood wasn't right above them, it was pretty close. It had a
small border that connected with her own County, but she didn't really know
where the city of Callwood was itself. Luckily Kolb did and took the lead by a
good margin.


The
trip down was silent enough, but, even after everyone spread out, so they
wouldn't smack into each other, they didn't get lost. Farlo was whimpering, but
she still went along with the rest, scared or not. It was good enough really.


The
city was easier to see, as they closed in, since it was smoking in several
places and the dragons were the size of large buildings. Kolb took over, giving
the needed directions as they settled into place, his voice grim.


"Dragon
fighters to the front. Pick one and stay high. Make them come to you. Builders,
trace the lines of information back to their handlers first. Everyone else will
move closer. Watch for missiles too. If at any time I tell you to run, fly away
as fast as you can. Does everyone have that? We're not here to prove how brave
we are, our job today is slaying dragons."


That
sounded pretty good to her at least. 


The
battle itself wasn't easy, really. Not at all, even if it was clear they had
the element of surprise. They mainly hovered well above things, and moved in
slowly, taking out the dragons two and three at a time. A few were turned back
on, but when that happened, the kids changed tactics and worked as a team. Making
removing the field from the amulets the goal.


Most
of the actual Ancient finding was done, surprisingly, by Farlo, who had
a large wet patch on the front of her clothing, but had dropped into a nicely
deep trance it seemed, and was pointing their enemies out one after another.
Tiera moved in with Kolb for most of the kills, trying to moderate her force
level, using the new weapon she'd made, so that she didn't rip apart a lot of
buildings when she did it. Almost everyone was hiding, indoors, which wasn't
always working, since, as Kolb had mentioned, missiles and some other weapons were
in play at the same time. Including some intense light ones that were pointed
up at them a few times. They were more effective on the ground, setting fires
all over the place wherever the white hot beams touched. A few people that had
come out to try and fight died under those weapons too.


"Tiera,
Tim, take out that laser system to the north west." This got barked at
them, but it wasn't too hard to figure out what he was talking about. She flew
right at the thing, which hit her, making the world go black. Her shield could
block the intense light it seemed, but that didn't mean she was able to see
when it did. A few seconds later she could however, since her brother had
simply hung back and used an explosive weapon on it. Not one of hers, however.


It
removed the top of the building the thing had been on. Which was sloppy. She'd
have to remember to needle him on that later.


They
did two more that way, and a last was taken out by her buddy team. Clyde, Ali
and Lewis. The boys flew at it, getting it to be aimed at them, uselessly
thanks to their shields, and her sister in-law destroyed the thing. That was
done using some kind of new device that didn't make a mess at all. True, the
woman that had been using the machine, who was a solid black color, like
Monroe, popped in a wet mess, but the building was fine. So was, she
realized, the weapon.


Another
clone started to move into place, but Ali made him pop too and no one tried
again after that.


The
whole mess went on for over an hour, and then they moved directly into flying
over the city, hunting the remaining clones down. They found two, who huddled
together, as if for warmth, in the alcove of a barn like building where wagons
seemed to be made. She was about to kill them both, an all black woman that
looked to be in her mid-twenties and a small white colored boy, when Timon
called out.


"Hold!
Everyone hold. I'm going to go in... Ali, get ready to do that thing." He
didn't say what, but no one else spoke. Operational silence and all that.


Tiera
however moved in too. If her younger brother was going into danger, she had to
help him. It was, as everyone in her family would have said, a rule.


What
Tim was saying seemed strange to her however. Very much so, especially coming
from him. If Tor had said it, she would have understood. Or even Terry, but
Timon? It didn't seem that likely, but here it was. Right in front of her.


"Hello!
Would you two like to live? More to the point, would you like to help our side?
I know you may have been told otherwise, but we're actually the good
guys, and don't want to hurt anyone. Notice please, that the people that you're
with keep trying to kill everyone else? And here we are offering a very
different thing."


There
were no words, but both of the strange looking people laid down on their
stomachs, with their hands over their heads, as if it were something they'd
planned. Timon moved in and made them strip, which took time, but none of the
kids flew over and killed them or anything. Yet.


She
thought she got the idea. Some of the clones, like Monroe, had their own minds,
not versions of Gray or Cordes. These two both did, it seemed, or at least had
someone else in there. The all black woman felt a lot like Monroe even, meaning
she was probably a pure slave. The white boy... He seemed funny. Not human at
all.


"Tim,
what's the boy..." She was a little scared, but her brother just shrugged
a bit.


"I'm
already on that one. You're one of the Remy, aren't you? May I ask which
one?" Timon looked at the kid as Tiera paled and got ready to fight. The
Remy were super assassins, and so dangerous that almost no one could defeat
them. The only person in modern times that had was Tim, and while he seemed calm,
she certainly didn't like her own chances if it came to a fight. He'd had to
use special magic to stop the last one, after all.


The
thin looking white boy, who seemed about fifteen, stood, but didn't change
shape or even glower at being caught out.


"I'm
Remy Two. This is Maris. I understand that you have to take my own life, if you
can, but I'd ask you to consider leaving her alive and intact. She's a good
person, and deserves fair treatment." It was said pretty blankly, and
Timon nodded.


His
words were strange though.


"Are
you personally committed to being on Gray's side in this?"


The
boy looked at the woman lying on the ground, who was like a lump of coal, given
her color and how little she moved, and faked a sigh.


"Not
so much. I'd infiltrated to see what was going on, and managed to get sent out
here. That's all. Gray isn't sane anymore. I nearly started the protocols to
destroy her, but didn't get to it before they managed to send me out. I have to
say, I do love the modern warfare. I heard a rumor that Remy Seventeen was
destroyed? Is that true?"


Timon
stiffened a bit, holding something in his right hand, but then gave a single,
somber nod.


"I
killed her. Using magic. To be fair, she was trying to kill me too, so it
wasn't as if I'd really just moved on her or something like that." He
didn't move, but there was a sense about him, that his intent was poised to
strike, like a snake. On the device in his hand, which was made of silver,
rather than Focus Stone.


The
boy... smiled.


"That's
impressive! Maybe, when this war of yours is over, we could fight too? I don't
want to bother you, right now, if you're busy at the moment. But it would be
interesting to see if you could do that twice. Do you think you can?"


Her
brother let his head come up a bit, but looked sad.


"I
can. I have a device that will kill all the Remy on the planet, if it comes to
it. Remy Seventeen suggested I use it. As a kindness to the rest of you. I
wanted to get with some of you first however, in case you don't want to
die."


There
was a pause and the boy finally looked around, and, oddly, waved at Tiera.


"I
can wait a bit, if you want. Now, are we to be prisoners or what? I doubt you
could really hold either of us. We'll go along with you however, and do what
you say. For now at least."


She
looked at the boy, and getting the general idea took a step forward.


"All
right, if you both give your word to be on our side in this, we'll find a place
for you. Say, on the Moon? You'd have to help with the new colony there, but it
will put you out of the line of fire, and be useful work." Also, it would
keep them from attacking too many people. After a moment she wondered if Tim
would allow it though, since they might sabotage things there, and if Terry was
going in a few weeks...


He
didn't though.


"That
sounds like a plan. Maris, you can be in charge of something or other, if you'd
like? I'll let you decide what, or if you want to at all. You can also go
anywhere you want, but it might be best if we kept you away from the Others
right now." It was a strange way to treat a prisoner, but he gestured to
her, and got a smile in return. "Would you like to stand? Or not, as you
choose."


The
woman did get up, and slowly, Kolb and several others came over. Trice did too,
since her husband was right there, and so did Ali, for some reason. The others
all stood back and either looked around, as if scared, or covered the two new
people with weapons. Ready to kill them, if they turned out to be evil
Ancients.


That
got her to blink a little and turn to face the Austran kids.


"These
people are Revered Ones that were forced to fight against us. They're
joining us now. First things first then, are there any more of you around here?
If so, are any of you possibly friendly?"


That
question didn't get answered, because the Callwood guard forces finally came
out. They were pointing weapons too, but some of them were literally swords,
which meant they were pretty much ignored by the kids. They came on foot, not
even using the older flying rigs.


The
man in charge, who was dressed in a rather stately tan outfit with a white
helmet, bellowed at them, then stopped after the first words left his lips.


"Halt!
This is Callwood and you are required by the Countess-"


Then
the man pretty much froze up, looking at all the tall people that were, if he
was paying attention, very well armed. The kids all hovered in the air a bit
too, about five feet up, and had weapons pointed at the four, probably very
brave, men that were looking at them.


Karen
bowed at them.


"I'm
Sir Karen Derring. Conserina First, Derring. We've repelled the attack, for the
time being. We have Countess Baker with us, who was called in for such
assistance by your Countess. We also have the Lairdgren Group, some instructors
from Lairdgren School, and... the Lost Section. Also known as the Dragon
Fighters. That would be the kids that saved you, there?" She waved at
them, and the men, who weren't overly tall, started bowing. To the kids first,
which was smart, really. Then everyone else, not particularly noticing who was
which person, Tiera didn't think.


The
men looked a little lost for a bit, but then sent one of their number to run a
message to the Countess, which had Trice wave, pulling her communications
device out and hitting the right sigil. Then, without speaking she handed it to
the thirty-odd year old man in charge.


He
looked baffled and perplexed, but when a voice came a few moments later, he
just bowed to it and spoke.


"Countess
Callwood? This is city guardsman Lateen Royce. The attack has been repelled, by
a combination of forces? We were told you invited them?" He sounded
nervous, but the woman on the other side of the device just sounded pleased.


"I
invited many people this day. Who actually answered the call?"


Trice
stepped forward then, looking very serious.


"As
your man here said, it's a mixed group, I'm Patricia Baker, Ducharina Third,
Morgan. We have Countess Baker with us, in her own person, as well as Conserina
Derring, Conserina Ross, Baron Kolbrin, Baron Havar, two Countiers
Baker, Baron Sorenson, Sam Builder who is the acting Magics Counselor for the
Kingdom, Lady Alyssa Baker who's also a Conserina Derring, Guide Eastgreen who
is the Building Ambassador to Vagus, and the Lost Section. Those were the ones
that actually killed the dragons for you. We also have two... Revered Ones, who
were forced to fight against us, but who have come to our side at the earliest
possible time. They aren't prisoners." Then she stopped, having said most
of that without even taking a single breath. She did then, which got Timon to
smile a bit.


There
was no sound at all for a few moments, and then the Countess spoke, sounding
nearly like she was crying, for some reason. Probably just relief.


"Thank
you. Thank you all. Please, if you'd come to my palace, I'd host you as guests.
Anything I have is, of course, yours." It was, Tiera knew, a big deal to
say something like that. Given the rules in place, they could, at least
potentially, abuse the woman for the rest of her life, based on her saying
that. It meant she pretty much had to really mean it.


Kolb
looked around and nodded.


"We
need to finish sweeping the city, to make sure no one hostile is still here.
Then we should call in a team to fight the fires. You have your own people for
that, but some of the newer techniques might help-"


Farlo
raised her hand and looked down at her wet pants, which she hadn't bothered to
change yet.


"I
have some equipment for that? I carry it all the time."


The
Countess spoke again, actually sobbing a little now.


"I
thank you for whatever support you can give us."


The
girl took off, which had her buddies moving with her. Karen too. They seemed to
be up on how to fight fires at least. Tiera wanted to go help herself, but
realized she didn't actually have anything in particular that would be of much
use that way. It was an oversight.


That
left the rest of the afternoon, which wasn't that long at this point, to try
and find who might be left. Terry put up his craft and hovered it over the
city, taking Remy Two and Maris with him. Before he left, Tim pressed something
into his hand, and whispered to him. What he said she couldn't hear, but Timon
saw her watching, and told her, when they'd left.


"It's
a Remy killing magic. If the thing kills him, it will stop it. Terry would
still be dead, but I doubt that will happen. The shield he has on is really
pretty good." There was a smile, but it was clear that Timon wasn't all
that pleased with how things were going either. They'd won, for now, but there
was a real problem at hand.


One
which Havar addressed almost instantly.


"This
isn't good. We have exactly one group of people that can stop an attack like
this at present. The one here. If I were our enemy I'd have things ready to go
all over the world. Doing the same thing, almost anywhere else, would be
devastating right now."


It
was the truth, so she nodded, and moved a bit closer to him.


"Agreed.
What do we do about it?"


Being
a nobleman, Baron Havar tried to look down at her, mainly out of habit, she
guessed, and failed for the most part, since she was only a bit smaller than he
was now. His eyes softened for a bit, and for half a second, not knowing why,
Tiera really thought he might kiss her. That was both out of character and
place, given the situation, but Sam interrupted them anyway.


"What
if we set up a few squads with Tiera's new weapons and shields like this? Put a
builder with each one and set them up in space, on ships. Then if things start
to happen, we can drop on the attack sites. That worked pretty well, didn't it?
If we all work on it, we can have a thousand weapons ready by tomorrow
sometime. More if Timon does it. I don't know who to get though, really. I...
Don't want to send the kids after things like this, even if they did a great
job today. I know that..." He turned, clearly expecting ten children to be
holding him at weapons point, but got a lot of nods from them instead.


One
of them, Ron, actually explained.


"Yeah.
We here could do it, but most of the kids suck so far. I say we grab some of
those Elite Flying troops for it. They're pretty good, and already can
fly." It wasn't a bad idea, even if it did come from a child. It was
better by far than the nothing that Tiera had, and she nearly said so, but then
realized that it would be better if she were a bit less chatty about her own
failings at the moment than that.


Instead
they moved on the Countess's Palace, which had only taken a little damage in
the fighting, clearly having been clawed a bit by a giant purple dragon. What
seemed to have once been a nice spire on the northernmost corner was gone.
Only rough lines in the stone, and some rubble, was left. Tiera wouldn't have
even gotten that much, if there wasn't another on the other side that was still
holding together pretty well.


At
the gate there were guards, ten of them, all holding force lances of one kind
or another, mainly older versions on small copper tubes, which marked them as
being things that Tor had made. Even if they were expected, they had to go
through the whole thing about who they were again, and wait for the Countess to
be informed properly, before being let in. It took the better part of
half an hour, but that was fine. Really, as far as she was concerned, they
could have all just left. Her own palace wasn't that far away, if they were
flying.


Once
inside they were treated kindly enough. A rather scared looking older man in a
butler's outfit taking them in to see the Countess directly. She didn't have a
throne room, exactly, but there was a space designed to be a lesser version of
that, clearly. She had a regular chair, just a bit oversized, that sat on a
stage. It wasn't at the far end of the room however and while two feet higher
than the other chairs, they were all regular sized, and not tiny, like the ones
the King forced people to sit in at his place. To humble them.


They
were starting on the introductions again, when the Countess, who had short
curly hair that was an iron gray, plenty of wrinkles and a heavy dress that was
made, not of magic, but out of heavily embroidered cloth that must have weighed
sixty pounds, stopped and looked at the children that were standing behind
everyone else.


"I..."
She didn't seem to know what to say, but Karen did.


"The
Dragon Fighters of the Lost Section. Most are from Austra." Then she
stopped and didn't make any excuses as to why they'd taken little children into
battle that day. She didn't explain how they'd won either. They had,
which was an answer to all of that, wasn't it?


"I
see... Thank you all. I asked many for help, but so far, you, here in this
room, are the only ones that answered my plea." She bowed, first to Trice,
then to Farlo, who she seemed to recognize, then she seemed to scramble a bit,
finally bowing to Tiera, even though they'd met before. She'd been shorter
then, so it made some sense that it might be hard to recognize her.


Her
next words were interesting however.


"I
called on your parents for aid, of course, Ducharina Morgan, being inside their
Duchy. They said they'd march troops out, but couldn't offer more than that. I'm
surprised, and pleased, to see that their own daughter came to our rescue. I'll
have to send them a note of thanks. It's unexpected."


There
was no cattiness in the words, and Trice threw off a deep bow.


"Very
few could have done much for you today, even if they arrived in time. That we
were available was pure luck. We should get with the King, if that's permitted
and see about setting up new forces to deal with such threats, we have a plan,
but it will require more than the people in this room." She looked at the
woman who grimaced and then nodded her head.


It
wasn't a happy thing at all.


"I
understand."


Trice
didn't wait, doing that right there, getting in touch, not with the King
himself, but with Smythe of Westend, the Military Counselor. Tiera liked him
all right, even if he did work for King Jerkface.


"Westend
here."


"This
is Patricia Morgan. There's been an attack on Callwood. You know about
that?"


"We've
had some reports. We weren't requested to bring forces in, since Countess
Callwood and her County is in rebellion to the crown. Is the city still
standing? From what we heard... There were dragons? I don't know what to make
of that. Did the message get misunderstood?"


Timon
didn't announce himself, just stepping toward the focus stone device and
speaking right up.


"Magical
seemings. Probably harder to kill than a real dragon that size would be if it
were flesh. We had a force ready, by chance, but we need more of them. We can
get weapons, but need men and they'll need to be stationed in space. Oh, also
willing to go from there to Earth without a craft. That's fun though. We'll
have to take you up for that soon. Princess Karina too." There was a sound
that Tiera understood was walking and they managed to make some small talk
while it happened. The palace of the King wasn't small after all.


Finally,
Smythe broke off, mid-sentence.


"I
have news of the attack on Callwood." Then, after a moment, she heard him.
Richard. Speaking as if he owned the place or something. Tiera blinked, but all
she could see for a moment was Regina, her head exploding as Sandra Morris
killed her, Tiera being too small back then to shield her with her body. Worse,
now, with her new Timon shield, it would have worked. Even being little like
she used to be.


Shaking
a bit she frowned at the device and nearly yelled at the man. Countess Callwood
looked at her and gave a strange look that seemed to speak of more knowledge
than she would have figured on. Tiera had to force herself into a deeper trance
then, just so she wouldn't say anything out of place. They had real work to do
after all.


"Situation
report."


Boringly
enough, that got the whole day recounted, including explanations of how they'd
fought and who'd provided the weapons for it. Then Kolb, rather boldly, stepped
in and explained Ron's idea. He didn't cover the fact that the "man with
the idea" was nearly ten years old, but the King didn't ask either.


"Yes.
Smythe, would you see about getting the forces around. Countess Baker, I think
you have the strongest ties with the Orange Ancient, perhaps you could set up
the rest of what's needed?" The words got most of the Austran kids to
stiffen, not just Lewis and Clyde, but Timon spoke up then, smoothing things
over.


"The
Orange Revered One, Sire. It's the new name for the immortals on our
side. If we vary from that too much, the Austran kids will probably attack her,
and that would make a mess all over." He didn't sound like he was joking
and the King, jerk faced dufus or not, just corrected himself.


"The
Orange Revered One. Of course. Would you do that for us, Countess Baker?"
There was, perhaps a hint of command in the tone, which got Countess Callwood
to snort loudly.


"You're
ordering a sitting Countess to do your bidding now? And you wonder why we can't
stand your rule?"


There
was a bit of silence then and the King finally spoke, using a slightly colder
voice.


"Forgive
any offense, Countess Callwood. I meant no disrespect, of course. Tiera, I know
that this might be an imposition, but since Alice Orange is your Aunt would you
please help us? I'd ask myself, but she seems to prefer women over men in most
things."


Tiera
looked at the device and frowned. The man was family. Supposedly.


"I'll
see what I can do, to that end." Then she shut it, and didn't go on,
because her next words would have been yelling, about things that no longer
mattered to the world at all. The King not backing her against Count Morris,
even when the law required it. How that led to the death of an innocent girl. How,
when she thought about it, she still wanted to die, because of that single life
being snuffed out.


Countess
Callwood however, was ready to defend her anyway, and actually stood up,
seeming ready to scream for a while, since her nerves were already on end. Tim
cut that short, bowing to the lady.


"Very
good then, Sire. If you could have, say four hundred men ready to go by the day
after tomorrow? We'll have the weapons and shields for them. It may take longer
than that to put them into space however. I'd suggest, by preference of Alice
Orange, that the men be homely, if at all possible. She doesn't hate men, she
just doesn't trust the attractive ones." Then he bowed, to the Countess,
as the King started the long, and drawn out goodbye required by protocol.


It
was a thing they apparently had to listen to at the moment, given everything.
As a rule she tried to avoid time wasting things like that. There were always
far more interesting things to do. Like sleep, or eat. Staring at a wall came
to mind, which was what she did then, only murmuring a little when the King
said her name. It was, no doubt, very rude, but she didn't really want to chat
with him at the moment. Finally the man shut up and got off the device, allowing
Countess Callwood to dismiss them.


Except,
she didn't. At first Tiera wondered if she was really just that thankful to
them, but she got it after a bit. She wanted them to stay, in case the dragons
came back. That made a lot of sense really. A whole lot. It wasn't going
to happen, but she waited for a bit before addressing the woman, who was trying
to have rooms readied for them.


"I'm
horribly sorry, Countess Callwood, but I'm afraid that we won't be able to stay
long. May we have permission to visit later, however? I think that you and I
might have a lot in common." It was just meant to be polite, but the woman
actually smiled, a vulpine thing that seemed to have a lot of weight to it.


"I'm
almost certain we do, Countess Baker. Might I call on you again, if we come
under attack? I know that I personally, and no doubt my people here, would rest
much better tonight, if that were the case. Simply having the aid that you and
your friends have provided to douse the flames is a thing that... Well, let's
just say that you've all proven yourselves to be good friends this day?"


It
was an interesting thing to say, and Farlo bowed a bit, but no one else said
anything. She and Karen had simply given over several devices to put out fires
and showed those doing the work what they needed to do. Most of them were out
already, which meant that Tiera really needed to get some of those things for
her own County soon. Fire happened, after all.


It
still took an hour to get out and it was dark outside when they managed to get
everyone inside Terry's Fast Craft. Then, without a lot of hesitation, they
headed out, going to her place. She called ahead, so that her people would have
at least a little bit of a chance to prepare for them. It felt almost mean,
doing it that way, but the butler, Conway didn't seem too put out. Then, he
wouldn't. No matter who she was bringing, in what numbers or why. He'd only
panic after the line was cleared.


Farlo
however blinked at her and moved across the expanse of the craft to sit in a
soft cream colored chair next to her.


"You're
butler has his own communications device?" She grinned when she
spoke, and didn't seem to be saying it was wrong or anything.


Tiera
nodded, feeling a bit abstract and far away, being in a trance like she was
still, if not deep enough for what she needed.


"My
lady's maid has one too. That way they can get in touch with me and scream if
I'm not doing my job properly. Don't your people all have them yet? Your
Grandparents, I mean? After all, you can make copies of the things, so it seems
like that should happen." It could have come out snooty, or mean, but
Tiera managed to just sound flat and tired.


That
meant Farlo just winked at her.


"Would
you believe that it never even occurred to me before this? I can see the use,
but, well, it just hadn't. I even have some I can send over. Back at school
though. I..." She blushed and looked away, but spoke loudly enough that
everyone in the large space could hear her. "Thank you for not mentioning
how I shamed myself, when we came in."


It
took Tiera a bit to understand what she meant. Wetting herself. It wasn't a
response that Tiera had at all, and none of the kids had done it, but she
really hadn't thought about it at all. Was that really a shame? The
woman had done what she needed to and not let anyone down, she was just about
to say that when Baron Havar laughed.


Farlo
stiffened, but his words were a lot different than his tone.


"So
did I. I just cycled my clothing before anyone could notice. That was...
An impressive sight, the world coming at us, at speed like that. I dare say
that we weren't the only ones that did so this day."


Timon
shrugged and waved at the others. He was taller now, nearly six-six or so,
which meant that he was easy enough to see.


"No
doubt in the future too. We should remember to always go first, if we
get a chance. I was fine, this time, but the first time I did it, I had to
change too, before Tiera could see. That was a night drop though, which is at least
twice as scary. I couldn't see the ground at all. I could feel it though...
coming at me..." He made a bit of a face, which actually looked like he
was reliving the memory of something worse than that even, but didn't say what
that was.


Tiera
waved at the others. "So, it's not a shame, just a thing. I'm sure
we won't have to mention it again?"


That
got a soft sound from the room that seemed like they all agreed and the girl
blushed again, but didn't try to beat up Baron Havar for laughing at her, which
was good. Not that Farlo was violent. She'd probably make some new magic
for it, her Havar punishment scheme, that being the case.


Tiera
sighed and waved the large man over to them. She didn't have any real reason
for it, but at one point she'd thought they were friends and really had kind of
missed him. They used to work together every morning and lately hadn't been at
all. Part of that was due to the fact that he'd been teaching refugees to fight
at Wildlands, but even before that they'd grown apart.


Mainly
due to his anti-short person bigotry.


He
came over, schooling his face into not seeming like he felt anything at all,
and slid with decent grace into the large chair next to her.


"You
have something for me?" He meant a mission or something, but she just
shook her head. Then she sighed.


"Yes.
An apology. I found out that you thought of me as a pet or something and took
offense at it. Tor told me. I should have confronted you with it and made you
see me as a person, instead of not working with you each day. It isn't a thing
you have direct control over, seeing small people as being less than you. You
can fight it, but you have to want to." Which, she realized, he'd already
been doing, on his own. If not he couldn't have been doing his job well at all.


He
gave her a seated bow.


"It
was very hard for me to see and understand. I didn't see you as a pet
however. I don't even know where that came from. I did come to understand that
my... thoughts towards those much smaller than myself could use some work.
Except for Tor, of course. He's still annoying to me. I like the rest of
his family, at least the ones that I've met, if that helps at all?" There
was no smile to go with that, as if he was afraid she'd take offense.


Like
Tor wasn't a pain in the rear sometimes?


She
chuckled a little and touched his arm, flirtatiously. He didn't do anything
like that back yet, but she had hopes.
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Once
her head had hit the pillow, she was out. That came as a bit of a surprise
really. The room she was in was about as nice as any she'd ever slept in, and
was all her own, literally, since it was in her house. Her palace. The silk
sheets were made of magic, and had been made a blood red for some strange
reason that she didn't know, but it went well with the wood interior of the
place. Everything looked shiny and new too. The soft fabric felt a bit odd
against her skin, but it was real enough. She was just used to sleeping on
regular cotton sheets. Real ones.


She
woke in the dark, the room not having any windows, in order to keep her safe.
She didn't let her guards follow her around all the time or anything, since
that would end up being a lot more work than not. Most people of her current
rank didn't do that when they went to school either, so it wasn't just her
being a pain. It was, no doubt, also her being a pain. At least the
people on her staff thought that was the case.


The
fact that she was better prepared to fight off any given attack than her
personnel was her fault. She had the ability to provide for them, if she ever
stopped being a lazy little girl and grew up enough to see to it. To that end
she got up before everyone else did and started right to work. Or almost.


She
had to go and dig in the backyard first, the stars bright overhead still. She
managed to get her mind into good focus before starting though, so didn't mind
the night air, which was only a little warm. Humid too, but not horrible yet.
She took her time forming several hundred of the little pen shaped wands she
wanted to use, the look of the Focus Stone she compressed being far different
there than anywhere else she'd ever been. It was, curiously, a lovely shade of
jade green.


Tiera
figured that someone might have come and knocked on her door at some point, but
she didn't notice it, just making batch after batch of her new weapons. What
finally got her out of the room was a combination of things, starting with the
fact that she'd run out of materials to build on. There was also, she realized,
an acute sense of hunger burning a hole in her middle.


She
didn't have a clock, or watch, so went and cleaned up first, then moved down
the stairs, holding a red silk pillowcase that had to weigh in at nearly three
hundred pounds. It was filled with six hundred weapons though. Enough for the
four hundred that they were sending up, as well as two hundred for her troops
and guards.


It
wasn't that late in the day however, being only about nine-thirty. Others were
up, and eating, when she got into the front dining room, with Conway looking
very proper at the back of the space. On seeing her he ran over and tried to
take the bag from her, but that wasn't going to work. It was heavy for her to
walk around with, but the butler wouldn't be able to pick it up, most likely.
She didn't want to embarrass him by explaining that though. That meant she
needed a story.


Before
she could come up with one, Guide hopped up from the table and put a magical
box up for her, which she dumped the entire sack into. That earned a low
whistle from the boy.


"All
right." He spoke loudly enough for everyone to hear, but was clearly
joking with her. "I'll marry you. If you want, I mean. This is...
Impressive for someone new. I could have done it. Maybe. Sam too. Lyn
Red, Tim and Tor. I think, possibly Mark?" He looked over but the noble
young man just shook his head.


"I
can do large batches, but that's a lot. I'd probably need a nap in there
somewhere." If he was kidding it was hard to tell.


Farlo
just stared at Guide, her eyes wide. After a bit she covered her mouth and so
did both Karen and after a few seconds, Maggie, the little girl.


Ali
beamed at both of them as if she'd been given a present.


"Perfect!
We'll have to have that here, since Tiera is a Countess now and this is her
County. We'll need to get everyone in." She seemed to be lost in thought
suddenly, but stopped talking. The rest of the table looked pretty blank on the
topic. They either didn't want to play or figured it was simply a real thing.
Except for some reason, Baron Havar. He actually smiled and then bowed toward
her.


"Ah,
and here I was waiting for you to graduate before putting forth my own offer of
marriage. See what I get for waiting?" He really didn't seem put out
though. Which, she realized, probably made sense. He not only understood that
she probably wouldn't be marrying Guide, but also had no plans to marry her
either.


She
was a good catch, now, but they'd known each other from before that, when she
was small and therefore, to him, off limits as more than a place to find some
fun. Given that he was an Instructor in her section and Kolb didn't let them
have sex, as a rule, that fun had all been during practice.


She
considered it for a bit and then nodded. That was mainly so she wouldn't seem
like a Doretta though.


"Well,
that's a most welcome idea Guide. Perhaps you should send a go between to my
mother? I'll understand if you don't, being that you were clearly joking with
me, but a girl could do a lot worse than you." Which was probably true in
a lot of ways. He was nice enough looking, in a short and common way, but also
bright and with a good future ahead of him.


The
boy simply shook his head and chuckled a bit.


"That
would be nice, but I'm almost certain your family would say no, right off the
knock." It was a gentle enough deflection that Tiera was willing to let it
go, but for some reason Farlo wasn't. It was probably a bit mean of her really.


"True."
She took a bite of toast and then, after having finished swallowing, finished
the mean sounding statement. "Taman would be pretty upset. She's laid a
lot of ground work there already."


Timon
jumped in then, looking at Guide with a more serious gaze than Tiera would have
expected really.


"That's...
not wrong. I saw that gift you gave her for Noram Day, too. I mean, I
know you're a good person, but I'm pretty certain she took it as a courting
gift. For real, I mean. You might want to watch that." There was no
brotherly threat to go along with it, but that clearly wasn't needed, since
Guide blushed and went wide eyed. He didn't stammer out an apology though, so
at least there was that. It wouldn't look good later if that kind of word got
around and he had to marry the girl, after all.


Ali
nodded again.


"We'll
see her later today, right? You should bring her flowers. That would be romantic."


Tiera
covered her own mouth and shook her head.


"That...
Would have you lynched. I mean that too. That's something, in Two Bends
the rules are different, so everyone should be careful. If you give people an
order, they won't know what to do with it, most likely. So if you need anything
it would be good if you said please and thank you. They're good people."


That
would have been a great place to start a conversation, but Lawrence Morris, her
right hand man, walked into the room then, carrying a large case, that, if she
had it right, probably had things for her to sign ready to go. He ran her County,
but the County ran on ink from her pen for some reason. It wasn't all that
efficient really. She was about as useful as...


Well,
everything she could think of was kind of crude. That was a real point too,
wasn't it? She was willing to bet Lawrence could have thought of something.


The
man bowed in the door and looked at everyone else with slightly strained
seeming eyes.


"Forgive
me, Countess Baker. I was unaware that you had guests." Then he bowed, and
being smart, he managed to work everyone into that, no matter how tall or short
they were. True, he hit the tall ones first, but that just made sense in his
world.


Tiera
had just gotten her food and was going to eat it, no matter what, but she knew
that there was business to take care of, and she was, like it or not, there.
Ready to write her name, over and over again.


"Have
you eaten yet, Lawrence?"


That
was enough to get the man, who was older and had slightly gray hair, above his
richly dark skin, to sit down and nibble at some toast, while she rammed food
into her face in a manner that would have been rude, if she weren't in charge
there. Ten minutes later she stood and waved at everyone else.


"I'm
going to have to run off for a bit. A few hours probably. We can leave about
one? I said we'd be in about mid-afternoon, so we can take longer than that, at
need." No one thought it was a horrible idea at least. Or if they did,
they neglected to mention it to her. "Timon? Terry? You should come with
us. This way please, Lawrence." She hoped. It was the right way, unless
someone had changed the house around too much.


They
hadn't and she managed to get them into a study that was decorated for a man
that was probably in his mid-fifties or so. Lots of leather, wood and a large
powerful looking desk. One that wasn't really there.


Lawrence
seemed a bit annoyed by the two young boys that were following them, but he
wisely held his tongue, getting that at least Timon might be someone important,
being so tall.


She
gestured them all to sit around a table off to the right.


"Lawrence
Morris is my chief advisor, and actually runs the County. Yes, Morris, he's the
second cousin of the old Count." She smiled at the two boys, but neither
one reacted to that news. They were too jaded to be set back by her big hearted
and trusting ways, she guessed. "Lawrence, these two are Timon Baker, my
heir, and Terrance Baker, Countier Second. After him would be Tess, Tara, Tenet
and Taman."


The
man shot to his feet then and bowed so low that it looked painful to her. Terry
surged to his own after a second and bowed, then stood straight, and pulled Tim
up for it. That meant they all had to bow, but then got to sit again.


"Forgive
me for not recognizing you sooner gentlemen. Are you here to set up a monthly
draw for your allowances?" That, it seemed, was the only thing that made
sense to the man. They were kids after all. To him she was too, no doubt.


She
corrected that instantly however, not letting either of her brothers speak. Or
she was going to, but then modified it all, a little. In real life, Countiers
of their station got allowances. Even as adults, didn't they? 


"That
would be good. Timon what do you need that way?" She waited, and saw
Lawrence hold his breath a little. He was in charge of coin after all, and who
knew what an entitled noble brat might ask for.


"I'm
set that way myself. Terry?"


That
got her younger brother to tighten his lips and twist them to one side, which
he did when he was thinking. Then he looked at Timon, and not her.


"Do
I get paid for the work on the Moon?"


"Heck
no. That's a public service. Really Tiera, you should give him five gold
a month, so that he can share with the people he's working with. The High
Servants get more, I hear, but Tor's paying for that."


Terry
went wide eyed, but Tiera shook her head.


"One
gold per week. You still have to share that with the others too. Not the
younger girls, but your co-workers. I don't want to hear about you becoming
selfish. If you do that, Lawrence will cut you off and make you muck out the
stables to earn your supper." It was something that their parents had
always threatened them with, even though they didn't own a horse at all. Do
your share and don't be lazy, or else starve.


Not
that they ever let that happen.


That
settled she had to get to signing papers. It was boring, but Timon actually
seemed interested enough in some of the issues to question Lawrence on them.
Terry really tried not to sit there and go blank too. It was a lot of work for
her, so no doubt he had to really fight for it.


When
they were walking out, Tiera had to borrow a second box from Guide, who luckily
enough had one, and load up two hundred of the new weapons into a box for her
advisor to distribute. Timon sighed and looked at the man, his face nearly
exhausted looking suddenly.


"I'll
have shields for our people soon too. The new ones, for space work?"


The
man bowed, but didn't question how he'd be getting those at all. Then, everyone
sort of knew that one, didn't they? They weren't called Timon-shields, but
magically, everyone in the Kingdom had a good idea of where they'd come from
anyway. There had been a major announcement after all.


Then
again, what she thought of as a big deal, being told about it at the Lairdgren
School, by Karen, her roommate, might just not have made the rounds of all and
sundry. Regardless, Lawrence Morris just seemed to take the idea of a twelve
year old boy providing that kind of thing for granted. Maybe he figured that
Tim was going to steal them? That, or get the Lairdgren Group to do all the
work for him. It was a great idea, after all. Except that they, the kids there,
were all loyal to the Crown first and Count Lairdgren second. If they
didn't have their own families to worry about before those things even came
into play.


Tiera
had signed things past the time that her hand started cramping, not taking a
lot of breaks. She worked as hard as she could to absorb the information that
came from her advisor the whole time, and didn't let any of it go, but knew
that she didn't really have all the needed information for all of it to make
perfect sense yet.


Still,
they were able to leave by one-thirty, with Trice doing the piloting, and were in
Two Bends all of half an hour later, even if it was about halfway across the
Kingdom. The craft hadn't been made huge, since they had limited landing
options, and since there was already a craft sitting behind the new family
home, they had to make it even smaller.


Tiera
stared at the curious contraption, which was easily as large as two good sized
wagons in length, all sky blue with a covered front. It also floated above the
ground by about three feet. It looked pretty funny, but there was something
about it that Tiera really liked at the same time. It was clear that the
vehicle wasn't meant to impress anyone's friends or even get people to think
you were wealthy. The design screamed usefulness though, when she
examined it after getting out. Timon walked up and touched the side, and nodded
once.


"Tam
did it. We should get her to take us all for a ride later, if we have time.
After Terry gets done with his beatings, I mean." There was no energy to
the words, but it just sounded a bit blank. Not like he was really teasing at
all.


None
of the adults mentioned it, but the second girl, the one that wasn't Maggie,
grimaced and moved to hold her little brother's hand. It was close to being
inappropriate for Two Bends, but they were away from the street, so it would
probably be all right.


"Do
you want us to go with you, Terry? That boy keeps saying that your parents will
beat you. If we work together we can stop them." She clearly meant to be
kind, but Terry shook his head.


Ali
however moved over and patted the young lady on the back.


"Of
course, we'll all go in. We can't stop his parents from beating him, but they
aren't normally like that, so it should be safe. If they do... Well, he'll have
to take it. His mother is a Conserina First, and the only person that can overrule
her here, in her own County, is the Count. Even the King would have to send the
army to undo his word, but Terry's mother is second that way." It made the
whole thing sound dismal. Like the end of the world was about to come for the
poor boy.


It
didn't.


The
first person they ran into was Tess, who happened to walk out the kitchen door
at the back of the house, for some unknown reason. She blinked at everyone,
then squealed happily and started running around hugging people. There wasn't a
whole lot of organization in it, so she missed who all was there, and ended up
hugging Havar and Kolb too, not realizing they weren't family members or
anything.


Neither
reacted particularly, except to pat the little girl on the back. She was nine
however, which meant that she had to be careful about that kind of thing, Tiera
decided. In Two Bends it was slatternly forward, and to the nobles it was, at
least possibly, an invitation. She'd mention that later, if they got
time.


That
didn't seem to be the case immediately, since half a dozen servants came out to
see what was going on, and the butler smiled and moved back inside rapidly, without
asking them all in. He didn't seem all that strained or anything, but came back
about five minutes later with Douglas Baker in tow. He looked...


Sort
of worn, Tiera noticed. Tired. His eyes ranged over the people arrayed before
them and he slapped a professional smile on his face, as if this kind of thing
was normal. He looked at the children too, but noticed Terry right off, and
walked over to him rapidly.


It
was almost funny, in a life threatening way. As he approached the boy, who had
his eyes firmly down on the ground, looking so guilty that everyone watching
probably assumed he was about to be beaten in truth, their father teared up a
little and smiled. He didn't miss the fact that nine other children all
suddenly had what might well be magical weapon in their hands, but he ignored
it and picked his youngest son up in a hug.


"S'Terry!"
Tiera had never seen her father cry about anything before. Not death, or
hardship, at any rate. His son coming back, alive, seemed to do the trick
though. Some of the people watching got a little moist eyed too. Not the
orphans, who all seemed sad and happy for their friend at the same time, but
the rest of them.


After
a hug that lasted long enough people were getting bored, her pa set his son
down and took a very deep breath.


"Where
have you been, boy? Your ma was nearly beside herself for months."


The
tale of his adventures started to be told, but there was a cascade of people
running at him, which stopped that from happening, including, after only a bit
longer, their mother. She looked fierce enough that the kids turned their
weapons on her, rather than Douglas.


The
difference there was that she didn't seem to notice it at all.


"Terry!
Oh!" The thing there was that despite how her face looked, she sounded
just fine. Happy even. It was enough that most of the heavy arms went away. Not
all of them, but only a few of the kids were actively ready to fight at that
point.


It
was a nice enough scene, but once they had the idea that everyone was happy to
have the kid returned, it was sort of important for them to see to the social
aspects of things. That meant providing a place to sit, and refreshments. Or at
least Tiera figured that to be the case. So, thankfully, did Conrow, the butler
there. It was so close to the name of her own butler that she wondered at it
for a bit, but let it go. It was a good name for the position, and for all she
knew, the kind of thing that parents in that line of work named their kids.


The
next hour or so was hectic and boring at the same time. The Lairdgren Group was
entertained, sort of, by Taman, who wanted to share all her new work and
clapped happily when showed theirs. Tess gave everyone baked goods, and Tara,
who was still seven, kept staring at Timon and her. Finally she just walked up
and pointed. Rudely.


"How
did you both get so tall? Can I be tall too?" There was a confused
air to it, as if she knew that it wasn't right, but still wanted in on
it.


Timon
looked at her for a second and then shrugged.


"If
you want. I can do that now. You can be longer lived too, if you want.
Make your choice soon though, because I probably won't be allowed to do it
anymore once the rules of the Ancients go back into effect." That
information got the Lairdgren Group over almost instantly.


It
was Farlo that stared though.


"You
can make people immortal? Is that what you're saying? How?"


That
started a long conversation about the process, and got Tara and Tess to both
volunteer to sit for it, so he could demonstrate the technique. Sam watched so
closely it was almost scary, and the others went between that and looking at
each other. None of the grownups noticed it at all. They'd moved into another
room when they started working.


Ali
however kept making a face, even though the work took hours. In the end she
seemed miserable though, which Tiera didn't understand at all.


"Is
everything all right"" She touched her arm lightly enough that it
might have been considered flirtation, but the other girl just seemed sad.


"I
can't do that, can I? I've never seen anyone do work on that level
before. We all try really hard, but that... It's almost like Tim wasn't even
there while he worked anymore. I can't really explain it, but... I guess we're
all stuck, aren't we? The Group, I mean. Sam, can you do that? Guide?" It
was funny but the others were left out and no one seemed to mind too much that
it was the case. They knew who the best builders were, short of Tor. And
clearly, Timon too, now.


The
two younger men looked at her and Guide finally explained.


"I
really don't think so. That isn't just saying that we need more practice, I
just don't think that it will be possible for us. It's like... Tim is special
that way. It's a shame, because I wouldn't mind being a few inches taller
myself." This got said to Tara, who shrugged cutely.


"Timon
will do it for you. Make it so you grow big. Right?" There was a bit of
hands on hip action then and the little girl stood and leaned in a bit, tapping
her foot at her older brother. Tess seemed to understand that it might not be
that simple, at least, and seemed a bit scared.


Timon...


He
sounded odd when he spoke.


"I
was going to ask if you all wanted to. I won't claim it's perfect, being like
Tiera or Tor is, but you all have to be a lot tougher if we're going to make
it. Humanity I mean. A big part of what's going to be needed is coming from
you, the ones here in this room. I can do it, if you want. You'll be tall,
strong and fast, live longer and not age. I can even make you better looking,
Sam. If you want, I mean." The last bit had a gleam to it, Tim's eyes
shining. "I can't say it isn't dangerous though. I figure that we can do
up about twenty people without the Immortals on our side having us all put to
death for it. It would be best to keep it a secret for a while too. A few
hundred years, if you can pull it off?"


It
took a bit, and they had to stop for supper about then, but everyone wanted to
do it. All the builders at least. If only for the chance that it would let them
be like Timon, or Tor.


Tiera
felt a strange pang, and realized what it was, her breath catching in her
throat when she understood it. She didn't want them all to be like that,
because it would make her a little less special. More normal. As if being one
of a few hundred people like her was less important than a few hundred plus twenty?
How shallow was that?


After
a bit, at dinner, she realized that she was a horrible person for even thinking
that way. These were all good people. Not perfect ones, true, but kind and hard
working. Even smart. Them being made more intelligent wouldn't hurt her though,
would it? True, she might be a bit less by comparison, but so what? Shouldn't
they have the same chance in life she was getting?


So,
after the meal, she watched as Timon worked all night long, doing in hours each,
things that would have taken her months or longer, if she could make it happen
at all. When morning came, she had to do something she didn't really know how
to do, and went to the bakery to try and set it all up.


Her
father was there, getting the early bread going himself, even though they had
hired assistants now. He worked merrily enough, not smiling, but clearly happy
with what he was doing, going by rote from one part of the brick and wood room
to another easily, without missing a step. He nearly flowed through it, from
years of repetition.


"Da?"
She heard her own voice, and it sounded young and a little scared. Enough so
that she thought something very bad was going to happen. She went on anyway,
because no matter what it sounded like, Tiera Baker didn't feel fear. Not at
all. "Tim... He's worked out how to make people immortal. We can't do
everyone in the world. He figures that he can do twenty or so, before the other
Ancients slap us all down for it. Terry, Tess and Tara have had it done
already. All the Lairdgren Group too. The ones here, I mean, which isn't all of
them. It's your turn now. I'll watch the bakery for you. It will take a few
hours. He's in the main parlor, in back?"


For
the life of her she figured that her down to Earth father was going to pull
some kind of homey, and ultimately stupid and painful, trick and beg off of the
idea, but he just asked questions for a while instead, finally coming to one
that she never would have thought of at all.


"Ah,
can I also get that trick of making myself look younger? I feel like a cradle
robber, to tell the truth, what with your ma looking so young now all the time.
She deserves better than this for all of time." There was a wave at
his face, but Tiera shrugged. He was nice enough looking that no one had ever
mentioned ma looking too young for him that Tiera had ever heard about.


"I
think so? Ask Tim. It seems like it should work. It might take time to kick in,
but remember to hide all this. Especially from the Ancients. Now, go do that.
I'll work in here. After all, how many times do you get an opportunity like
this in life? Three? Four?"


The
man went. He didn't even pretend to not want a longer life. That meant he was
pretty happy, didn't it? Or at least that he had hope for the future. No one
would want that kind of thing if everything was horrible for them, would they?
Not in any way that seemed eager, she was willing to bet.


A
weight that she hadn't even known was there lifted from her then and Tiera
stood a little taller as she moved around the room, doing all the old and
familiar chores. Her father wasn't going to die. Or, well, he would, since
everything did, no matter what words they threw around. It wouldn't be in a few
years though, and she wouldn't have to watch him get old and fall apart over
time. She hadn't thought about it a lot before, but she realized that had to do
with her trying to deny it was possible. Before, it had been something that
simply would happen. Everyone around her would die, except a tiny handful. Now,
well, there would be more, wouldn't there?


Her
family, as long as they got to them all. People she already knew. Not all of
them, which was going to be a little sad, but some. Given everything, most of
them would probably outlive her even. That made her smile, if a bit sadly.


She
worked until she had full racks of baked goods ready, including some nice sweet
rolls with bits of apple in the filling. Everyone had a lot of apples now, and
Two Bends was no exception. They were good, but the food devices really had to
be expanded soon, she knew. People wouldn't starve, but they'd want more,
sooner or later.


She
started planning out how to do that when Karen finally came in her face bright
and cheery for this early in the day.


"What's
up? I can't find anyone. Are they all still asleep?"


Tiera
very nearly didn't tell her, but after a bit she took a deep breath and spoke
anyway.


"I...
Tim can make people immortal, like I am? He's done all the Lairdgren kids and
Ali, we're running out of spots for that though. We can only do so many people
or, well the other Ancients will throw a fit and probably go to war over it.
The ones on our side." She felt bad for the tall and slightly plain
looking woman, but she smiled anyway.


"Really?
That's incredible. I should at least go and ask, right? Make him tell me to
buzz off all on his own. Any hints that might get me in?" She was clearly
playing, but Tiera made up a tray of rolls.


"Try
bribes. They've worked pretty well for me in life."


Then
the woman, who didn't seem to think she'd been telling the truth at all for
some reason, walked away, heading toward the new house.


She
snacked on baked goods for a while, and handled customers when they came in,
though she had to call out to half of them, to keep them from running off when
they saw her. A few did anyway. That was a shame, since she was so sweet and
all, if too big for the village.


At
ten a woman came in that she didn't recognize. She froze for a bit, and then
bowed, going low, even though she was merchant tall herself.


"Hello!
I'm Tiera, did you come to get something?" That seemed likely, but the
woman shook her head and smiled after a second.


"I'm
Bethany. I work here? It looks like all the baking for the day has already
happened? That's useful. Tiera... It's a name that starts with a 'T', though
you're rather tall for one of the Bakers..."


Instead
of making a big deal of it she just smiled back.


"A
new magic that my brothers have worked up. A lot of us will end up taller than
we might have now. It hurts, growing too fast. I'm pretty much the middle one,
in case that ever comes up. Something came up for da, so I'm in here for the
day. Or, well, you can do it if you want, being your job. I still have
some things in the oven, but after that I can get out of your hair." She had
nice brown hair too, that was long, probably. It was put up on top of her head
and covered at the moment. That was efficient, for a bakery.


"That
sounds fun. It can get a little boring in here at times. I think I scare some
of the villagers, to tell the truth. I met Tor once, and he said he thought it
was that I was cute enough that people were awed by my beauty. I've seen the
women in your family though, and you all make me look like a troll. This would
be a good time to reassure me that I'm perfectly lovely, and it's only my grand
charms keeping the men around here at arm's length." There was a
simple charm to the words, but a smoothness too. She was definitely from a
city, somewhere.


"Well,
you are very pretty, so you can stop fishing for compliments that way.
Really, it's just your height. When commoners see very tall people,
they..." She nearly didn't explain it all, but it wasn't a secret. Not for
her. She wasn't shamed by it at least. "The Ancient King, Cordes, he made
it so that people would either be very tall and look down on regular people, or
small, and subservient. A few were left, like you I bet, who are real people,
not ones tampered with. It's a problem." She waited, but Bethany just got
an apron from the hooks in the back and started cleaning. People wouldn't buy
from a dirty bakery, so that showed she was smart enough.


They
chatted for a while, but it wasn't until the woman let drop that she was from
Thompsonville that Tiera actually read her field and understood what was going
on.


"Oh!
You're a spy? For Terlee? Do you know how she is? Or where. My brother Timon
and I should go and visit with her today. If we can, I mean." They had
things to do, after all.


Instead
of answering, the woman tossed the rag she was holding down onto the counter.


"Okay,
fine. I quit. I'm the worst spy ever, aren't I? I can't blend in here at
all, and every time I meet one of you people, you already know what I'm doing
here. To answer your question, the Countess is at her main home right now. In
Thompsonville. I clearly need to find another line of work now. I don't suppose
you've heard of any good openings anyplace?"


Tiera
looked at the woman. The spy. Who worked for her older sister. Then she nodded.


"I
have one. You'd have to go to the new colony, at least part of the time,
and watch my little brother, Terry? Can you tutor him in basic subjects?"
It probably seemed like it came out of left field but the lady didn't hesitate.


"I
can do math, Noram history and spycraft. Really, in any other setting I'm not
this bad, I swear. I just stick out here too much. I was a bad fit the whole
time. I tried to explain that to the Countess, but she seemed to think that
being a bit taller would be an asset here. She was wrong, though you didn't
hear that from me. So, do I interview with your mother for the position? She
does already know me, at least."


Tiera
let her head waggle back and forth, then ran to get the apple pie she had in
the oven out. Bethany came with her and took out the second one. Very
professionally too.


"You
can bake as well?"


That
got a happy nod. "Needed for the job, so I learned. Actually Countess
Thomson taught me what was needed herself, so that I'd be good enough to work
here."


"Ah.
Let me get this settled here then."


It
took about half a minute and her father came back in, smiling happily. He
smiled a little bigger when he looked at Bethany, but didn't say anything in
particular. That probably meant he liked her. How much was a thing that
Tiera did not want to know, actually. The girl seemed perfectly relaxed around
him though.


He
looked at Tiera and gave a single nod.


"Those
rolls you sent in were a hit. Timon wanted to let you know that Karen will be
seen to as well. Sheri too? I don't know if I got that name right?"


That
was a surprise. She hadn't considered that at all, but she was a friend of
hers. Not someone that Tiera had been thinking about too much so far. It was...
Still a good thing. She was a sweet girl after all and a friend of three of
them. Maybe four, including Tor.


"Da?
Bethany here is leaving in a few weeks. I'm hiring her to watch Terry when he
goes to work on the Moon. Basic tutoring, and all that. We'll get her a
communications device so she can report to you and ma a few times a week. What
does that kind of thing pay anyway?"


Douglas
Baker, country shop owner and long time resident of Two Bends, which was
located exactly in the middle of the back beyond, stroked his smooth chin and
winked at his daughter.


"Well,
now, that depends. A tutor for a single boy of ten wouldn't normally be an
attractive woman like this, so hiring her would imply that you expected
something else from the lady. If you aren't going with them, then that's
out, so I'd guess something like a gold per month. Of course it is on the Moon,
which is a long way to travel for a job, and that means paying more for it.
Your sister, Tamerlane, now she pays the lady two gold a month to be here and
report back to her, but I can't properly say that it's real spying, all
considered. We give her a silver a week, which is high pay for this area, but
also some other perks. Travel arrangements and free shipping of goods and
letters with our family service, if she wants. Within reason. My take would be
that three gold a month, plus some additional perks would be about right. What
those would be, I can't say."


Tiera
didn't let her face move in particular, except, after a moment into interest.
Bethany did say that everyone kept finding her out, didn't they? Her father had
originally been one of the Assassins Guild, so that he'd figure it out wasn't
exactly stretching things, was it?


She
looked at the woman who just sighed and shook her head.


"See,
that's why I just quit my old job. I'm a terrible, horrible spy."


The
man winked at her then.


"Not
as bad as all that, really. Looks aside, you managed to fit in rightly enough
here. People are even starting to warm up to you. Another year or two and you'd
probably be a fixture here, as much as anyone."


That
got Tiera to consider the idea, which was probably correct. It took time to
merge in smaller places, it was true. Big cities were more anonymous. Easier
for most to blend in to.


"So,
call it three gold a month, plus some perks... I'm sure that you can get some
free magical items out of it. A good shield will be needed. Maybe a few each. I...
Might have something else for you too, since you can bake. You could start a
shop there maybe? There aren't a lot of people yet, but that will grow. If you
want. It isn't needed for your work with Terry."


They
shook on the deal, which fit the surroundings at least, but she still had to
get past the interview with her little brother, who, Tiera assured her, might not
want the woman along to keep him out of trouble. He probably thought of himself
as an adult already. If so, he was wrong, but what could she say about it?


It
wasn't like she was all that old either.


That
part took a bit to arrange, since they had time for it, and when everyone came
back, after a largely sleepless night, Terry was introduced to the idea of a
keeper for him. Oddly enough he just shrugged.


"Bethy
from the Bakery here? Sure? She's nice to me. What would she do there? I mean,
if I'm working a lot?"


That
got Tiera to go over her idea for a shop, which Trice laughed at, since there
were so few people there yet, but Timon stopped her, by blinking rapidly.


"That...
is not a bad idea. A restaurant and bakery, right by the landing zone? A large
inn too, for guests... We should set that up. It can't all be waste reclamation
and water purifying systems, or even gardens." He glanced at the others,
the Lairdgren Group and then looked at Sheri Bonner. Tiera waved at her, having
not really taken time to date for a while at all, being far too busy. Hopefully
she hadn't forgotten her? Especially if the girl were going to be around for
the rest of time.


They
didn't set a lot of firm plans, and Terry had to stay at home, part of a
military group or not. The other kids were actually invited to stay there,
since it was as good a place to practice as anywhere else, and the rooms were
actually nicer. That meant, when they headed back to the school, several hours
later, they didn't have Havar, the kids or half the stress they did on the way
out. They just got in Trice's Fast Craft and were back in familiar surroundings
before it was time for supper. It all looked normal to her. Plain almost. Only,
comfortable at the same time. It wasn't a fancy place, made of real stone and
wood like it was, but she could trust it to be what she thought it was. That
might not always be sweet or friendly, but it was reliable and that counted
now, more than it had before.


Tiera
realized that she had work to do, so after sending Trice and Tim off to see
their older sister, she went to her room, and plunked down on the bed. Karen
came with her, smiling the whole time as if something special and big had
happened. Which it had, for her.


Tiera
decided to take all the fun out of it right then and there. It was a secret
talent that she was working on, using the truth to be a pain in the rear.


"You
understand that this means you're responsible for the whole world now, don't you?
It's part of the cost of all this." She could skip out on that, but she
doubted Karen would. After all, she was the leader of the High Servants. That
kind of thing had to rub off, didn't it?


"Understood.
I still can't believe it. I don't feel any different yet at any rate. Do you
think I'll wake up in the morning being way cuter and looking fourteen? I
specifically asked for cuter. That and a lighter shade of blonde."
She rubbed at the fuzz on top of her head and pretended to act like she cared
about the color for real.


Tiera
just didn't know.


Again.


"Maybe?
Or it might take years. Or... Well, honestly, the first time you use a healing
amulet you'll probably end up changing into whatever you're going to. I don't
know if that's a perfect idea, but I bet that's how Trice got her arm
back."


"Her
arm?"


Tiera
pulled the new style communications device from her hip and glanced at the
weapons she had floating against the back wall of the room, in the box that
Guide had given her originally for the new units.


"Sure.
Haven't you ever noticed that none of the Ancients have missing limbs? That
pretty much has to happen eventually. People lose things like that, over
time, right? They grow them back, I bet. Teeth too, even without an
amulet."


The
large boned girl just shook her head and pulled one out of her tunic top.


"Well,
I bet I still look the same. I can't get that lucky."


She
hit the sigil that was etched into the copper piece, meaning that one of the
others there at the school had made it for her. Probably Sam, since he and
Karen had been having sex at least once a week. At first nothing much happened,
but then, after about a minute she could see the shifting. It wasn't pretty.


Not
at first. Her face looked slack and flabby, until things started to correct on
their own, her nose becoming a bit smaller and straighter, as if it had never
been broken at all. Her cheek bones stayed the same, but her jaw shifted a bit
on the outer edge. The skin was nice to start with, but became smoother and
finer over the course of a few minutes. It wasn't a massive change, but the
girl went from serviceable in a dress with a lot of make-up, to very
attractive, even in fighting leathers and with hair that was too short. Even
with bare skin.


When
she stood it was clear that her hips had gotten a bit wider, and her stomach
just a bit more narrow, even if she'd started out deathly lean. Her bust line
didn't change at all, in size, but she looked perky, instead of like they were
in a race to find the floor. That made a vast difference. Tiera was so
interested, she forgot to hit the sigil in her right hand.


"Oh,
right, get with Orange." That done, she waited.


It
didn't take too long at least.


"Fleet
Admiral's Communication device, this is Gerent Baker, how may I help you?"


"Gerent!
It's Tiera. How are you? I've been meaning to get with you." She had, in a
strange fashion. The man, who was by adoption, her brother, spoke happily.


"Oh,
Alice and I are at the Training Base. We just got in a few hours ago. I heard
about you and those kids making a Space Drop. That's how we got back too. Alice
figured that we should try it before it isn't considered adventurous anymore.
It was sort of fun. In a soul rending way, I mean." He chuckled a tiny
bit. "I'm still shaking from it. But it worked really well, I have to say
that."


She
nodded, but didn't comment on that directly. If anything she was far more
interested in the fact that he and Alice had gotten back. Together? That
sounded... Close.


Snapping
the fingers on her left hand she tried to sound serious.


"Oh,
right. Uh, get with Tim, before you marry Alice. It might cause complications.
I'll explain later?"


"Right,
like she'd marry me? It would be good to see Timon. I haven't in a while, with
him living up in space now. I get to the Ranford occasionally though, so at
least there's that."


Karen
was still shifting away, and by the time Tiera was running out of things to say
that seemed to be about done. She looked incredible, not just cute. Not really
like herself anymore either though. More like Collette Coltress, if she'd been
beaten around with the pretty bat a bit longer as a child. In short, she was
going to have a lot of suitors coming in soon, Tiera didn't doubt.


"Can
you and Alice get away later? I'll take you to dinner? Karen Derring and I
will." It was a risk, showing off her new face like that, but if any of
the Ancients were going to be on their side in this whole thing, it would be
her.


"We'd
love to. Would seven be all right? That will make it so that we aren't too far
off of ship's time. We can meet you there? At the school?"


Right,
they both knew where her room was and everything, being family and all that.


"That
would be lovely! Thanks Gerent!"


"See
you soon!" He sounded very happy for some reason. As if visiting with her
and Karen wasn't a common occurrence. Really, it wasn't, she knew. She
should have been a better sister to him. Like a real one.


Sighing,
she waved at the other woman, who wasn't changing anymore.


The
other woman still had her eyes shut.


"I
think I felt something, but... I can't look. Am I hideous? Or just the same?
What do I look like. No, don't tell me. I'm even uglier, aren't I?"
She really sounded worried, which was a bit too vain, if they were going to
talk about the subject.


It
meant she couldn't even tease the woman in good conscience.


"Eh...
Well, no. Actually you look... Well, better than Collette Coltress, but similar
in style. You don't look like Karen Derring at all though. So it will be a
shock that way, I bet. I wish I had your breasts. No one will believe you
aren't using extra supports for them." That at least got the eyes to open,
which were a pure and striking ice blue. They were nearly haunting. "Oh,
that's nice. Go look in the mirror, we have a meal in an hour, it will probably
take a few minutes to get you going."


That
wasn't wrong. Of course Tiera hadn't expected the crying part of things at all,
but they were happy tears. Lots of them. It nearly made it so they weren't
ready when the knock came at the door. They'd just gotten themselves into nice,
but somewhat plain, dresses, and had all the red removed from around Karen's
new eyes. Mostly at least.


She
still looked like a different person. Totally and completely. She wasn't
displeased by that either. Tiera had never thought about it at all, but it was
clear that how she used to look had always sort of bothered Karen. That it had
made her feel like other people were better than she was, even though that was
silly. Like looks mattered that much? Then, maybe they did, if you felt you
didn't have them?


It
was Alice Orange at the door, and when she looked in and saw Tiera she put a
happy expression on her face.


"Not-so-little
hellion! And a new friend? Or no... I've met you before... Karen the
fighter?" She openly sniffed the air, and stared for a few moments, then
shrugged. "That's different. When did you become one of us?"


Karen
started to say something, and it probably would have made sense, but Tiera cut
her off, since she was rude like that.


"Earlier
today. Timon worked out how to do it with magic. We think that we can get away
with adding twenty new people or so. New immortals, I mean. Mostly my family,
some people from around here."


Orange
could have done anything, from hitting her, to yelling, or even acting like it
was a big deal. Instead she nodded past the door to Karen.


"Well,
you look lovely. Shall we go to dinner? I haven't eaten all day." Then she
turned on her heel, seeming like she normally did. Lately at least. Hurried and
a little tense. That was the price of power, after all. As she walked away with
everyone else scurrying after her, she kept talking. "Do you think that
you could get this for Judith Kerry and Gerent here?"


Those
words seemed strained too, but Tiera knew part of the answer.


"Gerent
for certain. That's already in the plans, being that he's family. I'm not sure
about Judith. But, honestly, it's Tim doing it, so that would be up to him. If
you want that for her, you should probably throw in with the rest of us then,
or the other Ancients will be calling for our deaths inside a week." She
thought so at least.


"No,
they won't. We all know that we're about done. It's been coming for a while
now. A few hundred years. You should hear the rest of those babies whining when
you young folks aren't around. It's sad. I'm doing fine, but Green and
Brown are going to pass in a few hundred years, one way or another. I've seen
it before. Most of the others are pretty much finished too. In a hundred years
I'd be shocked if there are fifty of us left at all, even with your new ones
added to the mix. The time of the Ancients is finally done. It's the age of the
Young Ancients now. Because someone has to clean up the mess we've left behind.
That's always the way though."


Oh.
Well, hopefully it went that smoothly. For some reason Tiera doubted it would.
People were involved after all. Old ones too. That could end up being a bit of a
problem. They walked to the nice restaurant in the little town near the school,
and got their share of looks as they passed. Mainly from boys that went to the
school, but they still paid attention to them. All of the women at least. No
one stared at Gerent overly, since he was a little funny looking still, but
honestly, that wasn't some huge problem, was it? He was used to being
glared at and made fun of. Even mocked openly in the street for being too small
and strange. Now he was just blandly normal, over all. His ears a bit too large
still, and his nose slightly funny shaped, but it wasn't bad.


Just
a bit different. Enough to be special. Unique.


Plus,
he was a really kind and gentle person. That counted for a lot more than looks,
didn't it?


Tiera
started to move to the front, in order to flash a little coin to the lady at
the door, so they'd be seated, but she actually bowed, as if they were
important or something. Or known to her, which Tiera didn't think would be the
case as far as she went personally.


"My
Lady's. Sir. Please, be welcome." Then with decent grace, she held the
door for them all and had to dart past them to show them to the best table in
the place. This was from a town woman too, who had no clue who they were, not
some country girl that had no idea that anyone over six feet high wasn't
automatically made the lord of something or other.


It
was a decent shop, for the size of the town they were in. The food wasn't
cheap, but she'd be paying in silver for it, not gold. Even with the gratuity.
A few of the wealthier students were there, off to one side, but it seemed like
it was a quiet night. One of the boys, Johan, who was from the fighters
section, stared at them. First at her, and then Orange, but he ended up looking
right at Karen, as if he couldn't help it. Yes, she was very pretty now, but it
was a bit too much, to tell the truth. A lot too much. Several of the
other men started to notice her too. Orange figured it our first and laughed a
little.


"Oh,
the good looking ones will make your heart break and life difficult, won't
they? Tim, that little sneak, added in pheromones for you. Luckily it doesn't
seem all that bad. No doubt you'll have plenty of company from now on."
Then as if it didn't matter at all, she changed topics while they waited for
the food to be ordered. "Now, you didn't ask me to dinner to discuss my
coming wedding, did you?" She didn't even pretend she wasn't serious, and
Gerent looked crestfallen, as if she wasn't talking about him?


"Well,
that too. First, we want a new force put in place. We have four hundred armed
Elite soldiers coming for you. We have some weapons and shields too. They'll be
stationed on some of your ships, and be ready to drop from the sky onto problem
areas at need. We ran a test run from the Ranford yesterday? You heard about
that?" Modern communications were a marvel after all.


"We
have. I don't object to the basic idea, but who's paying for the food and
upkeep? I don't actually have a real budget you know. So far we've been given a
lot and vastly underpaying our personnel, but fighters might object to that
sort of thing. Not being paid, I mean."


"Eh..."
She had no clue. If she had the right idea, Noram would pay for their salary,
but that didn't cover food on a mission though, did it? "I'll get you some
of the new food units when I have them ready? They'll make a whole lot more and
be useful for different things, if I can swing it. Tim already did the hard
part, coming up with how it can be done, taking apart things and making them
into something new. Then you just need dirt or moon dust and you can feed
people forever. That will help, right?"


Gerent
was the one that answered, his face going still first.


"It...
would. Can you do that? I know that Timon did the first ones, but..."


Right,
he had no clue about her being a builder at all. Not yet. Karen filled them in,
proudly, including news about the successful communications devices, which had
Alice looking at her greedily.


"We'll
need ten thousand of those. When can you have them ready?" She didn't talk
price either. Because, as she'd just mentioned, she didn't really have a
budget. It was... A lot of work.


A
whole lot.


"Um,
a few months? I don't know when I'll get to work at all. Or if I will. I still
have school after all. I finally got lucky and had things happen over a long
off section, but I have to be at classes and insist on sleeping at least a few
hours per night. It's a thing I like to do. I just lay around lazily for, oh, hours."
She was being snarky and knew it, but Orange didn't seem to care, slapping her
on the arm hard enough to make her shield turn on, from all the way across the
table.


The
food came then, so they stopped talking for a while and just ate. She was
starving and so, it seemed, was everyone except Alice.


When
they were all pretty much finished, they opted to skip dessert, and get right
to brass tacks, negotiating for various magics that Tiera didn't even know if
she could make.


Orange
didn't think it would be a problem at all. Actually, she sounded like Tiera was
the new Tor or something. Confident that just saying the words to her would
make it all happen. Possibly in an instant.


"Your
brothers can do it, which means you can too. You have the right sort of mind
for it, as far as I can tell. So don't whine about the load, just carry it and
set it down in the right place. Especially since no one else can do it."


As
motivational speeches went, it was both good and lacking in things. Like common
sense, but that was fine. Aunt Alice wasn't exactly a master statesman after
all. More of a... There really wasn't a single term to describe her, Tiera
realized. Thankfully.


No
one should be summed up by a single word, after all.


When
they left Gerent and Alice got in his Fast Craft, which was preset for two
people and left from in front of the place they ate. It was all green with
orange trim, showing both of their colors. It wasn't that far for Tiera and
Karen though, so they simply started to walk away, only to have Johan and a few
other men following along behind them. It would have actually been pretty
creepy, except that, before they got too far away, Johan called out to her.


"Countess
Baker? A moment?"


She
spun, but made herself smile.


"Of
course, Johan. What may I do for you?"


"Um,
I was wondering if you might introduce me to your friend?" He was normally
shy and retiring with girls, so it was a bit strange really, for him to be
responding that way. Or not, if chemicals were being dumped into the air to
overwhelm his poor little male mind.


"This
is Karen? From the fighters section? Haven't you ever seen her without her
disguise amulet on? I'm almost positive she went to some training sessions like
this a few times. She normally hides her looks so that it won't be a
distraction to everyone... She's pretty famous for them though. I kind of thought
everyone knew that?" So, she was playing with the guy, but it made a good
enough cover, didn't it?


Karen
smiled, which even Tiera thought looked pretty good, and called out.
"Keras? We need to get together in the morning and go over staff work, as
well as set up training for the new weapons. Magical ones. Kolb will explain.
They're very high level." The problem was, she didn't sound like her now,
but like some kind of sexy, sultry, vixen.


Still,
pheromones or not, no one followed them when they walked away after that.
It was a good sign, Tiera hoped. It would be annoying, having boys follow you
around all the time, and she didn't really want that for her friend.












Chapter
five





 


 


 


 


 


 


 


She'd
gotten into her sleeping outfit, which was just a variation of student browns,
if with a soft cotton aspect to it rather than heavier canvas, when someone
knocked on the door. Tiera wasn't so tired that she couldn't get up, but Karen
was already asleep. At least her breathing was heavy and slow.


She
peeked out of the door, her eyes a little narrowed, since she knew that she was
going to have to send some boys away. At least if they'd followed Karen back to
her room, hoping for sex. That would be pretty forward though, wouldn't it?
Shouldn't they at least have talked to her first? Worse, Tiera kind of knew
that if that happened she might have to offer herself up, for sexual
relief. At least if anyone bothered to ask her. Her friend was pretty now, but
only about as much as she was and not a lot more. Maybe that would be enough
for them? She didn't really want to be bothered with it, but she also
didn't want everyone running around claiming that she'd turned back into an
evil Doretta again. Really though, sleep was a nice thing, and she should be
allowed a little, every now and then.


So
she was shocked when she found an all black and nearly invisible woman standing
there, next to a pale and rather short boy. Maris and Remy. She hadn't
forgotten about them, but for some reason had figured that Timon would have
taken them along with Trice and himself. That didn't seem to be the case.


"Hey."
She had no clue what they might want, so stepped outside, just in case they
hadn't come to get Karen to sleep with them both. Not that it wouldn't have
been sort of funny if they had. "Is there a problem?"


It
was, strangely, Maris who spoke for once, her face smiling, Tiera thought. It
was hard to tell, because her face was a deep and pure night black, but so were
her teeth and tongue. The features were probably as cute as her or Karen, if
you really noticed that, but it was hard to see any definition.


She
sounded pleasant however.


"Um,
hi! Sam Builder said that he thought you might know where we were supposed to
sleep? We're a bit at loose ends here. No one gave us any money for a hotel or
anything." She looked away, a little shyly, as if she didn't have a right
to ask for anything at all.


Tiera
thought about it all for a second and then pulled her Fast Craft from around
her neck and handed it over to the all black woman. It was hugely trusting, but
what else could she do really? Tim had made a point of letting both of these
new people know they weren't prisoners, and if they weren't then it was what
she'd have done for anyone else, wasn't it?


"That's
a Craft like the one we came in on? It can make a nice little set of rooms. We
can set it up in the commons I think, if we don't make it so big no one can get
to classes in the morning. If you're going to fly it..." She shrugged.
"Well, I'd suggest lessons first, but if you want to take it up on your
own, go pretty high and practice for a while. Land slowly, or you can make holes
in the ground too. It makes beds and restrooms. Showers and baths too, but we'd
have to hook water up." Then she just stood there, waiting for someone to
say something at all.


Remy
put a single hand out and touched her arm, which might have been taken as
flirtation, except that the creature, who looked fairly normal and like a young
merchant, if with pale skin like most of her own family, pulled his hand back
after making contact.


"Nope,
not a hologram. Totally real." There was a smile about that, as if it made
sense at all. Tiera had to figure the joke was a thing so old or obscure that
she just couldn't get it. She knew what a hologram was, having seen some
in Austra, but why her not being one was humorous escaped her. She smiled
anyway, since that was the polite thing to do, when in doubt. The Remy moved
back and held a questioning look on his youthful face. "What if we simply
take it and fly back to Gray and her cohorts?"


Tiera
looked at the thing, who wasn't, she knew, a person at all and considered that
for a moment.


"Then
I'll lose my Fast Craft? You aren't prisoners. You're on our side. If you
change your minds, which I hope you won't, then you do. Both of you are more or
less family, and I have to help you do what you want, if I can. Even if that
means giving you my only Fast Craft." She forced a happy look and winked
at Maris, who returned the look, more or less. "Though honestly, I hope
you'll consider us as a real option. Our side. The good guys that don't want to
kill everyone? Now, if you don't need me, I need sleep." She waited, but
both of the others bowed, as if it were natural for them, and turned away.


As
she got into bed again, and turned the light off with a flickering thought
against the metal plate on the wall, she wondered if they'd be out front in the
morning or not?


The
answer to that, was no. She didn't see them at all in the cool early morning
when she went off to the bathing chambers to clean up. It was a bit sad for
her, since she really liked having a Fast Craft, but she hadn't been lying.
They were, more or less, in a strange fashion, her family. She was required to
help them out. They'd been on the other side, true, but when given a chance
they'd been non-violent with them. So far at least.


She
started running on the trail behind and around the whole school complex. She'd
been trying to increase her running, as much as she hated it, so did six laps,
which would be, she thought, about five miles. It wasn't totally comfortable,
since she tended to run fast, not with a controlled and measured pace, but she
got it done and into the weapons square about forty-five minutes later anyway,
with only a bit of ragged and pained breathing, having sprinted the last half
mile or so.


There,
to her surprise, she found her craft. It was set up along the edge of the
little pond, with a line of water going to and from it. Since that would filter
itself, that was actually pretty clever, she thought. She nearly felt bad when
she started working, knowing that it was going to make some noise. On the good
side, the ship was made of shield material, so things probably wouldn't be too
loud really.


It
wasn't until about half an hour later that she made enough sound for anyone to
notice, when she snapped the pell she'd been working on in half. Her greater
size had led to more strength, so that happened now, every few days. When she
was fixing that, Remy Two came out, looking a little taller and older now, but
still like he could be a new student at the school.


"Ah,
warrior training! I thought I recognized the set up. Care to go a few
rounds?"


That...
Seemed like a poor plan at first, but the killing machine actually started
slowly with her, so that they could work out some rules. True, they did end up
spending a while slamming each other into the ground with great force, but she
managed to sort of hold her own, more or less. Not, she noticed, that anything
she did seemed to hurt the being.


It
was an impressive thing really. She did more damage to herself, hitting Remy
with a fist or kick, than it took from the action. Timon had warned her that
the thing was tough though. It was just, on some level, that she'd thought he
was joking, or making the whole thing out to be more than it was. That, she was
coming to realize, after the third time she healed from what should have been
lethal damage, using the ceramic shard that Count Lairdgren had put in her rib
cage for that purpose, wasn't truly the case at all.


The
interesting part was that they kept going harder and harder, instead of backing
off like most people did over time. Testing her limits, she knew. It wasn't
until they stood trading thunderous blows, with a crowd gathering around them,
that the thing stood back and bowed.


"Excellent,
for the first day. Can these others match that?" He looked at the crowd,
but most of them actually shook their heads no.


Tiera
tilted her head and pointed at Johan, since he was there already and it was
early for him.


"He's
all right. Keep it this side of lethal and we'll hang a healing amulet on his
neck. It will need to be used every few minutes or so." That last bit was
for the rather disgruntled looking large boy, who was still shorter than she
was, if not by all that much. Six inches? She felt tall for a moment.


Remy
went to the table that the magics were stored on and selected the correct
device, without even being shown which one it was, which meant that he had a
lot more information about things in Noram, or even there in particular, than
Tiera had thought. Handing it over, he bowed, then waved everyone else back.
The beating Johan took was brutal, but Remy was actually nice about it, making
him heal over and over again. Even suggesting he do that while they fought,
more than once.


That
went on until Kolb got there. He simply stood back and waited, until Remy
smiled at him and waved a little, as if they were old friends.


"Kolby!
Come play? You meat bags aren't too horrible when you have the new repair units
on. You should all get them implanted, like Tiera has though." That got
more than a few people to look her way, but their weapons master surprised them
all, just taking the amulet from Johan and fighting for the next two hours,
without stopping visibly at all. Not even to tap the device around his neck.


It
was shocking, more than impressive. Remy stopped playing as much and it was clear,
after a few moments, that the being could have won at any time, even though
Kolb was a lot better when he wanted to be than any of the rest of them. When
Remy called a halt to things, Karen had shown up, and was waved over by the
thin looking boy, who had on now tattered clothing. Tiera would need to get a
clothing amulet for it. 


She
was set to sword work, herself, and ended up working with Mags, who was good,
but not half as impressive as Remy had been with her earlier.


Then,
neither was she.


The
interesting part was that when her roommate walked up she looked like... her
old self. It was a disguise amulet, but even then she was getting a lot more of
those covert looks than she used to from the boys. A few of the girls too. Mags,
for instance, was a bit distracted by her, which Tiera capitalized on. They
were just indicating blows with taps, using full control. That meant, without
using any special speed in particular, she actually managed to look pretty
good, for a few minutes.


Finally
the woman pulled her attention around and her greater skill won out. It was
closer than it had once been that way though, so Tiera tried not to let herself
feel too bad about it all. Finally, at about lunch time, Maris walked out,
looking meek, but happy. She came over however and bowed, which got Mags to do
the same thing. Tiera too.


"Oh,
Mags, this is Maris. She's an Ancient, as you might have guessed. Maris, this
is Mags Helms. She's a student here, and a friend of mine." That was
proper enough, she decided, but it got more bowing.


Finally,
almost as if being diffident, the Ancient dipped her head.


"Would
it be permitted for me to have something to eat?" There was no
condemnation to the words at all, but Tiera blushed, feeling embarrassed.


"Oh!
Yes, I'm sorry! At once." She called out to Remy and got him to stop
fighting with one of the new instructors, who was the Royal Guard, Kara. She
was at loose ends, since Tor had run off like he had, to join the Others. It
was her job to watch and protect him. Why Tor had a watcher and she didn't,
Tiera had no clue. She blamed the King though. The guy was like that.
"Remy, Kara! It's luncheon time!"


Where
the food was coming from she didn't know, and grudgingly decided that they'd go
to the student dining room. The food was probably safe, and even if gross, spit
and snot wasn't going to harm her. She needed to toughen up a little that way,
she knew. It was really icky, but she couldn't afford to feed herself all the
time. Though, oddly, that cost was in time now, not coin, which she
actually had enough of finally.


That
got Kolb to release the entire section, and even follow along with them as they
headed over, his face a bit stern looking. When they got to the stairs, outside
the room itself, he put a hand on her shoulder and pulled her off to the side
of the walkway.


"A
word, Tiera?"


It
wasn't that she couldn't think of anything in particular that he might want to
say to her, she realized, it was that there was far too much. He had hundreds
of things he might ask of her, or complain about, didn't he? She'd brought a
super killer to class, just to start with. That could get a girl poor
marks, she bet. Or, it might be about the Fast Craft parked in their practice
area? They'd kept it smallish, but that wasn't a great place for it, if handy
for the night.


She
didn't even run out of things that it might be before he spoke.


"I
heard something about you planning a new food device with greater range? Orange
called to ask me to remind you to work on that."


She
froze then, taken off guard.


"I...
I'll try? It's a complex idea, and I don't have a lot of time. I guess I should
grow it, using an organic model? I'll work on that later today. I have a few
weeks, so..." The Fast Craft and the Space Craft had both taken nearly a
month to grow that way, with Timon and Tor working on them. She had less time.
Her build was probably close to as hard too.


Still,
if she worked on it more than they did, maybe it would do the trick? She
couldn't think of anything else. Not at the moment.


"I'll
do it." She wanted to hedge, but there was a massive war on and they
needed food. A lot of it. So far things were fine, weather wise, but she'd been
assured by several of the Ancients that the next growing season would be hard
in a lot of places. Then it would get worse, for years. Yes, Tim's unit
would feed people, but there was some need for more than mere survival, wasn't
there? Just getting by each day, that wasn't enough. Not really.


She
knew that one first hand, didn't she?


Regina
flashed in front of her eyes then, the girl's orange eyes and red hair causing
near physical pain for her now. An ache that lasted even as Kolb patted her arm
gently.


"I
blame Tor. If he hadn't started this whole thing with all his incredible
building, no one would expect this of you now, would they? You can do it
though. Probably better than he could. From the sound of it, building that way
is heavily memory intensive and you have a nearly perfect memory, don't
you?"


She
nodded, since it was true. At least for things she could see, or she supposed,
visualize well enough. It was pretty good for everything else however, which
was why she was being tormented with Regina's death over and over again. It
wasn't good or fair, but she didn't want to forget the woman either. It was a
trade off that way.


For
a brief moment her face had to show something like that, since the man in front
of her patted her again.


"It
isn't that bad. Either you do it, or you don't."


She
swallowed and looked away, locking everything down as well as she could.
"It isn't that. Regina..."


The
man didn't ask what the dead girl had to do with anything, he just hugged her
instead. That got some strange looks, but no one said anything, since it was
pretty clear he wasn't trying to get her into bed. She stood up after a few
seconds and tried to look brave. It was hard, for once.


"I...
Don't think I'm going to last long, Kolb. I miss her so much, all the time. I'm
not stupid. I know that she was probably just a first crush and that if she was
still alive we might not even be dating now. That happens all the time. I've
seen it. But... her being killed, it changed things. Is that-" She was
going to go with moronic, but the man gave her a sad look that spoke of more
pain than she'd ever suspected.


"It's
the hardest part of living as long as we do. The loss. You do learn to cope
with it, eventually. The first fifty or so years is the most trying that way.
It still aches, when you lose a friend. Eventually you learn not to really love
though, so that makes it easier."


She
smiled at the bald man, looking down into his eyes a bit.


"And
on that positive and uplifting note, let's go and get something to eat? I
wonder how much snot will be in my food today?"


That
earned a chuckle at least, and the muscular and lean fellow patted her again,
trying to be comforting. It didn't work, but it was still nice of him.


"None.
I hear that no one does that with Countesses. Something about horrible torture
and death if they do? Plus, the cook will catch them. Tor gave him a truth
amulet for it, did you know that? The poor kids can't get away with anything
now." He really didn't seem displeased by the idea.


Lunch
went well, with no one tipping Remy's tray onto the floor at all, or
trying to insult the strange looking Maris. It might have been that they were
sitting in the middle of a group of fighters, most of whom were giants and
nobles, but she liked to think that people were smart enough to realize that
the Dean was serious about kicking them out if they got into trouble with their
guests.


Remy
went back to "play" with the afternoon class, which was tempting to
go watch for Tiera, but she knew she had real work to do too. There were two
things really. First she needed to chat with Maris and figure out what she
wanted to do with her life. Then she had that magic to make. As if that
made sense at all. It wasn't even a weapon. She shook her head and waved to the
all black woman, who was wearing a green outfit now, in Lairdgren colors.
Magical clothing, but it was identical to the browns that she was wearing
herself, other than that.


Tiera
nodded at it and looked down at the woman, who was only about five-seven or so.


She
had to be careful, she realized, since the woman was incredibly easy to lead.
At least Monroe was, and they seemed to be similar, if not the same, except for
gender.


"Maris!"
She moved close to the woman, but on her right side, hoping it wasn't too much.
The lady didn't shy away, but big people loomed, without meaning to. "I
was hoping to talk to you about your plans?"


The
woman stopped and turned to her, smiling a bit. It was, it seemed, a thing she
couldn't help at all. When spoken to, the woman had to smile. It made her seem
friendly, but it was also a problem. How could you tell if she was being
wronged or hurt?


That,
Tiera suddenly understood, had been the original point. The monsters that made
her hadn't wanted that kind of knowledge. Maris was designed to be used, and to
make whoever did it feel like it was the right thing. It was an awful thing to
do to a person, but when she spoke, it got even worse.


"Plans?
I... can't make any. I know that Timon was trying to allow me freedom, but
that's an illusion for me. The best I can hope for is that whatever I'm
assigned to do isn't too painful. That whoever is my master is kind enough to
see to my needs. What do you want me to do?"


She
nearly answered with "whatever you want" but that was the problem
wasn't it? The woman couldn't really want anything at all. Except what
she was told to. Tiera tried to think about it all, and work through what was
needed. The woman was dangerous really, since anyone meeting her could order
her around, it seemed. They'd stolen her from the Others with a few simple
invitations, after all. Gray and Cordes could just ask for her to come back and
she would. Probably with the same smile on her face that she had now.


So
the first thing they needed to do was get her away from anyone that would use
her for the wrong things.


That
in mind, Tiera made a face that she was pretty certain would have normally been
found on her little brother, Terry. It was like it was catching or something.
That thought got her to smile, since there were worse people in the world than
him, by far.


"How
about this, my younger brother and his watcher are going to the Moon soon, to
build the new colony there? Tim mentioned you being in charge of that, but I
get that you can't really do that. Would you like to... Open a restaurant? It
will be one that uses the new food units, if I can make them, I mean. It should
really come down to you mainly tapping a few sigils and carrying food to
people? That might be too boring for you, but it should be..." She wanted
to say harmless enough, but the woman started to nod.


"I
can do that, if you'd like? How many will it need to serve?"


Like
Tiera knew that? She had to give an answer though, didn't she? "Several
hundred per day. It won't be that many at first, but count on a lot of people
coming after a while. Just in case." She desperately wanted to ask if that
was all right with the woman, but didn't. It had to be something and while she
might be able to do a lot more, being an Ancient, it seemed wrong to push her
too much.


"That
will be in a few weeks though. For now... Would you like to..." Tiera
really didn't know. They had to protect her however. It was her duty, right?
"Would you consider staying with Alyssa Baker? She might like any news of
her husband, Tor? If you know anything?"


That
got a big grin, and a nod.


"Oh,
the nice one? He was very kind to everyone, and made those dragons for
us. Those are incredible, aren't they? When it was first suggested, I thought
they'd be like robots, but they seemed alive. He's going to do some in
different colors too. It's really clear that he isn't Cordes, but no one minds,
because he's helping us anyway. I think that everyone but Gray gets that. Even
the Cordes clones all know. It's very obvious. He's being well treated however.
They aren't locking him in a cage, or anything." She paused. "I
thought that you would. Lock me up in a cage? You look very like Lara Gray, you
know. Taller however. I thought that Remy and I would be taken to the little
jail here in town last night, but you gave us that ship to sleep in, and even said
that we could leave if we wanted."


The
words sounded pure and innocent, and a little dumb, but Tiera thought she
understood. Maris wasn't able to thank her directly. Oh, she could say the
words, but they didn't mean anything to her, and she wouldn't have a choice in
that. By repeating what had happened that she liked though, she could inform
her of what that was.


Interesting.


Also,
way too complex for the poor thing to have to live with. It was oppressive to
even be around, much less have to live, each and every single day of her life.


"This
way then, friend Maris!" She didn't bother trying to find her sister in-law,
since Ali was probably off working on something or another, which was about
what she was going to do as soon as possible herself. It wasn't a time to be
lazy after all. She could feel that running through her like a blade. It nearly
hurt as much even, wasting time like she was. It had to be done though, didn't
it?


As
she'd imagined, there was no Ali in her house. There was however a cute
and friendly Sheri, who regardless of what she was going to look like soon,
still seemed like herself, thankfully. It was going to be hard to hide everyone
if they all started to look like Tim's fantasy of the perfect woman. That...
She kind of wondered if it wasn't the simple truth, as far as Karen went? Was
she his perfect woman now? He'd always liked blondes and it was pretty certain
that he liked Collette Coltress too. Had he made his ideal into reality? If so,
would Karen ever get anything out of it from him? It was a little troubling,
but the kid wouldn't always be twelve. In a year and a half he'd be totally
legal that way.


She
had to make herself not think about that and just hug her friend. Girlfriend,
if she were going to be fair about it. They weren't in love, but Tiera had
certainly had enough sex with her to count for that. Plus some other things,
like going into battle together. True, Sheri had largely held back, but that
just meant she was smart, didn't it? She wasn't a fighter. Not yet. She would
probably need to learn now, truth be told.


Later
though.


"Hey!
I have our friend Maris here? She needs a place to stay where no one can bother
her for a bit. I was thinking here, since she has a bit of news about
Tor?" It was a good enough reason really. Luckily for her, once the
restaurant idea was mentioned, Sheri got excited and started suggesting menu
options.


Tiera
sighed but winked at the same time. The sandy blonde girl wrinkled her nose
cutely about it.


Then
she let her go, as if reading her mind or something.


"You
need to run off and work don't you? You work too much, you know that?"


"I
do! Will you square things with Ali? I want to ask myself, but I need to
get to work on a build. An organic one, so I'll be around part of each day.
Hopefully it works." She started to wander off, but was tackled at the
door and hugged for a bit, then kissed. Sheri had to go up on tiptoe for that
now.


"Remember
to eat! Do you want me to bring you dinner? About six?"


It
was an invitation to come over for sex, she knew, but she nodded anyway. It was
important to be there for her friends. Especially the ones that would be around
for a long time.


That
meant, by the time she was back in her room that she had the hundred tiles of
brown Focus Stone ready and a plan in place by three, and worked at holding the
idea of it growing, sort of like a plant. Tor and Timon liked to use trees for
that, which she understood, since they were so big and solid. They were also
slow. She didn't have as much time, so she went with pond weed for her personal
model this time. The little plants that could take over an entire body of water
in a few days. That was because they spread and were small, but she thought it
might work. She let the fields spread, confining them into her work area.


By
the end of the three hours the field felt like it was in all the items and was
pretty strong. All she had to do then was keep that going each day, and not let
them keep breeding like they wanted to do. It wasn't that hard to manage.


There
was a knock at her door, which sounded like it would be right for Sheri, and it
was time for dinner, so she opened the door wide. That meant she was surprised
when she saw her brother, Tor, standing there.


She
blinked and tried to make sense of it. Count Lairdgren could look similar, but
was too short now to pass for her brother, who had pretty much matched her in
how tall he'd grown. So seven feet and change. He was actually about an inch
taller than she was now, she noticed.


She
let her mind run out to him, thinking that, from what she'd heard, Remy could
look like anyone he wanted. It wasn't that though. This was her brother. After
a moment she pulled him in, not saying anything at all, at first.


"Tor!
Why are you here? Do you need someplace to hide? I can-" She hugged him, a
bit desperately, since she wasn't sure that Timon could really save him at all.
If they had to kill him, it might well fall to her. That was hard.


He
let a happy, if slightly tired, expression come to his lips.


"No.
Nothing like that. I needed to get a warning to someone. I tried for Timon, but
I couldn't find him. There's going to be a very large attack on Austra. More of
my creatures and mechanical ones that one of the Monroe's came up with. In
twelve days." There was a gap between what he said and when he breathed,
which seemed almost like a fake thing, or something forced. Possibly just
incredibly out of place. "Others too, but that one is the largest. Gray
sent some things I made to destroy a city here. Dragons?" He seemed
horribly upset by the idea at least.


Which
was a good sign, since she wasn't certain Cordes would have figured out to fake
that. Maybe though. It felt like her brother was speaking, as to the field he
was giving off.


"Callwood.
We stopped them. It was the Lairdgren Group, and a group of Austran kids. Terry
and Tim too. Trice, Ali, Kolb, Sheri, Havar. Kind of a group effort. Just so
you know, little children can beat up your dragons." She was teasing, but
her brother, who was possibly the best builder to ever live and had once been a
Knight of Noram, for cause, cried. Two fat tears of relief poured down
his cheeks.


"Thank
goodness. I tried to make them hard enough to seem real in a fight, but not so
much no one could beat them. Little kids though? That will make it seem like I
wasn't trying. How?"


Tiera
didn't explain, just going to her chest and gesturing for him to sit on her bed
which she got some things around for him to look at. She was showing off, and
knew that it was about like a little kid showing a professional painter the
little drawing they did in school, but her brother held the light colored wand
and closed his eyes.


"I
see. Good work. Very nice actually. Better than any weapons I've made, except
the dragons. They just have style, don't you think? Even then, this has
controls nearly as fine, and complex." He set that down and took up the
communications device, and let his face look a little sour. She swallowed, but
then shrugged.


"Hey,
I did that in one night, while underwater, hiding from people searching for me.
I think it's pretty decent, given that. It was an exercise that Kolb
set, not a real attack or anything."


He
nodded. Tor didn't mean it, but he made his head move anyway. It was obvious
that was the case. "You see the flaws though? There's no selection on it,
so everyone can hear you. Use mental controls for that, like on that." He
pointed to her wand. "Also, you should be able to make it so that you can
send thoughts that way directly, and not need to speak at all. Still, it isn't
bad for having worked underwater, and in a single night. You're new to this
kind of thing still."


"Oh,
and I suppose you would have done better?" She felt like hitting
him suddenly, if not that hard, but he saved himself then, by tearing up a
little.


"No.
Certainly not on my second build ever. You're probably as good as I am already
Tiera. Close at least." He held up his right hand to stop her from
speaking. "Right, we both know that I'm just saying that, to make you feel
better and try harder, but... It isn't that far off." He stood and
moved to where she had a pile of tiles in a very regular ten by ten square on
her student's desk. Placing his hand on it, he stood for a long time, just
getting a sense of it.


Finally
he turned to her and gave her a hug.


"You
need to redo that one. I get the idea... but your spreading mechanism is too
vague and you'll end up losing field cohesion. The work itself... What is that?
It isn't a variation of anything I've made."


She
grimaced.


"Crap.
No, it's a variation of something Timon did, or is supposed to be. I only have
a few weeks to get it ready. It's a food making device. You put dirt in one
side, or rocks or whatever, and, if it works, whole foods will come out on the
other. Damn. Well, I've only lost three hours. Maybe I should put it all on
hold?"


Tor
shook his head.


"Maybe
you should redo it all tonight, and not be a wimp? It's a setback, but you
aren't having to remake months of work or anything. I've heard about Tim's
build though. I didn't know it was his. I thought it might be Burks. Gray and
Cordes have been whining about that one for months though. It's why
they're resetting for more attacks, instead of just hiding, which was the
original plan. I found some things out, can you remember it all?" He
started talking, knowing she would, and ten minutes later he stopped and looked
at the door to her room.


"An
Ancient. Not one I know. I've gotten pretty good at telling them apart lately.
I don't have a lot else to do." As he said that, he pulled a weapon and
moved back and to the side, smoothly.


Like
a warrior.


It
was just Sheri though, holding two large food baskets. She squealed when she
realized Tor was there, and nearly tackled him, even with a Force Lance pointed
at her middle.


"Tor!
Oh!" There was kissing then and hugs, if more friendly than sexual. At
least Sheri had sworn to Tiera that she hadn't been sleeping with any of her
brothers. Yet. She had her eye set on both though, and considered them
boyfriends, sex being involved or not. They kept giving her really expensive presents
after all, and in her world that meant they were pretty much together
already.


Tor
did kiss her back though, and seemed to mean it, more or less. Until he took
her by the shoulders and moved her back a pace, looking at her with a slightly
confused expression.


"Sheri,
why are you an Ancient?"


She
stood up straight and bowed a bit.


"Timon
did it. There's only room for about twenty of us, I hear, and he's doing all of
it, so don't go making more. At least until we kill a whole bunch of clones
off."


"Ah."
That's all he said. As if, once mentioned, the idea that they'd just make more
immortals was common sense, or at least expected. "Is Ali around? I
don't want to bother her if she's working, but-"


Sheri
kissed him on the cheek again.


"At
your house, here. With Maris?"


"The
Ancient? She's alive? That's great. She vanished a few days ago. So did most of
the people that went to the battle. In Callwood? I've never been there."


"It's
not a bad place really. A bit scorched right now. Still, once they fix it up it
should be nice enough." Tiera got another hug in then, and her brother,
who'd been gone for months, just left.


Sheri
giggled.


"Ali
will be so happy! She worries about him constantly. I didn't know he could
visit like this. Would you like to eat?" It was a rapid change, but she
really did want to and following her brother to his wife's bed was probably a
poor idea. At least for her own sanity.


"Thanks.
This smells great. Beef strips?"


They
talked then about things that didn't matter much at all, and didn't have sex at
all, since Tiera actually had to run to her meditation class. Her friend
understood at least, and kissed her gently before she ran out the door.


"We
need to get together more often."


It
was true, so Tiera nodded at her.


"That,
is a really good point. Come to the fighting practice square in the mornings?
Get with Ali and the Lairdgren kids too. All of you need to show up, from now
on." She sounded very commanding, even to her own ears, but Sheri
pretended it was a joke.


"Oh,
are you going to turn us all into big bad warriors now?"


She
shook her head. "No. Kolb will. Clearly. I can barely fight my way out of
a mud pit. Come early. At four?"


That
was really early, but she'd be there.


She
figured that Sheri wouldn't, from the casual wave she tossed off over her
shoulder as they parted ways at the door to her room. Then she had to jog to
her class, to find it exactly like it always was. Quite and contemplative. She
was better now than she used to be at least, so it was simple enough. Relaxing
even. She cleared her mind first, and then when Doris signaled, she focused all
her skills on a rock that had moss growing on it. Slowly, but all in one piece.
The speed though, could be increased, couldn't it? Tor's healing amulet was a
bit like that, speeding the healing a person did. There was a sense of that
happening she might copy, with enough focus. She could feel the part of the
plant that would allow for that and nudged it just a little, then kept doing
that until it was time to leave.


It
didn't turn the rock into a plant covered thing at all, but when she looked at
it, there was a lot more green on it. When she'd started it was a small bit of
fuzz. Now it was four times as high at least. Doris looked at her examining it,
and smiled gently. Then she waved for her to go away.


It
was only nine, but she already knew she wasn't getting any sleep that night.
She thought things through, and realized what would have to happen. First, she
was going to have to get a ride into space, so she could safely get in touch
with Denno Brown. Only, she needed the new forces for that, didn't she? If they
were going to attack with dragons and machines, the people there would need
help. If it was a real attack and Tor hadn't been misled, so that they'd have
fake information. That meant...


Really,
she needed a good start on her build first, didn't she? It seemed weird, but
Orange needed to be able to feed everyone, and that meant Tiera had to do that
job for her.


For
a few moments she nearly froze, but then just threw herself into fixing the
earlier work, using speedy moss as the growth pattern, rather than rapidly
spreading pond weed. That took less time, so by eleven-thirty, with Karen just
coming back to their room, looking like her new, but real self, with three
rather anxious looking men in tow, she was able to get up.


"I'm
off for the night then. Hello! Goodbye!" She gave one of the men, who she
knew, a hug. Instructor Crane. He'd tried to extort sexual favors from her
once, but had chickened out at the last minute. It would have been interesting
to see if he was going to do that then too, but she really needed to get to
work. How she was getting into space, she didn't know. Or, well, she could fly,
just moving upward, using her shield. That wasn't the point though. The
Space Fleet vessels all had special communications units on them that let
people talk to Austra in secret.


She
wanted to use one of those. It was that, or go and visit the land herself, and
she didn't have a whole day to spend on that right at the moment.


Finally,
about mid-night, she found a way to do it. It was an abuse of power on her
part, but she found the older Austran man that had taken them to the Ranford
before. He was awake and going over a list of supplies that was to be taken up
to the Midlist.


"Which
was named because Admiral Orange felt that it was fitting, the ship being
exactly in the middle of the ones needing names. What may I do for you though,
miss?" He, of course, had no clue either who she was, or any reason to
believe that she needed to get into space at all that night. On the other hand
he really was about to leave anyway, and wasn't, he assured her, against having
a little company.


At
first she thought he meant that he wanted to have sex with her in trade for the
trip, which made her a bit upset. Then she simply agreed. After all, he had
what she wanted, and she needed to get in touch with Brown. It was too
important for her to let her Two Bends prudery get in the way of things.


The
man wasn't even half that crude though, simply meaning that they could talk on
the way up. She nearly cried at the gentleness of that, when she understood
what he meant.


"That
sounds wonderful! And here I was going to offer myself to you in exchange for
the trip. Not that I won't now, if you want, but if we could meet later for
that?"


The
man harrumphed. Then did it twice more.


"You're
young enough to be my granddaughter." He took them up slowly, then darted
into space, stopping to contact the Midlist, using a device she wasn't familiar
with at all, that seemed technological in nature. When he was done, the man
pretended to count on the fingers of his left hand. "Actually, you could be
my great granddaughter. If I even suggested doing that with you the
Fleet Admiral would send me back to Austra in a box."


Tiera
shook her head.


"No,
she wouldn't. I'm legal here and you aren't even really too old for me. Marriage
might be out, but Alice wouldn't complain about that part. The net in Austra
might. At least one of my friends from there suggested something like that
once. Carlos? He's the head chef at the Royal Table." It was all true but
started a conversation about that place, which served, the man assured her, the
finest of foods.


"Everything
on the menu is fresh. Or at least was before the big attack a few months back.
I think I heard that they managed to keep things going, but it has to be hard.
So many died. I was already here, being one of the Instructors for my section.
It's part of the duty for us all to take working rotations however, since
things are so new. That way we can keep current on things, and suggest useful
changes. I start a new shuttle pilot section in a few weeks. Have you considered
joining up? When you finish school, I mean?"


She
tilted her head a fraction, so she could look over at him, and then decided to
just tell him the truth. He could be a spy, but if so, he'd already know all
about her, wouldn't he?


"I'm
a Countess. Countess Baker? It's kind of a built in job, I'm afraid. I wouldn't
mind the work, but right now Alice has me building some new food units for her.
They should be used on the moon too, if I get it right. If not... Well, I guess
I try again, you know? It's too useful to give up on. I already had to start
over once today."


The
man looked at her, as if she were joking with him, but he lived in Noram, so
got that no one lied about being a Noble. Not unless dying was on their
schedule.


"Well,
that's a good line of work, if you can get it. Baker... Are you related to
Timon, or The Tor? You look about right, if taller." He didn't seem to be
implying anything about it at least. Tor was a famous adult actor there, after
all. Not on purpose, but Austra really didn't seem to care about that part of
things. Really, only Tor did.


"My
brothers. Some of them. There are a lot of us, so it isn't as fancy as all
that, to be honest. Do you like this line of work?" That seemed a polite
enough question and the man looked at her instead of the ship they were closing
in on, if only for a moment.


"I'm
happy to be helping the war effort. I'm too old for the water navy anymore, but
they took me when I signed up, not caring, as long as I was willing to do the
work. When everything happened, the attacks, we were nearly ready for them. I
was in on the rescue. Working on the Morning Star at the time. We pulled nearly
eighty thousand people out of the way, just in time. It wasn't enough."
That bit sounded very sad.


Because
it was.


"I'm
sorry for your loss. If it makes you feel any better, I've personally killed
fifteen of the clones that did that. It isn't all of them by any means, but
we're working on it. We aren't going to let them win. Not even if all the
Revered Ones in the world have to die to do it."


The
man looked away, his attention going to the orange colored craft in front of
them, which had slowed so they could catch up easily and in a controlled
fashion. It took a long time to dock, and when it happened, the man looked at
her.


"Now,
this shouldn't take long. I'll unload and be ready to return in about two
hours? You can nap in here, if you wish?"


She
smiled and on impulse gave the older man a solid hug. A familial one, like he
was her grandpa in truth.


"I'll
get myself back, probably on the next orbit. Right now I need to get to the
bridge. That should be fun, explaining that some random girl needs to use their
communications gear. It has to be done though." She used the side door,
one that she formed with a thought and was on her way before the fellow could
give her any problems about it. Then, jogging, she worked her way around. First
to the stairs, then down to the bottom front section of the thing, nearly a
quarter of a mile away. Things matched that way at least, all the ships using
the same internal layout, more or less. That way crews from one could transfer
to another without any problems.


She
didn't really know how to manage things at first, but when she got onto the
deck, a plan came clear to her, almost instantly. The man in the Captains Chair
was even taller than she was, and looked slightly familiar. A Noram noble it
was clear, if not one she personally knew yet. Except...


He'd
been there when the Capital had been attacked by the Morris forces. In the
crowd of military fliers.


She
decided to simply use that, if she had to, and walked up to him, still dressed
like a school girl, all in plain and heavy brown.


He
looked at her and seemed mildly annoyed.


"Yes?
Is there a problem in the kitchen again? I really wish we had some more common
girls for that. You noble brats are making a hash of it, aren't you?" He
sounded snooty, but it was unique hearing a giant wishing for more commoners.
Worth putting up with the bit of annoyance behind the words even.


"Sorry,
I just came from the surface. Countess Baker? If you missed it, that's where
County Morris use to be. I need to use your secured Austran
communications link? I have important news." She waited for the fight to
take place, for him to demand she prove herself, or something like that, but he
just looked at her for a bit.


"Oh.
Well, as long as you aren't the one burning my supper every single
night, I can deal. Over there. Do you need help using them, Countess?" The
last bit even came out sounding relatively polite.


"Nope,
I can manage, I think. I've done it before at least."


It
took nearly ten minutes to get someone useful though, since Brown was off doing
something actually important, not waiting for her to message him. The Prime
Minister came to the device though, which was kind of him. They hadn't even met
before.


"I
got word earlier, from our man on the inside of the Others, that an attack was
planned for Austra in twelve days. Using mechanical devices and dragons.
Possibly other things too. I didn't get a lot more than that, but there are
some two hundred dragons possibly incoming. Expect missiles and explosives.
Probably lasers too. We had all of that when they attacked Callwood a few days
ago at least. A lot fewer in number though."


There
was a soft sound, like an exhalation. It was frustrated though, not angry.


"Well,
thank you for the information, Countess. I'm not certain I know what a dragon
is however? Some kind of attack craft?"


She
blinked, because it was probably going to sound insane, wasn't it. 


"Um...
Oh, I know, have you seen the dimensional play my brother Tor made? Where he
was fighting against the Larval?"


"I
have, yes." The voice sounded polite so far at least.


"Great!
The dragons are, well, made like that. They're solid seeming and real...
Dragons. As in the mythical beasts? They're larger than houses though,
call it half the size of one of your apartment complexes there? They're hard to
destroy too, being made of virtual particles. Don't let the look fool you,
they're dangerous. Controlled remotely by human agents. Clones in this case. We
have some weapons that will help you with that. I can get you some. We don't
know where they'll be coming in. I... Are you willing to send troops up into
space? We can drop them in on them from orbit. We have some units from Noram to
do that, but you have that air defense system there. We'll have to work around
that."


"Wait,
so real dragons?"


"Well,
they look like that. Think robots? That might be closer." She was proud to
have remembered the term, but didn't know if the man would know it at all. He
seemed to however.


"Drones...
All right. Thank you for the warning, and whatever aid you can provide. I'll
inform the Revered One."


"Ah,
thank you! Please tell him that Tiera says hello? I'll send those weapons to
him. I probably will have to come in and show you how to use them. I'm... So
busy. Call it four days?"


"I'll
try to clear my schedule. See you then, miss. I mean Countess Baker."


"See
you then, Prime Minister Foley."


Then
the connection broke and Tiera reset the device for the next use. It was
important not to let its power supply run down. They had a limited amount of
that, and had to be recharged in that land. It was inefficient, but she wasn't
going to change it that night. As it was she needed to work out when they were
coming back around the planet over Noram.


The
Captain looked at his schedule and then tapped the paper it was on twice.


"We
should be back around to the Western edge in fifteen minutes. Do you have a
transport?"


She
shook her head.


"I
was just going to jump. It's night, but that shouldn't be too bad, If I can
find a point to orient on at all. I have to get back to school, hence the
attractive attire. Lairdgren."


"Oh?
Good school I hear. Now, are you really going to try a nighttime space drop?
That's insane you know. No one does that. Even the Elite forces don't do that.
I haven't done it at all. We have ships for that."


She
let her nose wrinkle cutely and smiled at the man. He had a mustache, but
looked rugged enough to be attractive, without seeming brutal.


"May
I have your name?" She'd been pretty rude, she understood, in not asking.
She was probably supposed to know already.


"Jose
Peterson. Captain of the Midlist, and Countier Second, Peterson."


That
was who he looked like. His brother, the Count. She nearly pointed that out,
but then decided it would be rude. She hated it when people brought up her
family after all. As if she didn't count in her own right?


Instead
she bowed, which wasn't the Space Fleet custom, meaning some of the others on
board snickered at her a bit, but all of them, regardless of what land they
hailed from, tried to hide it. The Captain stood and bowed back, not going as
low as she did. They were on his ship after all and in space. There he would
have probably bowed only slightly deeper for King Richard.


"We
should get together sometime? If we ever have a chance?"


The
man was easily pushing thirty, but he nodded, seeming to mean it.


"That
would be most welcome, Countess Baker. Provided you survive your trip back to
Earth, I mean?"


She
winked, making it playful. "Hey, I've done this before. Twice. Once
in the dark. I'll be fine. Let's stay in touch? We know people in common, I
believe?"


They
chatted about that for a while, and it turned out they really did. His fleet
Admiral, her boyfriend Gerent, and Smythe of Westend, though Jose only
knew him in passing, he assured her. He was a good man though. Everyone knew
that.


When
it was almost time for Noram to come around she walked to the correct wall and
got it ready for her to leave. Someone would have to fix it when she left, but
no one mentioned it that she heard. This time, going alone, even in the dark,
the trip was a lot more boring. She fell toward the Earth, but slowed herself
so that she was only traveling about a thousand miles per hour for most of it,
then, about ten thousand feet up she killed her speed almost totally. She was
in the right region, she thought, but it was cloudy and she had to go lower to
see the land, which nearly didn't work.


That
meant she had to search for the school, and until daylight she didn't have any
luck at all. It was a bit embarrassing, because she got to the practice area
late. On the good side, everyone else was standing around, waiting for her, and
it was clear they were all just getting there, too. Late, since it was a lot
closer to seven than not, she thought.


"Sorry
everyone. I went into space. Now, let's start with some running? We'll do that
every day from now on." She had Guide, Sam, Ali and Sheri there. No one
else came at all. For all she knew they weren't even asked. She didn't needle
Sheri on that though.


They
didn't run far. Only two very slow laps around the school.


Then
she lined them all up at the pells, as Kolb moved in, looking at them all closely.
He didn't comment really, just letting her set things up. When Karen finally
got there, about an hour later, she seemed refreshed, but didn't look the same
way as the day before, wearing her new face. That got Kolb to question her, but
Tiera just waved first, before he said more than "Who-"


"It's
Karen. This is how she really looks now. She's also throwing off pheromones, so
be careful that way. Nothing as intense as Julie White, but keep it in mind
everyone." Then she had to explain what that really meant. The four
hogging the pells just nodded, as if it made sense.


No
one spoke however.


After
a while Sheri stopped and set her stick down. It was on purpose, but a mistake.
Tiera was on her in a flash and smacked her gently on the behind with her own
weapon, which was a real wooden practice sword.


Karen
yelled at her!


"Pick
it up! It's a trap! She'll start really beating you if you let your weapons
drop!"


She
smacked Sheri a second time, and then a third, getting harder each time. On the
fourth her shield kicked in, but the girl didn't wait for Tiera to turn it off,
just scrambling for the stick, which she rather clumsily tried to defend
herself with. It was adorably cute.


When
Sam lost his, ten minutes later, it was Kolb that did the beating and it was a
lot harder. So much so that the boy ended up running away in fright. Karen
caught him by the front gate and made him go back, but the weapons instructor
merely bowed to the boy.


"Not
horrible. Don't ever drop your weapon, no matter how much pain you feel, but
running away is a good plan for a small person. Though I suppose you boys are
about to go into growth spurts?"


Guide
nodded at him, as if they were both people, not a commoner and a nobleman.


"Yes.
That's the plan, sir."


After
a bit he bobbed his head a bit and looked over at Karen.


"All
right. Meet here each morning. Earlier than this, since you aren't getting out
of classes or normal building work. Sir Derring, if you'd see to their
training? Tiera, you're with me. No shields. Remy!" That got a wave to the
being who was walking over anyway. "You get to take the loser. No shields,
staff weapons."


Then
the man proceeded to beat her in a way that he never had before. For the first
time Tiera really understood that she wasn't a fighter at all, or even learning
to be one. In that moment she was no more than a pell.


Something
for a very angry man to beat into submission.


It
was less than fun.












Chapter
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For
some reason she didn't understand, it was very clear that Kolb not only
understood that there were some new Ancients around, but that he blamed Tiera
for it happening. Worse, he knew she hadn't done it, and didn't seem to care
about that at all.


The
day before Remy had played with her, she realized, functionally killing her
three times. Kolb... Slaughtered her. Over and again. She had to leave her
healing amulet on the whole time and even that wasn't truly enough. She
realized that, if he kept going much longer, she was going to die, for real. In
the course of half an hour she had most of the major bones in her body broken,
half her face removed, literally, and many organs destroyed.


It
was so harsh that people didn't even pretend to practice after a while. They
just stood and stared. She was known to be decently tough and really strong,
but Sir Kolbrin was, right in front of them, killing her. He wasn't even really
taking any damage from it either.


Finally
she let her shield come on, not able to hold it off any longer. That just made
him mad. They'd worked together, as a group, to learn to fight with shields in
place. It had never really done a lot. Some joint locks worked, on
occasion, but that was about it, she thought. Now though she realized that
while she and Judy Kerry had been flopping around like fish, trying to hold
their Instructor down a bit had looked all right, it had just been playing
around.


Her
shield stopped working, and she lost consciousness, not even seeing what had
been done. When she woke up, a half bucket of water was busily being dumped on
her head.


Kolb
held it, but looked ready to continue then. He wasn't thankfully, which gave
her body a little time to try and catch up. She was actually losing weight, she
thought, the healing was taking so much from her, energy wise. She was suddenly
starving, on a level that she'd rarely felt, even with all the growth.


As
she sat there, gasping for air still, he spoke to everyone, loudly.


"You
need to get this through your heads now. We're in a war for the survival of humanity.
This isn't some tale where you'll win just because you're the hero. Things
won't just accidently turn out right in the end. Each of you needs to be ready,
and you simply aren't... yet. Yes, we have magic and that is making all
the difference. Without that, all of us, except possibly Remy here, would
already be long dead. These new students have the right idea and can see the
use of learning to fight, but that needs to be a signal to us all. We can no
longer live like children, playing our school games. From this point on, we have
to live and breathe war, or we will all simply perish." He looked
at the new kids who'd mainly been standing around, probably wondering if
quitting would work still and waved at them.


"You
builders need to become far better. Work smarter and do more, with less energy.
You... homemaking girl..." He seemed nearly at a loss when he looked at
Sheri, but bowed, probably to buy himself time to think of something. He
held it so long that everyone else finally did the same thing, as if honoring
her. When he stood he smiled a bit. "I can't help but notice that you're
the only one from your section to be here. That's truly impressive."


After
a bit he waved to Remy, who took a nice solid fifteen minute turn killing her
too. It was really close when she finally flew away, trying to live for real.


Kolb
laughed.


"Fine,
this time. From now on we're doing that once a week. Get with Count Lairdgren
and arrange for implanted devices for everyone. That, or do it yourself. In
fact, builders, work that out with the man. Don't count on Tiera for it. You
have three weeks."


Tiera
shook her head, which hurt in so many places she had to stop. Her words sounded
like mush still, but it had to be said. It only took three tries though.


"Ten
days. Sooner is better, an attack is coming." She didn't give specifics,
but Kolb waved to her, as if saying that it was true. It probably didn't matter
to him though, did it? Not as long as the work was done.


She
wanted nothing more than to sleep then. It was pervasive and her eyes tried to
close on their own, over and over again. It wasn't her plan for the day, but
she left then, even though it was very early in the day, and went to bed. If
Kolb wanted to have a problem with her missing the remainder of class, he could
yell at her later for it. Later. One way or the other, she was sleeping, even
as her body cried out for food. She found a few mouthfuls of dried fruit and
meat left and devoured them as she laid on her student's bed, her feet almost
dangling off the end.


Then,
with a bit of jerky still in her teeth, she went out. The world went black, and
as far as she could tell, nothing changed around her at all, until nine hours
later, when Sheri showed up with a basket of food. Tiera didn't even talk. She
just sat up and ate, not caring if she didn't seem sane. When that was done she
drank all the water in the room and laid back down.


She
woke in the night, with Karen snoring in her own bed, and managed to work for
two hours on her new project, but it was all she could do. Her body made her
sleep again after that. In the morning, late, for her, Karen already gone for
the day, she forced herself up, and went searching for food. It was still
breakfast time, so she hit the dining room and made a real pig of herself, not
even brushing her teeth first. No one stared at her though, but she still felt
mainly dead.


She
kept that up for the rest of the day, not going to classes at all, just eating
and sleeping. She did keep her build going, working whenever she had a chance
to. Sheri and Ali came each day, bringing more food. It wasn't until the fourth
day of this cycle that they really got a chance to talk to her though.


It
was Ali that spoke, talking to her like she thought something was horribly
wrong.


"Tiera?
I... We know that Baron Kolbrin was mean to you, but you need to go to classes.
Even if you drop his, you should leave the room more. And bathe. You're
starting to get a bit ripe." It was worried sounding, but also a joke.
After a fashion. It was true too.


Except
for one thing.


She
wasn't depressed. Just tired.


"That
isn't it." She yawned, but managed to stand up anyway. "Oh, sorry.
Kolb almost killed me and Remy did too. I mean, as in I really almost
died. I was pushed right to that edge, even healing the whole time. It's just a
thing, but it's taking my body a bit to recover, that's all. I'm not trying
to dodge out on my work, I just couldn't help it. I do feel better now, I
think. I'll go and get a shower. I promise." She made her voice go cute,
like a little girl, but it didn't work that well, since it was deeper now than
it used to be. Not manly, which given her size had to have been something Tor
had added in for her.


Standing
she grabbed her gear and went to the bathing area, with the other two right
behind her, as if they weren't sure she hadn't been lying to them. It took a
while to get really clean, but she did feel a lot better, the water and rest
helping a lot. So, even though it was pretty late, she managed to get to her meditation
class in time.


That
went remarkably well. She'd figured that her eyes would keep closing on their
own, but she managed it all right. Doris did wave her over at the end, even as
everyone else walked out, looking at her with the corner of their eyes, as if
she didn't get it.


The
white haired and old looking woman regarded her head on, but without judgment.
A good part of that had to do with the deep trance she lived in all the time.
It was what Tiera tried to do, but it really wasn't the same thing yet.


"I
noticed you missed several classes. Is everything well?" The tone was so
soft and peaceful that Tiera redoubled her efforts to stay as deeply as
possible, speaking or not.


"Kolb
and Remy Two nearly killed me, in practice. It took several days of sleep to
recover. I feel better now and will request that next time they only do a
quarter of the damage, so that I can make all my classes. I'll also attempt to
do a better job holding a deep state as I live, to help make up the time I
missed. I'd give my off days to you in repayment for that time, but I can't. I
have to work." It was all true, even if she did sound very flat.


Lifeless.


Doris
just nodded a few times.


"That
would be wise. I'll see you then, in a few days."


There
was a seated half bow, and a gestured toward the door. It was a slow and gentle
thing that the white lady made as if it were perfectly natural, and not an
affectation at all. For her it might be. She was thousands of years old, so had
some practice in.


Tiera
went back to her room and did more work on her build, which seemed to be
growing pretty well, as far as she could tell. It felt almost like it was
ready, which was fast work. Perhaps it hadn't been as hard as she thought it
would? That, or the way she'd done it was just that efficient.


She
rested more, awakening when Sam Builder and Guide came in with Karen. It was
pretty clear they weren't there for extra combat practice or anything. She
waved a bit and then rolled over, trying to sleep. When she woke up however
there was a warm presence at her back. Spooning her. She was, she decided, all
right with all the people that had been there earlier doing that, and she still
had her night clothes on, so it wasn't that big of a deal. Resting well, she
didn't get up until it was nearly light out.


That
meant she nearly yelled when she realized that the person behind her wasn't anyone
she knew at all. Or, well, if she was honest she knew that he was familiar in some
way. He had blonde hair, and seemed like she should know him, even though she just
didn't. They certainly weren't people that would sleep in the same bed without
talking about it. It wouldn't have been so bad, except that the boy, who was
still asleep, was grinding against her, and clearly hadn't finished yet.


That...
What was she supposed to do? If she stopped him, that had to be fair, and not
her being a Doretta, didn't it? Her rolling over and hitting him in the side of
the neck decided that for her, since it made him scream and wake up a bit.


Across
from her, in the other bed, another person was sleeping. It took a bit for her
to make out who it was, since the boy was skittering from her bed in terror.
She made herself go back to a calm state and focus, and worked out that it was
Sara Debri. They weren't close friends, but she liked the woman well enough.
Looking at the boy, who was a few years older than she was, Tiera noticed as he
fell over Karen, who was asleep on the floor, cuddling Sam to her. They both
would have been stomped if not for the magic of shields.


There
was a bit more yelling suddenly, some of it panicked, as Sara jumped up and
started hitting the man that had invaded her bed. He had, on the floor, a
bedroll made up, so at least tucking him in with her hadn't seemed to be the
actual plan. He'd probably done it in his sleep.


That,
or he'd been trying to molest her on purpose, which would have his head in a
box.


Only,
she knew, that wasn't going to happen. Instead she'd just let Remy beat
him for a bit. That worked pretty well and was already established as training
there. No one could say much against it after all, with that being the case.


"Um,
not to be a bitch, but since you were just trying to have sex with me, maybe we
should exchange names? I'm Tiera?" She nearly threw in the Countess Baker
part, but left it out, since so far the young man actually seemed decently
freaked out by what had happened. It was part of why she'd said have sex with,
instead of rape. So far this was annoying, but that was all.


The
boy bowed, and stared at the bedroll accusingly.


"I
went to sleep on the floor, I promise! I wasn't trying to do anything
yet!"


She
blinked a bit, and then sighed.


"Yet?
So you admit you were going to later?" 


The
boy suddenly calmed and smiled in a way that was a lot more flirtatious than it
had been. "Well, yes, of course. You're very pretty. In fact, we could do
that now, if you want? I'm already up after all." He wasn't shy about
looking down at the bulge in his pants either. He would have gotten more out,
except that Sam stood up and punched the man so hard he ended up sitting on the
bare wood floor of the small space.


Tiera
looked at the shocked face on both boys and nodded to her new hero.


"Thank
you Sam. Now, again; hello, stranger I don't know, I'm Tiera!" It came out
decently bright and cheery, so she stood and hugged Sara, since, clearly,
she was getting up already. Not that it was all that early. The girl who
was tiny in her arms now, swallowed hard and hugged her back warmly. Enough so
that Timon would have been jealous even.


"Sorry
Tiera. That," she let a delicate finger range out, accusingly. "Is my
younger brother, Kurt. If it was any normal boy I'd suggest you cut him
some slack, even with what he was doing. It's him though, so prison time
seems like a plan? My little brother is a well known pervert. I can't defend
him. Not won't, I actually have no basis on which to even try."


The
boy, who had a bit of a bruise on his face now, thanks to Sam, frowned a
little.


"I
did say I was sorry?"


Tiera
waved at him and decided that ignoring it would be the better part for the day.
She didn't even insist they truth test him, since if he had been doing
something on purpose, it really would lead to a prison term. Plus, he
had seemed to be sleeping, which was probably a good enough sign.


"I
didn't know we had guests. To what do we owe the honor?" If it was one.
Generally Tiera liked to be fed first, before an evening of molestation. Though
flowers were good too, or even, in a pinch, mentioning that it might
happen. This wasn't the best foot for a new friendship, she decided. What could
she do about it though? Either she pretended it wasn't a big deal, or she had
the man put away, if not killed. She could do either, but Sara was Tim and
Tor's friend. Making problems for her brother would cause trouble all the way
around no doubt.


That,
or end with Kurt dead. It was hard to know which.


Sara
crossed her arms angrily and glared toward the rather cute blond boy.


"We
actually came to see about trying to get the Lairdgren Group to work with us on
some overseas deals. That or ones on the Moon, since no one else is even
thinking of that one yet. True, it won't make a lot of coin to start with, but
getting in early is almost always worth it, as long as you stand fast. Well, if
something works at all. It's a risk, but so is everything." She still
seemed a bit cross with her sibling, but that wasn't something Tiera could fix
for him. A solid door with a good sturdy lock might. With him firmly behind it.


That
sounded a lot like prison though.


Tiera
nodded.


"Well,
I'll take you around later and you can try to talk to Alice Orange. She runs
Space Fleet. Or we can take you along Sara." That meant finding something
for the boy to do, while they were out, but the blonde girl just blushed a bit
and looked at the floor.


Her
hair was just shy of shoulder length, but it worked with the shape of her face.
Tiera liked it at least. She had a friendly look about her. It was probably a
lie, but hey, who was she to judge?


Sara
tensed a bit, "I... don't really think Kurt was trying to rape you in your
sleep. He does really sleep walk. And have sex while sleeping, or so
I've heard. I've never woken up to it, but I hear mother has."


That
got a gasp, not from Karen or Sam, since she'd been horribly abused as a child
and Sam was an orphan, but from Kurt himself.


"That
is so much a lie! I crawled into bed with her once, but nothing like
that happened! I was young then too. A lot of children do that."


Sara
just gave him a look.


"A
child of fifteen? From what I heard she woke up with her under garments
half off and you climbing on top of her. Like I said, well known pervert. You
know the very first time he met Tor he asked him to have sex? Not politely
either. It was 'Hello, I'm Kurt, want to get out of your clothes?' I mean, Tor.
He handled it pretty well, but they hadn't even met before really. Maybe five
minutes prior to that? Tops?"


Tiera
found herself blinking and wondering if prison really was an option. Not
over the Tor thing. Asking was fine after all. It might be best not to push too
hard, too fast, but it wasn't trying to have sex with your own mother.


Which,
she reminded herself, wasn't her problem.


She
explained.


"Alice
won't do business with him. She'll think he has an untrustworthy face. She
prefers... More exotic men." That was a polite way to say ugly, right?


Sam
nodded.


"I
get along with her all right. Timon says that he can't though. It just won't
work. She doesn't believe anything he says."


That
got the room to go quiet, and Kurt to look miserable at least. Enough so that
Sara explained for him, after a minute of everyone looking around awkwardly,
waiting for someone else to change the subject.


"I'd
been kind of hoping that we could put Kurt in on the Moon, running a shop. We
kind of need Space Fleet to get us there. Unless Tor has an extra ship around
for us? But he left town for a while." It was so clear she knew more than
that and that she didn't know if the rest of them did, that it might as well
have been painted on her face.


Which,
given that she was decently smart and a merchant, probably meant she wanted it
there.


Tiera
stood and stretched, her tall and rather thin body coiling like a snake for a
moment. Kurt stared at her, not even bothering to look all the way up at her
face. Then, she noticed, so did Sam. Karen too. Sara however, focused on her
eyes. That meant Sara was winning, as far as treating her like a person so far
that day.


"I
need to go and clean up for the day. Then we should find some food and see
about all this? I know, Sam, why don't you and Karen stay here and have sex
with Kurt, while Sara and I go for provisions? That should keep him busy."
She wasn't trying to be mean about it, but realized that Sam might have
problems with that, having just heard about the man asking Tor to have sex with
him. Plus, she didn't really have any right to say that at all.


Just
as she was about to say, just kidding, Karen nodded.


"We'll
need some oil." That got a knowing look from everyone except her, which
was amazing, since she didn't think that the builder was all that worldly
either. Apparently more than her.


Whatever
they planned to do, it let Sara and her out of the space, alone. She didn't
think much of it, but the girl pulled her behind the building, rather than
going off to the wash area.


Then
she hissed.


"I
have news. From Princess Karina. We have word from the rebellion that you're to
be approached soon. No one knows who will be sent for that, but you should stay
ready and be armed all the time. If you don't go in with them, they might try
to kill you."


It
seemed a bit dramatic, just for that news. She nodded anyway.


"All
I have for you is a possible attack on Austra in a few days. We're already
setting up things for that though. I don't know if it will be enough. I have to
do more building for them. I've mainly been sleeping lately."


There
was a quick nod, and then the girl stopped.


"Wait,
you build things too now? Like what?" They were talking about that when a
couple of drunk people came stumbling out of the woods. Instead of just not
talking, which had been her plan, Sara kissed her, and made her top vanish.
Then with a smirk, did Tiera's too. The drunk group had men and women, so while
there was some hooting, no one suggested they all have sex together or
anything.


Sara
smiled and kissed her again, pretending to look at the people leaving, and
keeping it up until after they were gone.


"Sorry,
we just needed a reason to be out here."


"Oh...
Like, I don't know, we could have been talking? That would have been my first
idea, if I saw someone. Besides, if you want to kiss me, at least let me brush
my teeth first. It will be a lot more pleasant." She winked and put her
top back on with a thought. Sara had to reach up and touch her amulet for it,
or at least did. She'd made the things vanish well enough without that kind of
thing, moments before.


Taking
a risk, Tiera read the girl and noticed a few things. She was looking for
information about Tor, she thought Tiera was kind of attractive, for a girl,
which was more about her age than anything else, and that she was a spy. For
the King. One with orders to infiltrate her life. The thing there was that her
little brother...


Really
was just a pervert. She wasn't even truly certain he hadn't been trying
to have 'sneak sex' with Tiera. Worse, despite what she'd said, she wasn't
totally certain that he hadn't done the same thing to her a few times. She was
a deep sleeper and there had been some unusual signs of things. It was
troubling, but not a lot could be done without hurting their family name.


The
girl nodded.


"Right,
well, that too. We could try that next time. The talking. Or the teeth brushing
first. I know that would work for me." She smacked her lips a little, her
tongue popping out.


For
a moment she was tempted to confront the girl with everything that she'd picked
up, but got that outing the spy just meant a new one would be put in place. It
was a lot better to have one around that she knew about for certain. Then she
could control the information that got back to her enemies. Like the King.


"Let's
go and see to things then. We probably only have an hour or two." She
meant it to be funny, but Sara nodded, since spy or not, she didn't want to see
her brother having sex. Ever. Especially with that fantastic looking noble girl
that was Tiera's roommate. Even Sam was kind of cute. If they could ditch Kurt
they could all...


The
images in her head became too complex and vague to track. It was clear that she
didn't get that Karen was Karen Derring. Not at all. It wasn't illegal to
become better looking though, was it? Or even immortal. It was only that last
part that needed to be hidden even.


The
baths were mostly empty, so they showered, soaked in hot tubs while they
chatted and actually got some food from town, which, if Tiera's new build
worked, they might not need. It might not, so she was going to try it out alone
somewhere first. Then, if she had to, she could just start over again, until it
came out right. It was strong, field wise, true. That didn't mean that powerful
field did what she wanted it to.


So
she got some bread, rolls and cheese, along with four perfectly red, identical
apples.


Sara
nodded at them.


"We
need more of that. More of the new food. More devices for it. Is Timon working
on that? Is anyone?"


Tiera
made a face and wondered for a bit if spies got training in mind reading. It
was, she knew, possible. 


"I
am. I... Let me test it first? If it doesn't work I don't want that to get
around." Except that once it was said out loud, she sounded cowardly, and
afraid of shame. That was pretty sad, she realized.


Sara,
instead of needling her about things, just acted like it was a real secret, not
her being vain and not wanting to look bad in front of other people. Even
though, honestly, that was the case. She made a hard face, and stomped back to
her room, deciding not to act shocked when she opened the door to find three
bodies intertwined. 


They
weren't. They all even had clothing on, though they were lying on the beds,
looking a bit sweaty and spent. The room smelled like sex too, so that
most likely happened. Sam blushed, but the other two were wicked nobles, and
didn't care about who knew what about them. Really, as far as they were
concerned, she was probably part of it all, having suggested it. Only
Sara was innocent in this one.


Tiera
dumped the canvas shopping bag of goods on her bed, right next to Kurt, and
then moved to her desk. Grabbing one of the new devices, she held her breath
and tapped it, figuring that nothing would happen at all. It did though, and
produced a nice pearl white device, about the size of her little desk, but
solid. It had a blue top and about a hundred glowing sigils on the side. The
amulet got set on the very top, in a little holder that had a bar to keep it in
place.


Before
anyone could ask what she was doing, she left, and ran to the woods behind the
building, filling the bag with dirt, some rocks and a few other things. Mainly
broken sticks, because they were easy to find here. Five minutes later she was
back inside. Without waiting she opened the small sliding door on the right
side of the thing and dumped the contents of the bag in. Then she looked
around, until she found one of the plates that she'd stolen from the dining
room, at the beginning of the school year. So that she and Alphonse and...
Regina...


She
had to stop thinking for a while and looked around, then put the brown heavy
plate in the left side of the device, which wasn't closed at all.


"Right,
so, any requests for breakfast?" She was waiting for someone to ask for
gold, or possibly a highly complicated dish, but Karen sat up, getting the idea
first.


"Um,
egg toast, three slices, with honey and butter? The whipped kind?" She
seemed to think that would be too hard, and it wasn't preprogrammed into
the device, but Tiera knew that one, personally, so touched the largest sigil
and imagined it on the plate, the way she wanted it to look.


The
light changed and she looked into the slot, expecting to find half of a burnt
skunk or something, but it was just the food she'd been trying for. She handed
it over, and waited for a review.


The
first bite was a little slow, but two more were taken, all without the use of a
fork, and Karen finally started to nod rapidly.


"It's
even warm! Just right too. Perfect! Do another one?"


That
meant getting another plate. Or dumping the food, but that seemed like a
waste. Though it could go back into the other side easily enough.


Sam,
being a builder, just got up and walked to the thing, whistling in a low,
smooth tone. Kurt however sat up and bounced a little in place.


"I
can have anything?"


Tiera
grinned, not really meaning it.


"No,
we can try anything, what you get might well not be what you wanted, if
you get too fancy. It will get as close as it can. Pretty much just things that
I know how to make, or at least have eaten before. That's a good range, but
isn't everything at all."


"Hmmm....
I'd like a thin sliced steak, with candied peaches on the top, and frozen cream
on the side." Because, obviously, he was a sick, sick individual. Still, closing
her eyes and trying to focus, she made the effort.


It
came out. It looked horrible, and like anyone trying to eat it should vomit,
but Kurt tried it all, using his fingers.


"That's
a hard order, but it did it. That's impressive." He picked at the
things a little, and proclaimed each one to be correct tasting, but Tiera stole
the plate back and dumped it in the hopper. It was dirty still, but Sam didn't
mind that, not being as picky as some in the room, that way.


Or
maybe he was, since he produced a stack of Guideware plates and handed that
over. It was a trick of course, since it might not have worked, the magic of
the flatware conflicting with her new build. Luckily nothing exploded, or even
reacted at all. She simply made a single slice of white cake, with soft white
frosting on it. It came out perfectly centered in the middle of the thing. Sam
used silverware, that he made with the tap of a sigil, and waved at Sara.


"She
should try. It looks like you're concentrating pretty hard to get this all
done. Can a non-builder use it? That will make a difference."


That
turned out to be the case, though presentation did vary. When Sam tried it,
everything looked a bit like it had come from the dining hall. When Karen did
the same dishes, they came out with garnishes and the finest placement
possible. Sara and Tiera did fine and Kurt was a disaster all the way around.
Part of that was probably down to the fact that he ate really bizarre things,
when he could. When they were done Tiera held the bag under the hopper, near
the bottom and tapped the release sigil, which filled the sack again. Most of
the material was still there even. She just didn't want to mess up her floor.
After running out to empty it, dumping some food along with other things,
behind her dorm, she came in and tapped the three lines on the tile. It wasn't
great looking, being kind of plain, that way, but the magic worked. She felt
relieved, to tell the truth.


She
hadn't really believed it would work at all, but it was a decent build. Maybe
even better than that.


Sara
tossed an arm over her shoulder.


"So,
Countess Baker, I don't suppose you need a girlfriend do you? Maybe one that
you could set up with a few of these?" She winked. "Just kidding.
Though if you're looking to sell them, we could probably get more for each
than... Call it ten thousand gold? The only reason it would be that low is
because no one could afford more than that right now."


She
shook her head.


"No.
I'm giving them away. I can only make so many, and even if the Lairdgren Group
does too, well, yeah. Things are too tense to charge for them. People need food
and will for long time."


That
got a nod from Sam, who held a hand out for one of the tiles. He got ten
though. Without hesitation, Kurt tried too, only to receive one. Sara did too.
Karen didn't try for one herself, but got tossed a tile anyway.


"For
your sister, the Countess? Tell her it's from us."


That
got Sara to perk up.


"I...
missed that. I don't think we've met? I mean last night, but I'd remember the
face."


Tiera
furrowed her brow, acting like she didn't get why Sara would miss who the
incredible looking short haired woman was.


"Karen
Derring? Didn't you know she really looked like this? Put your disguise on
Karen." She had to dig through her things, but after a minute was the much
plainer and almost manly girl again. She took the thing off and set it aside
though.


Sara
blinked. "Okay, I did not see that one coming. You probably thought
I was acting strange all night then, didn't you?"


"A
bit." Karen winked at the other girl. "But I was wondering how long
it would take you to figure it out. I'll pass this to Heidi." She hefted
the tile, as if it had weight and then tucked it into a pocket.


Tiera
set aside a nice stack of the things and took a few with her, then loaded the
slightly dirty sack from earlier with the rest.


"For
the Space Fleet. Well, a few are for the new colony." Standing she headed for
the door, knowing that she was going to be walking the whole way, or suspecting
it. Except, while she didn't have a Fast Craft, and Karen didn't offer
hers, they all had flying gear. Kurt had old style copper, showing it was early
Tor work, but the rest had the newer stuff that Tim had made. Even going slow
for the blond boy, they were there in a few minutes. It was only about five
miles away, if you flew.


They
had to land outside the wall. Or, more to the point, Tiera didn't know if that
was the case, but didn't want to accidently be taken out of the air by a craft
suddenly taking off. They went decently slow for that, but it only took one
pilot behind schedule to make her day a little less fun. That meant walking in
past guards, who, after looking at them, didn't particularly want to let them
in. One man seemed to be from Vagus, but wasn't the same one she'd seen before.
He spoke better Noram standard however.


The
other one was...


Tiera
didn't really know. She was a little taller than a regular commoner, and had
pale skin, like she did and almost the same color hair. She also had a cross
on, outside her clothing. That was just the regulation black jumpsuit, with
teal stripes for both of them, which was nearly the lowest rank, Tiera thought.


They
were going to be blocked totally it looked like, until her older friend that
had taken her up a few days before, noticed her and waved, then came over.


"Ah,
my Noram friend! I heard from Captain Peterson that you actually did it? A
space drop at night? Have you come to do it again? It's a bit early right now,
but later... A lot of people are interested in seeing it done. Most of the
Elite Noram fliers haven't gotten a chance to try it yet."


She
shook her head then stopped.


"Well,
I could lead them through it if, they want? I was just bringing in some new
food units? I mentioned that to you, I think? Here, let me show you how to use
them, and then you can pass them out." They did it outside the gate, which
still had a lot of people running over to see. Then to sample things. It was,
she thought, a hit.


Walter,
which turned out to be her new friend's name, gave her a very funny
look.


"You
can turn dust into food? Amazing. Simply... I can get these around to everyone.
You said you wanted some for the lunar base? Harmony?"


She
nodded. "Is that the name? It's pretty. Yes, to answer the question. I
have more to go up, but I can send those in a few weeks. This is just so that
people will have some fresh food without too much trouble. The High Servants
think of everyone else first after all, and they're doing most of the
work." That was the line on them at least, though most knew it was a
little less smooth and pure hearted than that already.


They
didn't get to see Orange, since she was in orbit herself, but they were treated,
if that was the word, to a meeting with Count Lairdgren. He didn't even come
from space, simply walking up behind them and helping himself to a nice looking
cookie that he didn't use a plate to get. Taking a bite he nodded. Blandly. He
did a lot of things that way.


"This
is excellent, Tiera. Very efficient too. It can heat and cool in space?"


She'd
worked that one out, since it was a system she'd worked with before.


"On
any standard craft we have right now. It will take heat from the waste first,
then the environment, if needed. If it needs to cool it will do it into the air
until the temperature reaches seventy degrees, then will put it out in space.
It isn't perfect, but it should work, if we don't have ten or twenty of the
things running non-stop all the time on each ship. On the ground or, hopefully,
the moon, that will be simpler."


The
man seemed unreasonably happy about it. So much so he gave her a little hug,
not even frowning at her.


"Very
nice. I know this is an off day for you at school, but I was wondering if I
could speak with you and Conserina Derring in private? I'm afraid this will
take some time, Sara. Kurt." He started to turn away, but stopped, looked
closely at Sam and waved for him to follow along as well. "Sam Builder? If
you would join us as well? Perhaps a trip into space could be arranged for our
friends here?" This was directed to a man in the back, who looked Austran
to her, if that could be told without hearing him speak. He waved to Sara and
Kurt however, as if it were going to happen. Because, short or not, he was the
Count after all.


It
was his County even.


He
also knew who both Sara Debri and her little brother were, by name? That didn't
seem likely, did it? They were from a long way away and while Sara had attended
his school, as far as Tiera knew, the Count hadn't for years, so that he
could avoid Tor. Or something like that. It was strange.


If
she were Tim, it probably would have been enough for her to work out seven
levels of complex thought and planning about it all, but she scrambled to work
out what he was going to berate them for. Not that he ever really yelled. He'd
faked it a few times with her, but that wasn't the same thing. Karen didn't
have her regular version disguise on either, and he'd known it was her, and that
it was real no doubt, which meant he'd worked out that Ancients were being
made? Because...


It
was his County, he owned the school, and both Kolb and Alice knew about them
already? Would they have told? Or more to the point, would they care enough to?


Tiera
looked around, and then walked off, back toward the school. It was a place to
go, and no Fast Craft came out, so he wasn't planning on taking them all away
instantly. The others followed, but she didn't speak for a bit. Neither did
anyone else.


When
she did, she went with a Timon style thing, putting something out to see how
the man reacted.


"So,
who do you want made immortal, before Timon stops doing it? He's planning no
more than twenty. Most of those are already done, or at least planned. If you
want a lot more than that, well, the world is good for a few thousand or more.
Ten thousand, with the Moon base, but..." She let it draw out and the good
looking Count looked over at her with her older brother's face. It was creepy.
Not the face, just the likeness.


"I
don't have anyone I'd saddle with it, myself. This is about something
different." Then, maddeningly, he went silent. While looking at her, as if
she were supposed to figure it all out. Had he given clues? Well, he'd actually
seemed pleased with the new food units for space, and that was out of the norm
for him. What did it mean though?


Why
would they need to go to space for so long they'd need food that wouldn't run
out? In general, of course... Except that Austra was coming under an attack
soon, wasn't it? If Tor was right. The Count would know about that, she
figured.


Which
meant...


It
was right there, but like always it felt like there was something in the way.
Finally she got it, however.


"Gerent?"


"Exactly.
The others have voted on it. In three months, perhaps sooner, we will ask
Gerent Lairdgren, or if he is one of us by that time, another person, to
unleash the fatal magical plague of Timon Baker on the world, which will kill
all with the Ancient patterns. If I was told correctly, and I checked to make
certain of it, for better than a decade the earth will be barred to us. After
that however, we may return. Even before then, it should be possible for us to
pass items and information with others, as long as we avoid close contact with
the planet. I've come to beg you all to consider coming with us. At first we
may have to live on one of the ships. It isn't perfect, but living is better
than dying, or so I've been told."


Tiera
nodded.


"I'm
in then. It's a good plan. If it wasn't for this thing with Tor I would have
suggested it before. I've been thinking about it for a while now. Since I heard
that the device to do it existed. Off and on at least." Not that much, but
enough to count really. She was prepared. "Timon is building some huge
space stations? I don't know when those will be ready, but not too much longer,
if they work. His food devices make water and air too. So do my little ones,
just in case it ever comes up. We can do this."


There
was a somber nod from Green, a slightly subdued one from Sam and a hard look
from Karen. She wasn't a wimp after all. Leaving her home wasn't going to scare
her away from surviving.


The
woman took a deep breath. "Will it work? Can't they find some counter
magic or dig into a deep hole, and protect themselves that way?"


Lairdgren
gave her a tolerant look, but softened after a few seconds into something
nearly kind. "It's unlikely that most will discover grand magics in that
time. If Tor is not with them then, that is most likely removed from the table.
They do know it can be done, but as of yet, have not managed to learn the
process for themselves. It's hard to change greatly when you're very old, and
even the youthful clones have the minds of elders in place. It is a possibility
however, and a thing to watch for. As for digging in, Timon apparently saw to
that one. His fields will seek out those with the correct structures and remove
them. What we will need to do is prepare ourselves and loved ones, then seek
those of the older ones that may not be party to the destruction of the world.
The offer of safety and rescue should be made, if nothing else."


That
made some sense. Not that she cared a lot for those others, but they could be
asked. Even some of the people on the evil side might be good enough to go, if
they weren't spies. Or saboteurs.


For
a long time they simply walked, and not all that quickly. Finally the man next
to them shrugged and stopped.


"We
can't become complacent either. Three months is more than enough time for them
to kill us all, and if we fail, or succumb to trickery, have no doubt that
Gerent Lairdgren will kill every Ancient on the planet, even if it means ending
his own life to do so. He is a man of great internal strength. Some people miss
that about him, seeing only the outside. Those that do will be very surprised
if he is ever truly tested, I think." The words seemed wise, but dark too.
Everything did for a moment, but Tiera thought about it and realized that ten
years wasn't that long really. There was no saying they couldn't take their
friends or anything. She'd probably lose her County, but that wasn't some huge
deal. She'd originally planned to let that go anyway, eventually. In two or
three years, not inside six months, but things had changed.


They
always did.


She
turned to the man and shrugged, which was a thing he always did, so it seemed
fitting.


"I
have a good man lined up to take over my County, what do you have planned?
Leading in absentia?" She might be able to pull that off, for a while. She
just didn't want to.


Karen
looked scared then, for some reason, as if the idea that Tiera already had
something in place was strange.


"No.
I have no direct heir that will be able to stay, and no one selected. I was
thinking that I might pass it to Kyle Hardgrove, if that isn't the same man you
planned to use?"


"Nope,
Lawrence Morris. He's running things already, so should be able to manage it
well enough. I guess I should go and see about that soon? Waiting until the
last minute will let them know when we're going to act a bit too nicely."


There
was a nod, but Sam snorted.


"You're
just giving away Counties now? I mean it doesn't mean that much to me,
since I'm going to go to the Moon, and build Samville, but that's a lot
to just let go of, isn't it?"


Was
it? Tiera couldn't tell anymore. She wanted her people to do well, but some
extra magic and survival, long term was about what she could do for them,
wasn't it?


Besides,
even though no one had gotten the idea yet, she didn't need anything now, or
wouldn't soon.


"I...
In a few weeks, we'll be able to make anything we need. Like with the food
units? Gold, jewels, shoes. Hats. All that useful stuff. If we don't
just want to use magic for it, which is probably better for a lot of things.
All I need are the right people with me, and things will be perfect. Better
than Earth, with riches for all. Until we start fighting over silly things and
destroy it, I mean." She tried to smile, but the fake one on Burks
Lairdgren's face distracted her.


"Wisdom
from the mouths of babes." He practically whispered the words, but both
she and Sam heard him. Karen shook herself bodily, several times and then took
several deep breaths.


When
she spoke her voice sounded perfect though, like she was speaking to a lover,
not voicing a concern.


"It's
the plan, and will work, so we have to try. I'm nervous though. What if I hate
it in space?"


The
orphan next to her took her hand, and moved close, "then you hate it for
ten years and move back. I doubt it will be that bad. Tiera is right, we have
good people with us. It will be enough."


That
hadn't been what she said at all, but she could hang in for a while longer, to
make certain her family survived and thrived. It was her job. All of it, or it
would be, after she finished things with her County. That part would be hard,
she knew. The King was using her duty as a way to keep himself alive, she
thought. It wasn't completely wrong, but she had to get out of things, for her
subjects now. She never thought of them in that way, but it was what they were,
she knew.


It
was going to take some work, if she didn't want to end up in a giant fight.
Really, how was that going to work?


She
decided to just go and see about it all. If she simply did it, and didn't make
a fuss... No, that wouldn't work, would it? Of course, ultimately she had one
card that she could play, that even the King had to listen to. If he didn't let
her pass the reins of power along, she could... Simply do it anyway, and let
the County fall to whoever wanted to take it by force. She couldn't love the
idea, but it was something that pretty much had to work. If she simply left,
then... Well, she'd be gone.


Once
off the planet, King meant about the same as farmer. Except that a
farmer might eventually work out how to grow some potted plants or something.
In Noram he was important. Above them... Well, no one really knew, but
she was willing to fight the idea pretty hard.


She
walked, but not in silence, as that might seem rude. Everyone with them had
just discovered that they were about to lose all they knew. Yes, it might be a
grand adventure, and only last ten years, but Sam was only fourteen, like she
was. The Green man had just come and found them, and then said he had to go
into exile for what had to seem like a good portion of the time he'd already
lived. Some of the others might not take the news half as well either. Or they
might. Timon didn't actually pick any stupid people for his little changes, had
he?


Even
someone like Judy Kerry, who wasn't exactly Tiera's best friend, had enough
resolve to get past a little mild discomfort. So, instead of being a total
downer, she suggested they all get off to the Capital later. That got Green to
finally produce a tear drop shaped Fast Craft, that was all in his color,
naturally. It looked ridiculous, of course. Not the color, which was actually
fine, but the fact that he used it for everything he could.


The
man winked at Karen, possibly understanding how good looking she was now, if he
could care about anything like that. He was also going to be stuck with her for
a while, so it might pay to be friendly, if he had the will for it. Sam saw
that and sighed, moving closer to her, protectively.


Not
wanting to lose her already.


Tiera
just moved toward the vehicle, and reached out, almost by accident, to touch it
with her mind. It was complex. Nearly as much as the unit that she'd made for food.
Or, she realized, more so. It was just a little better organized. That got her
to blink, since the feeling of age that came off of it was intense. Clearly it
was Green's own work, and not Tor's at all.


"So...
You made a Space Ship?" She let the words come out sounding low and a bit
impressed, even though she was trying to sound jaded and bored. It wasn't
working however. After a second, she understood that this was the original
version and that what Tor had made was the copy of it. "Not... bad. It
needs to be faster."


The
last bit was hard for her to add, since it was nearly an insult, but it was
also the truth. Burks looked at her and then Sam. His eyes held age and wisdom,
but also slight annoyance. For some reason that made her feel better, which was
horrible of her, no doubt. It made her smile anyway.


The
man grumped at her, which was a thing she'd never seen from Tor at all.


"I
know. It's possible, but I think that I've worked myself into a place where I
can't see the answer, over all these years. Much like Black and his aversion to
magic. He can't even turn a thing like this on now, but that's all habit and
thousands of years of repetition, eschewing magic. My guess is that it's doable
with our new technologies however. We have the communications devices after
all."


She
nodded, getting that one, having worked with something similar already.


"I
can see that, I think. I don't know how to turn it into much faster travel,
but... Well, I can think about it, right? I'm no Tor or Tim, of course."
That came out sounding humble really, when she just meant it to be true. Burks,
her loving grandfather, simply nodded, which, Count or not, got him pushed a
little by Sam. The boy went wide eyed and stared at his hand, as if it had
betrayed him or something.


"I...
Sorry!" He did start to bow down low, dropping to his knees, but Count
Lairdgren smiled and picked him back up.


"No
need for that. I simply meant that Tiera was herself, and not them. It would be
a mistake to think them too similar. Tor is more like you, Sam Builder. At
least at this point in his life. Protective of others without thought, even at
the potential cost to his own life and well being. It is a good trait, so
please don't think I'm insulting you. Timon is... Well, clearly insane. A fine
maker of magic, but I worry for him more than you others. Tiera is our new
warrior though. I imagine the same is true of you Karen? Though that might
change now, so we'll have to watch and see. Shall we go? I know that people
would love to meet you all, again."


Tiera
just climbed in, not using the little step provided for her. The craft was a
bit tight in the back for her and Karen, and Sam was invited to sit in the
front. The trip itself was quick though, and made her miss having her own
craft. Touching it again she sighed and realized that she could make one. Or a
hundred. Copies of it at least. It was fantastic, and scary at the same time. A
person that could do that might do anything at all. In a few weeks time she,
personally, could destroy the world if she wanted.


She
could think of ten different ways to crack the whole thing in two, kill all the
people, or even burn all the air off, so that nothing would ever live there
again. It wasn't even hard. Insane to even imagine, but doable. It occurred to
her that reality wasn't built for people like her and these others really.
People that could create things out of nothing that could reshape everything,
in mere moments.


Even
the four of them there were probably too dangerous to let live, if she wanted
to be honest. Any sane and reasonable person would simply release the Ancient
killing plague right then, and end them all, before they became a real threat.
Not that she wanted her friends and family to suffer, but it was a thought,
wasn't it? Sam wasn't Timon, as far as building skill went. Yet. But what would
he be in a year, or five? His mind would become sharper, his reflexes and
abilities would grow, and what he'd had to learn as a regular boy would amplify
into something more than she could imagine.


Or
not. Tim may have put some kind of limit in, which would, most likely, be the
fact that while the new ones would all be smarter, they wouldn't reach his
level of intelligence. She was pretty certain she wasn't there for instance.


She
forced a smile and cleared her mind, trying for real happiness. She was going
to get out of being a Countess soon, and also see to the protection of her
people. That was enough. It was the really important thing too. Sitting up
straight, her head hitting the low ceiling, she looked out the side shield
window, since they were almost at the Palace. She wanted to hurry down, rushing
in before anyone could understand what was happening, but instead she waited.
Slowly drifting into place, like a snowflake.


It
was what they did at the King's Palace, even if it didn't make sense at all.
After all, once through the large palace shield, all they had to do was fly
around through the building for a while. Nothing in the place would stop them.
Not without also destroying the whole thing. But it was the rule, so she let it
go and made herself be patient. A Countess could whine at the King and Queen
about things like that if she wanted, but Tiera Baker, regular person, didn't
have that right. Letting that sink in, she rode the craft down, and climbed out
when it was time, simply holding her hand out to the Royal Guard that moved
forward.


Kevin.


He
was in his twenties, and about six-four or so. Cute, in a guardy way, wearing
the black and purple of the King. Real fabric too, not magical clothing. It was
heavy cloth, but probably wasn't too warm, since it was early in the spring
still.


"Please
state your name, affiliation and intent here today."


She
thought for a few seconds, and then nodded as the light amulet, hit her palm.
It wasn't activated, so she did it with a thought, her left palm closing around
the thing as the white and golden yellow glow surrounded her body, hovering
about a foot away.


"I'm
Tiera Baker. I've come to discuss some things with King Richard and perhaps
others. I intend no direct harm to anyone here today, and don't think that any
indirect harm will come either, though that may not be the case in the
future." She sounded soft and friendly when she spoke, and meant that
giving up her County might cause problems, but the words got several of the
other guards to stiffen, as if she'd just laid a dire threat or something. Kevin
just took the amulet back, left it on and handed it to Count Lairdgren, who
smiled, said his name and that he planned no harm.


Things
didn't get really interesting until they got to Karen though, since she was
well known there and didn't look like herself at all.


The
guard looked at her closely, his pupils flaring as he moved in, interest
pouring off of him. "Sir Derring? You look different."


There
was a bit of accusation in it too, as if that was a big problem, but she simply
shrugged and winked at him.


"This
is how I really look. Do you like it?" The amulet didn't flicker at all,
and, after staring at her for a long time, they were let in anyway.


It
was probably a mistake, all things considered, but there was only so much they
could do and not start a war, right?


That
was always a problem, in Noram.
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Tiera
didn't do a lot of bowing and scraping, since that was her least favorite part.
The royal family was clearly uneasy though, which seemed odd. It wasn't like
she hadn't been to visit before, after all. She distracted them by producing
one of her new food devices. Tapping the sigil she let the pearl and blue thing
come into being, and noticed that there was a stirring from the walls. As if
she were about to be attacked. Like that would work?


"Could
we have a bucket of dirt or rocks please?" She said this to King Richard,
who looked like he was about to die for some reason, but raised his right hand
anyway. That was a thing they did, the servants in the Palace would see that it
got done then.


Like
magic.


He
looked at the arrayed group, and focused on Karen for a long time.


"I
don't believe that we've had the pleasure, miss?"


Karen
curtsied, the light blue and white dress she had on only had four or five
layers of puffy cloth, since it was a visit, not a grand ball. Tiera was
actually in something heavier and made of brocade. All dark green and light
blue. It wasn't pretty, but wasn't meant to be.


"Conserina
Karen Derring. I look different. Real changes, made by Timon Baker. What do you
think, Sire?" She was clearly being a bit vain about how she looked but
the man rallied without so much as a frown at all.


"Why,
you look lovely, as always. I wasn't aware that things such as that could be
done. It will rather make things more dangerous, once the spies get hold of
that trick, I dare say."


Count
Lairdgren bowed low, getting the man's attention and a light frown from the
Queen. She wasn't thrilled with the man, which was weird, since she very
clearly, and honestly, loved Tor. They were basically the same person, or had
been once. On the outside at any rate. That might have been her point though.
Tor was innocent and sweet, brave and courageous as well as powerful. Lairdgren
was youthful looking enough, seeming about thirty at the moment, but also so
old it poured from him all the time. That, and jaded. If Tiera had stripped
down and kneeled to service the King and Queen right there, he would have no
more than looked on with a blank expression.


She
doubted he'd do a lot more if she pulled an explosive and took her own head
off.


Constance
seemed to understand that, it seemed.


When
the old Count stood he looked relaxed and a bit bored. Like always. "Sir
Derring is one of a small handful that Timon is allowing to be changed. Twenty
in all. Since only a few people in the world can do such work at this time,
we're probably safe for a while that way. That is, ultimately, what we've come
to discuss today. Perhaps in a more private setting Ricky?"


It
was hugely out of place, but Sam looked at the Count and made a face.


"Tor
mentioned to me once that he hates being called that. Rich, or Richard
is preferred? He suggested I correct you if you make that mistake." He
winced, but so had the King right before that. To his credit, Burks did too.


"Which
I knew. Somewhere in here. Sorry Richard. Perhaps if we retire to the safe
room?"


That
seemed to mean something, but the bucket came in, filled with what seemed to be
part of a wall. All broken up into hand sized chunks of marble. Tiera hoped
that it wasn't something they'd made just for her, since really, some garden
dirt would have worked as well. 


Sam
ran forward and provided her with a stack of bowls, plates and even clear wine
glasses and silverware. Not that any of it was actually there, but it would all
work, they knew. She put the dense chunks of rock in the hopper on the right,
and closed the little door, then turned to Prince Alphonse and Princess Abbey,
his wife. Her niece. After a lot of stupid and strange family tree nonsense.
She had lovely dark skin though and was even smaller than Tiera used to be. It
was very cute, what with her ice blue eyes, which, Tiera saw, were like what
Karen had now, and her flame red hair that stood up a few inches, all over.


She
spoke to the Prince though, this being the Palace and all that.


"So,
a snack? What would you like, Alphonse?" They were on a first name basis,
she was pretty certain. He actually relaxed when he heard his name too, and
moved forward a bit.


"Oh,
food? My favorite thing to eat. What choices do I have?"


"Pretty
much what you want. If I know what it is, I mean."


"How
about, spice chicken and cream potatoes? I've been wanting that all day."
There was a small smile on his face, but Tiera wrinkled her nose, not knowing
that one at all. Karen waved her hand though, since she seemed to have some
clue. Tiera got out of the way and let the large woman use the device for her,
a Guide plate going in for the food to rest on.


The
Prince wasn't a fool, so ran a rather nice Focus Stone poison detector over the
plate when it was handed to him, and, seeing that it was fine, took the
provided fork and slowly tried a bit of potatoes, then the chicken.


"This
is very good. I don't know if it's better than the food here, but it's better
than many restaurants I've been in. Father, you should try it." He started
to pass his plate over, but Count Lairdgren cleared his throat.


"That
will defeat the purpose of the demonstration. Ricky, Richard, would you perhaps
desire something different? Perhaps a dessert, or some wine?"


Tiera
let Karen run the thing for them, and a light, but perfectly frozen sorbet came
out, which seemed to be lemon. Connie had a glass of dry white wine and
Princess Abbey asked for something that Tiera had never heard of. No one else
had either, but instead of admitting failure, she waved to the woman.


"Why
not give it a try yourself? It might not be perfect."


She
got a bowl of vegetable stew in which none of the things in it looked familiar
to Tiera at all. Princess Abby seemed happy with it however and stood there,
eating it with a spoon, as if she might never get to have such a thing again.
She beamed however, a large smile on her face the whole time.


The
King nodded and waved at the machine.


"Amazing.
Simply incredible. Is this a Timon work? Or... is Tor back?" He looked
around, as if either of those made sense, which they did, but Lairdgren shook
his head.


Then
he bowed toward his granddaughter.


"Countess
Baker did the work. Which, I believe makes this a very good time to retire to a
secret space?"


She
left the device up, not wanting to bother with the rocks yet, and moved with
everyone else, first through the well decorated palace, and then down below it,
into the small dank room they held their most secret meetings in. Princess Abby
moved back, clearly getting it wasn't for her, and Sam was gestured away, along
with Karen. Connie, for once went with them and when they got into the space,
both Karina and Smythe of Westend were there, both armed and looking ready to
fight.


Her.


Tiera
winked at them.


"I
didn't come to fight. Far from it. I'm announcing my heir."


That
got an interested glance from the Queen, even if everyone else stared at her
like she was being silly.


Constance
smiled, just a bit.


"Isn't
that already your younger brother, Timon? Then down from there? It is
traditional."


She
nearly proclaimed that was stupid, but given her family, it really wasn't. If
Tim had to take over, crazy like Burks had said or not, he'd do a fine job. Maybe
even better than she could. Terry would have too, if anyone would ever listen
to him. He was bright and more than that, good. But not in a soft way. He'd
fight if it came to that, to protect their people.


The
thing there was that he would anyway, even if they weren't his people at all.
Given that fact, he should probably have been put in himself as soon as he was
old enough. That...


She
nodded.


"I'm
putting Terry in, as soon as he turns twenty. In the mean time, I'd like
Lawrence Morris to manage things for him, if he'll take up the task. That means
that he'll basically be Count for ten years. Longer if he can make a deal with
Terry for it, which he probably can. Terry would then pretty much be his direct
heir." It was convoluted, but seemed to go over better with the room than
she thought it would. She'd figured on an argument, and being tackled by Royal
Guards.


Instead
there were simply nods.


The
King sighed at her though.


"Do
you feel that you've repaired the County enough to be done with it then? I have
to admit, if you provide your new devices to them, they should fare well
enough. Do you think that Morris is going to be loyal enough?" He meant to
her, she thought. It was hard to tell.


She
nodded anyway.


"If
he wishes, I'm certain that Terry will wait until he's ready to leave the
position." He had time, and might not want it at all.


Acting
as if it had been the plan the whole time, Lairdgren bowed to the King, and
smiled at the others.


"I
too, am changing my heir. To Kyle Hardgrove. There's news..." He paused,
clearly for dramatics, or thinking that someone would interrupt him, but no one
did, which got him to look shocked. "Ah, two times in the same century?
Well, Timon has a device that will kill all the Ancients on the planet. That
means that the rest of us have to flee for about ten years. Then we'll all be
back, but in the mean time, we need to set things to right. We leave in three
months, but word of that cannot leave this room. If it becomes known, then,
clearly, our enemies would have no reason not to do whatever they can to stop
us."


There
was silence for a long time, but finally Prince Alphonse nodded.


"I
understand, sir. So... Is that the change made to Karen? Is she going with
you?"


Tiera
smiled.


"You
are far smarter than I thought. How did you figure that out?"


The
man looked around and then made a face.


"Timon
came and offered to make me one of you. I told him that I had to think about
it. Does my duty as the future King mean I should take that, and rule
for all time, or does it mean that I must have a much shorter span, so
that the hubris won't cause me to misstep?" He looked a bit saddened by
the whole thing, but Karina smiled.


"Well...
Um... I'm moving to space then? Heh."


That
caused some problems then, though no one yelled at her at all, thankfully.
Mainly they screamed at Burks, it was heartening, for a bit.


As
if he were responsible for what Karina did?


Tiera
stood up and waved her hands around. She was, functionally, no longer a
Countess, perhaps, but she was tall, and it sort of worked anyway. After half a
minute they were all silent.


"It's
done, and only for ten years. Just think of it as her going off to school. It
isn't like she won't be able to use communications devices to talk to you.
Daily, until she works out how to dodge your calls. Really, Alphonse should
take the treatment too. If you live when we get back, then the rest of you
should as well. Except Richard, I mean." She was just being bitchy, but
the man nodded, as if that made some higher form of sense.


"So
as to not become a God-King?"


She
nearly snapped at him then, but shrugged. "At least put it off until after
you abdicate. It will be dangerous, but someone has to stay here, that
can fight, just in case the Others pull out a trick that we aren't ready for.
We can help, from above, but that isn't the same as being here." It made
her feel proud that she hadn't suggested that the man take his own life by
jumping head first into a privy. She still felt a bit like that, but she tried
to let it go. In case he really was her family.


Constance
was still a bit upset, but asked for her to stay, when the others got up to
leave. It was... Strange. Still, she wasn't needed to write up the papers
giving her plan merit. Burks and the King could do that well enough on their
own. Probably better than if she were there, annoying them.


As
soon as the door was pulled shut and they were alone, the Queen walked around
the old and well worn table, which was made of real wood, and locked it. Then
she turned, looking up into Tiera's eyes. Her blue locked with plain brown, and
the slightly darker skinned lady grimaced.


"How
bad is this, really. I can tell that things were left out, but didn't want to
ask Burks. We don't always get along perfectly."


It
was actually slightly flattering, really. Tiera took a deep breath and then
just jumped in, voicing things she hadn't bothered to tell anyone yet. Not
openly.


"Aunt
Connie... The world is dying. Right now, people can make it, if we can
get enough magically made food and water to them, but the damage is vast.
There are big sections of the planet that no one can live in and won't be able
to for hundreds of years. Poisoned by the bombs of the Ancients. Us doing this
won't stop the Others from trying to kill us all, even as they die. They may
have machines ready to do just that, in case we do. Gray is insane and Cordes...
I don't know what he's thinking. It's like their minds are working, but they've
jumped to some conclusion that isn't right, but that they can't let go of. Even
doing all of this, we'll probably all die." She hugged the woman, which
was different, since they didn't have that kind of relationship, even as
family.


Then
she held her for a minute, though no tears came for either of them.


"Honestly,
if it weren't for Tor, I'd set this new plague loose right now and move
everyone else off the world that I want to protect. If even one more thing
happens, I'll see it done, even if it means that all of the Ancients die."


That
got the Queen to stiffen, but Tiera winked.


"Don't
worry, I'll protect my family. That means your people too. Even if I do want to
slam Uncle Richard through a wall still. He... Regina... I understand why, but,
I can't let go of it. Not yet. I'm really trying though, I promise."
Otherwise it would be treason to even say that.


That
got the other woman to move to tears. Thick ones that poured down her face for
a while, even as Tiera just stood there, holding her.


When
her eyes were dry and they left, turning off the magical lights along the walls
as they did so, the Queen invited her to dinner.


"We
can use your new device, and you can make us all eat dirt, if by proxy. What do
you say?"


Tiera
sort of wanted to sleep and yawned, then managed a look that was, if not happy,
at least not one that would have the Royal Guard on her the instant they got to
the top of the gray stone steps.


"Can
we do that in a few days, do you think? Kolb and Remy, um, Remy Two, so not the
one that tried to kill Tim, they beat me nearly to death in practice about a
week ago. I'm still recovering. I should make a point of getting there early in
the morning too, since I missed classes since then."


The
Queen paused and touched her arm, making her stop.


"It
was truly that harsh a beating? Had you mis-stepped?" She looked scared,
to be honest. She'd been sad that Tiera had lost Regina and was mad at her
husband, but hearing this made her actually fearful.


Tiera
rolled her eyes and made a funny face, which at least let the woman relax a
bit, if nothing else.


"I
think that Remy is just like that, so no doubt I'm in for more of the same
there, if I can figure out how to improve enough to be interesting. Kolb... I
don't know, I thought he was angry with me, over all the new Ancients around, but
that isn't my fault, is it? He's too smart not to get that. Now... I think it
was a real lesson, just like he said it was at the time. I'm not ready to fight
what's coming, and we don't have time to coddle people that way. Not that
losing days of practice is really going to help. Not me at least. It might have
been a lesson for the others though. Sam, and Sheri?"


The
woman still seemed a bit drawn, but walked on, her hand gently on Tiera's arm,
as if she feared the girl might get lost on the stairs. They were long, but it
wasn't like there was anyplace else to go. Not that she could see at least.
Even her mind, when she reached out, found nothing of note that way. No
passages in the solid stone or anything. Other than the one they were in.


No
one met them at the top, so they walked slowly back to the throne room, to find
it empty, except for several of the servants and a few Royal Guards, who were busily
making themselves some rather fine looking dishes. At least a few were from the
kitchen too, which made sense. Connie looked at them, scandalized, and was
clearly about to have a problem with what they were doing, since it wasn't, as
far as she knew, a toy for them to play with.


If
she'd been Countess Baker still, that would be a real issue too, she knew.
Luckily, in spirit at least, she was just a school kid. She could let it go.


One
of the Royal Guards was even her buddy, George, who basically led them. He'd
made what seemed to be a bowl of oat porridge. Because, when you had a thing
that would give you anything you wanted, that made perfect sense, didn't it? As
a joke she ran over and got him a glass of slightly cool water. He took it with
a small bow, standing as he ate, not speaking at all. He didn't even smile.


Not
until he was finished.


"This
works. Only one dish can be made at a time?"


That
earned him a shake of the head, even as the other servants and guards pulled
back a little, looking a bit out of sorts. That was probably down to Aunt
Connie glaring at them like she was. It was cute, but, Tiera realized, she
really did look a lot like a tall version of Count Lairdgren. So of course she
was lovely. The Count in a dress would have been too. Timon could still carry
that off as well. Terry, being the lucky one, wasn't half as good looking,
though still a lot better than average.


"If
we put a pot in the alcove there we could fill it with whatever we wanted. It's
meant for ship and Moon work though, not feeding the masses. It can, I think,
if there are enough of the devices. We could put out a hundred of them and let
people get whatever they wanted, in a pinch. On Earth at least. In space, that
will have to be managed. It's a heat problem, really." She looked at the
man closely, so he finished his water and looked for a place to set the dishes.


That
got her to call for a trash receptacle. Then she pulled out two more of the
things, and handed them to the obvious Kitchen people. The one that was up went
to George, since, after all, they were friends.


Sort
of.


Connie
looked embarrassed for some reason.


"It's
kind of you to share, but these people were stealing your food..."


Tiera
shook her head, starting out slowly, not wanting to get into a fight with the
Queen, since they were getting along so well at the moment. Still, if she had
to, then she would. It was part of her pattern. "Nope. Endless amounts of
it. Besides that, they need to all practice with it, for that dinner here in a
few days. I'm keeping one for myself though. A few actually. They seem like
they might be handy. You know, just in case?" For instance if she had to
live outside for the next months, hunting down clones.


Her
Aunt wasn't totally sold on the idea. That was so clear that Tiera feared that
at least a few of the people standing there were going to be beaten for their
part in things, but she played it off, smiling and actually meaning it.


"Don't
let it be a problem, Aunt Constance. I'm not. These are my friends. If they
need my food, then I have it to share." She was about to explain how that
was a thing in Two Bends, but for once, someone just bowed to her, about
halfway, and smiled.


"Then
I shall not let it become one. Thank you. If we could have the room?"
There was enough tension to the words that she sort of thought Connie was going
to yell at her, or try for a beating herself, but she just hugged her a bit and
suggested they get chairs to wait, since, as slow as they'd gone, the paperwork
was more so. They did get Sam and Karen back, and Karina came in with her
brother.


Tilting
his head, Sam looked at the red-headed tall and thin Princess and went wide
eyed. He started to speak, but it wasn't a secure space, and if this place
wasn't being watched from the remaining portion of the old satellite system,
then the Others truly deserved to lose, didn't they?


To
distract him, she waved a bit, and then nodded, openly putting a finger to her
lips. He got that unsubtle hint though, and Alphonse laughed a little.


Then
he pointed to the device that Tiera had made and got a strained look on his
face.


"Oh,
on the ships, I've heard that human waste is a problem, but that won't care,
will it?" He tensed a bit, as if he'd given offense, but Tiera let her
head move side to side playfully.


"Well,
I'm not eating the straight product, myself, but we can turn that into sand,
and a few other things first, so that it won't be as... Um, bothersome?"
She was trying to be delicate, but Karen just coughed a bit.


"So,
you can store the waste, as say rock, or even diamonds, which are really dense,
and then..." She coughed again. "Oh! Well, I guess all that gold I
have saved up is worthless then, isn't it?"


Damn.
She was smart too, it seemed. Sam though just looked at her and then away and
back, openly flirting. It was cute, but really bold for him. That was probably
one of the new changes then. He wasn't seeing tall people as his masters
anymore. Good. That would be a pain in the rear, if he had to live that way
forever.


The
boy didn't comment and neither did anyone else, since it just made sense. It
was a bit panic inducing, to realize that all your wealth was worthless, or
could be soon, but the idea of everyone being able to have what they needed was
a good one. Then they could just trade work. Services and all that. Not that it
would happen in the next weeks or anything. She'd probably have to find a job
though, after a bit. Something useful.


What
that would be she had no clue.


Maybe
construction, building things on the Moon. Or... Gardening?


She
nearly clapped then. "Oh, we need to get things for the new Moon Gardens.
Plants and all that. We should make a forest, if we can. Gerent can be in
charge of it. We should all help though. They'll have to be inside. Really, if
I wasn't so busy, I'd go up with Terry in a few weeks."


Constance
was good at conversations and unlike her son, didn't seemed prone to accidently
turning them toward the topic of shit, even if it was a good one, at the
moment. She really had built in a way to do that, on purpose. She just didn't
want to think about it too much.


The
Queen covered her mouth for a moment, as if trying to stifle a chuckle, and
looked at her directly.


"Terry
Baker? Is he taking over the Moon project then? He's what, ten? Not that I think
him unable, but I hear the High Servants have been... Slightly troublesome,
there. Alice Orange has suggested a culling of their ranks. I can't say that I
blame her. Perhaps he can whip them into shape?"


That
got Karen to stiffen, but she didn't glare at the Queen, just looking down and
turning a brilliant red. In anger. Then she went white, and started to go into
a combat rage.


Tiera
snapped her fingers.


"Hey!
Karen! None of that. Control it. You can do it. Focus on what I'm saying. Take
deep slow breaths..." The girl glared, but then tried, her pretty face
working a bit. It wasn't a perfect thing, but ten minutes later, with everyone
still sitting there, not having run at all, she grabbed her head a bit, which
had Sam digging out a healing amulet for her, to hold the headache at bay.


She
started down to her knees, only to have Alphonse move in and hug her, if very
lightly.


"That
was incredible! You fought it and won! I wish I could do that."


She
was handled more carefully after that, but returned to her seat, without an
apology, which was correct, since she hadn't harmed anyone at all. She hadn't
even yelled. That wasn't down to the new changes either, Tiera didn't think.
The girl had learned, somewhere along the way, to hold her anger in check. If she
wanted to.


She
did explain why she'd gotten upset at least.


"We
had to cashier one of them already. He was the worst, but there are others.
They just can't get the idea that they're sworn to work, and that getting
things up there ready is needed. About ninety percent of the real work is being
done by ten people right now. When Instructor Wistra left them, their
productivity cut nearly in half. She's one of the Wildlands Orphans, Sam. One
of your people. If it was my project I'd go to the Wildlands and beg them to
come help there, but I'm just in charge of those... Well, like I said, ten
of them are pulling their weight. I'm so ashamed of them all." She
actually teared up, and everything.


No
one said anything for a bit, but Tiera finally shrugged. "If I can get the
time, I'll go up to get Terry settled. I'll... You know, if I take the fighters
section with me, that would work, right? And the meditation students. I know it
seems strange, but those are my classes. Then I'll kill some of them until the
others work for you. Terry can't do it. Or, well, honestly, he probably could,
but he shouldn't since he's going in as the projects builder, to make sure they
have someone that can make copies all the time. I..."


She
worked out what she'd need, which was a ship, food, and her instructors, as
well as enough of their students to make it seem real.


It
probably wouldn't work, she knew. There were attacks to watch for and all that.
But... They didn't really need her for all that, did they? Not if Timon stayed.


Everyone
was looking at her, and when she realized it, she smiled, a little embarrassed.
After all, who was she to plan something like that. The funny thing was, that
she didn't think that just any Countess could have gotten it done, but little
Tiera from Two Bends could.


It
might even be a good idea, really. If she were going to move house, it wouldn't
hurt to get the lay of the land, right? Her mother would feel better, knowing
that she was going along too. Even though it was rude, she pulled out her
communications device and searched through the names, until she got to Alice
Orange. Then she tapped the sigil. No one spoke at all, which was getting eerie
just about the time that the commanding woman's voice spoke.


"Fleet
Admiral Orange here. Go."


"Tiera
Baker on this end. Can I get transport to the Moon in a week or so? We don't
have a specific plan, but I hear it takes a while to actually get there? Karen
Derring and I are going to go and see about getting those lazy High Servants in
shape, and deliver my little brother there, to be their builder. Make magic for
them, not be responsible for the structures." It was a lot to ask, but the
woman didn't even hesitate at all.


"It's
about time. Every report I get about those lazy pieces of shit makes my teeth
hurt. The next ship going is... " There was a rustling of papers and a
long pause. So long that Tiera was about to ask if her Aunt had gotten bored
and walked away or something. Then she spoke, her voice firm. "Winters
Kiss. We got your new food machines too, Hellion. They're going over pretty
well, we have to hide from most of the crews what we're feeding into them, but
other than that..."


Alphonse
cleared his throat. "We'll bring sand? A nice big load of it?"


Alice
Orange might not trust very good looking men, but that effect went down a lot
if the man in question was closer to average, it seemed. "Prince Alphonse?
Are you going along to see to this then? Good. Maybe we won't have to kill them
all, in that case. I think they believe that no one that cares can touch them
there. Slapping them with a giant Prince will disabuse them of that. Get with
me on the numbers going. We may have to reconfigure the ship."


Then
she cut the line, because that's what she did. She was finished, so the
conversation was. Tiera snorted at the device, and then hit the sigil for her
mother and father in Two Bends.


Unlike
with Alice, who kept her device on her all the time, her parents took a long
time to pick up. When it happened, it was actually Tess, one of her
little sisters, that answered.


"Tessalyn
Baker, how may I help you today, sir or ma'am?"


For
half a second Tiera was silent, but not beyond what was polite. "Hello
Tess. This is Tiera. I need to talk to father and mother? Terry too?"


There
was a pause, and the little girl huffed a bit. "Right, but not Tenet or
me? Or even Tara?"


It
was a bit bratty, for one of her sisters, but she got it. The girl was being
left out of a lot and knew it, if not what. Tiera made a face at Sam, since he
wasn't related to anyone there at all, but still would have to put up with them
for a long while.


"Actually,
that would work as well, if you're not busy? I just assumed you'd all be
working right now." Because that's what children did, but it
sounded right.


Her
little sister wasn't fooled, but she was mollified enough to run the device to
her father, and managed to get her ma around in a few minutes. There was a lot
of chatter about what was going on, but not into the device yet at all.


Finally
Douglas spoke to her, sounding younger already. Still like him, but his voice
was less rough.


"Tiera?
Is something wrong?"


She
could have told the truth, but lying sounded better, at the moment.


"Only
a bit. The High Servants on the Moon are being a bit lazy, so Karen Derring and
I are going up with Terry to set them straight. It's a big deal, but not
dangerous. Some others are going too, and the Queen suggested that we take the
whole family along, to help Terry get settled. After all, who else gets trips
to the Moon?"


The
woman was right there and by law could have had her put to death for saying
that, but she just leaned in and spoke, her voice mellow and slightly cheery.


"Indeed
Douglas, I'm sending Karina and Alphonse along even. It should be a merry
outing. I was hoping that you and Laurie would keep an eye on everyone? I
wanted to go along myself, but unfortunately I can't right now. Matters and
such. If you can't have a treat yourself, you might as well share with
friends."


There
was dead silence, and then oddly, her father, who was a humble baker, at least
in her mind, chuckled.


"Connie!
So good to hear from you. We should get together and chat soon. Perhaps before
we leave?" He was smart enough to know that the Queen didn't really
get in touch just to suggest pleasure trips for little kids, it seemed. He
also, apparently, called the Queen of the realm, Connie. That was...
Interesting.


The
Queen clapped her hands once.


"Oh!
That would be wonderful. You and your family can come to dinner? In say, three
days? We're having a little ceremony here. Really it's Tiera's. Your son
Terrance will be needed for certain, but if everyone wishes to come, I know
that Richard and I would love to host you all. You can stay with us for the
evening?"


That...
Really, if Tiera didn't know better, she would have thought that Connie was
hitting on him and trying to arrange an overnight... Tiera blocked the thought
out. It took a bit of chanting in her head, but luckily her mother came in soon
after and the whole thing was repeated. She really expected there to be
arguments, and people saying they couldn't go at all, but her mother seemed
instantly in love with the idea.


Even
if the moon did sound a bit primitive yet.


The
next few hours was all about setting up who would be going, and it was both a
large group of people, and a strange one. Most of the Ancients that Timon had
made and her family was going, which made sense, because they'd need to
be shown that it could be done, if they were going to be moving there.


Smythe
of Westend tried to beg off, which Tiera figured was about him being too busy
with the latest war effort, but the King shook his head.


"No.
I know this is embarrassing to you, what with the Reid Smythe issue, but it
must be done. We need a presence there that will tell our people that they are
not freed of their vows, merely based on distance."


The
old man bowed, and then stood up very straight.


"Yes,
Sire." His face went sly then. "Should I... see to an accident for
the man?"


The
King frowned and looked at the rest of the room closely.


"Acting
Magics Counselor Builder, what say you, should the criminal Reid Smythe be
executed?"


Tiera
had forgotten about that part of things. Sam, boy that he still was, had a
position of real power. Even if she hadn't thought of it as real at all. In a
way he was one of the most powerful people in Noram, wasn't he?


"What
did he do?"


Karen
cleared her throat. "He's the High Servant that was found to be in
dereliction of his duty. There was a trial and he was sentenced to three years
of forced labor, on the Moon."


Listening
closely, the builder closed his eyes for a while, and then opened them and
looked at Smythe directly.


"A
prisoner sentenced to a punishment should not be killed, or abused, if that was
not the sentence. If he has committed no new crime, then I have to suggest he
not be killed. However, after that, if the others are derelict of duty, it
might serve well enough for some of them to, um, have an accident or two?"
He didn't flinch away, and the large Military Councilor seemed upset, but
didn't call him on it.


Instead,
after a bit he bowed. Not low at all, and seated, but enough to announce the
boy as his equal.


"Agreed.
I'm sure my cousin Ethyl will be pleased if her son lives through this, though
I don't know why. He's a waste of resources. Ever since he was a child, in
fact."


The
rest of the group going took more time to work out, since it had to be made a
bit smaller, which was hard. The whole fighting section wasn't going to be
allowed to visit, but half of them were. Mainly the older students. Remy Two
was going to stay, which seemed strange at first, but Tiera didn't bother
working it through. Someone had to teach the others after all.


Maris
was going, and Doris too, along with her own top students. No one had any real
reason for that to happen that made sense however. Until Sam waved his right
hand a bit.


"Are
we going to teach the High Servants to meditate? Perhaps that will aid them, in
their work?" It was enough for Karen to glom on to it. They could learn
mental discipline, which might help them with their sense of duty. 


Finally,
at the end of the whole thing, Count Lairdgren pulled a paper for her to sign,
and then did the same himself on another one. The only difference there was
that the Count took his along with them, and waved for the people with him to
stand.


"We
should head back to the school now. You have classes in the morning, after all.
A pleasure trip of this nature won't free you from that." He sounded
serious and didn't smile at all. On the good side he did land in the center of
the school commons and shewed them all away. Even her, which Tiera hadn't
counted on for some reason. It was almost like she wasn't special or something.


That
thought got her to smile, right up until Kolb found her, at the door of her own
room. Now he, clearly, wanted to talk to her, alone. Which he did rudely,
taking her arm by force, and yelling at her.


"I've
a mind to beat you naked in the commons! Skipping classes for days on end like
that is not allowed. If you don't have a good reason, you're out of the
section!" Then, gently, considering his tone, he pushed her into the room
and reached back to grab Karen, pulling her in too.


"Sorry
about that. I actually know why you haven't been around. Are you up to a bit of
recon tonight? We've located something going on in Afrak, near the Northern
tip, but heavy clouds have come in so the new satellites are useless. It will
be a tight timeline, but I'd love to get eyes on the thing. It's huge, whatever
it is. It suddenly showed up, this morning. That speaks of magic, to me. What
kind is a thing that we need to figure out."


There
was half a moment where Tiera felt like telling the man to go do it himself,
alone. Not out of anger, since she was too deep for that to really happen. Not
even out of tiredness. It was the beating that did it. He hadn't been
wrong in what he'd told everyone. They weren't ready to face their enemies. Not
in person. Not one to one.


Calling
her half trained was a fiction even. She was hard working, or liked to think
so, but she wasn't enough to stop a person that had thousands of years of
practice and time to get ready. Even the idea that Timon's plague would be more
than an inconvenience to them seemed off suddenly. Like a joke.


Or
a trick.


That
idea stuck with her for a long moment and she didn't speak at all. She didn't
know what was wrong with the plan, but something truly was. Tiera
swallowed her words and then looked at the Ancient in front of her. Possibly
one of the best warriors that had ever lived. Why did he need a little girl to
go with him? Or Karen? Sure, she was a better fighter than most of the kids at
the school, and a Knight, but what was she going to do against a
thousand evil and insane clones?


It
just didn't all fit.


She
held her tongue however and finally nodded.


"We
need Mags then, I think. She can pilot us in."


Kolb
looked at her strangely for a bit, "Mags Helms? From the afternoon
section? Why would she be able to do it? Does she even have a Fast Craft? I was
thinking we could take yours."


That
was telling too. Tiera tried to work it all out but couldn't do it. Not really.
It was so clear that she wasn't needed at all that it was almost a sound in the
air. A low rumbling, like thunder. For a moment she thought it was the blood in
her head, or some kind of attack, but it proved to actually just be thunder,
since a small storm had come in.


She
looked at the man and shook her head.


"Mags
has a Space Ship. Don't let that get around." She watched Kolb, but he
wasn't surprised by that news at all. In fact, he didn't respond much at all.
It was off. Not totally, but enough for her to be suspicious. It didn't really
take a lot anymore to cause that to happen, did it?


Taking
a chance, Tiera reached out, found his mind and realized what was wrong. He
wasn't her Instructor at all. It was Cordes. That explained the
differences nicely enough, didn't it? She really wanted to roll her eyes then,
but kept her face straight, and moved to pack her gear.


"Kolb,
can you go look for her? I need a second to pack up." She got out her
little weapons first, and started to put a few in her pockets, while the
Weapons Master regarded her coolly. At the door, he turned, smiling gently, but
with a bit of a lopsidedness to it. It was what Mitchell had always done too.


He
cleared his throat, and then glanced at Karen pretty hard.


"I'll
be right back." When he turned Tiera pulled her weapon and slapped her
shield on, then shot him in the back with an explosive burst that was just
large enough to take his head off. It hit the base of his spine perfectly too.


She
felt a little sick, having just killed her friend like that, and Karen was
horrified, but Tiera waved for a bit and managed not to hurl.


"Cordes,
in a Kolb clone. We were warned it might happen. My guess is that it's an
updated model too, made just for us. He knew who Mags was. Where to find this
room too." She didn't lose her lunch, but wasn't going to be snacking in
her room soon either. It took a bit to recover, but her roommate, being harder
than she was, clearly, got her communications device out and hit the sigil for
Baron Kolbrin. Nothing happened. A half minute passed. Then a full one. The
silence stretched and grew, even as a few people came to see what the sound had
been. Then suddenly there was a noise and a familiar voice came.


Sounding
a little breathless.


"Kolb
here."


Karen
looked relieved. Like she hadn't believed what Tiera had told her, just because
her eyes had seen something different? That was hardly open minded of
her.


"We,
Tiera and I, just killed a clone of you at her room. It had Cordes in it. Are
you local?" There was a sound of running feet, and before Tiera could
process it all, Remy was there, looking around, then at Tiera with a big smile.


"I
knew I liked you. Which of you did the actual take down?"


"I
did. If you're going to be an Instructor here, you should, I don't know, get
the students back from the dead body, and act like you're in charge?"
Tiera didn't smile at him, but the young looking pale man turned and started
waving the others back, even if they were taller than he was.


"Nothing
to see here. Move along. Move along. We have this under control." That
kept going for a bit, until Kolb got there, having taken a lot less than a
minute for the quarter mile.


He
looked at Remy and then Karen.


"Good,
I did a sky and quick perimeter check. We need to do a more extensive one.
What's the situation?"


This
got addressed to Tiera, since Karen moved out, starting to look around and
taking to the sky less than ten seconds later. She was just visible from the
open door.


"He
came, yelled at me for missing classes, then told us we were needed for recon
in Afrak. Something big in the northern part of that land, covered with clouds.
Meaning that the satellites won't work. I suggested we get Mags Helms to take
us in, and he knew who she was. That means-"


The
bald man got it and looked at his own form laying there, dead on the ground. The
blood was still pouring from where the head had been.


Then
he looked at her.


"So,
the exercise the other day was a little too much for you?"


She
looked at the body on the ground, dressed in fighting leathers that were almost
identical to the ones he had on, and read his field before answering. It was,
thankfully, Kolb. He looked at the weapon in her hand, which had been what he
was commenting on, it seemed, if lightly.


She
put it to her side, but not away, in case an attack came.


"A
bit. I take it that your actual plan was to try and get me to be willing to run
off? Flee from the Others, because they're clearly far too much for me to
handle?" She didn't let herself seem bitter about it, but the man shook
his head anyway.


"No,
that was for your friends. Sam, Ali, Sheri... If they face one of the clones,
any of them, they'd die right now. That's what it was about. Guide might make
it. When Remy and I were taking after you, he held an explosive weapon on me.
Not covertly either. Openly. It's why I backed away when I did. He would have
opened up on me if I hadn't, I think. He had my shield down too. It was
impressive. The rest though, we need them to be scared. To run and hide, if it
comes to it. That's what I've mainly been having those three work on, while you
were out."


It
was better than him saying that about her at least, so she took it all with a
nod.


"Well,
you did a good job, since we're all running off to the Moon now. In about a
week. The whole fighters section. Mainly to threaten the High Servants. It's
already cleared with Dean Hardgrove. Remy is staying here to teach. Do you
think he can do it without killing everyone?"


That
got a genuine laugh, which came from the door, not Kolb.


"I'll
manage. You're actually leaving me here with your kids? What if I'm a traitor,
or a spy? Or even, what if I just teach them too well and they like me
better, huh Kolby?" There was a bit of teasing in it, but Tiera cleared
her throat.


"You
aren't a traitor or spy. Because you don't have to be. There's no benefit to
you in it. Even being on our side is mainly about getting to have people to
play with that won't die instantly, isn't it?" She paused and he bounced a
little, like a tiny child when overly excited.


"True.
You two are the best though. The others are way more fun than regular people,
but they get tired too fast, and whine about the pain. This place is nearly
perfect for me though, I admit. Tiera even bribed me with the use of her flying
machine. Do you have any idea what I could do with that thing? I'm half tempted
to go and kill Gray and Cordes, just for fun. Only they wouldn't be as
entertaining as you are." A hand went to his chest then. "I love you,
Kolby. Will you marry me?" There was an absurd batting of eyes, and the
big weapons master looked at dead him on the floor.


"Sure.
You have to be a woman for that though. We can talk about it later."


That
was because Karen was coming back, along with the Dean. He seemed ready to
freak out and everything, but Remy went very serious and reported the whole
thing to the man instantly, before he could ask.


Adding
in the part about the marriage, without cracking a smile at all.


The
old man stroked his white beard and then tightened his lips. "It's getting
too dangerous for our students."


Remy
however disagreed. "No sir. It's been dangerous, true, but it just
got safer. Gray and Cordes were clearly trying to take either Tiera, or Karen
Derring here. They handled this matter in a way that will send a clear message
to those two though. Don't screw with Lairdgren School. By the way, Karen, I love
the new face, we should get together and work on some disguises soon?"


She
was back to her regular Karen look, the original one, which was why Cordes had
known who she was at all, most likely. Not that it mattered now.


Karen
looked at dead Kolb and nodded.


"That
would be good. Let's do that. Soon. Right now, we should move the body? If it's
safe. How do we do that? It could have, I don't know, magics on it, or nano
devices. Genetically engineered diseases or..." She waved her large and well
callused hands, and looked at Kolb. "That's actually all the fancy talk
like that I know, unless we're going to go into electricity."


There
was a smile about that at least, "that's about what's needed for that,
except for booby-traps, and that sort of thing. It isn't impossible, so we
assume it's the case. Right now, everyone should have a shield on, at
least."


Then
they carted the body away in a magical floating box. Kolb had a whole bunch of
them. It was impressive, since she'd had to fight a bit to get even one. Now
she knew who was running away with them all. It actually made sense. They were
useful, and the man loved useful things.


They
buried the clone a good way off, using an earth moving unit for the whole
thing. Then they took turns scrubbing the walk way stones outside of her dorm
room door. It didn't totally work, since the blood had left a dark splotchy
stain, but it was enough that it didn't look like blood anymore, just like
something had spilled at one point.


After
that, she didn't know what to do. Her head filled with pesky thoughts, but she
let them go, which clued her in as to what would be needed, if she was going to
sleep that night. Either drugs or meditation. Since the latter worked a lot
better for her personally, and she'd missed several classes, she went and sat
with Doris, who didn't seem disturbed by her coming at all. Even if it was an
off day and they were the only ones there. They sat there, eyes closed, for
four hours and at ten, when Tiera stood, her Instructor just nodded at her
slightly.


"Do
you require further absence?"


She
shook her head, "not soon. We're going to the new Moon colony in a bit. My
brother Terry has a job there, so we're all going. You're supposed to teach the
High Servants how to meditate, along with your top students. Could you get a
list of who will be going as soon as possible?"


The
white haired lady smiled so gently that Tiera nearly didn't notice it at all.


"I
have some few that might wish to travel there. I'll suggest it to them."


Then
she closed her eyes again, which Tiera took as a dismissal.


That
night, she mainly meditated, since sleep was being a bit illusive for some
reason. Karen didn't even come back to the room, which meant she felt the same
way, or at least found someplace else to rest that night. Possibly with Remy?
They could take turns trying to disguise themselves, and all that.


It
wasn't a horrible idea even. Learning to look like someone else. Maybe she
could become a man? At least in looks. A big fighter, like Havar? She was too
tall for most women now, she knew. That train of thought led her to think about
a lot of unrelated things, until it was light enough for her to go and run in
the morning. She didn't go fast, but she did eight laps, and worked through two
pells and a double stones rotation. Then, because Remy was apparently not
kidding, he spent most of the morning forcing her to work harder and harder.
Though he was nicer about it than before, and didn't even bruise her at all. That
was probably about proving he could do that kind of thing without killing
little kids. He did suddenly start cheating however, causing spikes and
projections to cast out from his body, trying to catch her off guard. She
responded by working over to the magical weapons table and grabbing her little
stylus. She wasn't mean about it, poking him with a force lance that was only
about as strong as a decent sneeze, but she was able to force him to back off a
little and things became a bit more fair, for a while. The thing was, he
learned her patterns faster than she could make up new ones.


After
ten minutes of that, he took her weapon away, and embarrassingly, tucked it
into her waistband in the back, without making her shield trigger. He was
quick, but clearly had moved in slow motion, so as to not harm her at all.


Then,
when she pulled it, he did it again, and again. Finally, on the sixth time she
managed to actually hit him, though it didn't do any damage at all. She had to
pull his arm as he put his hands down her pants again, moving away with a
twist, so that she could elbow him in the jaw. It was a complex move and one
that only worked the one time. Everything she did with him was like that. She'd
come up with something, and he'd instantly learn to counter it from then on.


She
could catch him with variations, which, she understood, was the point.
There was nothing she could do that he couldn't match already. She had two arms
and two legs, a head and so on. He'd fought that, and everything it could do,
for millennia, and won the whole time. What he was doing was trying to force
her to grow, as fast as possible. To not be predictable, and to learn to
counter him. Or what he was doing. That probably wasn't the same thing.


She
ended up sweating and gasping for breath, but not very injured at all, which
was nice. Friendly even. When it was lunch time, he patted her sweaty back, not
seeming to mind that at all.


"Tiera,
dear, would it be all right for us to visit with Maris? I should check on her,
to make sure she isn't being mistreated." It would be an hour before the
next group came in after all, and while Tiera figured that the woman was
probably doing fine, it wouldn't hurt to check and make sure she wasn't feeling
lonely. That or being used as a sex slave by Ali and her friends.


She
wanted a shower, but Remy actually had a job to get to, and a limited break, so
she contented herself by cycling her clothing until the worst of the damp and
scent was gone. It wasn't perfect, but she was no worse than most people would
be by that time of day anyway. When they got to Ali's nice house, there was no
one there. It was a bit strange, so she just led Remy down the street a bit.


"They
also own a bakery? Maybe she's there?" Hopefully not scrubbing the floors
like a drudge. If that was the case, Tiera was going to have some words with
her sister in-law. Instead she was there with Sheri, and they had one of her
new food devices out and were practicing making various food items. It looked
like they had a good array of things going too.


For
some reason they both froze when she and Remy walked in and Sheri at least,
looked worried. Not 'afraid for her life' scared or anything, but like a tiny
child with the stolen candy still in her mouth.


"Ah.
So..." It wasn't very helpful, but she waved at the machine. "I
borrowed that from you? I was going to get it back before luncheon, I promise,
I just lost track of time."


There
was a desperate feel to the girl, but she was also being honest. It
wasn't theft, just borrowing, which was a sort of tradition for noble girls at
school. Normally it was clothing, but it could be make-up, boyfriends, almost
anything really.


Tiera
waved at her and sat in one of the heavy Focus Stone chairs that Tor had for
people to use.


"Not
a problem. Maris, what do you recommend today, for lunch?"


She
expected a big production to come, with the woman unable to think of anything
at all, instead she simply smiled and moved to the device and produced a fine
looking sandwich, with golden strips next to it. Then she placed it on the
already full table, the nice china plate looking a bit out of place and waited.
Taking a bite, Tiera nodded.


It
was Chicken, with a very delicate crème sauce. Spicy too.


The
strips were fried potato.


"This
is very, very nice. So, are you getting ready to open your shop? I've gotten us
all a ride up there. Well, except Remy. He has to work."


Maris
smiled happily. "To the new colony?"


"Yep,
all the way to the Moon."


Sheri
clapped, like a little schoolgirl. Which she was, so it sort of worked.










Chapter
eight





 


 


 


 


 


"I
bet that's expensive. I wish I could go. I was thinking, after I get out of
school, if I don't have to get married right away, that I'd go into Space Fleet,
and see if I liked it. That might not get me that far out, but it could. They
need cooks and bakers, don't they?" She eyed the device next to them and
sighed. "Or they did. I don't suppose that will last long, and everyone
tries for pilot, or Captain. What could I do?" There was less defeat in
the words than there was considering a change of plans.


Tiera
thought about it for a few seconds.


"Do
what Terry is? They run on magic, so learn to make copies. Do that without a
template, and they'll snap you up so fast that bones will break, I bet. We can
get Sam and Guide to help you practice that on the trip out."


Sheri
nodded, "out where? Oh, are we going to your County? We just finished our
off days..."


Maris
looked at the other girl happily, while Tiera ate her food. It was really good.
Nearly perfect. The all black woman, who was in a light pink dress with tiny
flowers on it, which she pulled off perfectly, looked at Remy.


"Sheri
is actually very intelligent. She just doesn't want to be presumptive, even
though it's clear that Tiera has made arrangements for her to go along as well.
Why though?"


That
was a good question. The real answer was that she was wanted because she was an
Ancient, but that was being hidden and she wasn't far enough along in the
combat section to rate that way. After a bit, Tiera tried to look sheepish.


"Well..."
She was going to say that she just wanted to sleep with her, but Remy chimed
in. Clearly proving he was faster than she was in more than one way.


"To
babysit Tiera's younger siblings?" It was a guess, but Tiera jumped on it,
because it was good.


"If
you would? That wasn't really the plan, but if we both help, mother will be a
lot happier, I think. They aren't bad, or anything, so it won't be a lot of
work. We're needed to help set up the restaurant. Possibly build it, out of
Focus Stone. Decorate it too. So, there's plenty to do. It isn't exactly a
vacation really. Maybe they'll let us do food on the way there, to
practice?" She tried to make it sound fun, but it wasn't cooking and she
had a feeling that managing the heat flow would be a skill worth learning.


Now
Sheri clapped again and was busily hugging first her, then Maris, when Ali
walked in, still wearing her student brown uniform. So was Tiera, though Sheri
was in a light green dress of what seemed to be velvet.


Her
sister in-law moved in for her part of the hugs, even without knowing what it
was all about, and included Remy, since he was a person she knew. After a
fashion. He wasn't a regular human, but looked that way, so it counted, as far
as she went.


"What's
this? Are we having a party?" She looked into the back, where Nik, the man
that actually worked the shop, was busily cleaning. People came in on occasion
now, since Tor wasn't there each day, scaring all the costumers off by being a
wizard. None had since she'd come in, which probably had to do with her
size, and the strange things going on.


Sheri
explained the device, and then got her friend a meal that could well have been
served to the King without anyone batting an eye. While they ate, she went on
about the Moon trip. It sounded almost surreal to Tiera. A trip to the Moon.
She'd even been before, and it sounded like a joke to her. Ali just seemed a
little sad though.


"That
sounds fun. How long will you all be gone?"


Tiera
didn't really want a replay of the last conversation.


"How
long will we, as in you as well, be gone? About three weeks. A
week or so to get there, the same coming back and a week on the ground. You
need to go with Sam, to see if it's suitable for your orphans to work there.
Karen mentioned something about that. They won't be paid really, but they can,
I don't know, own land? Put up their own businesses, that kind of thing?"
She was getting good at making up reasons for people to go, she thought. That
almost even sounded like what a noble should be doing with her time.


"Can
I do that though? What if Tor comes back?"


She
didn't have an answer to that one. It really was true too. What if he did? He'd
done it once already. Finally she shook her head.


"Ali,
you heard about the fake Kolb yesterday?"


"What?
No. I didn't hear about anything like that. I was working last night. Just
copies."


"Ah,
there was a clone that tried to lure me and Karen away. It was actually Cordes,
but he looked like Kolb. We need to get everyone out of here for a bit.
Remy can pretty much take care of himself, and the rest too, if it comes to it,
but we need to get most of the high profile targets out of the way. To protect
the other kids." It made sense to her and got a single nod from the
killing machine.


"Correct.
There is a fifty percent chance that you would be targeted personally Alyssa
Baker. It is known that Torrance Baker is not fully on the enemy side. Only his
magical abilities and willingness to provide such for us is protecting him at
this time. That will last as long as his good will does, since the thought is
that eventually the Cordes mentality will take over in a moment of weakness.
That doesn't fit with what I project, but it's what Gray and Cordes seem to
believe. So you not being a target is optimal. You're going with them."
There was command to the words, and Remy waited, poised as if to strike.


Ali
ignored that.


"If
Tor needs help, will you do it? Will you promise me that you'll try at
least?"


There
was a moment, and the air filled with something that might have been death, as
far as Tiera could tell, but Remy Two simply agreed.


"I
promise. I'll do whatever I can to help protect Torrance Baker, if he comes here
for aid, while you are gone."


It
was pretty specific, but Tiera only noticed that because it was what she did
all the time too. It made Ali happy, and she agreed to go, so there was that.


The
next days were spent either in meditation, fighting practice, or making copies.
Well, she did work on a slow growing device, doing it the same way as the first
food units. She kept that secret, because, ultimately, she was a girl, but it
wasn't very practical, when it came down to it. That or it was the most useful
thing ever made. One or the other, depending on what people did with it.


On
the day before the big palace dinner, she got in touch with Lawrence Morris and
summoned him to the Capital, for a meal the next night. He seemed nervous about
it, but Tiera didn't let him know about anything, since she wanted him to sign
the papers without having a lot of time to realize that when he retired, Terry
would be in charge. A lot of people got hung up on things like that, wanting
their heirs to be blood relations, so she didn't want him considering it for
too long.


The
next day she got herself into place, but didn't take anyone with her, even
though it was supposed to happen. That worked really well though, since her
right hand man was standing outside the door alone when she got there, swearing
several times that he was friendly and harmless.


"I
don't even hold Countess Baker responsible for the murder of the old Count. Or
his older daughter. I can't say that I'm pleased about the other two, but I'm
satisfied that it wasn't done on purpose. I believe that there is true remorse
there. Plus, she's the Countess." It was a point, and one that she'd never
considered, but her buddy George picked up on and questioned the man on for a
while. He was angry about the old Countess and the little girl that died, and did
blame Tiera for it. But he wasn't going to lash out at her.


Then
oddly, several of the Royal Guard closed ranks and stared at the man, even as
she stood behind him, about ten feet back.


George
gave him a hard look that was a clear threat.


"Very
good sir. Miss Baker is a friend of very many powerful people. It would not
serve for anyone to forget that. No matter who they were, or how much power
they hold themselves." He stepped back then, and didn't let the man go
forward, but questioned her, which had Lawrence goggling, since he'd been
distracted, and hadn't realized she was standing there for most of what he'd
said. Tiera could see that. It hadn't all been exactly what a Countess would
want to hear from her top advisor, was it? Honest though.


"I'm
loyal enough, and don't plan any harm to anyone here today." She started
speaking before the Truth amulet touched her palm and George cleared his
throat.


"Do
it properly, please?"


Setting
herself she let her mind go blank. It wouldn't help, but it felt right anyway.
It wouldn't do to accidently misstate anything, especially since the guards
here would kill her for it. In theory at any rate.


"Fine.
I plan no violence here at all today. I'm not wild about the King, on a
personal or governmental level, but do consider him family, which means I can't
harm him. I don't even plan to berate or demean him, this time. Or anyone else,
that I know of."


George
shook his head.


"Have
you been in contact with the Rebellion?" That one sounded pointed, didn't
it?


"Oh,
yes." She left it at that, but he glared, even as other people started to
build up behind her.


"And?"


Tiera
had to read the man to get that this was supposed to be a set up or
something, so that other people wouldn't trust her, or at least so that word
would get around that she might be less than loyal. That was annoying. Not
really wrong though. The funny part, if it could be called that, was that
George actually thought of her as being very loyal really. To him it was all a
trick, to lead the rebels to her, so she could infiltrate more deeply.


"And
what? I'm not currently in with them, in particular. I'd be a fool not
to listen to what they were saying though, wouldn't I? You know that. Even the
King knows that. Is that going to keep me out today? I rather came for a
reason. Invited and everything. Isn't it enough that I'm not planning anything
here at this moment?"


That
got all the guards to look upset, but George made a face and moved out of the
way.


"Barely,
Countess Baker. Of all the people that come through here, no one else that
answers as you do has proven truly loyal, in the long run. It would be
disappointing, if you turned out to be of that ilk." He seemed pretty mean
about it, which was over the top. Given that she wasn't a spy or anything. She
was a free person, not an employee of the King.


What
they thought they were doing, other than pissing her off, she didn't really know
at all. Clearly the rules for Conserina's were different than for sitting
Countesses. So much for her doing the noble thing for her people, making sure
they were taken care of...


She
grinned. Then took Lawrence by the arm and walked on. The dark skinned man, his
balding head shining a bit with sweat, was all in heavy brown material, with
long tan socks and short pants. On his feet were brown shoes, and he had a bow
tie, a giant one, that matched his socks. It was very different, and seemed
more like what a merchant would wear, rather than her top advisor. It was all
magical clothing, so he could have made it seem like anything.


That
meant, she assumed, that he thought he was being called onto the carpet by the
King and wanted to enforce the idea that he was both loyal and had the people's
best interest at heart, even at his own expense. It wasn't a bad idea. She, for
instance, had dressed up in student browns, changed to look like they had blue
and dark green brocade all over them. It was almost as bad, she decided.
Possibly worse. They looked strange, when they were led to the small dining
room. The whole thing filled with her family. That, and Smythe of Westend. Even
Tim was there, along with Trice and her parents. That was all though.


Taman
walked up to her and Lawrence and bowed.


"S'Tiera!"
Tiny arms were held out for a hug, which she got, proper for the situation or
not. After all, Tiera didn't want hard feelings there. The girl would end up
being older one day, she was sure. People almost always did.


"S'Taman!"


When
they got to the table, she was placed next to, but directly above Lawrence, with
Terry on her far side, and Tess next to him. It probably looked strange, but she
got the idea. It was in honor of the changing ranks. Except for hers, at the
moment.


King
Richard stared at Lawrence, and pulled a scroll out, along with a pen and ink
well. Then, without saying anything to him, the man bowed.


"Timon
Baker, as we discussed, do you endorse this plan? As the Heir Apparent, you
have the right to have this heard before the full council, on demand. What say
you?"


Timon
stood, and bowed at Terry, who went a little wide eyed.


"I
endorse this plan fully, and without reservation. I can think of no finer
substitutions, or I would recommend them, firmly." That, from the look on
the King's face and the way Alphonse had to slap a hand over his mouth, mirth
filling his eyes, probably wasn't what he was supposed to say.


It
worked for her though. If he really had a better idea, now was a good time to
say it. The day before would have been even better. It was good to know he
wasn't upset though. She was kind of skipping over him, after all.


Richard,
looming over them, which he couldn't help, being a giant, looked at first Terry
and then Lawrence.


"Countess
Tiera Green Baker, feeling her duty in regard to County Baker being well
enough, if not perfectly, dispatched, is resigning her title and powers. She is
however, as a last act, doing two things. First, she is naming Terrence Green
Baker as her Heir at remove, and second, as long as this is agreed to, is
assigning Lawrence Lewis Morris as the Count, for a time of not less than ten
years, and at his will, for as long as he should desire, with the understanding
that Terrence Baker, and no other, is his sole heir in this regard. No other,
however. This only applies to the County and any wealth you gain directly from
that. Do you so agree, sir?"


The
paper and pen were moved in front of the man, and a servant, George, Tiera
noticed, fighting a smile. He was professional however, though he loomed. On
purpose, she bet.


The
man looked at her, scared for some reason. She didn't get that at all.


"Countess?"


Tiera
pointed at the line with her name on it.


"Not
if you sign that. I won't force you, but the job was always going to be yours.
Even before I took over officially. I'd hoped to give you more time to get things
in hand, but you're doing the work already. I have full confidence in
you."


Then,
scared or not, the man glared at the looming King, swallowed and spoke anyway.
He sounded nervous, and spoke regardless of that. It was a good sign, Tiera
figured.


"Not
even the King and crown can force a sitting Countess from her land, Sire. If
that's the case here, I have to refuse. That would mean war."


Tiera
felt herself tear up a little, but made herself smile at the man, and nudge his
arm a bit as her mother looked on. It was a bit close, but not flirtatious.


"It
isn't like that at all, Lawrence. King Richard is... Well, he and I aren't
friends, but he is family and wouldn't do that. Not without having the
courtesy to bring the Military in, first, which isn't the case. As I said, you
were always the choice. Almost always at least, in case I need to prove
this later under Truth testing." 


She
didn't, since the man signed, looking at the paper closely, reading it, but
clearly not understanding it all.


The
King bowed. "Count Baker."


The
whole table repeated it then. It was the tradition, after all. Tiera did it
too.


"Count
Baker." Then when everyone else finished she stood, and moved back, bowing
low. "You have the duty."


That
got a smile from Smythe at least. Then she moved down the table, as George
suggested with a wave that the new Count shift up a single seat, putting him
next to Aunt Connie. Tiera went to the end of the table, into the left hand
poison seat. She wasn't worried overly, to tell the truth. She had a detector
on her, and would resist a lot of things without even noticing it. She couldn't
even get drunk.


Across
from her was Count Lairdgren. Tiera nodded, somberly.


The
meal was very nice, and, just to be different, the main course was done
differently, with a choice of several things that all went with the other
courses. The dessert was all flaming berries, but the blend was perfectly ripe
and succulent, and out of season. Not that she hadn't gotten that her
magic was being used to help make it all happen. There was no announcement of
it, and no one balked at eating things made from dirt and rocks. Or whatever
else they used. She was willing to bet they weren't using human waste though,
which wasn't going to be the case on the trip to come. She decided not to think
about it.


Yet.
It would happen later, she didn't doubt.


Ah,
well.


After
the meal they were released, or at least she was. Timon too, but the rest of
the family was staying there that night. Tim had a house not a half mile away
though, so he wasn't going too, and Lawrence was released, since he no doubt wanted
to either go home and tell his wife about their improvement in the world and
the rules of it, or hide. One of those.


He'd
hired a ride, with Tim's fast travel service, but it was Morgan, one of his
civilian pilots, that came for it and took the man away. The newest Count
wasn't smiling, but that was shock, she thought. Tim patted her on the back.


"Come
back with Trice and I? Just for a bit?" Trice got her craft up, and
gestured at them, not looking all that pleased, but it had that 'proper' look
to it. Like she meant it, but was still mainly showing her feelings to seem supportive.


It
was horribly phony, but nice anyway. They hadn't always been friends, but Tiera
had to get over that, didn't she? Hundreds of years of her carrying a grudge
wasn't going to work very well. That was something that almost every Ancient
she'd ever met had mentioned to her at some point. Or at least hinted at. The
biggest problem that they had with each other was due to the little, and
sometimes big, squabbles and arguments they got into over time. So, they were
friends, Trice and herself. Even if things went wrong. It was going to be
annoying.


She
climbed in however, and didn't get her own Fast Craft out or anything. Right
now Remy was spending the night with Ali and Maris, so that she could have her
vehicle back, just in case fleeing into the night was needed. That had left her
feeling a little uneasy, but the same thing was true there, wasn't it?
Remy was going to be around for a while. They all had to be friends, or things
were going to be bad. Very much so. The only thing that really set her
mind at ease was that he'd more or less gotten along with the Ancients for a
long time. That might not translate to her, or the new people, but she was
hopeful. In part because she didn't want her friends to be hurt.


If
she had to die, well, that was what it would be. Some day it would happen to
everyone, including her. Soon, if she took enough risks. But Sheri? Ali? Even
Maris, who was sweet and gentle all the time, she wouldn't have them be harmed,
not if it was in her power to stop it.


The
seats in the little black vehicle were made to seem like leather and felt a
little sticky for some reason. Tacky and like they'd squeak if she moved wrong.
Luckily Trice didn't take long getting them to her home, just moving straight
up and over faster than seemed sane.


She
explained that, her eyes looking pleased.


"We
aren't allowed to fly over the city, but the back wall here is so close that we
can get away with it, as long as we move faster than the guard can get out to
scold us about it. They won't follow us to complain, since we're outside their
normal patrol zone." She set down pretty fast too, but with enough control
it didn't damage the little landing area that they'd made inside their own
palace wall. It had a glowing silver river on the top and looked... Well, it was
nice. She had to give them that. It just seemed incredibly pretentious too. As
if they were saying their place was more important than anywhere else in the
world.


Unlike,
her place. Which was now, she realized, her dorm room at school. Maybe she
could get a little puddle and put it out front? Like a moat. With a tiny bridge
over it? Just for defensive reasons, naturally.


Timon
led them out, and Trice packed the thing up easily enough, smiling pleasantly
the whole time, her eyes a bit dark still. It wasn't until they got inside that
she rounded on Tiera and hugged her closely.


"I'm
so sorry! That was so incredibly noble of you, giving over your power
like that, to protect your people. I know that no one will understand it yet,
except us, so I wanted to make certain you knew that, well, I knew."
She was trying, so Tiera hugged her back for a bit.


Then
she smiled.


"Really,
I wasn't joking about it always being my plan. Lawrence is a good man.
So..." She looked around and then shrugged. "I sort of expected you
to have the Rebellion meeting here. Are you going to take me off to Warden for
it then? Not that I'm all that great a catch now, being just me
again." She was trying to be funny, but her brother looked away and shook
his head.


"Nothing
like that. Though the word is that the King forced you to give up your claim so
that he could put a more loyal body in the chair. We, Trice and I, didn't even
have to make that one up. This whole thing has been leaking for days, and
everyone that's heard it has jumped to the same basic conclusion. I wanted you to
come over for a different reason."


She
waited then, and her brother, who was still shorter than she was, but was now
taller than his wife, fixed her gaze with his own. It was a hard thing, which
was darker than she would have thought he'd allow himself to seem. Not that he
didn't feel that way, but he was clearly in a trance state and had been for the
entire night. She was too. It was part of why she just didn't care about things
at the moment.


Trice
moved away and made a face.


"I
was hoping that, if you wouldn't mind, could you take Sara Debri with you? She
asked me, as a friend, to try and help set that up. You being family, I thought
you might have a way of getting her onto the Harmony voyage." There was a
softness to the words, a slyness that was almost hidden, but Tiera understood
it.


She
even got that Timon wasn't too pleased by his wife asking for that favor, in
particular.


She
bowed a bit and tried to look like she wasn't a raging bitch.


"Right,
she's been assigned to watch me for the King? I'd kind of thought that would go
away, as soon as the whole Countess thing did?" Thinking about it, having
a store up there might be a good idea. Slow business at first, but even with
magic being plentiful, there would always be things that were needed. Needles for
cross stitch, paints and canvases for hobbyist, that kind of thing, as well as
soap and body scent. Walking around with a ten thousand gold magic to make
those things for you wasn't going to work for a lot of people.


After
a while she realized that she'd just been standing there, with Trice looking
extremely uneasy.


"Oh,
sure, sorry. I was just thinking that Kurt Debri would be a good person to run
the store there. Just general goods, if the new device I'm making works. It
won't make him rich, but if I park him on the Moon at least his mother won't be
raped in her sleep again. Or me." She shuddered a bit, making a drama out
of it, as Timon actually popped all the way out of his trance, looking angry.


"What?"


She
took a breath, "well, by noble standards it might not count for me, and he
was asleep at the time, I think. With his mother, well, I don't know what
happened. It's bad enough... that I kind of think Sara lied about it. About
what he's done to her too. I was thinking that we could put him in as both a
shopkeeper and body servant to the High Servants, so they won't get too
sexually frustrated? That might cool his passions a bit. Or at least keep him
busy enough no one innocent gets molested." She pulled her lips to the
side, looking playful, but not feeling it. "We probably should abandon him
there though, don't you think?"


There
was a pause and Trice stared at Timon, who looked suddenly ready to kill
someone.


"That's
a good idea. I'll set that up. Are you certain that you find that punishment
enough? He's a friend of mine and I wouldn't want him killed, but he's also
troubled that way. Sleepwalking... and some other things." She waited
then, as if Tiera would be calling for blood. Though if that were the case, she
would have ended the man when it had happened, instead of serving him treats.


"I
do. If he doesn't fix himself, we might have to make it permanent. I won't let
him run around abusing people, even if it is on the Moon. Especially if-"
Tiera shrugged and didn't go on. She knew what she was going to say, but
announcing, even there, in her brother's house, that she was planning on moving
to space herself, wasn't a good plan. The idea that a spy or listening device
might be trained on them was remote, perhaps, being how young they all were,
but that didn't mean it couldn't happen at all.


Trice,
still seeming scared, walked away suddenly, clearly making a communications
link with her friend.


That
left her standing in the middle of the very large, very attractive, front room
of Tim's palace, with him standing there, ready to fight someone for her. For
her honor. It was both sweet and expected of a good sibling.


She
patted his shoulder a bit.


"Bring
it back a little, Timon. I know you understand this. Women have to put
up with a certain amount of things like this, at times. It isn't right, or fun,
but to do otherwise would have half the men of the world locked up, or killed.
I think dumping him up there to help build things is a good start, and like I
said, if he doesn't fix himself, we can deal with him later." By pushing
him out of a moving ship without a shield on, for instance.


Timon
nodded, his good looking face relaxing a little.


"Lock
him up for the trip there? I don't want him getting at any of the others."


It
was a plan, but probably not one she could manage really. Not now. She didn't
say that part. If nothing else she could get him a room of his own, to prevent
accidental wrongs from happening? Was it a mistake, thinking that they could
handle something like that even? Kurt Debri wasn't a nobleman after all. Just a
high merchant. Should he be punished for things he didn't control though, if
that was the real case?


The
whole thing boggled the mind and after a moment Tiera was glad to be out of a
position of power again. Who was she to make that kind of decision, when it
came right down to it? She was, smart or not, tall or not, still really just a
kid. Fourteen wasn't old enough for this kind of thing. Fifty probably wasn't.


Maybe
a thousand wasn't, but someone had to do the work.


Patricia
came walking back into the room, holding a Focus Stone handheld communications
device. It was a dark tan color, and a little smaller than the ones that Tor
had made. Timon looked at it and shrugged, not even turning to her, since she
was, no doubt supposed to figure out that he'd made it himself, from context. 


She
cleared her throat.


"But
can it take pictures like the ones from Austra can?"


Timon
shook his head.


"No.
Not yet. I could have done that, but the goal here was coming up with something
that Tor wouldn't crack immediately. I have one for you too, in case we need to
pass information in secret. We have to limit the number of people with them
however."


There
was no running to get that for her, since Trice was busily smiling, her voice
sounding like wonderful things were taking place.


"That's
right, Kurt and you can both go. Tiera is even willing to stake Kurt, on a
store up there. Isn't that amazing?"


Sara's
voice seemed happy enough about the news at any rate.


"She
is? That's perfect. We've been looking for a spot for him for a while.
He has a tendency to get kicked out of places. He really isn't that bad,
but..." She didn't go on, and Trice grimaced, making eye contact with
Tiera.


Then
she took over the conversation.


"So,
we need to be ready in four days. That will put us up on the Winters Kiss
early, but it has to be done. We're riding for free, so we have to fit into
their schedule. Can you meet me here in three days? We can do some last minute
shopping."


They
chatted for a bit, and when Trice got off the device, she looked miserable.


"There.
I've set it up. Kurt won't even know that he's going to be used as a sex
slave."


That
got an eye roll in response. "Seriously? You didn't think I really meant
that part, did you? Like Karen is going to leave enough of the High Servants alive
for that. I really wouldn't worry about it. So, you're going too? Tim?"
She hadn't thought that was the case, but things could change.


Shaking
his head, Timon grunted a bit.


"I'm
staying here. I have some things to see to. Secret stuff." He moved toward
the door, as if he were done with her now, which was fair, since she didn't
have a lot of news for him, but she touched his arm anyway.


"Oh,
hey, can you get some things to Austra for me? I have a case, in my room, that
they might want. Just some copies of things I made." Weapons and what not,
in case that attack turned out to be real.


"Sure.
I'll send someone in for that. Call it as being in a day or so?"


She
nodded and then, trying to remember her manners, hugged Trice again.


"Get
in touch if you need anything?" It was, if not the perfect thing to say,
something that was kind enough and was more friendly than just leaving and
tossing off a goodbye over her shoulder.


"Thanks.
You too."


Without
much effort, all the outside lights off, except for the river, which probably
marked the place as a giant target, visible from space, Tiera put up her own
Fast Craft and headed back to the school. She didn't really think of much,
other than of flying, holding a very deep mental state the whole time.


The
next three days should have been pretty smooth, she knew. Or imagined in her
secret heart. Incorrectly as it turned out. To her mind, free of being a
Countess, and without a lot of school classes, and no wars to be waged
personally, it should have all been free time, more or less. Morning practice,
and evening meditation, with building in between. That wasn't wrong
either, being her basic schedule, but people kept using their communicators to
get in touch with her.


Not
just her family and friends either. People she'd never even met. Most of those
where minor nobility, that for some reason thought she was running tours to the
Moon. She had to be polite about that, but told everyone no, since it wasn't
ready for guests, or new colonists. Not that she knew of. She promised to let a
lot of people know when it was.


Kurt
Debri was on at least once a day, having apparently mistaken her setting him up
as a store keep as a proposal to have sex. She normally would have just done
what Karen had told her to and said yes to that kind of thing, but she just
couldn't make herself. That meant putting him off, if very gently. It took a
lot of creativity to manage that, and not sound like a bitch.


Her
roommate gave her a serious look on the last day, when she got off the device
with him, just hoping she hadn't been too mean about it.


"I..."
She stammered a bit, Karen turning to her and stopping the packing that she was
doing. Tiera's was already pretty much done, just being a case, a floating one
that appeared out of nowhere, being filed almost totally with amulets. It
wasn't vast either, since Timon had sent a pilot she didn't know to get the
case for Austra, which had already been delivered. "I don't know what to
do. He's a bit, is rapey a word?"


Her
friend shook her head prettily. She did everything that way lately.


"No,
I don't think it is. I understand that he made you uncomfortable, but you have
to be careful. Fresh off of being a Countess, putting a man off might seem as
if you're saying you're too good for him, and using that as a reason to not
engage. It's a balancing act. If you don't want to have sex, you don't have to,
but you have to be polite the whole time, or it can lead to hard feelings. I do
have to say that most would have picked up on things by now. You did it about
right, but... Really, you should send a go between? I'd do it for you, but he
might take that the wrong way, or even think that I wanted you all to myself
and was just trying to get him out of the way. You should send..."


After
a moment she shrugged. When words finally came, she seemed a bit baffled.


"A
professional, I guess. That makes a statement too, though. I don't really know
what would be best here. If you put him off too hard, he'll have to feel
abused. If you don't, you may well wake up with him taking you from behind 'in
his sleep'. If you're lucky then he'll hit the right hole. Without lube...
Well, that probably won't happen. There just isn't a good way to do this one
however."


Standing,
Tiera nodded. Then her communications device lit again. She sighed and hit the
sigil.


"Tiera
Baker, how may I be of service today?" She liked that better than the go,
that Orange always used. It sounded more helpful and less like she was going to
kidney punch someone for taking her time up with useless things. Like saying
hello.


For
a moment no one spoke at all, but then a rather meek sounding male voice came.


"Um,
hello, this is, uh, Count Baker?"


She
grinned, not having expected him to be in touch this soon. Or ever, to tell the
truth. Why would he? She was just some girl after all. Well, a Conserina.
Smiling, she wondered if he wanted to have sex. Lawrence, she decided, she
wouldn't put off, if he asked. He was clearly wonderful. If he wasn't then she
wouldn't have made him a Count, right? Tiera was already invested in that
relationship, if looked at in the right light.


"Count
Baker! So nice to hear from you. What do you need?" She tried to think of
what she might have left undone, being a bit more serious suddenly, but nothing
came to mind. He might be trying to put his nephew in as heir, but she doubted
that. The kid was both lazy and smart. He could sit back and just live
off his uncle for a while. Probably Terry too, if he played his cards right.


"Well."
There was a pause that lasted a good half minute, and just as she was about to
speak, he went on. "We didn't establish what you wanted done with your personal
gold and all those magical amulets. You hold... three hundred and fifteen
businesses here. Those didn't transfer when you abdicated. There were also
those funds that you borrowed from the Wizard Tor? I imagine that with his
sister no longer in power, he'll be wanting that back?"


She
blinked.


"Okay,
so I had forgotten a few things. Right. Well, I get to keep the
businesses, naturally. Those are mainly about helping the County recover from
things, but I don't want to jiggle the set up we have right now. The devices
are for the County to use however. The same with those golds that Tor sent.
They weren't given to me, but to the people there. It was a gift, too,
not a loan. That won't ever be an issue for him. Don't let that get around
though, since we don't want everyone to try and take advantage of him. So, how
are things going so far? Settling in all right?"


The
man drew a very deep breath, which shuddered as it went in a little, but then
managed to sound a lot stronger, "I don't have to give it all back?
Thank goodness. That would have been hard right now. Believe it or not, that
was my largest worry for the time being. We're still having a problem with
Baron Stergis and Baroness Finely. That matter over the pregnant daughter? The
letters you sent did nothing. It looks like I'll have to make a visit in person
before they start fighting over this. You know this whole thing would have been
avoided if they'd just used birth control? It isn't like that's hard to get, or
too expensive." He didn't growl, but it was clear he wasn't used to
suffering fools that had their own armies either.


"I
wish I had some brilliant advice as to how to fix this. My great plan
was to ask you how to handle it, so, you understand, get on that?" It was
flip, being that the man was the Count now, but he took it well, chuckling a
bit.


"I'll
see what I can do. I... Are you certain this is what you wish? I'll sign the
papers to undo it, if you want. Just let me know."


"Which
is one reason why I picked you. Not that I'm taking it back, but because you'll
hold to right, even if it's hard for you. Not everyone always manages that. So,
just know that I have the highest confidence in you, Count Baker. If I didn't,
someone else would be called that right now. I can't give you a better
recommendation than that."


Then,
doing a much better job of it than she ever would have managed, the man spent a
flowery five minutes saying goodbye.


Turning
to Karen, with her mouth just starting to open, a knock came at the door. She
had to hop up, and was a bit surprised to find Count Lairdgren standing there,
looking attentive, rather than bored.


"Tiera,
Karen." He let himself in and shut the door, then pushed a small canvas
sack on her. "Can you take this to Harmony for me? They're units that
purify and balance air. You'll have to fill the large spaces with it first, but
this will keep things in balance after that." Then he stopped, since it
was clear he was done. Most people would have said more though. Like why they
were doing it, or how the things worked.


Tiera
didn't know what to do for a moment, so she covered, giving him a little hug.
Not one that would have anyone thinking she slept with relatives though, she
hoped. Karen did the same, but spent more time on it, which got a smile to come
out for all of them, as if it was funny.


Still,
no one spoke, so Tiera decided that was her part in this.


"I'll
make sure it gets done. Are we allowed to make copies of these if we need to? I
don't know how large things are going to get, but if it's a new Kingdom up
there, we'll need them."


After
half a second the man tilted his head at her, and she really expected him to
tell her that it was too complex for her or any of the others to do, but
instead he spoke about other things. It was an answer, after a fashion.


"You'll
need to have nearly one hundred percent coverage as for artificial gravity as
well. It just occurred to me when you said that. Well, the ships have it, so
you can make a copy of that on the way there, by separating the field out and making
improvements. Then get the others to help with copies. Or have Sam do the work.
That's up to you. Some water purification, holding and pumping will be needed,
too. I believe that the workers there so far have been building for several
hours a day, then living on the ship that took them there. From the sounds of
things, your current plans are a bit further reaching than that? I have to say,
I enjoy the sound of it. If you have a good restaurant and some shops, I might
even take a tour there myself in a few months. Perhaps Bonita, and a few others
could go as well?"


Tiera
got the idea, but had another one at the same time. She snapped her fingers.


"Brilliant,
we need an inn too. Plus houses. I also want to put in a giant forest garden
and some things like that. We'll have to see though. I don't want to promise
anything, just to find that all the High Servants have run off and are hiding
when we get there."


Her
roommate looked embarrassed about that part of things, but Burks stepped in and
patted her large shoulder, reaching up a bit to get it done.


"Don't
worry too much. Reports say that several of them are actually doing rather
heroic work there. Even in this situation there are things, and people, to be
proud of."


She
nodded, but was red in the face. After a bit more patting, the Count turned to
leave.


"Oh,
Tiera, I hate to bother you with this, but would it be possible for you to room
with Maris on the way there? A few of the others have been worried that she
might be stressed, if people weren't looking out for her." The words had a
strange tone to them, and she couldn't read it at all. 


Finally,
after ten seconds of trying to work it all out, she just asked, rude or not.


"I
know you're trying to tell me something, but I'm missing it. Is she a danger?
Or in danger? Has someone been abusing her already? Ali? Sheri?
I..."


The
man laughed, but it sounded tired, if heartfelt.


"No,
no, nothing like that. It's simply that she's focused on you as her master at
the moment, and that's a positive thing, over all. The longer she stays with
you, in close quarters, the less likely it is that someone else will come and
simply be able to order her away. I would have thought that young Sheri would
be the one, given how much time they've spent together, but Remy believes that
Maris views her as your slave as well, so it still comes back to you."


"Slavery
is wrong." She crossed her arms, which got a simple eyebrow raised in
return.


"True.
She also doesn't get a choice in the matter. The best we can do for her is put
her with a person that won't take too much advantage of her. One that will see
to her well being and not let others harm her for sport. As for Sheri, well,
have you considered that you might have a connection there that should be
explored? I'm not normally up on these things, but if I can see it, coming only
occasionally into contact with you both, then perhaps it's worth looking
into?"


Then,
turning on his heel rather artfully, he left, closing the door behind him.


Almost
as if people were just taking turns annoying her, Gerent called.


Thankfully,
that was just to chat, which was actually nice. It wasn't until halfway through
that they even mentioned the trip they were taking.


That
part was interesting, since if she'd heard it before, she didn't know about it.


He
sounded shy, when it came up.


"Oh,
yeah. Um, Collette and I are moving there, so I'm going up to make sure it's
all right?"


"Oh?
That's good then. I was thinking about that someday myself. Hey, you can help
me set up the gardens and forests there? They'll need to be inside, but we can
make lights for it, I think." They chatted about that as if it were
perfectly normal then. Making plans for projects in space and on the Moon
itself? What else would anyone be doing, correct?


She
nearly made herself laugh, and he did, when she told him about what she was
thinking.


That
lasted until she had to run to meditation, which, Doris assured her, would be
the last one for the week, since they were all leaving in the morning.


"That
will be interesting, for my students. Will we be meeting in the commons
here?"


Tiera
winked, which was faked up, since she was so deep everything she did was.


"That's
right. Just after breakfast? We need to be to the Space Training center here by
noon, but I gather the rule is for everyone to get places early and wait,
rather than anyone waiting on us."


"Wise.
We'll be there." Then she went back to meditating, not bothering to move
at all.


Tiera
hardly slept that night. It wasn't nerves, exactly, as much as the constant
stream of people contacting her for last minute advice. As if she knew what
they needed? Except, well, she did, after a fashion. Clothing amulets,
the new style Timon shields, grooming supplies, and of course, clean sand. She
wasn't bringing any, but Prince Alphonse had made arrangements for about eight
tons of the stuff to be taken with them.


Originally
that had been four, but she'd had him double it. She might have to eat
reprocessed waste, eventually, and it really would be fine when it happened,
but she didn't want to do it sooner than was needed, did she?


That
was wimpy of her, but she decided to embrace the idea. After all, it wasn't
expensive to bring it with them. That had been a problem when she'd travel with
Cynthia Blue and her children there. Everything was weighed and judged to the
gram. If it couldn't do ten things and be as light as a feather, it didn't go.
Thanks to the Tor ships though, they could take nearly as much weight as the
things would hold, and it wasn't a problem. Heat buildup was, but not
mass. So extra sand was no big deal. 


Really,
they could use the human waste with her new build. She'd tested it, but hadn't
shown anyone yet, since she wanted something to play with on the trip.


That
didn't make food, so, stinking, rotting bits and feces would work just
fine for it. She didn't care if her table cloth was made of that stuff, as long
as lunch wasn't. That probably meant she was a picky eater, she guessed.


The
morning came early, and she went for a run and a last work out, since she
didn't know what would be possible for the weeks after that. True, she wouldn't
instantly get weak or anything, but it was best to stay ready, when she had the
chance. That meant she had to eat in her room, having just a bit of dried
fruit, since she didn't want to set up a food device. That would take hauling
in some dirt and then taking it out again... Besides, she needed to do
something with the bit of food since leaving even dried things behind could
lead to mice or other vermin getting into the room.


So
it was, at about nine in the morning, that she moved outside and set up her
Fast Craft, making it large enough that she could seat everyone for the five
mile trip. Remy had managed to convince Dean Hardgrove that, as an Instructor,
he should get a room himself. It probably didn't take much wheedling, since it
really did go with the job. Sure, the being hadn't been hired at any point, but
he'd been doing the job pretty well, while not being paid. Even the new people
liked him well enough. He was a bit hard, true, but that was mainly in
insisting on accuracy and best speed, at least from the beginners. Other than her.
She took a real drubbing every day or so, with Kolb and Karen being given about
the same.


The
craft was a plain gray that day, and looked a bit like a small version of a
space craft, since she wasn't feeling all that much like decorating at the
moment. She'd taken time to wash up really well, so she wouldn't be a problem
that way, but other than waiting she didn't know what the next few days would
bring at all.


People
started to show up about ten minutes after she set up, leaving the side door
open. A girl she didn't really know, except in passing from the fighters
section, popped her head in and smiled, looking a little tentative. Her short
brown hair gave her away though, along with the clothing bag she was carrying.
It seemed to be a real one.


"Hello!
Is this the conveyance to the training base?"


"Yep.
Go ahead and get a seat in the back. It's how we'll load and unload for this
mission. Keep your bag near you and make sure everyone else does please? Once
we get there, I don't know how long we'll have to unload, so we need to be
ready to do it fast."


"Got
it. You can count on me." She seemed pretty happy about that, and called
out what people were supposed to do when the next people came too. The first
few were fighters, but the meditation students came in too, listened to the
instructions, and even though it meant sitting next to unfamiliar people, they
did it, holding themselves calm the whole time. More or less. These were the
top five students from that section, but their ages varied a lot, from a girl
that was a true woman, who had graduated from the school, but still attended
lessons, to a boy that was no older than Tiera was.


It
made a big difference in how they all seemed. There was simply a stillness to
them that regular people didn't have most of the time.


Doris
and Kolb weren't the last ones in at all, but did account for their own people.
That left Tiera counting for the rest. Sheri and Ali were the last ones in, but
had six large cases with them. Their own gear too, so Tiera pointed at that,
only to have Maris explain.


"Oh,
we're bringing rocks. To eat?" Because that sounded right, didn't it?


"It
never hurts to have extra." Tiera didn't let herself smile, looking at
them all, just standing with her hands behind her back and feet spread, ship
fashion.


Then
she spoke so that everyone would hear her.


"For
the first part of this trip, while we're on the ship, everyone is required to
wear student browns. This is so that the crew can recognize us instantly. That
will change at the colony, no doubt, but from this point until then, it's the
standard wear." She was making that up, but it made sense to her. More,
everyone knew what that was here and could make their clothing amulets look
that way. Everyone did it, before she could even go on, including Maris, Kolb
and Doris. She nodded once.


Then
she continued.


"When
we get into place, there may or may not be someone needing to leave or land
that we can't see. We need to set down and move to the side as fast as
possible. The people in the front will get off first, and so on. If someone is
slow with their bags or needs help, then use your best teamwork for it. When we
get to the base, I'd like everyone to make a point of memorizing the names and
faces of everyone on the trip with us. On the ship, expect to be assigned
tasks. That will be at the discretion of the Captain. We'll leave from here in
one minute, stand ready to disembark."


She
was proud of that last word. She thought it was the last one at any rate.
Dashing to the door she got it shut and then ran to the controls. She took off
before her behind was even totally in the seat and looked around carefully as
she flew into place. There was an empty spot, surrounded by a glowing river and
a wall. The river was striped, deep green and orange. It looked horrible,
but was easy to see, even during the day.


She
started toward the spot.


"Ready
to move!"


Then,
as soon as she got into place, she started yelling.


"Go,
go! We have one minute, make sure to clear the landing area!" It took
longer than that, but everyone ran off, carrying their bags, or in a few cases
letting those follow along, a hand on them for extra control. Otherwise they
could be a little sloppy about where they went. She was, technically, the last
person off, but did it at a run too, turning the whole craft off as she ran to
join everyone else, who were standing in lines off to the left.


They
didn't look military really, but it was efficient enough. 


Her
family was there, and came out of one of the nice and very large buildings, all
of them walking quickly, though it was Terry and Tenet in the lead, along with
her older brother, Taller. Except, of course, that wasn't right at all.
When they got a bit closer, she noticed who it was and had to grin. It was
Douglas, her father. He wasn't much taller at all, but he looked both younger
and a good bit cuter than he used to. Apparently he'd worked out Karen's
healing amulet trick too.


Sam
still hadn't, though he'd used it enough that each training day left him a bit
better looking too. He just didn't bother to hold it for hours on end. No one
normal would, would they? The boy might have been average looking, but he
wasn't vain at all, it seemed. Of course she hadn't really ever thought of her
father in that way before either. It hit her that he might just have looked
like that, when he was younger. That seemed about right, actually.


"Tiera!
We were told that we had about an hour before the transport got in. Are we all
wearing matching outfits?" He looked around, seeming slightly bemused by
it all. He was wearing a nice green and brown outfit himself, that made it look
like he was a decently high level noble. Short or not, a lot of the girls and a
few boys were staring at him. Then they stared at her mother when she walked up
too, just a bit behind, being too proper to run like that.


"There
you all are! Hello everyone!" She seemed nearly friendly even, which she
often was, as long as her male children weren't about. Like Tiera's father, she
looked to be about nineteen or so. Older than Tiera did, but far younger than
her forty odd years. In a lot of ways she was the best looking woman there.
Though Karen was very close.


Really,
that was probably down to the fact that Karen had a fighter's haircut, which
wasn't flattering at all. If both women had long hair, it might have very well
swung in the other direction as to who was better looking.


That
meant a lot of the boys stared for a while. Little did they know that old
Doris, the meditation instructor could have had them all begging for attention
if she wanted. Luckily she didn't. It would have made moving quickly too hard
to manage.


"That's
right. Everyone should be in student brown for the trip out and probably back.
That way the crew of the ship can recognize us all at a glance. We might have
jobs too. I don't know what those are yet, but first come first serve, so get
in line as early as you can without pushing, when they're handed out. Try to
match this." She looked at Tess and Tara, because Terry and Tenant already
had it done. The little girls didn't take long to do it either, and Taman had
already finished too. Douglas actually took the longest, as his version kept
coming out a bit lopsided, being a slightly lighter brown on the left than the
right at first.


Her
mother nailed it, but hugged Douglas as if what he was doing was cute rather
than him being awkward with it. Tiera got the idea with a blink. She was
letting everyone else know they were together. In case they missed that
part or something, having all those children?


She
clapped a bit and winked at Tenet, who was cute, but pretty young. He however,
just bowed back a little.


"What
are we supposed to do now?" There was a sweetness to the words, but she
had a plan for killing this first bit of time, didn't she?


"Memorize
the names of everyone else going with us. You kids will be responsible for making
sure they don't get into too much trouble. Once we have a schedule it will be
up to you to make certain everyone is in the right place at the right time.
Remember, these are mainly noble adults, so they might not sleep in their own
rooms. You have to know who everyone is, regardless, in case we're needed for
something. Let's go and introduce ourselves? Sir Kolbrin, Instructor Doris,
would you help us with that?" 


First
up was Sheri, who bowed to each of them. She looked at Lauralie and Douglas
professionally. Then the kids. "I'm supposed to help watch them, for the
trip? We've met before. I'm Sherilyn Bonner, Baronetta second. Nice to see you
all again."


Then
they went from there.


It
took a while, but they pretty much had things in hand by the time that an
efficient and familiar looking woman walked over, wearing a black outfit with
orange trim on the sleeves and collar. Henna. From the docks in Austra.


Several
people waved to her.


"Good
day everyone!" She waved her clipboard a little bit in welcome and seemed
cheery enough. "We've had word that the rest of your party is due in
shortly. After that, in about forty minutes, the Sea Spray will land and take
you all to the Winters Kiss. You'll have a full day's wait, in orbit, while we
load needed crew and materials. While on the ship itself, you'll be under
Spacefarer law, which isn't that different than the law here, except that the
Captain is the final arbitrator of it. So, basically, avoid killing anyone on
the vessel, that sort of thing. Any questions?"


Taman
raised her hand, getting Henna to point,


"Yes,
Miss?"


"May
I use the restroom?"


Then
everyone chuckled a bit, but Tiera noticed, more than a few of them did the
same thing over the next few minutes.


She
did, too.
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Trice
flew in with the people that had been in the Capital, and Tiera expected the
problems to start then, since two of them were the Prince and Princess. Still,
when she started barking orders at them to hurry and move the craft off the
landing area and then get into student browns for the mission, they all did it
instantly. Except Kurt. Oh, he hurried well enough, but didn't have a clothing
amulet. The four Royal Guards all did however, and none of them even blinked
about the idea of wearing what little kids did.


That
meant Kurt stuck out, but Farlo Ross jogged over and handed him an amulet, so
he could change. Which he did standing out in the open, with Tess staring at
him the whole time, her eyes going much lower than was polite, and lingering
there. No one else noticed, but Tiera moved in front of the young man.


"Student
browns. It will turn on when the amulet does." She stopped and looked at
her father. It really was the preset for that kind of thing, which meant that
his difficulty with it was fake? Why? She didn't understand it at all. It also
wasn't a real problem at the moment. She didn't move until Kurt tapped the
clothing into existence and wiped at his slightly too long blond hair. His lean
face looked at her pleasantly, and then took in Farlo.


"Hello!
I'm Kurt Debri. Are you going on the trip with us?" Then as if it were
perfectly normal, he walked off with her, carrying his leather travel case
easily.


Sara
cleared her throat and watched him with only a bit of unease.


"Thanks
for having us Tiera. I promise he won't be a problem. He gave his word."


Sara
got a hug and then so did the others. That looked a bit funny when she got to
the muscular man she'd never noticed before, but he did it back without acting
out of place, as if they were old friends.


Some
of the others looked at them though, standing back in their lines.


Tiera
didn't glare at them, but did indicate everyone else with her head.


"Expect
to work on this trip." She ran through it all and then glanced at George.
"Your people already have a job, which isn't me being nice, just
making sure we all have something to do. Prince Wonderful and Karina both get
to have jobs though. Possibly in waste management. Kurt too." She grinned
at Sara, who covered a laugh, clearly understanding that she was playing, no
matter how serious her face was. It got her to break into a smile.


"See
there now, you ruined it. Actually, I'd like Alphonse and Karina on patrol
duty, along with my brothers and sisters. Keeping people out of trouble and on
task. Making sure they use birth control and all that, if it comes up. If we
have any problems, you two can take turns beating people?" It was a plan
and worked well enough for her.


The
funny thing was, no one questioned her right to make this stuff up at all. Not
even the Prince. He just went along with it as if it were already decided.


"Right
now we've been learning everyone's names and faces. We should all spend the
next bit of time doing that. Prince Alphonse, if you'd get with your team on
that?" It was cute, but he bowed in a military fashion and took his bags
to go stand by Sheri and the kids. The older woman that Tiera thought was named
Wensa, smiled a bit.


Then
she gestured at the giant young man.


"Excellent.
Most people try to coddle him, but he isn't half as soft or lazy as one might
imagine. Princess Karina, either." 


That
got Tiera a look from the Royal Guard, so she shrugged back.


"She's
with me for this. Our job will be to get the people to load and unload as
efficiently as possible. Let's make plans for that now, and then go over it
with everyone, before the transport gets here?"


That
meant, that when the Sea Spray set down, fifteen minutes later, the pilot
reconfiguring for them all before opening the door, they were ready. It was
almost impressive. The instant the woman piloting came out and saw them, she
blinked. It was someone familiar though, being Wendy, who had been recommended
to the job by her, if Tiera remembered correctly.


"Hello.
Would you all like to start boarding?"


Karina
took that as a sign, and yelled a single word. "Go!"


Then
for a little over two minutes, they all followed the plan. It was almost like
they were getting ready to fly out to battle, instead of to... Threaten a bunch
of errant and lazy High Servants. Right. There was that. Well, if they could keep
it up, maybe some of their discipline would rub off?


Wendy
followed them in at a run, and then closed the hatch, as if ready for an attack
to come.


"That
was good! Here I figured we'd be chasing our own shadows as night fell out
here, waiting for the last of us to board!" Leaning in she whispered to
Tiera, who she knew, and smiled nicely at Karina.


"Wasn't
that Rolph Merchant back there? I used to have such a crush on him a few
years ago, but he left school before I worked up the nerve to ask if he wanted
to go on a date." Then she froze. "Um, I mean hello, Countess Baker.
I wasn't trying to be rude."


That
got a wave, "I gave that up. It's just Tiera now. This person next to me
is Princess Karina, if you really want to bow and scrape. Rolph... He's really
Prince Alphonse. He's very nice though, so you should ask him out sometime. Not
now, of course, unless it will take that long to get to the Winters Kiss?"


A
strange set of reactions worked on the pilot's face, but she settled on
professional.


"About
half an hour. I'll call it in now. We should time you getting off. This is the
largest group of civilians we've ever had going up. The competition time to
beat currently is two minutes-forty seconds. Held by the crew of the Holst. It
was only about this many though, so we can take them, I think. It's worth
trying if nothing else." Then she stopped and bowed to Karina.
"Princess."


That
made sense. If Tiera had been lying, then it was her fault. Protocol
said that when in doubt, promote upward. Even if that meant calling some
Knight's youngest daughter a princess. Of course, in Noram that would also be
punishable by death, so very few tried it. Karina just did a seated half bow
back. Even if it was a little ship, Wendy was the Captain here. Soon they'd be
out of Noram too. At that point being a noble meant about as much as being a
cook or baker did. In fact, having a useful skill would mean a whole lot more
than a title did, unless that was Captain or First Mate.


She
was willing to bet on that at least.


It
wasn't like there was a book on it yet. Maybe, if she ever had the time, she'd
write one?


Wendy
had them rising a few minutes later, with extreme speed, and into a matching
orbit with the Winters Kiss about ten minutes after that. It still took twenty
for the approach, but that couldn't be helped. They had rules to follow and
they did, every single time. It was why there had never been a serious docking
accident. That, or the fact that the ships were all really sturdy and no one
noticed that kind of thing. Karina started speaking, from her seat, before they
set down.


"Just
like before, except that the people in front get off first. We're being timed.
The record for a group this size is two minutes even. I think we can beat that,
if we all work together. The Captain will tell us when to go, everyone get
ready..."


Tiera
grinned at the lie, and got set, her floating case in her hand, by her
shoulder. It was right in Karina's face, but she didn't whine about it. Wendy
came bustling back with a watch in her hand, pushed the door open and yelled
for them to go, jumping back just in time not to be hit by Tiera.


She
kept going out of the door, to see a decently tall man wearing a nice suit that
was clearly fake, with a black jacket a funny white and black hat, and black
shiny shoes. The trousers were white, but had an orange stripe down the side.
He looked confused really, and had a clipboard too, since a lot of people in
and around space liked them it seemed. He waved to her though and pointed to a
large box on the floor made of blue lines. It glowed slightly, so that it would
look special, she guessed.


She
went to where he pointed, and Karina filled in next to her. It went on like
that, with people literally running off. Except for Tess who used her Tor Shoes
for it, and was dragging Tara with her. Taman, Terry and Tenet all flew over,
literally. It kept the slow people out of the way at least.


The
poor meditation students were half carried out, though Doris managed well
enough on her own. Wendy slipped through the door, and hit something at the top
of her time piece.


"Done!"
Then she looked at the clock, and without saying anything, walked over to the
nicely dressed man that was standing there. "Captain, your
verification?"


He
looked at the thing and then... started laughing. After a bit he schooled his
face, which looked to be about forty or so. Austran she thought, until he
spoke. It was in pure merchant accented Noram.


"That...
Is not too bad. A minute fifty-nine. What's the old record?"


Wendy
gave a thoughtful nod, and glanced at Karina. "Not to call anyone a liar,
but two minutes and forty seconds even. This sets the bar a bit, doesn't
it?"


The
man stood with his hands behind his back, and walked down the line a little,
his clipboard behind him.


"My
name is Alan Sorvee. Captain of the Winters Kiss. We have one more day in high
orbit, and then will take a six day journey to the lunar colony of Harmony. I
ask that everyone please wear a space worthy shield at all times while on
board. We'll be distributing them at the door. Please take one if you don't
have one already. We might not have enough here..." He seemed troubled by
the realization. "A show of hands please, who needs a new style space
shield?"


That
got Kurt. Captain Sorvee grinned at that and bowed, then motioned at a short
common looking man to come over with one that was given to the boy immediately.


"Well,
I see you came prepared. Most excellent. We don't have a lot of entertainment
yet, but some of the crew have offered to put on a show for us, mid trip. If
you have any questions, please feel free to ask myself or any of the crew. Do
remember to keep those shields on at all times, since we may have an air
evacuation drill at random. I wasn't going to do that, but after that
impressive display exiting the Sea Spray, I think you can handle it. Now, we
have plenty of space, but you'll have to share rooms, which are spaced
throughout the ship. Four to a room. Please sleep in your assigned
alcove."


Tenet
had his hand up, like kids did in school in Noram, and the Captain blinked at
him a little. Then gave a polite bow.


"Yes,
sir?"


"Is
that so our body heat will go into the reclamation bank correctly?"


The
man blinked a bit more, then walked toward the boy, smiling hugely. "Exactly
that. We have four banks, one for each quarter of the ship. There is
play in the system, but knowing where people will be even a third of the time
helps tremendously. We also ask people to eat in their assigned dining
facility. We have four of them." He stopped and looked at Tenet, but the
boy didn't say anything, so he looked around a bit more. No one said anything
so he went on. "We have some of the new Processing Units. Food making
machines. Since you're all from home, I don't have to explain magic to you, but
the heat balance is important in their use. Worth it though. These things will
make anything you can think of, and a lot you can't. We have technicians
standing by to help you at need, in the use of the units. If there is need to
exit the ship at any time, we have two vessels on board that are space worthy
and can take us either to our destination, or back to Earth. Your personal
shields will allow you to go out into space for prolonged periods of time. Have
any of you ever done that?"


A
few hands actually went up. The Captain looked shocked.


"I...
Really? I didn't know that so many... youthful people had been in space
already."


Kolb
spoke easily, from the second of the four lines back, near the middle.


"The
space drop on Callwood. We have about half that team here."


Captain
Sorvee chuckled a bit nervously, and then bowed to them all. "Honored.
Well, please stay in the ship on this trip, until we get to our destination at
least. Very good. We have people in the hallway waiting to lead you to your
assigned rooms. Have a pleasant trip."


They
all started to move in a messy fashion which wasn't going to work very well.
Tiera was already being bossy, so she waved at them all and called out.


"Stop!
Let's have the first group go out, then do it one at a time. It will be
prettier if nothing else." She looked at the Captain and bowed. "If
we have your permission, sir?"


He
didn't give that specifically, just calling out loudly.


"Group
one guide, come in and get your charges!" That lead to names being called
out, but hers wasn't one of them. 


It
took a bit, so Douglas, looking like her old, very normal da again, thankfully,
walked over, smiled a bit.


"Hello,
Alan." He stood directly in front of the man, looking happy, so was caught
totally unaware when a fist caught him right below the right eye. Only the one
though, and the fist stopped in the air, since her father had a shield on.


That
didn't save him from a dressing down though.


"You
lousy piece of... Doug, where the fucking hell have you been?"


Tiera
looked at him, and then the kids.


"Hey,
language."


The
man glared, but then looked at the children too. "Sorry. Anyway, what the
heck Doug? One day you were on your route, then the next you were missing, and
not only weren't we to search, no one was allowed to speak of it! We all knew
what that meant, but it's been twenty years. More than that! Couldn't you have
sent a note?" The anger in the man's eyes faded, but not totally.


Douglas
just stood there. For a long time he didn't speak at all. "Duty, Alan. I
can't say more. This is my family. Lauralie, my wife." He gestured at her
and she walked up, looking all of nineteen still. She did that, after all. It
was her normal pattern.


Then
he gestured to the others, starting with Taman and working up. Using their
titles.


"Terry
here is Countier First Baker, of course. This one here, looming over us, is
Tiera. She's the one that took Morris, and gave the legacy to her brothers and
sisters. Count Morris caused the death of a friend of hers." He stopped
there, as if it were meaningful. It didn't say enough at all, but for some
reason the Captain hugged her.


Hard.


"I
understand. Well, I'm glad to meet you all. Doug, we need to talk, in private.
Right now however, family reunion or not, I need to get back to work. Besides,
the second group is about to be called."


Her
family was in that group, but she wasn't being in the last one. There were
twenty six others in it, but that wasn't a problem. They were given four rooms,
which as promised had sleeping alcoves, which were low ceilings and close
walled things to trap their body heat. All in white at least, rather than
orange. The beds were slim, and meant for one person at a time, but just as
soft and pliable as a person could want, being made of magic anyway. Why
wouldn't they be?


It
had been a little bit rude of her, but earlier she'd neglected to chat with
Smythe of Westend, the Military Counselor. He was pretty old, but still looked
like he got enough exercise really. His hair was thinning on top and he was
shorter than she was, but otherwise healthy.


He
also had the alcove right next to her own, which got her to blink. Across the
way, the Prince was setting his space up too. Maris was on the other side of
him, and Sheri one over from that. Looking down the way, Tiera saw that Karina
was their sixth. It was kind of an interesting arrangement. They had more
people than most of the rooms, for instance. They could have had all
girls in the one space, or all Ancients...


That
got her to check, and she nearly passed out. It was that last one then. Even
Smythe was immortal. That was a shock. Timon had done it, clearly, but why? By
her count it was still about good as to his promise of no more than twenty, but
it seemed strange. William Smythe had tried to kill Tor once, by his own
admission.


Then,
maybe that was the point? He'd be willing to try again, if it came to it?


She
dropped into a very deep state and felt Smythe's field, getting the idea. He
was wearing a disguise amulet, to hold his appearance, which had shifted to a
much younger one when his right hand was re-grown. He was there for the same
reason the rest of them were then, to look into the new potential home?


Tiera
smiled, since her new phrase was 'be nice to the immortals'.


"Alphonse,
you and Karina have the duty of watching the others and making sure all goes
well. Maris, Sheri has to go and help with the kids, which means doing that
too. The rest of us should get a guide, if possible and then help people put
their meals together. William... May I call you that?" It was polite to
ask and the man bowed to her very properly.


"I'd
be honored."


"Great!
Call me Tiera, since we're going to know each other for a long time. Would you
be willing to come along with us? Unless you have other plans?" What that
even could be she didn't know. He wasn't tired and wasn't a clone of anyone
else, his brain still seeming like him at least. Not that she'd spent months
studying him or anything.


"That
would be very good. My duty here is, in the main, to see to the High
Servants." He looked around too, and then at the others. "I know that
the Prince and Princess are going to be my friends for a long time, and have
been briefed on the Ancient Maris, but Ducharina Bonner is a new acquaintance?"


She
scanned the space with her mind and found no one watching or listening. It
wasn't impossible, but it seemed safe enough. If anyplace ever was.


"Sheri's
one of us too. I'll list the others for you." That came quickly, though
Alphonse waved at her as she got to the end.


"You
forgot Collette Coltress. We can't have that."


Tiera
had. Gerent hadn't said she was in this mess with them directly, but he
wouldn't would he? It was enough of a hint that she should have gotten it.


"Thanks.
And Collette. Given that this is Tim, we have to assume a few more that we
don't know about at least. Teral's family, Count Thomson. Who knows who
else?"


Other
than Timon. That was probably the work he had to do as well. Making even more
immortals. Well, it was something, though she personally would have waited for
things to blow over a bit. Won the war and then invested people with this gift,
if it was one.


She
didn't have any great need to discuss anything with anyone, and Smythe, dressed
like the rest of them, made a point of meeting Maris and Sheri, but that was
it. They moved out and found a likely looking crewman, who was wearing orange
on his sleeve, but only one stripe, and was very short. After a bit she bowed
to him, which, being the way things were done, got everyone else to do it too.


"Jones!"
She didn't move on the man, since she'd be terrifying to him now. She was too
big for him to feel comfortable around, and so were the rest of them. Even
Maris was probably a bit awe inspiring. "I know you probably won't remember
me, since I was shorter back then, but we subdued the Cordes mentality in the
body of Julie White on the Ranford together? Tiera Baker." She turned to
the others halfway to explain. "Crewman Jones back then. He was the one
that was going to turn the ship off if Cordes started to win. Then he went with
us to the Antarctic and helped subdue Cordes Blue, breaking the whole plot wide
open. It's probably why he has the orange stripe now. For heroism." She
meant it but the middling dark small man blushed a bit.


After
a few seconds he spoke, sounding normal enough.


"All
I did was run away."


Tiera
puffed her cheeks up with air and crossed her eyes. "All you did? First,
it was what you were ordered to do, and you escaped to tell our friends. For
several seconds there, nearly half a minute, the entire fate of the world
rested on your shoulders alone. I know that you're invited to my next
birthday party at least. Say, just to prevent this from becoming a thing where
we trade old war stories, we were looking for someone to give us a tour? Do you
know how to set that up? I wanted to look at how the heat reclamation is set
up, personally. We should look into waste management too. Not that I want to,
but I have something that might help with it."


The
tiny man, who was cute after a fashion, nodded and stuck something from his
pocket against his throat.


"This
is Jones. I have six dignitaries looking for a tour, gold section, seven. Who's
on that duty?" 


There
was a wait, but a female voice came back, about ten seconds later.


"Wistra
here. I can do it. I'm about to go off shift anyway. Call it ten minutes? I'm
in Blue, nine."


"Very
good, thank you." Then he put the device back in his uniform pocket.
"Dead on handy those speaking units. Strictly speaking we're only supposed
to use them on duty, but this is important enough, I think. So... Tiera,"
He looked at her like she was going to hit him, but she nodded. It was her name
after all. "Why do you want waste heat?"


She
explained that quickly enough, though he was impressed that she'd made them
herself. Not that he didn't think she couldn't, he'd just never met anyone that
was a wizard before.


"I'm
not a wizard." That was silly, she was... her. She could do a
little, but she wasn't like Tor, or even Timon. She was a fighter really. A
sword swinging ape that was best on the front lines of the local war.


Karina
snorted from behind her, and patted her on the shoulder.


"Aren't
you? I'm pretty sure that by anyone's definition your whole family is a nest
of wizards. Tiny Taman is a Wizard. If the others aren't, it's probably
because they just haven't bothered yet."


Her
brother the Prince was no help, even if they were supposed to be friends. He
looked down at her and gave a lazy and almost bored look. It was fake, and
probably courtly.


"The
Lairdgren Group was going on about you earlier, wondering if they were
good enough for you to bother joining them. That says something there,
doesn't it? I can't do more than make copies with a template. I only tried that
because Tor kept pestering me to. Talking about all the gold I could
save..."


He
looked over her shoulder, to see a young looking girl coming toward them. Jones
was in his mid-twenties, but Wistra was about fourteen or so. When she saw who
was there she bowed, on a ship or not.


"I'm...
here to give a tour?"


That
was enough for Jones to cover where they could go, which was anyplace not near
an airlock or the bridge. What Tiera really wanted was to start with the heat
banking system and work back to the food units. When that got explained, the
woman looked troubled for a while then moved to do just that. It involved a lot
of walking, but people needed exercise, so that was all to the good. They ended
up all going, since the ship was large enough that doing anything else was
foolish at the moment. Karina and Alphonse simply weren't going to find anyone,
as spread out as they were.


The
whole thing was fascinating, and she was able to find out how gravity was made,
which was actually very interesting and subtle. Light was a field, so once you
got that it was easy to make, really. Lightning was the same, she'd been told,
though nothing she made had anything to do with that. Gravity was different,
but simple enough once she got the idea. It was literally just information that
told you to go in a certain direction. Like a flight field. Even better, it
could be limited in space, so that what she did on the first floor of a
building wouldn't have to effect the second, if she didn't want to.


She'd
been a little worried that she might make the moon lopsided that way and make
the orbit funny. Over time at least, if enough amulets were in use. It would be
a pretty easy build really. She was still going to grow it using her new
technique. Two or three hours a day was way easier to do than one hour a day
for a month.


She
tapped the large block in front of her, which was a red color, but not hot at
all. Inside it was filled with heat... It danced and shifted, but if someone were
to simply tell it to stop, or for that matter to start, in a virtual particle
field like this... Then they wouldn't need to worry about it at all, would
they?


That
made her feel bad for a minute, because Tor had missed that. So had Count
Lairdgren. That probably meant she really was a wizard, didn't it? At least if
it worked. She could test that though, with only a few hours of work. She
decided to wait though and follow the lines back to the food unit, and,
naturally, everything else on the ship. It was a big problem, but one that
could be dealt with pretty easily. 


The
dining room was actually decently nice. It wasn't royal palace fancy, but it
had clean tables, lots of wooden looking chairs and cloths on the top surfaces,
like a nice restaurant. People were eating, but they were all crewmen and
women. About half were female now, she saw. That was good, but it only happened
because Austra had been devastated and people were willing to leave their homes
in order to survive.


Wistra
guided them all to the food unit and patted the top of it, fondly.


"This
is my new best friend. You can select menu items or make your own food. It's
clean and good, but we use dirt and rock to make it. I know that sounds like it
would taste nasty, but it doesn't! Here..." She started to turn toward the
thing, the pearl body of it shining a little in the bright room light. Then she
made a rather nice looking pie. Lemon custard with heavy beaten cream on top.
The presentation wasn't perfect, but it was good enough. Any wife in her
kitchen would have been right to feel happy with it.


"Taste
it! It's good."


It
was sort of cute, the way she was pushing pie at them literally, so she took a
fork from a wicker basket of them and dug in. It was a little too sweet for her
taste, but not bad really. The pie crust was too dense and not half as delicate
as she could have made it. Alphonse tried it too, taking several bites.


"Very
nice!" He said it like he was complimenting her cooking skills. Which,
after a fashion he was.


Tiera
beamed anyway. Everyone wanted to know they did good work and she was picky
about pie, meaning the girl was probably good at making it. She'd be willing to
finish it after all.


"Yes.
We brought several tons of rocks and sand with us for it, so that we could pull
our own weight. That plus..." She didn't want to bring up the topic, but
Wistra snickered a bit and leaned in.


"You
mean, what happens to the waste? We use another one of these and turn it into
sand, then use that for the mass."


Tiera
stuck out her tongue.


"No,
you don't. This one won't make sand. I... actually have that device
though. With me. It can make a lot more than that too. We should get that out
later, and show it off. In a few days though. That... Well it makes sense,
especially if it's already the rumor. Good to know I'm not the only one to
think of that. I feel better."


The
tiny girl looked at her, as if she might just be being made fun of. Tiera let
her think that though, for a bit. It didn't matter and she'd learn better.


After
that, plan or not, she went to her room, grabbed a piece of Focus Stone tile
from her things and closed her eyes for a while. It was late when she opened
them again, but the stone glowed a cheery red color on one half. The other was
blue.


The
idea was pretty simple, when you activated either side, the coating of virtual
particles would either move very fast, or slow down to near stopping. Only on
the top, and it wasn't a huge thing, but she set it on the deck before trying
it, using a bit of intent on first the hot side, then the cold. It was so
obvious that it worked that she didn't really need to do more. She did anyway,
taking it with her to the dining room.


There
she dropped it into a Guide glass filled with water from the machine and
mentally reached in and triggered it to cold. The whole thing froze in place instantly.
Alphonse and Karina were there and noticed it, so they came over to look.


The
Prince used a huge hand to point at it. "Neat. I'm not certain why we need
rapid freezing, but it's certainly cold. I can feel it from here. It's like
it's reaching out for us."


She
thought about that.


"More
like it's drinking the real heat in the room and from us. A slight redesign of
the heat banks here and all of it can be gotten rid of this way. Not that this
is how I'd do it. This is just to see what would happen. It can get hot
too." With a though she turned the other side on, which did nothing, for
about ten seconds, then the whole thing exploded all over them. It was loud and
made her jump a bit. Then the room started to heat up, fast. It caused all
their shields to kick on.


"Oops.
Sorry." They weren't wet, thanks to the shields being so good and the fact
that the main body of the frozen water had flown into the ceiling with great
speed, then crashed into a lot of tiny bits that had fallen all around them.


She
focused for a moment and turned the thing off.


Then
acting as if it were all totally normal, she looked around and shrugged.


"So,
dinner?"


No
one laughed at her though. One of the crewmen got a broom to start sweeping the
mess up, but that was her job, having made it, so she grabbed the thing with a
tense grin and got to work. It didn't take that long, since the floor was
smooth and free of nooks or crannies for things to catch in. The man even had a
small pan for picking up the bits of ice. The glass was fine, since it was made
of shield material, like almost everything around them, but she set it with the
others that were dirty, on a tray over to the side. The bits of ice and water
went into the hopper at the back of the food unit, which got the man that had provided
the cleaning gear to frown.


"Can
we do that? I thought the machine only used rock." The black haired man
didn't seem upset, just a bit like he didn't want to harm the device too much
and get in trouble. That, or run out of food.


She
handed the broom back, extending it straight up and down, with one hand, so it
wouldn't look to threatening.


"Oh,
sure. It will take almost anything. Water, old food scraps from things people
didn't eat, all that. Technically it could work off of air, but that isn't very
efficient." It would take hours to get a single sandwich after all.


The
man took the broom and then the dustpan and walked away. He was in his
twenties, and Austran, but only had a blue stripe on his cuff. That was
middling low in position, she thought. He came back however and kept chatting
with them.


"Well,
I'm supposed to have this watch, helping any of you guests that need it to get
something to eat. Any requests?"


Alphonse
had one, which got the man to look at him like he was being difficult on
purpose. It was a bit funny, since the man also seemed fairly relaxed about
serving the Noram Prince. That likely meant he didn't get that part. Still, a
giant, which was impressive compared to his own six feet, Tiera thought. The
man crossed his arms and made a face.


"Cream
chicken with rosemary potato mash and a white wine? How about a redi-burger and
fries? I can actually do that one."


Tiera
cleared the man out of the way a bit aggressively, taking him gently by the
shoulder, and pulling him to the side, then got a fine looking Guide plate from
the stack and set the meal up.


The
technician looked at it, sitting there on the dish, and shook his head.


"I
can't do that one, sorry." It was cute, and Karina chuckled then moved in
for her own plate, doing the work herself.


She
came out with a wonderful looking display that seemed to be fish with a light
lemon sauce from the scent of it. It was at least as pretty as what Tiera had
gotten Alphonse, so she smirked a little, as if it was the same as cooking or
something.


Tiera
shrugged and held her plate out to the man.


"That
redi-burger? Is that an Austran thing? The food there is horrible, but it's
always good to try new things." She wasn't wrong. The anemic looking thing
was on a bun, after a fashion, but it seem wilted and like it wanted to die.
The meat inside, if it was that at all, was actually a brownish gray color. The
fries looked slightly cold and wrinkled too.


There
was a lot of red sauce on the plate though, which was there to cover the rest
of the food, she didn't doubt.


Set
up for the meal they moved to the closest table and started eating. Her meal
wasn't good, but it was edible, after a fashion. The meat tasted like nuts, a
bit. If she imagined that really hard. The potatoes were there too, and so
bland that only the vast amount of salt on the outside saved them. She didn't
complain. It wasn't the only poor meal she was ever going to eat after all.


Tiera
watched the crew come in for their meals. Their technician, who hadn't given a
name, didn't help anyone not in brown at all, and most of those did the work
themselves anyway. On average people didn't get great food. It looked sloppy
and a bit haphazard. When Maris came in, along with Sheri, about twenty minutes
later, she waved them over.


"Maris!
Sheri!" A heavy handed and probably mean idea occurred to her, but the
food wasn't great so far, so why not? The worst they could be told was no.
"After you eat, would you help..." She had to pause and look at the
man, who winked at her, as if they were friends already. She could have felt
put out, but he had made her supper, so she decided to let that go.


"Tech
Second, Weaver."


"Right,
help Weaver here set up meals for everyone? That way you can practice for your
new restaurant." Or, Maris could, but both girls nodded as if it were
simply a thing.


The
Tech Second looked ready to revolt at having his job stolen, until he saw the creations
that were on the lady's plates. Then, still seeming a bit put out, he stepped
back and looked away. Tiera wasn't certain, but she thought he might have been
mumbling about Redi-burgers.


They
all sat for a while and watched things change subtly, over the next few hours.
There wasn't a lot to do, so Tiera finally got up and requested cleaning
supplies. People still spilled things and left crumbs after all, so the tables
had to be kept clean. They could be traded out, but that just meant dumping
stuff on the floor, and while that could be changed too, turning the whole ship
off seemed like a poor plan.


So
it was, that after a few hours the Captain came in himself, to find Tiera and
Karina going from table to table, cleaning, and the all black woman and her
sandy haired companion manning the food unit and Alphonse sweeping the floor,
from one side to the other. Tech Second Weaver had gone off shift and was
replaced with a commoner woman from Noram that was about his age, but so meek
and quiet that they hadn't even gotten her name, unless that was actually
"eep, sir."


The
man stood in the door of the space, watching for a bit, then moved in with a
smile.


"Tiera,
isn't it? I wasn't aware that you planned on working the cruise."


She
didn't know how to salute or anything, so tried to stand straight, since that
was a thing too, she thought. All the military types did that.


"Yes,
sir. We'll set up something like this for all the dining rooms, if you wish?
Everyone was told to come ready to work. Can we get you something to eat? Maris
is very good and can probably come up with anything you want."


"Oh?
Wonderful, I haven't had a good steak in ages."


That
got Maris to question him closely for a bit, and provide a nice venison steak,
instead of beef, with a rice pilaf on the side, along with a small green salad
with a light dressing.


The
man sat at the closest table to the machine, then started to eat. It was a bit
hesitant, but after a bit he grew more interested in the meal. He had some
papers, and made notes about something while he ate, not able to let go of work
even for those few moments. That was probably why he had the job.


When
he finished he set his own dishes on the table with their amulets, so they
could be turned off.


"Very
good, thank you, Maris was it?" He looked at the woman closely and seemed
to finally get that she was actually very attractive. It was hard to see,
unless you looked close. Then he rounded on Tiera, who was, she realized, was
probably a family member of his. That meant it was fair game, him asking her to
do things, even if she hadn't come ready to work. "Would you set
that up? Try to teach our people how to make their own. The better the food
quality, the happier everyone will be. We could also use an off loading crew,
if you have extra people with spare time? It isn't fun work, but we have a
string of craft coming in with colony supplies. That's why we have extra time
in orbit. Extra hands can't hurt."


She
nodded, since that would probably go over better with the fighters than wiping
tables would.


Then
the man left, without saying much else at all. He looked at her for a long
time, from the door, but walked away after that.


It
took a long time to find everyone, but once she got with Kolb it was easy enough.
He'd already arranged her family into a messenger service, which made some
sense really, and sent Tenet around to collect people for a work detail. Then
they all met up in the hangar next to the one they came off in. There were six
of them, she learned from one of the techs that was walking around quickly,
looking harried. She was an Austran woman too, but didn't seem to want to have
to put up with a bunch of rowdy kids.


"In
here then. If the Captain ordered it. Let's go." She sounded almost
miserable and her stringy hair and slightly wrinkled face didn't seem like
anything near a smile landed there hardly at all. Tiera thought she understood
it, having had deep grief herself once, and touched her mind, just to see.


She
recoiled in horror.


Tiera
had, on more than one occasion been about to kill herself, or at least let
herself die, in her grief over losing her friend. She'd thought that was the
bottom of what a human could withstand, and not just die. This woman in front
of her was in so much pain that Tiera walked over to her and gave her a hug. It
was vastly out of place, but the woman simply held her back for a bit.


"Don't
worry, we'll work. We might do it wrong, but we'll do what we're
told."


There
were ten of them in the room with her, including several fighters, a very calm
woman who was clearly from the meditation section, and Sam Builder. For over an
hour, they ran, moving crates, boxes and sacks. They all had to be accounted
for too, so the sad woman stood with her papers and special Austran pen that
didn't need an inkwell and wrote, as people called things off to her.


When
that ended, another came, and then another.


Finally
another group of eleven people in brown came, and a replacement for the woman,
who just sighed and walked away. Tiera almost ran after her, but didn't. It was
horrible, but there was nothing she could do to make it even a little better,
was there? All her family had died, drowning in front of her. Her friends and
neighbors were mainly gone. Her home and everything she'd ever known, vanished
in a few hours time. This, working here, was all she could do to fight
back against the people that had done it. In her own way she was striking back,
making sure that someday people would exist off the planet, so that if this
happened again, someone would live.


It
was, literally, all that was holding her mind together. A few hugs weren't
going to change that. Not that they'd hurt.


Tiera
felt small then, even with her new growth. She'd selfishly thought her pain was
the same as other people's, and she'd been wrong. Oh, so very incorrect.
Not that the comparison made her pain less, but she realized finally, what all
the adults around her probably already knew. Certainly the Ancients did. Loss
was a part of life and had to be gotten through. Giving up wasn't what Regina
would have wanted for her at all. Just like she didn't want that Austran Tech
to give up, even though she wasn't in love with her. She didn't even know her
and she wanted the woman to keep fighting, even if things hurt as much as they
did.


That
applied to her as well, didn't it?


She
wanted to keep working, but went to get Maris and Sheri instead. Both girls
were still helping in the dining room, and probably would have kept doing that,
if she hadn't shown back up.


"Hey,
bedtime! We can work more after we sleep." That got Maris to stop what she
was doing and walk away instantly, though Sheri finished helping the tiny Afrak
man with his meal. Tiera didn't stare, but that was a very rare thing.


The
men from that land had all been changed a lot. They were all very tiny, even by
commoner standards in Noram. So mild and retiring that most wouldn't have left
their land at all, she'd have thought. They were also totally incapable
of violence. For this deeply dark tiny man to come this far from his home
probably meant he was far braver than she was. Sure, she'd faced down magical
seemings of dragons, but this man had to face down her. Or in this case,
Sheri.


"There
you go, sir." She made her voice polite and the man looked at the ground,
took the plate and smiled a bit as he backed away.


Tiera
didn't comment on it at all. She needed some sleep.


They
all were on the same rough schedule, so when she got in the Prince, Smythe and
Karina were all in bed, their lights turned off. She gestured, so as to not
make any noise, and set the rest to doing the same thing.


Sleep
came remarkably easily for her, she noticed, but she just didn't need as much
as the others, so she sat up on her bed and started making the gravity devices
they'd need. Then, since it was only copy work and she'd brought the supplies,
she produced more of her little communications devices, making it so that
they'd only work with their own batch. That way all her people could have one
and not bother the crew at all, chattering all the time.


That
put her up and around about the same time that everyone else was doing it, so
they all headed down the hall together to clean up. The facilities were shared,
but segregated by sex.


That
meant, while it wasn't a huge space or filled with people, she was able to meet
up with Karen and Ali.


Her
sister in-law hugged her, ignoring the fact that she was naked and damp at the
time. Or, Tiera understood, seeing how the rather busty blonde girl's nipples
reacted, she might not have really been missing that point at all. When Ali saw
Sheri and Maris they got drawn into hugs too.


"What
are the plans for the day?"


That
wasn't something Tiera knew really, but everyone looked at her hard, anyway.
Like she was in charge? How had that idea come about anyway?


Oh,
right, she was a bossy little witch. She grinned, and decided to go with her
strengths.


"We're
supposed to set up cleaning crews for the dining areas, as well as someone to
help teach how to best use the food units for the crew here. There might be
more ships coming too. I think the rest of the crew is coming? New people
trading out, I think, so that won't be too bad, numbers wise. Other than that I
don't know. I think we have classes too. If we can find the space for them.
Fighting, building, and meditation?"


Since
they had people for that.


They
moved quickly, and she lured them all back to her alcove, with promises of
treats. They were tolerably enthused about getting to pass the communications
devices out at least, and all headed out to find people. Which meant, naturally
that they all ended up in the dining room at the same time, more or less. It
was kind of funny. They just didn't know where enough stuff was though,
otherwise.


The
morning was spent doing that. They set up cleaning crews and helpers for the
food units, a few teams for the last of the goods coming in, and then she
walked around handing things out to her friends and schoolmates. Around noon
she found her parents, who had Taman with them, but not the rest of the kids,
who were going from one area to another, making certain everyone was behaving.


Taman
looked horribly bored. She was being good, since she was, in general, but she'd
clearly been pouting a little.


That
got Tiera to cross her eyes and make a funny noise. It didn't get a laugh, but the
girl, six or not, understood what she meant.


"I
know, I should find something to do, but what? At home I could work in the
bakery or build something, but here... I didn't even bring anything to read,
except my school primer."


"So,
do that? For a few hours at least. Then get with the Lairdgren Group and see
what building needs to be done. Sheri needs to learn how to make copies, so you
can help with that, can't you? We have meditation practice too, and fighting.
You might be too little for that, but why not get with Kolb and see about
setting up shield and magical weapons practice somehow? There's lots to do.
True, it isn't all chasing boys, but Guide is here..." She was
teasing on that point, but the girl nodded, as if it really seemed like a plan.


"Do
you think he remembers me? I haven't seen him in a long time. Months." For
some reason that seemed like a real concern to the little girl at the moment.


"I
know he does. Go slow with him though. After all, you can't get married until
you're fourteen. It wouldn't serve to make him feel trapped until then."
She just said the words, as if it were normal to talk to a little girl like
that. Her mother nodded though and Douglas, back to looking young, did too.


He
sounded thoughtful about the whole thing even.


"Still,
keeping in contact can't hurt anything. First you should find Sheri and make
certain she doesn't need you to do anything. I think she said she was in charge
of you?"


Tiera
made that simpler, by handing a speaking device over to the girl then each of her
parents, with a few extra. It didn't take long for them to get the idea.


"You
just hold it to your throat. These can be turned on and off too, since it might
get to be a bit much otherwise, with a hundred people talking. You can listen
to everyone though, and if we all keep things to a minimum, it might be all
right." Most of the kids that had come were fighters after all, and
practicing for either leadership or military careers. They got the idea of
discipline, more or less. When she flicked hers on, there was speaking, but it
wasn't all the time or anything.


With
a bit of coaching, Taman had Sheri speaking to her in moments, which meant the
little girl was off to the dining room that Tiera's group used. It was nearly
luncheon, at least for the people on school schedules, so she headed that way
herself, the slightly orange and white hallways oppressive already.


After
that...


Well,
she kind of ran out of things to do herself. She meditated, but didn't actually
need a class for that. Kolb was planning practice for his people, but had to
wait for the hangar bays to be open, so they'd have the space. They wouldn't be
heading out until later that day, so there was a time when she was just kind of
walking around, looking at things. The crew was all busy and her people were
either helping out, or had their own friends to be with. Even her family was
busy. Her parents looking after everyone, since they were adults, and her
brothers and sisters playing miniature guards for them all. No one was doing
anything wrong, so that mainly turned out to be walking around and making
certain everyone had a talking thing.


It
was peaceful, really. No one here seemed to care much about rank or anything
either. Even the people from Noram just smiled at her, even if they were common
folk. The ship was huge though. A quarter mile across and nearly half that
high. Not having anything else to do, she walked, covering a lot of it, over
the course of hours. She didn't go onto the bridge, since the people there were
actually busy, and while she glanced in to a few places, to watch people manage
the space, heat and air quality, she didn't really stop to chat. Not until she
got to the waste management section. The man working that area was old, and angry.


As
far as she could tell he was from Vagus, and if he was impressed by her being
tall at all, that didn't show. On the good side, he spoke passable Noram
Standard.


"Too
much shit. We don't have storage for it. Orders are not to dump it on the main
paths." He gestured to the vast tanks which had clear sections to show
they were nearly full. "Captain hasn't responded to my note either."
It was hard to get past the accent, but only a little.


Tiera
looked at it, and then left, running to her room. When she came back she had
six of her new devices, which meant one for each tank.


"These
can be used to take the... waste and make it into other things. It works, but
isn't that fast. We'll have to store whatever we make too, but that can be stone,
or sand, so pretty dense. Metal too." The man might not have a good idea
what that was though, since his people were forbidden the use of it. On Earth
at least.


His
name, it turned out, was Ong. Which was simple enough to remember. He also
cared not at all who she was, as long as her new magic worked. He got a unit
set up, noticed the configuration and made a pipe from one of the water tanks,
being careful to make it air tight. Then they made a heavy stone slab and
stacked it to the side. He did the work that way, but the stone was a nice
heavy one that didn't break easily.


"This
good." He let her move the things, one at a time, which took a while. They
had a lot of them to make, and Ong was still running out of space. It wasn't
going to back up the waste disposal system though, so he was happy enough and
got her to make a line of the heavy things out in the hall.


Eventually,
near six or so, she thought, the next man came to watch the system. He was from
Noram, and got the idea almost instantly. The devices she'd made were a nice
deep gold color, and shone like polished metal, but made one of the heavy stone
blocks per minute with no real problem.


The
man looked to be of merchant stock, but low rank. When he pointed at the new
set up he looked worried.


"That's
a lot of work for one man. I think I can keep up, but Merta, on the third
shift, is tiny. We need some way for her to keep up. Plus, we need to get with
storage. It makes sense, but what can we use this for?" Being bright
enough for space work he grimaced. "Oh. Food. Well, that works, but we
can't let anyone know."


Tiera
went wide eyed as if the very idea was a new one.


"Or,
well, if we put them back in one of these we can make pretty much anything. Not
just materials, but whatever you can work out. Finished goods and all that. If
it's too complex you have to know how it works, but other than that, anything.
Nearly." She might have missed some things, after all. She wasn't perfect.
"It can be used to make air, water, jewelry, cloth or even wooden
furniture. As long as it can fit in a four by four section. So no beds
really."


They
had magic ones anyway.


The
man nodded and Ong walked away, barely noting that she'd been there at all, it
seemed. She'd worked up a good sweat, moving the heavy blocks for hours, so
went to shower again, and then to get something to eat. While working moving
rocks might not be fun, it was useful and had been slightly better than being
alone.


Instead
of remembering Regina, she thought of that poor Austran woman and decided to
try and visit with her, if she could. They had a week after all, and if the
woman worked in storage at all, which seemed likely, then Tiera and Ong had
made a lot of work for her that day.


At
first she didn't think she'd really be able to. The lady wasn't in their dining
section as far as that went, and just walking around looking for someone she
didn't have a name for wouldn't work either. Still, Tiera knew what hangar
she'd worked the day before and could ask around there.


It
was later in the day, but when she got to the door of the space, the lady was
there, along with several crew members, working to get a small ship unloaded of
people. They were all yelling, and then a group standing to the side loaded up.
Her new friend slapped a speaking device to her throat.


"The
Morning Star is exiting the Winters Kiss... Now, Captain."


"Ready
to go, everyone get ready to go. We leave in five minutes." Alan Sorvee
sounded confident of that. It was his job, so why not?


Dropping
the device from her neck, the woman called out to the new arrivals. "I'm
Jennifer Quigley. Top mate for the loading section. We have guests on this
cruise." Glancing over at Tiera , she gestured. "They're all dressed
like this, for ease of finding them. School kids from Noram, but hard workers.
We will not have any problems with them. Is that understood? The Fleet
Admiral set that order herself. If one of them asks you to do something, then
see that it gets done, duty allowing." The misery was still there, but
came out as bitter hardness, not pain. The people looking at her seemed to be
wary though, as if it all might just be a trap.


Jennifer
Quigley stared at Tiera for a bit.


"So,
can I help you with anything, Miss?" The tone was a bit leading. Or really
a lot leading.


"Yes.
We have an overage of stone blocks? Outside of Waste management. It's part of
the new system."


That
was all she said, and the crew that had come, their bags still in hand, were
sent off to see to that at once.


Tiera
went too, since, after a fashion, it was her mess.
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The
first three days of the trip were pretty nice, considering everything. The food
improved for everyone, and Sara, Trice and Ali grabbed one of the new devices
and made all kinds of things with it that impressed everyone else. None of it
was actually needed, except for some toothbrushes. If people had a problem with
them being made out of waste, well, they didn't know, did they? The girls had
asked for something to work with, so the practical people on the ship provided
some nifty and handy blocks. That was all.


Tiera
certainly didn't mention the idea to them.


There
was also a lot of jewelry, silver and gold things with fine gems. After a few
days a lot of people were wearing things, including the crew, if off duty. They
had a dress code after all, and oddly enough, ten pounds of chains weren't part
of that at all. One clever Austran man managed to make a machine that could
think, using it. A computer. It was simple though, since he wasn't an expert at
such things, he admitted. It was just his hobby. He gave it to Taman to play
with, after a bit, which meant she and the other kids had figured out how to
make it work about ten minutes later. Or so it seemed.


The
truth was that they'd had lessons from one of their tutors.


The
interesting part came on the fifth day, when one of the Austran crew people
found her, stacking stones onto a float palate for Ong.


"Tiera?"
It was a small commoner woman that spoke, who Tiera actually recognized.


She
set her stone down and gave a nod, to show she was paying attention.


"Kendra.
What can I do for you?"


The
woman stopped, and let her right hand go to her chest. "You know my
name?"


"Sure.
Kendra, from the storage section. One of the new people."


"Ah,
right. Well, the first mate... There's a problem? One of your people was
harassing Mindy in air cycle processing, so another of your people beat him up.
Pretty badly too. I was asked to come get you, so that you could tell us what
to do with them?" She seemed nervous about it all too. Like it was a huge
thing.


She
looked at the blocks and shrugged.


"Let
me get these loaded. It will only be a minute or two. Then we can go see about
it all. After all, the beating won't get any worse for me taking three extra
minutes. Probably." She grinned, but the truth was that she didn't really
think she was needed.


If
it was something serious, then they had the Military Counselor on board to see
to things. If on the other hand, it wasn't a big deal, then no one would care.
It made sense that the problem wasn't that huge, since she wasn't hearing about
how the Captain had set someone outside without a shield on. That Kendra had
been sent was a good sign really.


They
hurried though and when she got into the room, Tiera was a little bit
surprised. After all, she'd really expected Kurt to have been the one doing the
harassment, and Terry to be standing there, looking fierce and ready to kick
the man's behind again. Instead it was one of the sixth year fighting students
that was bloody and looked to have a broken arm, and Guide that stood on
the bridge. Mindy, it turned out, was no older than she was, and still on her
training cruise.


The
fighter, Gerahd Grant hadn't even been trying to force the girl into bed or
anything, but had simply been pushing her around, if verbally. Like a bully.
Guide saw it, and ordered the man to stop. That got him to try and beat up
Guide, which given they all had shields didn't work too well. Especially once
the Lairdgren Group member turned the other man's shield off and started to
fight back.


"Ah.
I see." She spoke the words without even having to stop and think about
them at all. "One of these kinds of things. Well, we need Kolb then. Karen
Derring, too." After a second, she shrugged. "My little brothers as
well, I guess."


They
were all summoned and Alan Sorvee looked at her nervously, not getting what was
happening. They ended up in hangar two, which was where they practiced fighting
every day. She didn't have to explain the idea at least, since almost
instantly, once they were there, Kolb and Karen took care of things. Though the
way they did it was strange.


Kolb
bowed to the Captain, going low and then did the same with Mindy.


"Miss,
please forgive Gerahd here. He forgot himself and erred. He'll apologize, now."
There was nothing pleasant about that part of the words, and the man bowed and
muttered something. It wasn't a real apology at all.


Which
Terry called him on, instantly. Really, the giant fighter should have seen that
one coming, if only from reputation.


"Do
it right." There was violence in the words, and Guide nodded, clearly
getting ready to back the tiny boy up, if another fight started. It didn't
though, and the man spoke more clearly, if grudgingly.


"Forgive
me. I misspoke and was crude. I shouldn't have said that you were ugly and that
no one would want to fuck you. It isn't true, because the world is full of drunk
and desperate men with no standards." The horrible part was that the man,
his plain student browns looking like canvas, even if he was clearly a noble,
seemed utterly sincere in his words, as if he couldn't tell they were
insulting.


The
girl was perhaps a trifle plain, but only that. She was symmetrical and clean,
lacking only better clothes and perhaps a bit of make-up. Even at that, Tiera
didn't doubt that most of the men on the ship would have actually slept with
her, not even thinking twice about it. It wasn't like they were picky, as a
group, was it?


There
was a bit of a race then though, as to who got to the man first. It turned out
to be her little brother, who tiny or not, cheated like a pro. Like a real one
too. Kolb watched what went on closely, but Terry simply started in on the man,
who went down hard, his shield turning off after the fifth blow.


That
was Guide, naturally. She could feel the effect happening. It was just a thin
line of intent too, not a weapon or device being used. Intense, but just his
mind being used. No one said anything for a long time, as the fighter tried to
rally. He was good. A lot better than Terry was. But the boy was shielded, and
didn't give up, and while some painful joint locks were managed by the older
fighter, one of which dislocated Terry's left elbow, that didn't save the large
man in the end. It was a brutal, but largely unfair battle.


That
meant Gerahd ended the thing unconscious, on the deck of the large hangar, with
Terry kicking him methodically. The boy was gasping a bit, but not as much as
Tiera would have at that age.


No
one else did it, and Tenet looked scared, so she waved a hand at her other
brother.


"Take
a moment, Terry. Perhaps Mindy would like to try as well?" Tiera kind of
expected the girl to not do anything, but as soon as the big man woke and stood
up, she moved in too and fought with more power than seemed normal. She was
obviously trained, at least a bit. It didn't last as long, but she did all
right.


Then
Tiera looked at the Captain.


"Sir?"


He
grimaced, "I think enough has been done. Please tell your man that this
was his warning, however. If I hear of this again, I'll have to take sterner
measures. Understood?" He was looking at Kolb, who bowed again. Tiera did
it too, which started a chain, but they were done after a minute.


Then
the Captain signaled Crewman Damic to leave with him, and cleared the room. It
was Tenet that walked up to the downed man, looking at the healing amulet in
his hand. Gerahd held his hand out for it, but the boy stopped, and pulled
back.


He
looked very wide eyed and innocent, but also determined and very, very young.
Which he was, being only seven.


"No.
I don't think so. You should have to wait to be healed, if you aren't going to
be hurt permanently. It's part of your punishment." 


That
had to be hard for the gentle kid to say, and it was clear he really wanted to
hand the thing over, but Kolb agreed instantly.


"You
heard him. The Captain too. What the hell were you thinking? Crewman Damic
could have asked for your death out here and it would have been
delivered. Terry, heal that arm, then if you and Sir Derring could see him back
to his bunk? You're to stay there for the duration of the trip there, Gerahd. I'm
so ashamed of you that I don't want to see you right now." Then he left
too, waving for Tenet to follow him.


Tiera
stayed, but didn't speak. That was mainly to make certain that her remaining
brother and Karen didn't keep beating the man. He sort of deserved it, so it
might occur to them.


They
left though, Karen helping him walk out, with Guide right behind them, until
she held him back.


"Don't
worry, they can both turn his shield off. They have weapons for it, if it comes
to that."


He
looked up at her and gave a single somber nod.


"If
I'd done that at school, I'd be swinging by now, I think."


She
had to agree there. It might not have been literal, but what he'd done would be
assault on a noble. If it had happened in Noram.


"And
here it's part of your job. I wouldn't worry too much. Keep your shield
on, but that's all. I guess he could try to take it out on you in practice, but
that's fair enough, and you can give back what he gives, if he tries it
there." On the ship at any rate. In practice too, but the man could push a
case in court, if he was high enough in the system and wasn't bright enough to
know that fifteen people would just make his body vanish if he tried that.


Though
if he pushed for a duel, well, that might actually work. The trick there would
be going unencumbered. With only his own weapons the man couldn't face a
builder really, she was willing to bet. Now, unarmed, that might work. Naked
too, if he was smart. He would have heard what Terry had done to that young
Baron.


The
thing there was that commoners weren't challenged to duels, as a rule. They were
just killed or punished. That wouldn't work with Guide, so noble rules sort of
applied. If that was done, Guide would be forced to either claim he wasn't
worthy, which would mean that regular commoner rules would be in force, or take
the offer up.


In
that case he'd lose. Gerahd was good, and without some kind of extra trick, the
man in front of her wasn't ready yet.


Though,
that probably wouldn't happen at all, really. Kolb would see to that.


That
was, more or less the bright spot of the trip out however. They worked,
minimally, and entertained each other with games, meditations and practice.
They learned the ship rules and planned things for the new colony. Tiera kept
up with her new organic build, which was ready in good time, without stressing
her at all. That was about it. She bathed a lot too, not having much else to
do.


That
was, oddly enough, what she was doing when they got to the Moon. The tub was
made to look like slick black glass and wasn't all that large, considering they
had nobles on board and it was their habit to bathe together. She was able to
sink into the warm water though, and lean back, relaxing. It was nice, and
since the water would be cleaned and recycled she wasn't actually wasting
anything really. Not much. There was some cost for it, since the heat had to be
gotten rid of again and all that, but it wasn't much.


Her
eyes were closed when they finally got close enough for her to feel the thing.
The other planet. It pulled at her, just a bit, like a person standing behind
her. Felt, but only so vaguely that it tickled at her subconscious mind a tiny
bit. It wasn't real to her yet, but it was there, and was solid. More than
that, it felt familiar, which didn't make sense at all. Oh, she'd been there
before, and knew it, more than most did, on that deep level, but it was more
than that.


It
felt like home.


True,
for her that was everywhere she'd been really. School felt that way, and so did
Two Bends. It seemed a strange spread to her, really. A little forest village,
a high end school for the elite... and the freaking Moon. Because those
were the places that a normal girl thought of as where she belonged?


The
idea made her smile, so at least she looked happy, or slightly bemused, when
the wash room was invaded and the door made to vanish. She opened one eye to
see who it was, knowing full well that it was Kolb the whole time. When he
turned to look at her, he seemed flat, and a bit like he was hiding something.
Rather than just trying to peek at her naked.


"Hello
Kolb. Come for a soak? We can make the tub bigger, if you want?" She was
joking with him, and he knew it, having been around long enough to get that
kind of thing. It was sort of refreshing.


"We
don't have time really. I... need to talk to you." Then, as people almost
always did after saying those words, he went silent.


She'd
noticed that one before, and even done it herself, but couldn't think of a
single reason why everyone did it. Wouldn't it be more effective to blurt out
what you had to say? If it was the point at least, sitting on the words for an
extra three minutes wasn't actually going to help at all. Not that she was any
better than anyone else that way really.


She
sat up, splashing in the water a bit. True, she was naked, but Kolb wasn't
going to care. He even made direct eye contact with her, rather than looking at
her breasts. That was part of the cost of being that old, she guessed. He'd
seen all the varieties of women, clothed and not, millions of times. She just
wasn't special to him that way, was she? It would have been a shame, if she'd
ever really had her sights set on him in particular. Instead he was just her
Instructor, and possibly, in a weird way, her friend.


Waiting
hadn't always been her strong suit, but she managed this time, and after a
minute, with the bald, muscular, and slightly intimidating man staring deep
into her eyes, he spoke.


"We're
not... going back. It was decided, in the last meeting. When we get to the
Moon, the ship will offload the goods we brought, and leave." Then he set
himself, as if expecting her to leap up and attack him. As if she could? If she
wanted to take out Kolb, it would have to be a real ambush, she knew. Using
weapons. While he had nothing. And, she considered, was possibly naked at the
time, if that could be managed. Even at that, she figured her odds of winning
at less than twenty percent. When the man pulled out the stops, he was just
that good, after all.


So
she nodded a bit, looking away, to the right. Toward the Moon, even if it
couldn't be seen from there. They were near the interior of the ship after all,
and there weren't a lot of windows anyway, even on the outer hull.


"I
know." She whispered the words, and realized that it was just true. She
hadn't known that was the case, not really, until the words were said, but now...
She understood it all. Or some of it.


Martin
Kolbrin, Baron, Ancient warrior and school weapons instructor, sighed at her.


"I
gathered. The question is now, what do you plan to do about it? Take over the
ship? Or the one that the High Servants have been using? Run back to Earth, and
get yourself killed?" 


She
grinned and stood up, knowing that she needed a towel, or the room would get
all wet. There was a stack of Sam-towels though, next to her, made to look
green, at the moment. A deep color that darkened a bit when she started to wipe
her body down. She did it carefully, since leaving damp footprints was
considered a bit rude here. They didn't have a lot to do, so new rules had been
cropping up, to give people something to do.


"No,
it's a good plan. We have people on Earth still though, so they'll need to be
picked up. Is Alice doing that?" She looked at him, her mind buzzing with
ideas, with plans that couldn't have been her own, but weren't from the man in
front of her either. He gave her a very frank look then. One that was a bit
scary.


"Tor
and Timon have a way off the planet, if they can take it. Gerent, he lied to
you. He plans to stay and set off the device himself, to ensure it happens.
He... hasn't become one of us. So he can live through it. Your oldest brother,
Teral, is staying. Tamerlane too. To guard the planet while we can't be there.
The rest are staying, Tiera. The Ancients of all the lands. Blue Four is slated
to come up, but the Blues have their own craft, so she won't be stuck. The
others..." He paused as if it was going to take her time to work it all
out.


She
shook her head a bit.


"I'm
sorry for your loss. I know that they're your family, in a way that might be
more real than anyone else has ever dealt with. It's a little sad for me, Green
and Brown being people I've met, but we aren't close. The ones I'm close to are
Doris, you and Alice. I get to keep you all, right?" The words were a bit
weak sounding, and young, but she wasn't old, was she? Despite how life made
her feel sometimes.


"Yes.
I... Green... He doesn't think that Timon can do it. Free Tor from Cordes. If
that's the case, we'll have to leave him there. We can't risk giving Cordes a
toe hold in space, not even to save Tor. I know that-"


She
shook her head sadly, a single tear coming to her eye as she stood there naked.
A sob half choked in her throat.


"I...
Kolb, if Timon can't do this, he'll most likely die in the attempt. Tor will
too. He told me that. If not, then it's my job to make certain that Tor dies.
If he can't kill himself. We have a plan too." She felt miserable, and a
sense of certainty came over her about the whole thing. Her brothers would die,
and she'd be left alone, without them.


There
were the others, but it was Tor and Timon she was close to. Terlee was her
favorite, but distant, being too old for her to relate to really. Terry was
sweet and brave, but so different from her that she almost couldn't understand
him. She fought because of rage. Anger driving her, and lack of fear letting
her rush in where others couldn't go. Or wouldn't.


Terry
was different. He'd left home, learned to fight, and stood in front of dragons.
Because other people needed someone too. He wasn't free of fear, or
built to have unlimited courage, he was simply that good.


The
others were all too young really, to have ever been her friends at all. Tor...
They'd grown up together. Timon was even closer than that. It meant that she
couldn't let them die. But really, she couldn't save them either, that was all
up to Tim.


If
she could feel it, she would have been shaking with fear for them. There was
only sadness though.


Kolb
made a commiserating face, "so we don't have to worry about you stealing
the ships?"


She
shook her head, but didn't lie to him. After all, some day she was going to need
his good faith and trust. Going behind his back would make him think she was...
She just didn't know. It felt like a lot of work, suddenly, dealing with other
people.


"No.
I'm going to make my own ships and go. I have a duty here, in this, Kolb. I
know, I can't beat the Ancients in a fight. Probably not even if I cheat. But I
won't let them win either. We have one plan here, and it can fail at too many
points. Someone has to be there as a backup, to make certain it all happens. We
can't let them win. The Others. Gray and Cordes and the ones helping
them. Even if they're innocents, like Monroe and Maris. If it comes to it, I'll
destroy everything, to make sure they don't win. It might not be good, or
right, but I won't let them get away with killing everyone." She wanted,
very badly, to explain it all more clearly. The words wouldn't come though.
They stuck deep inside her, lodged in place, and not coming to the front of her
tongue.


Rather
than bark at her for being stupid, which, to be fair, she was being and knew
it, the weapons Instructor gave her a long and drawn out, blank stare. They
stood like that, her with a towel in hand, him looking directly into her eyes,
for a long time.


"Then
hurry. You'll need a ship faster than this one, if you're getting back in time.
Gerent was planning to set the device off if another attack came at all. It may
already have happened. Be prepared for that. If it's the case, then going back
to the planet is a death sentence for one of us. Even with a shield on. Timon
made his new killing field well, if he's to be trusted. In this, I do. Even The
Green Man says that few things in the universe can stop this particular magic
in the time we're giving it."


Then
he turned, walked to the wall where the door was supposed to be and made it
appear. Ali was standing outside, her face locked into a blank expression.
Waves of terror came off of her though, meaning someone had managed to
eavesdrop.


Brilliant
of her, but also a bit ill timed. Or perfectly timed, depending on who
you were asking. Kolb got the idea at least, and made a face at her.


"So
much for secret meetings. I trust you not to mention this to anyone else until
we're actually at the new colony? It really is the best plan right now."
Then, without waiting for her to answer, he walked away smoothly, his feet
barely making a sound at all as he did. It was impressive, given his size.


Ali
slammed into the room, near panic, and made the wall vanish again. Since, Tiera
thought, that had worked so well before. Then she stalked over to Tiera,
looking... Angry.


"You
all knew that? Timon told me he could do it, and Tor said it would be all
right, and... they lied to me, didn't they? Gerent too. They're all going to
die, and no one told me..." She didn't cry, for some reason, but did
manage some credible glaring. "He's my husband, Tiera. I should be with
him." To die with him, was the underlying point, it was clear.


"Right."
Tiera spread her hands, still nude, and triggered her clothing amulet, so that
she was in student browns. "Well, you heard my plan, and if you think that
I'm going to let you throw your life away for no reason, then you're an ever
bigger ditz than everyone always says."


That
got the other girl to look hurt for a second, and then shrug.


"What?
You think I don't know what they all say? Easy Ali, who'll lick anything put in
front of her? Slutty Baker. Frost brain. I've heard them all you know. Do you
think that I care? I let people think I'm stupid, because it gives me an edge.
I have sex with everyone that's willing, to make alliances. I lived on
the streets of the Capital for two years, Tiera. Two years. I had to
learn how to survive, and did. I won't leave my husband alone now though. When
it looked like my father was going to find me, Tor, he married me. Me.
Some girl that was too young and stupid for anyone to be willing to bother
with. The King and Queen ordered him out of the marriage you know, after that.
He told them no, because I was his wife. The King. Right to his
face. He fought for me, and won. A boy, standing up to the most powerful
people in the Kingdom, and not even blinking about it." She took a deep
shuddering breath and leaned in, whispering, even if they were in space and not
being all that loud. There were always listeners after all. 


For
a long time she just stood there and Tiera had an odd impression that the girl
was going to kiss her for some reason. Then she did, if only on the cheek. 


"Tiera,
Tor..." She gasped and smiled then, "when we were in Afrak, to get
married on Petra's ship, Tor had the Assassin's Guild kill my father. Just to
protect me from him. It cost... Ten thousand golds. He also suffered for it,
horribly. He knew he would, and did it anyway... So, I have to stand by him
now, even if it means dying. I won't let him go alone." She looked ready
to fight about it, but Tiera could see her point.


"Ali...
I won't let you die doing this, but you can go with me to get them, or to make
sure that Cordes doesn't win. I can't promise we can save him. But, I agree,
you should be there, if it isn't too late. If it is... Then we can cry
together, and try to go on."


That
got her a hug and Alyssa Baker, her sister in-law, smiled. It was a dangerous
thing. One that seemed to say she had other plans anyway. To die with her
husband, if it came to that. Tiera... understood. Could she really tell Ali
that her honor wasn't just as good and worthy as anyone else's?


They
parted then, and if anyone saw them leave the washroom together, they weren't
visible. She got right to work, making the new ships, taking a full day to set
the original field, trying to work out ways to make it go faster. The key, she
was sure, was in how the communications devices worked. That was hard to make
big though. The trick was making a thing that was in two places at once, for an
instant, then becoming one, in the right location. It would have to be done in
steps, since she doubted that she'd even be able to find something as big as a
planet if she made the bites too big. A tiny fraction of a degree off would put
her hundreds of thousands of miles off course. That assumed she only screwed up
by that small of a margin, too.


So
it would take lots of little steps, no matter how it was made.


She
also needed it to be armed. Well armed, and against a lot of different
things. Old ships made of metal and plastic and glass foam, like what Blue
used. New magical ones, and possibly other things she'd just never heard of.
When she came up for air, looking around, everyone else was standing by, with
their bags, ready to go.


Tiera
didn't have to ask what that meant. They were there. On the surface already.
She could feel the field of the place around her, like a cool hug. It was
friendly and a lot nicer than she remembered.


Alphonse
looked at her, as if amused by her silly antics.


"Some
new magic wonder? Diaper rash cream, or magical fish fryers?" He looked
happy to be there, but she shook her head and looked over at Smythe of Westend.
Then at the others. Karina, Maris and Sheri. Her group, if an assigned one.


"No,
war ships. We're going to be left here, as soon as things are unloaded. In a
week, I'm taking a group back, to make sure the plan works. If..." She was
about to make a big dramatic speech, but Sheri, of all people, interrupted.


"Good.
I kind of figured that was the case. Why else bring everyone like this? Most of
the new immortals are here already. Like a safety net, in case the others can't
save Earth? I wish my family could have come." She looked sad, and Maris
patted her shoulder, comfortingly.


Smythe
gave her a strange look.


"I
think I understand. So there's a plan in the works?"


The
time for lies was done, wasn't it? They'd never been hers in the first place.


"Yes.
Gerent Lairdgren has a device that will kill all the Ancients on the planet.
Normal people will be left unharmed. If the Others attack again, which was what
we heard was the plan, he's going to set it off. Which will mean that anyone
with the right genes left there will simply die." She spread her hands and
looked at the little sack of growing fields in her left hand, her case floating
behind her. "If that hasn't happened already, then Alice is supposed to
get our people off the planet. We're exiled, for ten years or so. The regular
people should be able to come and go however, so, as long as we don't let those
bastards kill the world, they'll be all right. Or as good as they can be with
the world trying to break around them from the damage done already."


It
was Karina that gasped, her eyes going wide.


"Alison."
For a moment, Tiera didn't get that at all, but the Prince did.


"Crap.
Right. Varley's little girl is an Ancient. If we'd known we'd have taken her
too. We have to go back. Now. I'll talk to the Captain." He moved to do
that, but Tiera shook her head.


"No.
If this works," she hefted the little sack, making the green gems the
ships were on tinkle a little, "we can beat this ship back by days, even
if it takes me several more to make it. Really, the first thing to do is call
home and make certain that people are alive and well. I haven't been trying,
because most of the people I know are here."


That
got people to scramble for communications devices and all hit different sigils.
The first one to answer was the person that Smythe tried to contact.


"Ridley
Dens, here. How may I be of service today?" Tiera didn't know who that
was, but the others all looked at Smythe closely, so he was probably important.


"Ah!
Very good, you're in. This is William Smythe. We just landed on the Moon, I
believe. I was making certain that we could communicate with people there. I
don't suppose you have anything to report?"


There
was a pause, and finally the voice whispered, after having gotten someplace
secret, Tiera hoped.


"The
rebellion is picking up force again. A few that were on our side have gone over
now. It was the attack on Callwood and Countess Baker being removed like that.
No one feels secure now. Countess Printer has removed her support. She hasn't
gone all in with the rebels, but that's the good news. There's talk of
Cannor going too. King Richard had been scrambling to smooth things over
there."


"Ah.
I see. Very well then. Perhaps you could arrange to have the King use your
device to contact me? I'll stand by for that. There's some news here as well,
but for his ears only."


"Understood.
I'll try to arrange that, sir."


The
line was turned off, since Alphonse had Varley on the line and Gerent picked up
his own unit as well. That was who she tried for, since they were family.


"Gerent
speaking. Hello?"


"Gerent!
It's Tiera." She didn't know what to say, but had to assume that the
Others had a way to listen in by now.


He
got that too though, it seemed. "Oh! So good to hear from you, are you all
safely at the new colony then? I'm really looking forward to coming out too.
Collette and I will be along in a few weeks. Ten days from now, actually. I'm
trying to bring Tim along as well. He said that he'll be ready by then. In ten
days. I'm bringing in a load of seeds, like you said. Can you have the
facilities ready for us then? In ten days?" He didn't stress the word ten,
but even Sheri was rolling her eyes a bit. She walked over and squealed a bit.


"Gerent!
It's Sheri. I'm going to be staying here for a while, with Maris, so we can
open a restaurant. Will you be leaving in ten days, or getting here then? Maris
and I expect you and Collette to stay with us. Live with us, too, if you're
going to stay? Please say yes. I miss you."


It
was a bit closer than the two actually were, but Gerent handled it like a professional
spy, actually understanding what was being asked.


"Wonderful,
thank you Sheri, we'd love that. If all goes well, we'll be heading out
in ten days. The rest of you will probably be back by then, right?" That
part actually sounded like he meant it. Then, the students would be
going back, wouldn't they?


Tiera
smiled, so it would show in her voice.


"That's
right, for some of us at least. Karen Derring might have to stay here, since
the High Servants are a problem. We need to go now. Make sure you don't leave,
before ten days is up, or you'll miss me. Make sure you have Timon around too,
for that." Her voice was too dark and foreboding, she knew.


Gerent
chuckled a bit, sounding nervous. "Naturally. I'll see that he doesn't get
buried in his work."


Then
they got off, and she listened to what Varley was saying which was... Light and
playful.


"Oh,
the baby is doing well. I wish that we all could have gone with you, but she's
too young to travel yet, I think."


That
might be a problem, Tiera knew, but Smythe stepped forward and sounded
fatherly.


"I
thought that too, before the trip, but it's been most pleasant. Certainly no
more of a hardship than living in a magical house at all. Really, I think you
should make an effort to at least go into orbit. Little Alison too. Especially
her. It would be a good idea to get her used to the new way of things early,
after all."


"Oh?
I should take her, especially, into space?"


The
man grimaced, since there was a lot of weight to the words.


"Oh,
my yes. A good man to get with for that would be Gerent Lairdgren. He's
planning a trip out here with a lady friend of his, Collette Coltress? She
might also have some information. That's in ten days I believe. You could meet
them in orbit, with little Alison."


"Well,
that sounds like fun. Yes, I think I'll try to put that together. Gerent you
say? Excellent. Should I get mother and father to come as well do you think? Or
Raul?"


That
got the man to stop dead, so Tiera pushed in.


"Hey
Varley! Tiera here... That would be great, but you probably shouldn't take any
of them away right now. We've heard some things, you know? Say... Have you met
Ridley Dens, yet? He's Smythe's assistant. He sounds pretty cute..." She
had no clue, but Alphonse laughed.


Loudly.



"That
is so true. You should get to know him, sis. He's a very good friend of
Trice's. The special kind? I can recommend him for company too."


There
was a light chuckle, "all right, I'll see if I can meet up with him then.
He's at the palace?"


That
got them talking and Alphonse walked off, with Karina following. It was
actually sort of normal sounding really. What she would have been doing if she
had relatives on Earth, which she did. She hit the sigil for Tim, not expecting
anything at all, but he answered after only a few seconds.


"Tim
Baker." That was all he said, and he sounded like he was in a trance
state. That might help, really, since it meant he might be paying extra close
attention.


"Tiera
here, Tim. I was just on with Gerent and he said that you and he would be
leaving in ten days. Is that right?"


"Yes."


It
was clear he knew what she was asking then. Otherwise he would have tried to
get more information from her.


"Great.
I was thinking of swinging by and picking you all up? I have a new type of ship
to show off, or will by then. It isn't certain, of course." Which was true
enough. The build felt strong so far, but it was complex on a level that she
didn't really think she could explain, and be believed. Luckily she had a
nearly perfect memory, or she couldn't have done the work at all.


"Oh?
That sounds fun. Sure. Is Trice with you?" He sounded incredibly bland,
but there was something that came across in his voice. It was so subtle she was
probably imagining it.


"Not
right now. I can probably rope her into the trip though, if she doesn't get
busy here. It's so exciting. We need to go soon and look around. Maybe do some
work here? I'm hoping to build a house before I leave. I think I like it
here." That she realized, was just the truth. It felt right. Good.


"See
you in, say, eight or nine days then? I'm in the Capital right now, but I'll be
up at Lairdgren School then. It's early, but I wanted to chat up the Dean there
and see if I can get in next year. After being kicked out of Printer like I
was."


"I
can meet you there then. Call it eight or nine days. I'm a girl so might want
to stop and do some shopping first. That's the rule isn't it?"


She
was teasing, and setting a trap for him to walk into. He didn't though. Not at
all.


"Love
ya, Tiera. Tell everyone else that too?"


"Sure,
but, you know, you have a communications device. I'm surprised they
haven't been communicating with you yet. We're on the Moon! Can you
believe that?"


He
laughed, said that he'd call the rest of the family and then got off the line. Then
they all moved out, heading to the hangar they came into, which was where they
were supposed to be getting off at anyway. Jennifer Quigley was there, seeing
to the offloading of goods already, and most of the fighters section was
helping with that.


To
greet them was a single High Servant, who was a woman that seemed to be a
noble, which wasn't a shock, but also humble, which was. She bowed to everyone,
and let her fingers intertwine in front of her.


"We
weren't told that people were coming. How wonderful. We don't really have any
facilities ready yet, on the surface." She looked embarrassed by that, but
Tiera could see it. They'd need air and water to fill the spaces, after all.
She could see to that, so walked over and bowed to the woman, half way. A bow
between equals. The woman returned it, happily enough.


"Saxon
Breen. High Servant, and Conserina First, Breen. At least until my brother has
a child."


"Tiera
Baker. Bearer of gifts. I have devices for you. We can make air, water, and
gravity inside the dwellings. We also have air purifying devices and better
food units. Really, all we need are some air tight spaces and we're good here.
Do you have everything ready?"


That
got a wince that was vastly ashamed, for some reason.


"No."
She took a deep breath, as Sara Debri came over, but went on, bravely enough.
"That is, we have a few spaces finished, but most of the others, well,
when we got here, there were problems and most won't do much at all. They just
stay on the ship and..."


Sara
winced back. "Ouch. Well, I have some units from Tor, that can make air
tight underground dwellings, so we can make those pretty quickly. We should be
able to have space for a few thousand inside a few weeks, that way." She
dug into her bag, and got one out, then gestured to her little brother, who
walked over and bowed to the High Servant, very professionally. He didn't even
seem smarmy about it or offer to have sex with her in his first six words. It
was impressive for him.


"Kurt
Debri, of the Debri Merchant House. I'm setting up shop here. It sounds like we
should go and set up some spaces then? I'm not certain how to do that, but if
Master Tor did the work, it will be solid. He's the best you know." That
bit had merchant written all over it. Selling the idea already and everything.


Tiera
liked the idea though, since otherwise things might get a bit uncomfortable,
fast.


"Saxon...
may I call you that?" She waited, even as Karen started to storm over.
They'd just been seen, so it would take her and Smythe a bit to get there. Ten seconds
or more even.


"Yes,
ma'am."


"Tiera,
please. Now, would you be willing to go and get the other High Servants that
are willing to work at all? You might drop that your High Commander has come,
and she is not pleased with the reports. In fact, I heard a rumor that anyone
not working from now on will be left outside, without a shield on. That
might make it hard to breathe. The rest of us will go and start making those
underground spaces."


She
stiffened a bit, her white robe looking glaring under the ship's light. Then
she saw Karen and scurried away, not letting her say anything. That didn't go
over well, but Sara giggled.


"Tiera's
giving them one last chance. I guess the idea is that anyone too stupid to show
up for work right now really can just be taken back and... Um, lost in
transit?"


Smythe
looked disgusted but didn't say anything, even as Saxon formed a tiny air lock
around herself and left through the otherwise solid looking wall. It was clever,
but she'd had time to learn how to do it.


Everyone
had shown up, along with their gear, but Kolb and Doris moved to the front, and
called Tiera's family and the Lairdgren group over. Gently of course. Then she
looked at Sheri and Maris and didn't have to suggest they come too.


"Everyone,
we have news. This is the group staying. The rest of you will be leaving as
soon as the ship is unloaded. I suggest you take a moment as you unload to walk
on the surface of the Moon. It's part of the adventure."


There
was a bit of a groan, but Tiera moved in next to them, since she was the one
that had gotten the report.


"The
High Servants don't have things ready yet. We will shortly, and you'll all be
allowed back soon. We'd keep more of you, but we don't have long term
permission to do so for most of you. My parents are here, so they can
stay to help us build for a while, but-"


The
oldest woman in the meditation group stepped forward, gracefully, her hands
folded in front of herself.


"I
will aid in this, as I may, if supplies allow?"


Tiera
bowed.


"Thank
you! Yes, it isn't a problem that way, but anyone that stays will have to be an
adult, or at least a free agent. The Lairdgren Group are part of an
organization and don't get to refuse, but the rest of you have that right.
Even the adults."


Several
more people moved forward then, and several more got on communications devices.
It meant that almost half of the people were going to be staying there, it
turned out. Several of them simply called home and told their parents that they
were staying and that it was a matter of honor. Surprisingly, that worked.


Kolb
smiled, at everyone.


"Those
of you leaving, you'll be under the Captain's command on the way back. Impress
him. Everyone else, we need to move from here to the surface. Miss Debri will
supply us with amulets for underground structures. Tiera, you have air, once
that's up? That needs to be the first order of things."


She
didn't answer, just getting what they'd need around first and holding a copy of
each up for all to see.


Then,
shields on, they left, walking to the wall and stepping out into the loose
dusty soil of the lunar surface. It was a lovely silver, and the Earth was
there above them, looking about twice the size of the Moon from there. It was
incredible, and she realized that she'd stopped walking for a bit. She slipped
the cord of her speaking device around her neck carefully. Everyone else had
already figured that one out, or had them on.


Taman
walked over to Sara and pointed about a quarter mile away, where the other ship
was set up. There were some buildings near there too, and fifteen white blobs
coming out of the ship toward them, flying. They did the same then, carrying
all their gear. Everything they had, with them. Not that it mattered. In days they
could have a hundred times more if they wanted. It was so easy that she decided
not to want things anymore. Just what was needed to survive. Then, that had
been what she'd done for months, so it wasn't a massive change, was it?


Sara
waved at everyone, and moved closer to one of the buildings, which had a long
tube going to it. When they went in there were some magical lights, but she got
the idea, it wasn't just an air lock, but a lot of them. It was apparent
they weren't going to work either, all being made of the same milky stone. She
waved them all out and set up her fast craft, made it large and air tight, then
created an airlock on that. Then, shields still on, she made a hole in the
bottom, so that Sara could work in direct contact with the soil.


The
device actually hovered in place, over the hole that formed, with stairs moving
down. Slowly, the girl walked downward, a hand light tied to her left forearm.
It was golden, like the Sun. It made her blonde hair shine a bit, as she moved
walking at about one foot every ten seconds, making a giant tube of glass form
around them. She kept going, and after ten minutes pulled a second device and
pointed at the wall on either side.


Sheri
got the idea first and moved into place, her hand touching the wall, making it
reshape into a slightly round, but open, door. Then, a room came into being. It
had high ceilings, like the tube did, and was made with steps going down, so
that it could be formed to be as large as possible. Tiera did the other side,
figuring that what the other girl was doing was the restaurant, since food
would be one of the first things they needed. That, and water. So she did that
part, and formed a space for the working machines near the airlock, so that
they could mine rock from other places and bring it in to work with, since the
Tor device wasn't leaving a lot where they were.


Everyone
got the idea, and every few hundred feet large spaces were built. Some basic,
but others were nicely complex, like entire houses. On the neat side, it turned
out that doors of stone could be made, with no more than a thought. The hinges
were well balanced and they all fit perfectly, so didn't make a lot of noise
when they moved at all.


There
was no trouble really, though the High Servants couldn't hear what anyone was
saying, not having the right magics to work with. There weren't that many of
them however and they did try, which was a good sign. On the bad side,
out of the nearly one hundred on the planet, only seventeen had come at all.
Even after being warned.


They
didn't have another ship to use as an airlock, but when Sara suggested they
make more than one set of housing and businesses. Guide suggested they use the
larger magical houses for that. They could be made air tight too after all.


"I
have twenty of them. I didn't know if we'd need them or not, but we may as well
use them. Do we have enough air units for that?"


Tiera
thought and shook her head, working well away from everyone else, but well
within speaking distance.


"Not
really. We can make the air, but I don't know how dense the purifiers have to
be set up. I'd rather have too many in a small space and have to make more.
Call it... four set-ups like this? Of course, this one keeps growing... This is
a nice house though."


She
giggled a bit, since it was a big empty space with no air or water and she
needed good sanitary facilities too. It was big and had ten rooms though, so
she couldn't complain that way. They'd need heat too, she realized. That one
she could handle though, even if the ground wasn't very warm.


There
was, she realized, always going to be more they had to do, for a long time.
That was good, but she'd want to sleep that night. Tiera was just lazy that
way. The thought got her to smile a little, which everyone saw, but no one
understood, she was willing to hazard.


"Guide,
would you and Sara set up a house for all of us to use? I'll get water and air
for it. I need to work on some things..."


Then
she just did that for a while, letting others handle things. After all,
they were there for that, right? Well, to work and survive.


It
made for a very long day, and her eyes wanted to close, and her stomach growled
at her by the time she was able to get the air made. It would take a while,
since the place had been created huge. Fantastically so, but it was too big to
work with so far, nearly. She ended up going back to the new house Guide put up
for them, which was instantly dubbed "The First House", and started
collecting rocks into several large floating boxes. She had help, from the High
Servants with them, since they had earth moving devices. It saved a lot of
time, so she set them to working on that, filling one large box after another
until the Lairdgren group ran out of them.


Then
they set up in the rather nice front room, and she used three full boxes to
make enough air to fill the place. They actually had to let some out, since
there was a bit too much air pressure, once she took her field off to test it.
The house warmed itself, but it was still cool inside. It was enough to start
with, since they could just dress warmly for a while if they had to. The thing
there was that the core of the Moon, it turned out, wasn't as warm as the Earth
was, or the Sunlight didn't stick as much. One or the other.


Everyone
with them tapped their shields, looking nervous about it, as if the things
wouldn't go back up instantly if there was no air?


"Air
purifiers next. Let's see..."


Tiera
expected to see a brilliant green light or physical object, but all that
happened was that the air in a thin sheet of space warped a bit, like light on
the desert during the day. It was very subtle too, and, she realized instantly,
you could still breathe when you walked through it, so they could be set up
anywhere. She did four of them, and hoped it was enough.


It
wasn't like they had any way to test the things, was it? She could feel the
field with her mind, but all that told her was that old air was being changed
into good air, in much the same fashion that her food unit had done it. Tearing
matter apart and rebuilding it instantly.


For
a few seconds everyone just stood around, but Tiera waved them into action.
That seemed to be her job now. Waving at people. She'd have to make a study of
it, to make certain she was doing it right. Later though.


"Maris,
would you and Sheri start some food going? Kolb, could you set up a team of
people to make water? We'll want a holding tank. High Servants... Why don't you
good ones stay here with us? As soon as the cases empty of rock and
sand, we need to get more. Constantly. That will probably be an actual job for
a while. Who wants it?" She nearly raised her own hand, but she was going
to be gone soon.


Both
Terry and Alphonse did, along with one of the High Servants, who was a skinny
boy that looked familiar now that she actually bothered to look. She'd almost
flirted with him once, she thought. He'd been really shy, at the time. But now,
here he was, hand up in the air and not even courting death like most of his
fellows. Clearly he was one of the good ones, then.


"All
right, Erid, Alphonse and Terry have this shift. Eight hours. Sorry about the
short sleep guys. On the good hand you get to make up our airlock rules. Everyone
needs a shield on right now, all the time. Just like on the ship. No going out
alone yet either. So, sanitation, who's in charge of that? I haven't a clue
what to do there, other than the fact that we'll all die without it. This house
has some, if we provide water, but the new colony structures need that, while
we can still change things around easily, if it's required for it.
Anyone?"


She
looked around, expecting that no one would raise a hand at all for that task,
being icky, but her father did, and, almost amusingly, so did Farlo Ross.


It
made sense, after a fashion. Farlo was both a builder and probably wanted to
sleep with her da. Tiera nearly growled at the idea, but managed not to let it
show on her face.


"Collect
whatever kind of team you need. Anyone can be called into duty at any time.
It's a Moon rule. Number one, in fact. Everyone has to be ready to help out
with every task if asked. What else do we need? Heat? I have that one. I need
to do a build for it, but it won't take long. Light?" She looked around,
to see Sheri raise her hand a little.


"I
can make copies, if I can get a template?"


Guide
coughed, "wimp." The word wasn't covered at all, and he
winked. "No, you don't get a template for simple lights. Anyone can
make light. You practiced enough to do it without now. We'll need a lot though.
Taman, can you head that up with Sheri? We'll need batches of a hundred in a
few weeks. From both of you. Possibly from the rest of us too. Well, you saw
how big things got down there today."


The
tiny girl let her head come up, and moved a step away from her mother.


"We
can do it. Sheri, will you help me make some tiles for it?"


The
other girl smiled, still getting ready to help with food.


"After
we all eat. Why tiles though? I was thinking we could put them in decorative
gems, about the size of a pie plate?" 


It
was wasteful really, but what she described did sound pretty. She was
good at things like that though. Decorating and stuff. It was the kind of thing
she was taking in school even. That was going to be important here, Tiera
thought. Maybe even a job. Decorating everything, and keeping it pretty. On
Earth you could just walk outside and look at the clouds, or a tree, or grass.
Here the landscape was made up of similar colored sand, all over the place.


She
was about to mention that when there was a commotion at the door and air
suddenly started to force out in a great gust that pulled at them all. Tiera
put her shield up and ran at the airlock, skipping along in huge bounds, to see
three white robed morons trying to walk in against the wind.


Tiera
glared, then slapped another wall around them, so they wouldn't lose all the
air. The two men and the woman standing there looked surprised at least, and
then a little scared. That probably had to do with the fact that she was
holding them at weapons point. Looking down she realized it was a good one too,
being one of her little pen wands. Here it would be fatal if she took their
shields down. It was tempting, but she saw that Alphonse, Terry and Erid were
coming back, five large cases following them.


Terry
looked at the scene and then worked out what had to have happened.


"They...
just opened the door? Both of them? At one time?"


"Yup."
She drew the word out, trying not to be too angry with them. They didn't lose
all the air after all. Just enough to be annoying. "They should have known
better, since they know what an airlock is."


Her
brother made a face and looked at the two with him. Erid let his nostrils
flare, but didn't comment. It still told her a lot.


These
were some of the annoying people then. Probably not the worst though. Stupid or
something, instead of bad? He didn't glare, or say that Tiera should kill them,
or anything. He just looked like he'd expect these three to come out
hours late, and then cause problems.


Very
carefully they went back inside, and Terry pointed at one of the interlopers and
then the outer door. Several times. Finally the man gave a hapless look and
closed the door. The boy nodded and looked relieved. Then he pointed to the
next door, since they had three right now, not just two.


The
same man started to move, but Alphonse gestured at the woman in the
group, sharply, his face set in a darker glare than Tiera had ever seen it
before. She got it faster at least. When the door shut, leaving them and
the boxes in the new emergency alcove that Tiera had made, she caused a door to
appear, which filled with air all at once as soon as it was opened. Everyone
else was standing around, waiting for the new visitors to come in.


Or
really, waiting to beat them, if she had the body language right. Tiera, the
mean little bitchy girl, or big girl now, as it turned out, smiled and spread
her hands. That got everyone to relax, oddly enough.


"Air
dump! Let's recharge the air and then take these three out to get more sand to
replace what they lost. Rule number two? If you make a problem, you have to be
the one to fix it? Agreed?"


That
got a chorus of yes, mixed with a few ruder sounds from everyone, and a laugh
from Karen, who moved in, ready to do some damage.
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"Please
tell me that you were sleeping, and have come ready to take the night
shift?" Karen looked like her old self, so they got who she was, her
disguise amulet working just fine in the light of the house. Without waiting
for a response, she held up her hand and looked at Saxon Breen. "This is
your night shift, right?"


Karen
moved behind the people, who were looking concerned, but not talking back and
waved to Saxon, nodding in an exaggerated fashion.


"Um,
yes, High Commander? I'm certain they were just coming to report for
duty." She didn't sound it at all, but one of the men cleared his throat,
which was worrying really. There had been rumors about these people after all.
Hopefully he wasn't about to die horribly in their First House. That would be a
poor omen. Plus, they didn't really have a lot of wash water ready to go yet.
Or buckets. Or mops.


"Yes.
Well, we didn't know it was the night shift, but we heard that there were
people here, and that we were supposed to come and help. The rest aren't coming
out. I think they're waiting for more specific orders? I don't know. We weren't
left with anyone in charge, so we tend to vote on things or just go our own
way. We here were all asleep though. Is that wrong? It's hard to keep to a
single schedule here." He bowed, going low enough that no one hit him,
which was good. Even if his shield would have stopped that from happening.


Tiera
knew she should have kept her mouth shut, but Karen was being a bit too
sensitive about things, and seemed upset about the air loss they'd just had,
even though there weren't any rules about that yet. Was that a stupid mistake?
Yes. Should they have known better, living like they did? Sure.


Should
they be beaten for the transgression? Well, naturally. Otherwise stupid
people probably wouldn't learn fast enough to survive. Not by their commander
though. Tenet maybe? That seemed about right, but she didn't mention it. It was
funny, not real.


She
opened her mouth though anyway, which was stupid of her, but no one yelled at
her, so it kind of worked.


"It
works for now. The three men you came in with are in charge of airlock
procedures, so they'll be teaching us all what to do that way. For now, be very
good about making sure no air gets lost. Because, as you just heard, it's a
rule. The first one is that you have to help out if anyone asks you to. Not
just you, personally, anyone on the Moon. At need, every citizen here is
required to help any other, if their own tasks allow it at all. We need to keep
these things down in number though, since having too many laws or rules just
makes problems."


Karen
moved toward the door, and waved for the three that had come to leave with her,
but they needed some boxes, which meant recharging the air first, to make space.
It was only part of one container, but they still had to go out and top off the
case. It was a rule. She needed a pen and some paper, so they could write these
things down.


She
wanted some food, and then to go to sleep, and was willing to eat while sitting
on the floor if she had to, but it was a magical palace, so they had a fine
dining room, with a full meal, that Maris provided. It had seven courses and
somehow she managed to get the food made consistently. The service wasn't that
perfect, since Tess and Erid tried to do it all, but it wasn't sitting on
stumps and roasting frogs on sticks either. Far from it.


After
that, she had to go to bed, except that it was cold and she had work to do
first, to fix that. That meant that five hours later she set some heaters up,
and then finally went to sleep. It was set to get a bit too warm and then stop,
but the place was decently large, so it would probably be working all the time.
She woke up feeling warm herself at least, about six hours later. Not that she
had a clock with her.


The
ship they'd come on was gone, but the other one was still there. She could see
that through the window when she looked out. She couldn't run a shower yet, but
they had some water, which was mainly for drinking so far. That, she knew, was
on the first floor, which meant walking to it to get something to drink, and
brush her teeth. There was a line, and people, her people, milling around. As
if they didn't have anything to do?


Still,
some of them were eating, so she joined them at the table, feeling lazy and like
she wasn't pulling her weight. For a half second she wondered if that was how
Tor felt all the time. She made some toast with strawberry preserves and
butter, along with some scrambled eggs. It would do for a light breakfast,
before they ran out to do whatever came next.


She
slid in next to Ali who was chatting with Sheri about something, which turned
out to be what Karen had planned for the High Servants.


The
sandy haired, thin girl looked at Tiera, as if she had an opinion on the topic.
Which made sense. She nearly always did. She grinned and answered it, trying to
pretend she was an actual grown up and not just pushy.


"Put
them to work? Killing them is always an option, but some people just won't do
anything unless told. I know it's hard to believe, but I've seen it, more than
once. Even nobles can be like that. Worse, no matter what they were told, half
of them probably think that they're here to relax, and look good. Though,
honestly, you'd think that they'd have caught on, when there was absolutely
nothing here, when they arrived... Well, we have all this new magic, so it
should go more easily now. Where is everyone, sleeping still? Out working?"
She meant their people, like Prince Alphonse and Katrina, as well as her
family, but Ali shook her head.


"Douglas
is off setting up the sanitation systems. I think he said something about going
with incineration? I think we should do what we did on the ship, only using
larger versions of those units of yours and making it into sand, so we can
reuse it later. That works. We already have Earth movers too. Though no huge
makers though. You should get on that." There was a grin then, but she
sighed. "The other boys, Terry and Alphonse and... High Servant Erid?
They're out on duty, getting materials for things and setting up units to make
air and water for the first area. Sara is out with Tenet and Tess, making a
giant underground lake, to hold all the water we'll need? Someone will have to
have filling it at a full time duty. I... could do that, right? For a
bit?"


She
was trying to be sly and secretive and it was mainly working, but Tiera really
doubted that they had a lot of spies with them, at least none reporting to
Gray. Still, it was a good idea to be careful.


"Yes...
That would work. Sheri, I was thinking, would you be responsible for
aesthetics? Make a plan for the city, so that it's nice. People will go crazy
if it's all white glass all the time, everywhere. While you're doing that you
can also put up the gravity for the new sections and in here? I have a lot
of items for that." She ate for a bit while Sheri acted like getting
another job was some vast favor. At this rate they'd have to appoint the girl
mayor or something anyway. She was on food, lights and decorations... It was a
more than most had going on. Including her.


Even
the little kids were making themselves useful. Taman was already working, her
mother assured Tiera, making those lights. She seemed slightly amused by that,
as if the girl was coloring, and claiming it high art. Tiera just looked at her
blankly, then shook her head for a while until Laurie frowned.


"Yes?"
She even arched her eyebrows when she did it. She just looked so young now. It
was strange, Tiera decided. Her entire life her mother had been, well, a normal
village woman. She had lines around her lips and eyes and was a bit pushy for a
commoner, and pretty, but that was all. Now she looked only a few years older
than she did.


Tiera
looked away, not wanting to deal with it all for a second. It was a grand adventure,
but a lot of change too. For everyone.


"Oh,
I was just thinking that Taman has a more important job than you or I do right
now. You know, would you consider being our records keeper and historian? Maybe
write those rules up for us?" It was a thing to do and while her mother
wouldn't shy away from hard manual labor, it was all she could think of for a
bit. They just didn't need someone to bake. Not really. "That and help
Maris with the food? I know, hardly glamorous, but on the good side it isn't
waste management, yet." She managed a playful lilt there, and which was
nice. At least she thought so. Her ma just looked at her. Flatly.


"I
suppose I can do that. I'll have to get a bit more creative with my food
selections, I gather? May I use your maker for paper, pens and ink?"


"Oh,
sure. It will do all those and a lot more. You can even have it come up with
blank books, and magic pens like the Austrans use. Or we could if anyone knew
how they worked. I'm not sure, but Kolb or Doris might know." Tiera nearly
got up to ask herself, but Laurie made a bit of a face.


"I
was asking for permission to use it. They all belong to you, don't
they?"


It
was true. She just didn't care who used it. Not as long as there was always
material to fill the hopper. Still, that all took time, didn't it?


"We...
should probably make rules for that too. Like if you use more than a certain
amount of sand for something you need to go get more, even if it's not your
job. That and polite use rules. Not taking days to do things unless it's really
needed. That sort of thing?"


Her
mother wrinkled her nose a bit, like she smelled something bad, but didn't make
fun of Tiera. After all, you were supposed to share, and really, people here
could have whatever they wanted and no one else would lose out at all. In a way
it meant they were all as rich as the King of Noram, no matter what they did as
a job, day to day. Hopefully that occurred to her. If not, well, it would
eventually.


Kurt
Debri came bounding across the floor a bit later. A lot of people used their
Tor shoes for going places quickly so far, since the low gravity was a pain,
but the blond was almost to her already. She looked at his face, but it wasn't
worried, just a bit hot and sweaty looking. Like he'd been out working hard
already. Not lazing away at breakfast, chatting with friends.


"Tiera,
do we have air freshening units for the first section? Some of us filled it
with air. It's holding. Oh, here." He dug at his neck and slipped an
amulet off. It was her Timon model Fast Craft. That or someone else had one and
he was robbing them for her. "Guide put up one of his houses for the entry
point. It's a bit more... Homelike?" He waited as if she might think it
was a poor plan?


"Thanks!
I have those. I think we should try ten at first. We need to make certain that
every level has at least one. My sense is that it will do a lot more than it
seems like, but fresh air is important. I'll go with you, if you want? We
should have lights to start going up in a few hours or so?" She waved to
her mother. "Get with her for that. By the way, she's my mother. A noble,
but my brothers and sisters are all over the place here." It was
presumptuous of her, but Kurt just bowed, first to her, then the still seated
woman.


"Ma'am?"


They
were introduced and from the way they were both acting, it seemed like Tiera
had just done it so they could run off and have sex. If discreetly. Well, that
would scar her mind for a while, but she'd live, especially if she didn't know
about it.


That
meant they were busy, at least chatting about setting up a store, using the
maker. That was a descriptive name, but sounded off and too simple. She'd want
it to be at least a little more... flowery. A creation device? A miracle
machine? A Tiera Provider? The second she thought the last one she understood
why Tor hated all his early works being named after him. At least he had a nice
name for it. So did Sam and Guide. Poor Farlo was stuck though, wasn't she?


Since
the two perverts were busily talking and hinting at doing things that were
incredibly and irrevocably wrong, being that one of the people involved was her
ma, Tiera delivered and set up the air refreshing units herself. The structure
was a lot bigger inside now. Using a bit of focus she wrote restaurant on the
first space, and air supply and water on the one across from it. It meant using
her finger to write on the wall and was serviceable, if a bit plain looking. She
hadn't picked a space herself yet, but hoped to get something good. Where that
would be, she didn't know. It had several levels already and sprawled
outward.


Provided
people were willing to share, they already had room for thousands or more. Tens
of thousands if they had a lot of families. It was a good starting space,
though they needed a few others, for the new people to come, if anyone did, and
all that.


As
she walked out, Sheri turned the gravity on, and while it made her heavier, it
was so nice to actually move around normally. It wasn't as tiring moving on the
Moon, but it was annoying. She really wanted to linger, and moved over to where
the girl was focusing hard, trying to embed the magical piece into the wall. It
took effort, but she did it. Since it was using the residual magic of
the initial device, which had moved out of range, that was really impressive. 


The
girl noticed her watching after a bit, and turned around, looking cuter than
she used to. Not different. Not even changed like Sam or Karen. So that meant
the difference wasn't in her friend, but her? She just couldn't imagine that
things had changed that much for her inside, but had it? She did feel a bit
better, but there was a lot of darkness and stress hanging over her still. Tor
and Timon, and Regina. Always that, but... she could really notice others now,
which was a good sign.


"Oh,
hello! Do I need one of these for every level?"


"Um,
probably more than that, though you can hit places that are directly a floor or
two above, if you want. Just adjust the field. You know, think at it? Say, I
um, don't want to presume anything, but... Would you..." Now she was
actually feeling nervous, like that made sense. She just wanted to ask if they
could get together, and if the girl wasn't already busy, she'd say yes, most
likely. It wasn't like Tiera wanted to do anything even. Just talk with a
friend.


The
girl nodded.


"Move
in with you? I'd love to. We might have Maris with us, is that all right? I was
thinking we'd get something on the first level, unless those are all going to
be shops. That sort of makes sense really, so that everyone will know where to
find things. We should have a tavern too, and an Inn. Kurt has his everything
shop, and Maris the Restaurant. We should have a magics shop too, for useful
items like that. Oh, and a whore house. We'll have women like that who'll want
to come, and it will work best to make sure they have good working conditions
right from the start. A barber, since we don't have a magic way of doing that
yet... I need to work out a floor plan. Can I have the whole first level do you
think?"


She
laughed, but Tiera didn't know.


"Well,
why not start marking them as businesses? We'll have to find people to work in
them, but everyone has to do something." That took about two hours, with
them both trying to come up with everything that made sense for their
situation.


They
added some things, including a large space for a food and beverage store, since
not everyone would be able to eat at a restaurant for three meals a day. That
would take real work, making and packaging things, but it was a great idea.
They also had a place for a wine shop, next to the whore house. It was going to
be very nice inside, she decided, since as far as she knew, they didn't have
gold or even script like Austra had. That meant the girls would have to work
for free. Except, of course, they could also get pretty much anything
they wanted. They could have enough jewels and gold to make the Queen of Noram
look poor, if they desired.


Tiera
looked at the things going in, and realized they needed a jail too. She put it
right across from the tavern, laughing, since that would help keep people in line.
She also grabbed a little place as a healing center. Then at the far end, away
from the Tavern and whore house, she made a school. That got Sheri to clap her
hands.


"Oh!
Maybe I can graduate?"


Tiera
nodded. It could be a nice one, if they wanted. They could even do a proper
private school, if they could find teachers for it.


That
was what they were doing when Karen and Smythe walked in, herding seven naked
and abused looking people in front of them They were all nobles, and she got
the idea, but actually stripping them like that was a bit embarrassing, wasn't
it?


She
glanced at them all, and thought for a bit. There were four women and three
men. They all looked healthy enough, except for the new bruising and in one
case, a laceration on a man's face. From the bit of blood on Smythe's right
hand, that had come from him.


Tiera
looked at the two in the back, and then pointed to the naked group, addressing
them personally.


"So,
whore house, or jail? We give people a choice here." Well, or they could
work in the food store or wine shop, which she nearly added, but Smythe
laughed, as if he actually understood she was being funny. It was kind of nice.


Still
he ran with the joke.


"Ah,
you already have a jail for them? And, I see, a house for them to work
in. Very well. You all stand disgraced. Tiera is the leader here, so her word
is law. Which will you choose? I'd think carefully about that. Also, Tiera, how
long for each?"


She
stopped, since she wasn't the leader here. That was...


That
bossy girl that kept telling everyone what to do? Ah. The one with all
those magics that she was giving away for free? It made sense. In a strange,
and horrible way.


Tiera
tilted her head and then sighed, smiling.


"I
was kidding about the whore house. That job isn't a punishment, it's a privilege.
One none of you have earned yet. All work here is. You have to struggle for the
right to work. For now... you have to kneel outside the jail and ask passersby
if they'll take pity on you and give you something to do. You may have no other
recreation during the day. At night you must sleep in the jail. There is no
guard, but I recommend you do not leave without a job at the time. When you can
impress a person with your work ethic enough that they'll keep you in steady
work, of at least four days per week for six months, then you may leave. No one
will watch you, or enslave you. You either rebuild your honor, or you do not.
Honor and hard work are the only coin here, so I suggest you swallow your anger,
and beg most humbly for the privilege." She waved at the correct building.
"Go now. You have failed, but that doesn't have to last forever. I look
forward to meeting you as real people. Soon."


Smythe
and Karen did not look pleased at all.


The
man even glared at her.


"Is
that wise, Tiera? They could simply run off."


Sheri
giggled and touched his arm, a bit flirtatiously. "Really William? To where?
If they do manage to leave, the best they can hope for is a trip back to Earth.
Where they'll be in more trouble than they are here. Even then, to do
that, they'll have to wait and impress someone with how hard they can work, to
be worth their travel back, won't they? They aren't criminals, not really. Not
the violent kind at least. Just in disgrace. Letting them have a way out is a
kindness, isn't it? Luckily there's a lot of work to be done around here. If
they were smart they'd read the names on these empty shops, and start figuring
out how to put them together. They'd still need someone to take them on, but an
enticing idea might just work, if they ask enough people." She pitched her
voice so that everyone around them could hear, and then, without waiting, they
walked away.


After
all, Sheri wasn't just cute, she was right. They might turn to crime,
but getting free food and goods wasn't a problem there, as she kept thinking.
That left only assault, and it was pretty clear that none of those people had a
shield on at all. If they lost air pressure, those people were going to die. 


Tossing
her head a tiny bit, her short hair not moving at all, she glanced back at them
quickly. They were all on their knees, and the one man that stopped to listen
to them, Tiera realized, was her father. Farlo wasn't far behind either, but
both shook their heads and walked away. No one wanted to work with lazy people
after all.


When
they got to the far end of the main hall, which was very nicely sized, being
about fifty feet in diameter, though still a bit dark, Karen laughed.


"And
here I was going to just kill them all. We went and suggested,
diplomatically mind, with Sir Smythe doing all the talking so my anger wouldn't
be an issue, that they might wish to help with the work, and that we could
provide help finding things to do. These seven didn't get the idea in time. That's
a different thought though, telling them to beg to work. Earn their honor. It
won't work for most crime, but you did put in a jail. No jailor though?"


Tiera
shrugged.


"We
don't have a guard, or really have need of one yet. We should get those people
shields though. If something happens, I don't want dead bodies around. Some
healing too. We don't need to be the bullies here. Not more than we have to be
for people to learn." She realized that might be insulting, about three
seconds after she stopped speaking, but Smythe just made a face.


Then
he waved at them, seven amulets in his hand.


"I
can take these back to them I suppose..." He turned to, but Tenet was
walking along, looking like he had a purpose.


When
he saw her he stopped.


"We
need people to help with the making of Lake Two Bends. Tess and I named it.
It's huge, and we borrowed a food magic thing to make water, but we need people
to help with it." He looked right at her, which normally she would have
taken as him insisting she do it. Which made some sense. It was really
important after all, and he knew her, so why not? They had to have enough water
for bathing and cleanliness or things would go wrong, fast.


William
smiled a bit and held the shield amulets out to the boy.


"Do
you see those naked people down there? A few of them might do that work. If
they don't do it right, or work hard, then send them back here. They're being
punished, but only in that they need to convince people they're willing to do
their part. Are you willing to take on this task?"


He
looked a bit worried, but nodded and took the shields, knowing what they were.
It wasn't like those people would harm him. Not even if they could. Tiera still
felt a bit uneasy, but let the child handle it.


She
didn't even stay to watch or anything. Except that, knowing about the project,
she probably needed to go help with it.


"Well,
I need to get busy myself then. I can dream up real laws or something while I
shovel sand. Lake Two Bends? Really?" Smiling a bit, she waited for Ten
and the three people, who were all women, to come back down the hallway and
walked with them.


"I'll
come with? This is one of the most important projects we have after all. Everyone
should be volunteering for it." She was just talking to her brother,
but one of the disgraced people snorted.


"Laying
it on a bit think, aren't you?" It sounded snooty, even though the woman
was short, being only six-four or so. Tiera kept walking, not saying anything
for a bit.


When
she did, she felt relaxed and not angry or upset at all.


"Oh,
probably. Still, you'll see this isn't a kid's backyard pond. We're working on
the first major water supply for the entire planet." She hoped. If it was
a puddle, she was going to be a bit red faced, wasn't she?


It,
delightfully, was vast. So huge that Tiera felt a bit of awe when looking at
it. The space was nearly as large as the whole of the new city so far. Under
ground, and all of white, perfectly smooth, glass. Except that there were
little rooms built in, with balconies on them, for some reason. It had some
lights already, but was still so big it was mainly dark.


Sara
saw her looking.


"Those
are the spaces that go up to the surface, so that we can pump water. We'll
probably have to make some kind of underground pipes for that to work, but we
can do that. We'll use magical pumps for the actual work portion though. We put
gravity in here to help keep the water in place. I don't know what it will do,
otherwise, but I don't want to find out in here." She was speaking and
Tiera heard her, as well as Tenet and anyone else listening, with occasional
words interrupting. The naked people just looked confused. Until they were
given boxes to fill and shown where the place they were digging from was.


Then
they all took turns filling the boxes and taking them back to Sara, who emptied
them into the machine, which made a stream of water that was about six inches
around, which poured out of the food alcove. At least as long as the sandy dust
was put in constantly. They worked, and worked, and finally about ten hours
later, were relieved by a group of fighters from school, there to keep
everything going.


They
got walked through it all, but only needed to see it done once.


No
one asked about the naked people, or even stared at all. They already knew,
Tiera was willing to bet. It wasn't like they had a lot of news otherwise.


The
women who'd worked were taken by the restaurant, and given something to eat,
but Tiera had to do that herself, since no one was there.


"You
can use this device, if you need food. Please make sure the hopper in the back
is full before you leave. Tell the others that too. There's a store down the
way, I suggest you go and ask after some clothing? We don't have a magic shop
ready yet. You may have to work for them. Really, if you're all smart, you
should have full time jobs by this time tomorrow."


Then
she left, her brother following along after her.


As
soon as they were back in the house though, he wandered off, having just done
as much work that day as almost anyone. He was probably tired. Bored too.
Getting sand was not thrilling. 


She
was hit, by several people at once, all talking to her, as soon as she went in.
On the good side they weren't oppressive questions, just people trying to chat.
Sheri, Ali and oddly enough Guide, who wasn't her best friend ever, all found
her happily enough.


There
was a bit of awkwardness, with Guide looking at her, which required some neck
craning, and Ali smiling at the boy, her face shining a bit.


It
looked fake, and Tiera didn't trust it, so tried to read both of them, which
caused them both to close down tightly, not letting even a hint of their
thoughts out into the open. She felt like glaring, but did the same, in case
there was danger or something.


Guide
looked away, his sharp features a bit embarrassed.


"Tiera,
I was wondering if, you'd, you know, like to, um, do something? Tonight?"


She
was skeptical, and nearly pointed out that most boys didn't come armed
with two cute young women when asking out a third. Instead she agreed.


"Sure.
I need to get cleaned up though. I don't suppose anyone worked out a shower
yet?"


The
boy pointed over to the right.


"Back
there. It's cool water, but not too bad really. We only have one tank, so we
have to keep it filled. The drainage works though. We have to share." He
blushed, but didn't take it back either. As if they were really going to have
to share it at the same time.


"All
right. Well, let's set that up? I need to be in bed soon. I'm actually tired,
if you can believe that. I hardly did anything all day. Just took boxes back
and forth. Speaking of which, we need a place to exercise too. Otherwise
everyone will get fat and soft." She looked down at her own flat middle,
as if expecting it to have grown already. It got a polite chuckle from Ali, who
looked at her own.


The
woman was growing too fast for that to happen though. Really, Tiera realized,
they all were. Even Guide was taller already. It was hard to see from way up
where she was, but it had happened. He was at least an inch taller now than he
had been.


The
shower was a thing she got alone, and she took care to not use up all the
water, since they had a lot of people that needed to use it. The tank worked
well enough, but like Guide had said, it was very cool still. About the
temperature of the palace they were in. She could have worked out a heating
element for it, but a little cool water was probably good for them all.


Scrubbing
and rubbing with a bit of soap that was already there, she got clean, and after
a few minutes used a towel, which also didn't exist, to dry herself. It gave
her whole life a suddenly strange feeling. Once, everything she touched had
been real, and now it was almost all magic. That probably meant something
profound, but she was too tired to think about the implications. There would be
time for that later, when it was certain that they'd all survive there, so far
from home.


Except,
and not for the first time, she felt it. This was her home. It was
primitive still, and not as comfortable as some places, but that was fine. This
place was hers. Not the First House, which belonged to Guide, or the tunnels of
Harmony, which belonged to everyone. It wasn't about ownership at all, but fit.
For some reason, this plain and silver space was like she was. Hard and cold on
the outside, but hiding greater things within? She smiled at that bit of
grandiose thought, and finished dressing. The leather and hemp she had around
her neck from the various amulets was all damp, but she wouldn't take her
shield off here. That was a poor plan, and not following the rules. It was
better to put up with the discomfort.


On
the third level, near the back, she had a small room. It was pretty basic
inside, though the bed was pretty nice. She made it a little bigger when
everyone followed her inside. The floor was a giant carpet covered thing, all
in black and gold thread, and the lights were just parts of the ceiling that
glowed brightly. Everyone else looked around as if she were insane, not having
more, but Sheri ducked in and kissed her anyway.


"We
really came to talk," The girl said, shortly after the warm kiss
ended. "Ali told us that you're going back to Earth? When?"


She
looked at the girl and felt baffled, since one of the things that she'd been
almost certain of was that Alyssa Baker could keep a secret. She turned a nice
red color when Tiera looked at her, but shook her head.


"We
need a team. I know that you probably don't think you do, but the more people
we have, the more likely we live. The more likely the Earth lives, I mean. I
know that we may not all survive this."


A
bit of anger started to rise, but Tiera let go of it with a bit of focus and
actually bothered to think, instead. Then she sighed and nodded to the girl.


"That's
probably right, within reason. I..." She looked at the other two and shook
her head however. "Ali needs to go, for personal reasons, but she
isn't the best person to go at all. If Tor wasn't involved in this I'd leave
her here. For that matter, neither of you really needs to go either. We won't
have time for building on the fly, Guide." She looked at him directly as
he stared at the floor, looking tense and miserable. As if this was a personal
failure on his part? "Sheri..."


That
got a grin from the still growing girl that, she remembered, wasn't any older
than herself really. These others were all fifteen. That sounded pretty young
suddenly.


A
kiss came in again though and the sandy haired girl winked at her.


"No
doubt at all. If I tried to go with you Kolb would cry. Possibly with moaning
and lamenting too, since it would be that bad of a plan. I just have a list of
people that I think you might consider. That's all. It's part of my job, after
all."


Tiera
nodded, and didn't ask what that job was. It just made sense that the girl that
did everything would have some say, didn't it?


Guide
shook his head.


"I
should go. I don't have a wife, or kids or anything. No close family like you
have. If I die, then no one will miss me really. As far as my family back
home knows, I might be dead anyway." He tried to sound strong, but it was
really just a bit lonely.


Ali...
Snorted. Derisively too.


"What's
this now? No one loves Guide? I think you might want to think about that
one before you go running off. The entire Lairdgren Group thinks of you as family.
If you go too, you know that Sam will, to protect us both. If he does that,
well, he isn't a good fighter like you are. Not even like me. Mark will
feel honor bound then too, and Farlo. If they all go, then Terry will, and
truthfully, how can we say no there? Really, if he wasn't ten, I'd ask
him to come with us. All three of us could take him on in a fight and really,
I'm not sure we would win, even armed." She didn't really mean it, and it
was clear that it wasn't exactly true.


Not
yet.


Guide
nodded though, still looking small, and like he wasn't important or something.


Sheri
held up her right hand and touched her thumb.


"Sir
Kolbrin, since he's the best fighter we have, and will know more about what's
going on than the rest of us."


Then
she kept counting, one finger for each.


"Ali,
since her husband lies in the balance. Lady Patricia, for the same reason. You
and..." on her little pinky she froze and her voice caught in her throat.
For the longest time she didn't say anything at all. Finally, when she went,
Tiera didn't really understand why she'd said the name at all. "Prince
Alphonse."


Trying
not to look clueless she froze, and let her mouth gape open like a fish,
gasping for water on dry land. Her head started to shake side to side a little,
but Ali looked at the other girl and nodded.


"I
see. That... seems right. He should be there too."


Tiera
threw her hands up a bit, feeling like she was missing something.


"He
should? Why? Shouldn't we protect him, and keep him safe here? That
sounds more sensible..."


Alyssa
Baker, Easy Ali the sex toy, looked at her and rolled her eyes. It really was
rude, Tiera noted again, when it wasn't you doing it. She'd have to learn to
control that if she could.


"Seriously
Tiera? He loves Tor. I'm his wife and fond of him, but the two real
loves of his life are Trice and Alphonse, and always have been. Just because
they can't be lovers, that doesn't mean that Alphonse wouldn't die for his
friend. Or that he'd live long after his passing, if it happened. We should at
least make the offer. Besides, I'm sure that between you and Kolb you can stop
the Others, if it comes to it. We're mainly going..."


Tiera
got that one.


Out
of love and honor. Unlike her. She was going...


Because,
as petty as it sounded, she still wanted to die. She missed Regina and nothing
she ever did was going to take that away. Her memory was too good. The pain was
fresh, but not fading much, though time and other events could bury it a
little. No one would understand that. Not really. These others weren't like her
in that way. They were normal, with minds that worked well, but weren't cursed
like hers was.


For
a moment she saw Reggie die again, her head shattering as Sandra Morris tried
for her. Little Tiera was not nearly big enough to protect her friend, even
after throwing her own shielded body in the way. A millions things that she
could have done came to mind, including having killed Sandra earlier, or making
sure that Tor gave Regina a shield. He would have, without blinking, if Tiera
had suggested it to him. She just hadn't thought about it, at all.


Blinking
she nodded.


"I
didn't really know that, I don't think. Alphonse and Tor? He always seems so
prudish that way. Plus, they're related. Isn't the Prince technically his
grandson or something? That's pretty naughty." It came out sounding wrong
when she said it, the thoughts of her dead friend making it all flat and matter
of fact, instead of bitchily playful.


Ali
made a hard face and looked away.


"They've
never had sex, but that doesn't mean it isn't real. Thank everything they
hadn't, because if that had happened, I think Tor would have killed himself
when he found out about it all. As it is I think it was a lot closer than he
let on to the rest of us. We should ask. It seems right, to include
Alphonse."


It
was more people than they needed, and Trice... Tiera started to think that she
wasn't her best friend ever, but she remembered that they were now, by virtue
of not wanting to cause a bickering feud that would last hundreds of years. So
was Guide, she realized. All of them were, really.


"Right
then. I'll go and ask them. The build should be done in three days."


"Three?"
Guide looked baffled by that one at least. "When did you start it?"


"A
few days ago. It's a growing field, but I figured out how to make that happen
faster. Little did you know that I have talents too, eh?" She
winked at the boy, but he just shook his head.


"Fine,
show me how you do that before you leave? If you die-" He cut himself off
and went wide eyed.


She
just nodded. "It's possible, Guide. Everyone looks at all the magic and
thinks that we can't lose, but Grandmother Gray and the Ancient King Cordes...
They're going to be hard to beat. Cordes literally came back from the
dead for this. If we fail, if the Ancients are coming, it will be up to you to
make certain that Harmony survives and that the Others don't win. That might
mean killing the Earth. If it comes to that, don't hesitate. If humanity is
going to die, then it won't be so a handful of clones can take over." Not
that she was being a spoilsport about it all.


The
boy kept looking down.


After
a bit he shrugged. "So, do you all want to have sex? I might not get
another chance."


It
was funny, the way he said it and he smiled, showing that it was a joke.
Ancient or not, the boy was still physically small and had lived as a commoner
his whole life. That he could even ask that, playing around, was a sign that
something had changed inside, wasn't it?


Tiera
shrugged.


"I'm
in. Sheri?"


"Sure..."
That got a look at Ali, who shook her head a bit.


"Not
with Tiera here. I promised Tor that I wouldn't have sex with his relatives.
Later though, Guide? Before I leave?"


Then
without waiting for an answer, probably knowing what it was, she walked out,
smiling sadly.


They
all spent the night there, making love and cuddling warmly. There was sleep
too, but she was still awake before the rest of them, not needing all that much
sleep. It was a thing with her, part of her pattern. Her genetics.


She
took a few hours to work on her new ships, but that wasn't too hard to do
really. Then she walked down the stairs and made something to eat. It was just
a bowl of oats and some fresh bread slices, with butter. Plain, but filling
enough. No one else was around for a long time, until her da came and sat down
next to her, his plate having eggs and toast.


"S'Tiera.
Y'se'ta b'tinken?" He spoke in Home tongue, which Tiera knew was actually
a highly sophisticated language technique, designed to allow those that spoke
it to understand and learn new languages quickly, since it caused their brains
to be wired differently. It was also faster and more efficient in certain ways.


She'd
learned that from Cynthia Blue herself, on the very planet they were on at the
moment.


"I
am thinking. Deep and annoying thoughts about things that have to be done.
Helping to fill the lake and who we can get to run the new stores." She
looked at him and sighed, then froze for a second. "Da... You used to be
an assassin, right?"


It
wasn't a question, but the young faced man next to her nodded, and looked
worried about her bringing it up in public.


"Yes..."


Tiera
took a deep breath, and went on. She looked around first, making certain that
no one could hear her. It was important enough that she cast around with her
mind, but found that no one at all was near or cared about what she was saying
at the moment.


"In
a few days I'm going back to Earth. Gerent is going to kill all the Ancients,
you know about that?"


"I
was told. Good choice, Gerent. Anyone else might hesitate at the end, knowing
that people they love might die, but he won't. Not with the world and everyone
else in the balance. He's harder that way than most would believe. I've heard
some things. From when you and Tim went to get him and Patricia from that jail
in Galasia?"


Tiera
nodded. She had too. How, when the guards came to rape Trice, over and over
again, Gerent fought, trying to stop them. He couldn't, being too small and
weak, and they raped him too, brutally, every time. To show him how little he was
worth. But still, he did it, every single time they came for Trice, even when
he was broken, and could barely move.


A
lot of people would have fought the men. Havar would have, and probably
won easily. But if it came to that, being beaten and raped, over and over, how
many would have kept fighting, knowing it was hopeless and that they couldn't
win? Knowing that doing so just meant more pain for themselves, and wouldn't
help anyone?


Except,
when the guards used him, that was one less person that could use Trice that
day, wasn't it? She hadn't even thought about that before, but she was willing
to bet that Gerent had.


She
teared up a tiny bit, but didn't hide it.


"Yeah.
Well, if the Ancients, our people, fail, if that trick doesn't work, then I'm
going to make sure they don't win." She kept saying that, but she was
still nearly certain that no one got what she really meant. If it came to it,
she was going to kill everyone left. All of them. Not that she wouldn't try to
get people, the real ones, off the planet first.


"I
see. Do you want me to go along?"


That
surprised her, but she had just pointed out that her kind and gentle father had
once been a professional killer, hadn't she?


"No...
I'm really hoping that it will just be a trip to pick some people up. Gerent
and Collette Coltress. Tim and Tor." If that happened at all.


Her
father looked away.


"Timon,
can he do that? Can he remove that Cordes? I love my boys, but I wouldn't have
one throw their life away only to lose two. I know that sounds hard..."


It
did. It was. Her father was also making a lot of sense, wasn't he? She took his
left hand, on the table and gave it a gentle squeeze.


"Honestly?
I don't think he can. I've done enough building now to know what it is he has
to be trying. He'll have to go in and somehow take out, or bind, billions of
individual connections in Tor's brain, without doing too many of the wrong
ones. This isn't like making those healing amulets or that anti-larval dust
that Tor did either, or Tim's shields. That... That was one thing, that
needed a lot of copies. This will take guidance for each thing set. Even if he
can make groups of things happen all at once, it will take tens of
thousands..." Her hands worked in the air, trying to show how it would all
work, but she knew it didn't make a lot of sense. "Even if Tor helps,
it..."


"Ah."
He looked grim and a bit hard for a second. "In that case, make sure that
those evil Ancients don't win. That Cordes... He needs to die."


For
a second she thought he meant all of the Cordes mentalities, which was a good
point, but then she understood. He was saying that, if Cordes took Tor over,
she'd have to kill him.


As
if she wouldn't? That had been her plan all along.


"I'll
see to that, if we have to. Now, tell me about the fascinating world of waste
management? Ali had an idea for it..."


They
spoke for a long time, eating occasionally, and then both got up to go and work
for the day. Her hauling sand and dust to turn into water, and him seeing about
getting Farlo and the others to make waste into dust, or sand, since it really
did make sense to do it that way. Douglas was nothing if not adaptable.


The
work wasn't hard really, since they used magic for it all, but it still took
time to get done, they just did more of it. There was, after two days of
constant work, by three teams, a nice little puddle of water at the bottom of
"Lake Two Bends" that didn't seem all that impressive at all. Not
until you realized that it was about ten feet deep and larger than the whole of
that village on Earth it was named for. It was just hard to tell, since it was
so far down still. Several hundred feet from where they were working.


Tiera
didn't see her normal people at all for a few days, working her shifts with
different people each time. A few of them were those disgraced people,
including one of the women from the first day, who was working hard the whole
time and proving out, as far as Tiera was concerned. She'd even managed to get
a clothing amulet somehow. It was one that felt like Sam Builder. The woman who
was tall and if a bit plain looking, managed to smile on occasion and pretend
not to be feeling bitter all the time. She didn't say much, though on the last
day Tiera was planning to be there, she gave the lady a speaking device.


It
took coordination to get her to turn the thing on, but Tiera pantomimed enough
that she understood the idea, eventually.


Looking
down at her, she smiled, as her case of Moon dirt was siphoned quickly into the
machine that turned it into water by Sara Debri.


"What's
your name?" She spoke softly, not trying to seem menacing or anything. She
wasn't a bully after all. Not really.


"Nikka
Pommes." It had a simple sound to it, but that was probably fake, she
realized. Not that it wasn't her name, but it probably wasn't the full thing.
No title had been given, for instance, and Nikka was likely a partial name.
That didn't really matter here though, did it?


"How
would you like to take over for me on this shift? I'm going to be gone for a
while, so that will mean steady work. You'll need to find someone to take your
place, but it will be a real job, not day to day labor." She wondered what
the woman would do, really, since her coming back each day counted toward her
six months and everything. This would just make it more certain.


More
real.


"Sure.
I can do that."


Sara
looked at them, and stopped making water for some reason. "I'll be gone
too. You'll need two people to keep this going. Can you work two machines at
once like I've been doing? It isn't that hard, but takes more attention than it
seems like." Moving out of the way, she got the woman set up, and looked
at Tiera. Meaningfully.


Then
she looked around, probably out of habit.


"I'm
going with you." Holding up her right hand she looked half ready to slap
Tiera down, if she said no. Then she went on, fiercely. "I can go
to Earth."


That...
was a nearly brilliant point. While it was a bit much for her to go just to spy
on Tiera, or even report, if she wasn't just doing it from there each day.
Having a person with them that could go to the surface, even if she needed her
own ship, that would be a great idea.


Still,
it felt off. Horribly so. Reaching out Tiera cheated and read her field, making
her own mind go smoothly blank to do it. The woman was horribly worried about
Tor. Surprisingly so. It was almost painful to touch, she loved him so
much. It wasn't a new thing either. Not at all. They were lovers, and she was
his girlfriend, but...


This
was like what she'd felt for Regina. That was why it hurt to look at. For her
at least. It was fresh and intense. Raw and dangerous too. This wasn't a girl
that would kill for her love. This was a woman, that would kill them all. For
him. If it would save his life.


Taking
a deep breath, Tiera nodded, not saying anything at first. When she did speak,
it was practical.


"Nikka
has this part, take her case and keep the line running." Then, for the
rest of the day, they did exactly that.


She
didn't really sleep a lot that night. It wasn't so much nerves as it was... No,
she decided, smiling a tiny bit. Nerves it was. No one came to find her, but
they didn't know, did they? She went outside, her shield wrapped around her
like an invisible blanket of comfort, and set up her first ship. She held her
breath for luck, flicked the amulet and stood there for three seconds, with
nothing at all happening. Then she noticed the clear bubble in front of her.
Just hanging there, gracefully. Reaching out, her shield ran into it, so with a
thought she made it the same color as everything around her, because the shape
reminded her of her new world.


That
didn't last long, since she changed the shape, making it vast, and long, with
slightly rounded edges. The front, where the bridge would be and the controls,
was large and had clear windows all around, so they could see out. She made the
thing look silver, thinking of Timon. Then she added a very faint purple line
for Tor, and above that, a soft sky blue one, that could be barely seen in the
light on the Moon. It blended with the silver and was more of a tint than
anything else.


That
was for Regina. It had been her favorite color.


Then
she had to run to her things, and get a Maker, which was still a stupid name,
and borrow an earth moving device. She filled the craft with air, but it would
only have to be done once. Then it would keep it clean, as long as they didn't
let it all out. If that happened, they'd need to make more. It would mean
taking some rock with them, she decided, loading that on directly, working for
hours, even if they'd never need that much.


The
ship was about ten times bigger than the palace they were staying in, and it
could get larger still, if they needed it to. It had five kinds of weapons
systems, a much better waste management plan, as long as you had the devices
she did, and would warm and cool itself on command. You could set that too, so
things would tend to stay in balance. She'd even built it on stone. Plain
glassy disks of lunar Focus Stone. It took hours to get the interior all set
up, and the only big difference between what she put together and an Earth Space
Fleet ship was that there was hardly any orange at all.


She
loved her Aunt Orange, but it was oppressive, the way she did things. This ship
had a lot of color, and it was tastefully enough done. True, others might have
done a better job of it, but it looked nice enough that she didn't feel a
subtle urge to scrape her eyes from her skull, or anything like that.


Then
she made a special tank on the bottom of the ship, a full layer deep, filled
with nothing but water. Or, really, she filled it about a quarter full and made
the ship move down a bit so it wouldn't slosh around. There were only five of
them going after all. She was starting to get it all ready for a deep space
voyage or something, which wasn't the plan at all.


Just
to be safe, she did a few orbits and then landed back where she started, more
or less. That meant there was a bit of time for a late breakfast, before
collecting everyone up for the trip. She didn't know how big of a fight they'd
have, getting out, since her mother didn't know yet, but it was actually
ridiculously easy, that way.


Everyone
was waiting for her at the table already. The only problem there was that
Karina was there too, along with Terry, and even more cutely, Taman. All of
them were already packed too. It was also heartbreaking, since she couldn't let
any of them go. Karina had to live, in case her brother didn't. That was
just so plain that she didn't even mention it at all. The red-haired girl was
dressed in military black and everything, instead of the brown that the rest
were in.


"I
have a right." She said it forcefully, but Tiera just looked at her, and
then spoke to Terry.


It
was five kinds of rude, ignoring a Princess like that, but they weren't in
Noram, were they?


"I
want you three to get with Guide. I have some ships. They're special, so go
slowly with them, since you... Well, just be careful. You can't follow us this
time. If we don't come back, you'll need to be ready to fight, whatever
comes."


She
ran down the specifications, which got Kolb to smile a bit and shake his head.


"Well,
so much for not militarizing space then. Can you three handle this? It isn't a
game. Tiera is charging you with protecting the colony, and if we lose, that
won't be easy to do."


Karina
crossed her arms and pouted a bit, "I won't be bought off with little
ships, not even a fleet of them."


It
was her brother that spoke then, sounding old suddenly. Dry and practical. Also
like he wasn't going to argue with her.


"Kari,
you're staying here. You know why that has to be. Right now you're the only one
in the family that's safe. By all rights I shouldn't be going, but..."
Looking at the kids he didn't explain.


Taman
changed the topic.


"When
will you be back? Can I go on the next trip?"


Wisely,
she didn't ask Tiera, but the Prince, who used the distraction like a pro.
Which he was, so that made sense, didn't it?


He
regarded Taman as if she were a young Princess herself, and gave a seated half
bow.


"We
can't know exactly, but my best guess would be a month or two. We can contact
you, but for right now, we need to be very careful about what we say that way.
It's why most here haven't been contacting home each day. If something starts
to go too wrong, I'll make an effort to get in touch with Karina, or you, so
that you can put a fleet up to protect this place." There was a serious
tone to it, as if she, her tiny six year old self, might just be the one he
actually connected with for that.


"Oh.
Be careful. Come on Terry, Karina... We need to let them leave now." There
was a bit too much care done in it, and the others seemed to think it was a
trick. Taman's team, that was. The Princess and her brother.


The
people going with her all acted like it was perfectly normal.


Except
Kolb.


"We
need to move fast and watch for stowaways. I suggest we go now, before they get
a chance to make a good plan. Do you all have what you need?"


Tiera
thought, and nearly winced, because without Regina, she really didn't.


Still,
it was time to go.


"Once
we get out off the air lock, follow me at half speed, the ship isn't far."


Then,
without telling anyone else what was happening, they went.
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No
one had even bothered to get a room yet, though they had hundreds of them. They
all just followed along with her, as she went to the bridge, running a bit, so
that all the kids and princesses wouldn't have too easy a time following them.
Then, as Ali and Trice both took seats along side of her, making them all seem
important, she used the hand control to move straight upward. Quickly.


After
a minute, Kolb, who had been looking around the vastly oversized room with
windows all around, except at their backs, since there was ship there,
obviously, spoke, a bit bemused.


"How
long will it take us to get there?" He smiled, but only in that slightly
sinister fashion he had when he figured someone was going to get a beating.


She
didn't know, but looked at the Earth, which was low on the far horizon, the way
they were pointed. Then, her hand touching the light pink sigil on her armrest,
which was under the floating hand control, she focused, and the Earth was
suddenly closer, if a bit lower. She re-aimed almost instantly, tilting the
ship, and did it again, twice.


"We're
home." Her voice was a bit sing song on the words, but Kolb just took a
deep breath, and hardly seemed surprised, or pleased, at all.


"So
we are. We should get into orbit. You can do that?"


"I
have before, so let's see? We should call Alice, so that we don't freak her
people out, thinking the aliens have come."


Ali
clapped a bit, like a child, but a happy one, and Alphonse, pulled his new
communications device, then set up the line for them and hit the sigil. Like
usual, it didn't take long for it to pick up.


"Fleet
Admiral Orange. Go."


"This
is Alphonse Cordes, I was just checking in to make certain you know that we're
visiting?"


"Oh?
From the Moon? That's a bit of a trip. Are your arms tired?" There was a
hint of tired playfulness to the words, but not outright doubt.


The
Prince gave the device in his hands a skeptical look, like Alice Orange just
might be drunk. Trice waved her hand at him, demanding the device, which he
gave over easily enough.


"Orange?
This is Trice Baker. We're really here. Tiera made some ships. They're a bit
faster than the old kind, I think."


That
got Kolb to walk up to the dark and curly haired girl and lean over her
shoulder, as if they were old friends.


"Alice,
it's a jump ship. We just traveled a lunar distance in... Call it two minutes?
That was mainly due to the corrections needed, I think. Is that right,
Tiera?"


"Yes.
I'll have us in a stable orbit in.... about now." Then she took her hands
from the controls and stood up, stretching. Everyone stared at her as if she
were insane, except Kolb, who simply looked at the Earth below them for a bit.
"There we go. You should come and visit. I think this thing even has an
auto-pilot..."


They
had work to do, but were early by several days. It would give her a little
chance to show off after all. Orange would appreciate her work, even if no one
else ever thought it was special. Though the others seemed pretty impressed,
she realized. Ali was smirking at her, and shaking her head, as if she hadn't
realized Tiera could do that kind of thing. Or maybe she thought she could have
done it too and was just sad that someone else had beaten her to it? It was
possible after all, since she was a builder too, and not exactly bad at it.


Trice
was giving her a wicked look that spoke of something harsh, but tinged with
sadness, and the Prince... Simply called the Palace. Or more particularly, his
little sister Varley.


"Veronica
Cordes here." She sounded normal, as far as Tiera could tell. Not harried
or panicked, which was a good sign. Hopefully.


"Hey
sis. We got in a few days early, and Tiera wanted to see if you'd like to go
shopping with her and the girls? Those being Ali and Trice? I know that
Patricia has been talking about nothing but seeing her little friend Alison. If
you ask me, someone has caught the motherhood fever."


From
her seat, Trice giggled. It sounded forced and fake, but she did it at the
right time, which had to be better than waiting too long.


"Well,
I do like them better when I can give them back at the end of the day, but I
would love to visit with her. Is she walking yet?"


"She
is! The other day she even said her first word. It was 'meh'. At least Raul is
counting it, since she was turning down her strained peas at the time. She's
been walking for several months already. Two, now, I think."


Tiera
counted on her fingers and realized that couldn't be true. The girl was more
advanced than that, almost certainly, and over a year old. So this was some kind
of code? She didn't get the meaning if so, but without the right key, she
wouldn't. That was the point, after all.


Alphonse
seemed to get it though.


"Oh?
Excellent. You should teach her my name, since I'm planning to be her favorite
uncle. That will be hard, with the other ones being space pilots and military
fliers, but I'm committed to trying. Hey, I know, why don't we stop by and show
you Tiera's new craft? It's not too bad, for a first effort. She's acting all
proud and gloating however, since the ceilings aren't too short. Not even two
feet over head. We could meet you at Timon's house? Or really, next to it? This
thing is a bit of a beast, size wise. On the North?"


There
was a silence from the device, then a soft laugh.


"All
right, as long as it's a beast, I guess I can't say no, can I? Alison and I
will be there, say, this time tomorrow?"


"Sounds
good, sis. See you then! Be ready to do some hard shopping."


"I
will. It's so nice to hear from you all. I can't wait." She sounded
sincere, but off. Only a little though. Like she was fighting tears.


Then
the device was turned off firmly and the Prince looked at Trice and shook his
giant head.


"So
you got that? She's ready to leave in two hours, and will meet us outside the
North wall of the Capital? We'll need to go in a much smaller vehicle, to throw
off any watchers."


Tiera
pretended to be relaxed about it, and pulled out a single moon shaped disk and
waved it at Sara, who'd just been standing there quietly.


"It
looks like you're up then, Miss Debri. I brought this one for you. In case this
happened. I'll take it down to the planet this time and teach you to fly it.
Kolb, can you hold the ship here? Ali?"


She
was the only person that had ever flown the new craft, so she sort of needed to
go, if they had only two hours to get it all done. But she wanted to make sure
someone stayed with the thing, to prevent theft. Not that a lot of people could
even give that a good try, but the ones that might were the last people that
she wanted to have a crack at it. A jump ship, as Kolb had put it, was a big
deal. They could be to the new colony and have it half destroyed in minutes, if
they wanted, in a ship like hers.


"We
can do that." This came from Ali, who looked scared and determined at the
same time, as if they might just have to fight off an invasion, by themselves.


The
hangar was at the back, which meant walking for a while, the Earth normal
gravity leaving her feeling good by the time they got to it, about fifteen
minutes later. The ship was big, and they weren't exactly running or anything.
The space itself was large enough and she helped Sara put the thing up,
starting from the clear bubble and ending up with a light tan thing that looked
like a Timon craft. One not made huge or anything either. It was a bit boring,
but that was the point. When they set down, no one should think anything in
particular of it.


Unless
they were being watched from space, which they almost certainly would be. Even
crippled, it wouldn't do to forget that the Others had the ability to do things
like that, and probably rebuild when things were taken out of action.


Sara
was actually a capable enough pilot, having had some experience with Fast
Craft, though she claimed she hadn't for some reason. It showed in how well she
made things work though, coming in from orbit on her own, after Tiera got them
out through the back, with Ali making the wall vanish and reappear as soon as
they were out.


Then,
after that, it was all the other woman, who took them down over the ocean in
the east and then flew at no more than a few thousand miles an hour to their
destination, getting slower the closer they got. She kept looking at her watch
the whole time.


"We
have ten minutes until we're supposed to be there. Should I go in now, or hold
here?"


Tiera
looked out and realized that the land to her right, out the front window, was
part of her old County. Not too far from where it bordered the Wildlands
really. That was right by the Capital, if fifty miles away could be counted as
close. She did, given their conveyance.


Alphonse
held out his giant hand, his tan skin smoother than it used to be, with less
freckles. He looked better for it, she thought. Less spotty.


His
voice was a bit dark though. Like he worried about a real attack coming at any
moment.


"Wait
five, then take her in slowly. I want to land about fifteen seconds early, if
possible."


That
sounded like pretty tight timing to her, but Sara managed it, which was
impressive. Sure, the girl was a hard worker, which Tiera knew from the last
several days manufacturing water, but this spoke of something special. Real
skill and training.


They
opened the side door, and from out of nowhere a hooded woman in all tan, with a
cloak on, carrying a small child who was dressed in tiny magical trousers and a
tunic, with little shoes on her feet, jumped on board. Alphonse slammed the
door with a mighty tug, and then made it part of the craft.


"Go!
Back to the ship! Best speed!"


They
moved straight up and didn't stop, just starting to glide forward when they got
high enough. It was pretty quick, but no matter what the Prince had said, it
wasn't really their best speed. Sara hadn't slammed the controls to the front
or anything.


Trice
stood and hugged the new girl, who looked different than Varley, and when she
reached out with her mind, Tiera understood why. While the baby was clearly an
Ancient by pattern, the woman wasn't the Princess in disguise, but a different
person all together. She had plain brown hair, and looked to be about
twenty-five or so, and was about six feet tall, more or less.


Trice
got her a seat.


"Eloise!
Thank goodness you made it. We're going up now, to Tiera's ship, the..."
She stopped, and looked toward the front, since she'd taken the seat next to
Sara, in case there was any trouble docking. "Say, what's the name of your
ship anyway?"


She
hadn't really thought about it at all. Something occurred to her though, so she
said it, sounding just a little subdued.


"Goddess
of the Moon." That got everyone to look at her, since it was a bit
pretentious. Or a lot, really. Still, it was too late now, it had
already been named. It was bad luck to take things like that back.


Trice
nodded. "I like it. It fits. Goddess of the Moon."


Tiera
helped set up and coordinate the ship's approach, and didn't mention that the
baby had come without her mother. It was pretty clear that everyone knew that
already. Eloise didn't speak, and seemed very frightened for some reason. She
was clearly a noble though, and was expected, so it wasn't that she needed to
worry about being harmed or abused.


The
next half hour they went just as slow and carefully as Space Fleet did, since a
real docking was a lot different when the whole thing was up to you. It was all
about the angles, as it turned out. By going slow enough, they had a chance to
back off when Sara messed up, and try again. Three times.


Tiera
smiled when the slightly moist girl next to her finally got the craft in, and
the air was being returned to the space around the ship they were in.


"I'd
make fun of you for taking so many tries, except that I'm almost certain I
would have needed twice as many. The first thing we need to do is get Eloise
and Alison shields. I only have one extra on me." She handed it back, and
Trice pulled a second one herself.


Alphonse
waved at them.


"These
are the new shields, that will let you breathe in space. Otherwise, if
something goes wrong, that won't happen and you'll die. Make sure my niece
keeps hers on all the time, even in the bath. Understood? You need to do the
same from now on." He looked at the woman and seemed a bit nervous
suddenly. "Do you have word from anyone?"


She
did it seemed, but it was also clear she wasn't going to say what that was, in
front of all of them. The Prince nodded and let that idea drop then, seeming a
bit out of sorts.


It
wasn't until Eloise was introduced to Kolb that anyone asked the question that
had been eating at her.


"Oh?
Isn't your sister coming then?" There was no weight to the words as if it
were perfectly normal for a mother to send her little baby away. Tiera nearly
hit the man, but knew it wouldn't work, given all the shields involved.


Alphonse
seemed very troubled but shook his head gently, as they all stood on the
bridge, Eloise holding the little girl to her chest protectively.


"No,
it isn't unheard of for a baby to be sent away when there's a rebellion, or
even the Heir, so that power can't be wrested away too easily, but we had to
take Karina too, so that means Varley has to stay. As it is we've
already given the Rebels a signal that they might be winning. Word from home is
that they've redoubled their efforts or more, feeling that they've done
something right, because I left."


It
explained why Varley was crying before then. Tiera would have too. For a brief
moment she felt like she might anyway, but Ali did it for her, which was
considerate of the girl. It wasn't loud sobbing either, just a few damp lines
on her face.


Tiera
didn't love the idea of having the baby with them, but it was better than her
being on the planet below, or would be, if things went well.


She
didn't know what to do then. Gerent had a plan, and would be setting things off
in a few days, regardless of what else happened. Timon was supposed to meet
with her in three days in Lairdgren. Until then, they just had to wait.


It
was maddening. She tried to keep busy, setting things up for the little girl
and her nanny, providing all the meals with Ali and going to elaborate lengths
that way. She practiced fighting with Kolb a lot too, but still had hours of
time left each day. It ate at her, grinding away at each nerve, since it felt
like she was busily waiting for her brothers to die. For a lot of people
to die. All the Ancients on the planet, except whatever Remy were left.


That
thought didn't touch her much. She didn't know many of them, and it wasn't that
important. It was both sad, and a bit unneeded that Brown and Green were
staying, but they probably had some kind of plan in place. That they hadn't
told her was either brilliant or an ageist oversight. Possibly both.


They
killed time, but didn't make a lot of plans, since there was no real way to
know what was coming or not. So, three days later, feeling like it had been
three months, Tiera set down in front of Ali's house, with the girl herself
right there, and Trice next to her. The vehicle had been made tiny, by the
standards she was used to now, but it was plenty big enough for seven large and
cozy people. Nine or ten small ones being the alternative.


She
made the ship silver and purple. This time she left the blue off, since Regina
had nothing to do with this, as far as she knew. Except that she had something
to do with everything that Tiera was part of, of course.


The
'what if' ate at her mind when she let it. What if Regina had lived? Would they
have ended up going to Harmony together? Would Tiera have even ever tried to
build anything, or would she have been too busy with her girlfriend to bother?
What would have happened to County Morris, or Sandra? She just didn't know. It
would have been different, but how, exactly, she had no way of knowing. Things
had turned out like they had, and everything else was just wishful thinking
now.


In
the main, the dead stayed that way, Cordes and the Ancient clones aside. For a
half second she wondered if her friend could be brought back, but that didn't
make sense, did it? Reggie was a doll, and brilliant, but also fourteen. No one
had collected her thoughts for later use. They hadn't known to yet. Even if
they made a new one, a true clone of her, that wouldn't work. She was the sum
of her thoughts, what had happened to her and what she'd done about it, not
just some genetic instructions.


Tiera
just blocked the street, wondering what they'd find inside the house. It looked
nice, but right now had a slanted roof that would shed rain and a nice purple
color. That was different than it had been when she left, but could mean a lot
of things. Like Bonita having come to visit. Or... Well, Tor, but that seemed
unlikely. Would he have just shown up and be hanging around for days, waiting?


They
all got out, and she took her craft with her, since it really was in the way.
When they walked in, the place was as empty as could be expected, except for
the thumping and rattling of pans from the kitchen. They crept in, weapons in
hand, and ready to fight, to find Timon and Tor moving around, making lunch.


Timon
was nearly gone, into a very deep and complete trance state, but rallied enough
to smile and speak.


"You
came. Good. We need to leave. Let's eat first." There was no humor to it
all, just a blank focused sound.


Tor
however was a lot more chipper sounding. Not that he was less focused, he was
simply working harder to fake being a real person. It was kind of clear, what
with the waves of pure intent coming off of him.


"Ali!
I didn't expect you to come." The woman got a big hug anyway, so did Trice
and, as a clear afterthought, she got a slap on the arm.


That
got her to giggle a little.


"So
that everyone won't think we're sleeping together?"


"Exactly!
People have such dirty minds. I didn't realize that until I spent months
reading everyone all the time. I don't think we should eat, even if it means
leaving the food to rot. There's going to be an attack as soon as we do. I've
been setting it up for weeks. The one I told you about, on Austra? I got them
to hold back, by promising a new super weapon. It's pretty impressive. Huge,
about the size of a small mountain? It flies too and shoots beams of death. Or
will, until I hit this." In his hand he had a small tan square, with a
single glowing line on it, in green. "Then it will turn off, and all the
things I made for them will stop working. That won't keep everything from
happening, so Green and the others will be pressing an attack, while
Gerent..."


He
took a deep breath and then kept going, a bit manically.


"Then
Gerent will kill them all. I know that you need to eat, Tim, but..."


Tiera
looked around, they had bread in the oven, but it was nearly done. It seemed
like a risk, waiting on that, but life was full of decisions. She took a breath
and got a basket ready for it. Who knew when they'd get to have real bread
again? There was cheese too, and some sliced vegetables. Fresh ones. They were
the same as the things her device made, except that these were real, and had
actually grown. In the ground. On Earth.


Soon
enough that would be rare, she knew.


That
took an extra fifteen minutes, but they headed back to the ship, with her
piloting and everyone else picking at the too warm food, eating as it cooled.


"Save
me some too." She nearly whispered the words, but Tor, who had moved in
next to her nodded. He seemed happy and normal, but she could feel the waves of
peace and intense concentration coming off of him.


"We
will, there should be enough. Well... here we go then?" There was no
flourish or fanfare, but with a single tap, Tor made all the things he'd built
over the last months for the Others turn off.


As
far as she could tell nothing in particular happened. They were high up and far
away after all, weren't they? It put things in a very different perspective.
Then, from behind them, Timon spoke, having a communications device out.


"Gerent?
Do it. We're all off world."


"I...
Right. Forgive me, please." The last words were light and quiet, but a
second later his voice spoke a bit more powerfully. "There. It is supposed
to turn into smoke and fly away?"


Her
younger brother, looking pale and almost dead seeming, coughed.


"That's
the right one then. Good. It would be embarrassing if you'd accidently
activated a restroom. Meet us on the Ranford as soon as you can get
passage?"


"We
will. Be careful, everyone. I... I love you."


He
said the words as if to one person, and Trice moved in, from where she sat next
to her husband.


"I
love you too. We all do. Until we meet again?"


There
was a soft sigh, which sounded... conflicted. "I'm... not coming. I'm
sorry. I can't. Collette isn't either. I..."


Trice
started crying, and everyone else looked upset, but Tiera rolled her eyes, then
carefully made herself stop. It was rude, after all. She smiled, feeling
halfway grown up and everything.


"I
understand. Protect them then, Gerent." It was an order, clearly.


"Them,
who?"


"All
of them. All the people of the world. We'll all be back, but for the next ten
years, it's up to you. Also, remember to come visit. I'm still expecting you to
help with the new gardens. The things are going to be huge, you know. Larger
than a farm by far. So, don't be long in coming."


There
was a sob on the other end, and after a bit he spoke, his voice cracking.


"I...
I'll try. I promise I will, Tiera. Take care of her for me?"


Even
she had worked out that her adopted brother meant Trice, not anyone else. The
girl was sobbing, trying not to be heard. It was brutally emotional, but she
hid it, so that Gerent could have a life, free of her?


It
was a worthy enough goal, probably. Not that Timon would have cared that much
if they were together, she didn't think.


"I
will. Now, if you aren't coming with us, what are you going to do? Go and run
the Fast Delivery service for the family? It would be good if you could do that
I think. Mother has a communications device, so get in touch with her?" It
made sense after all. People would still need their mail and packages.


"I'll
do that now. Thanks Tiera." Then the line was shut off and Trice let
herself get loud.


"It's
all my fault. I... his pain... I..."


Tor
ended up hugging her and rocking the woman back and forth, with Ali helping.
Timon tried to pat her shoulder, but it was clear he was too far gone into his
own mind to do much at all. That he tried was a sign that he took his duty very
seriously, since she wasn't at all certain that he would have been able to get
his hand off of a hot stove at the moment.


She
just flew and coordinated the docking with Kolb and Sara, since he was acting
Captain, while she was gone. Sara did all the real work though, making the wall
vanish, as they got themselves inside. It took two tries, which meant she'd
beaten Sara's first attempt by one. They'd have to have a party to celebrate
that.


When
they got out Sara practically tackled poor Tor, kissing him a hundred times in
a few seconds. For some reason, though he kissed her back, he seemed a lot less
interested in her than he had with Ali or Trice. Tiera wanted to take him aside
and growl at him over it, but knew there probably wasn't time left. Tim was
nearly ready, and so, if she had it right, was her older brother. It was why he
was starting to drift away.


He
was getting ready to do something that couldn't be done. That, or die.


She
spoke, so Sara would understand it wasn't a slight against her. Even if it
might have been.


"They're
getting ready to try and remove Cordes. I don't know when it will start."
She stopped herself, since anything else would be a guess, nothing more than
that.


Timon
slowly turned to look at her, his face blank. For the longest time they all
just stood there, waiting, until nearly three minutes later he managed to
speak.


"Places
to sit?"


That
got arranged, if in a rather public space, right on the bridge. That seemed
strange to everyone else, but Tiera would need to be with them, no matter what
happened. Plus, if they could eat at all, as deep as they were, then they had
to be fed.


Otherwise,
they'd both die.


Kolb,
dressed all in black, stood looking at Northern Afrak, as bright flashes and
blooming clouds came up. It wasn't all nuclear, Tiera didn't think, since the
colors changed. There was a blue one in there, that lasted for a long time.
That was followed by about three minutes of nothing much at all.


"An
EMP. Probably our side. We have more magic than they do, so it makes sense for
us to remove electronics from the playing field." There was a thickness to
his words, as if he was watching the world end. 


It
could, Tiera knew.


Right
there, below them, with a single tap of a button, or the wrong sigil, the whole
thing could come tumbling down. A very large fire started, but also ended after
fifteen minutes. Then, without warning at all, it all just stopped. The fire
was gone, and nothing new started. Only the smoke and dust was left.


Kolb
pulled a communications device, and didn't let the other person speak when it
picked up.


"Alice,
anything?"


"No.
All communications just went down. Even the magical ones. The lines are open,
but no one is answering. I think the final protocol is in play." Meaning
that all the Ancients were dead. Maybe not everywhere, but that was halfway
around the world from where Gerent had been when he set the lethal device off.
It stood to reason that it would be almost every place by then.


Tiera
looked at the world and spoke quietly.


"Goodbye.
Thank you." She meant it for the ones that had sacrificed their lives for
everyone else, keeping the evil Others from fleeing in time. Though it wasn't
really needed, she knew. It had been a sign that they were all too tired to go
on.


They
hadn't just sacrificed the ends of their lives, but all of them.
Thousands of years trying to hold things together, and fix the world. And now
it all had to be done again. It looked to her like they were doing their best
to get free of the duty. She couldn't blame them either. They'd earned the
right.


It
was a mess, and the whole thing might still be lost, if they didn't guard it
well enough. Maybe even if they did.


That
was always the chance you took though, wasn't it? Life itself meant you had to
be willing to wake up each day and fight, even knowing that you may not see
another. Most people got through it by not thinking about it, so she decided to
do that too. Why argue with what worked? Take one day at a time and keep going.
Eventually things would work out.


Or
not.


Probably
that second one, in the very end, since that was what it sort of meant. As long
as humans lived though, they had a chance. They could go on.


Kolb
just stared and didn't turn to look at anyone else. Hiding his tears, she
thought, though no one really would have blamed him. In a way, he probably
envied the others that were done now. Tiera did, and she hadn't seen even a
fraction of what the man looking out the large windows at the blue jewel of a
planet had.


She
was wrong though.


Kolb
spoke, his voice slightly soft. Gentle even.


"We'll
be back. In a hundred years no one will remember what happened this day, other
than us and some historians. In five hundred, history will be whatever we
claimed it was. That's what happened last time. We hide it all, to cover our
own shame. How we caused it all to happen. Let it. At least this time it wasn't
you that did it. It was me, and mine."


Ah.
Tiera didn't let herself nod or agree, but she saw the sense there too. It had
been Gray and Cordes, which wasn't the fault of their new world at all, but the
remnants of the old.


Ali
looked too and sounded odd, even for her.


"Are
we... Do we go back to the Moon now? We can't go back home." She gestured
at the world, but Tiera knew what she meant.


"Oh,
no. We have to stay here until..." She waved at where Tor and Timon sat in
comfortable chairs, facing each other. There were waves of intent and focus
coming from them both. She tried not to pay attention to it, just in case that
messed the incredibly intricate work up. "We can't afford to take Cordes
back with us. We'll just stay here until it's done."


No
matter what happened. It would, she knew, be a while.


She
took to sitting there, in her Captain's chair, watching the world below them
spin. They were actually moving around it, like a tiny moon, but the result was
similar. Ten times a day she could see where she came from as a spot of green,
which from her looked to be right next to the ocean. It was so far away that
she'd never been to it until she was twelve, and doing deliveries near there.
It was a different world that way, now.


The
world seemed smaller, somehow.


Days
passed, with Trice and Alphonse feeding and at times, cleaning, her brothers.
That was distasteful, but no one complained. This work had to be done the old
way. Constant and unbroken focus. After the first weeks, first Tor and then Tim
stopped taking food.


Kolb
fixed that with a rather elegant solution, by showing her how to make nutrient
drinks to keep them going. That saw them through another month. Both lost
weight, and Kolb made special needles and bags of food that went directly into
their veins.


Finally
Alphonse called his sister, Karina, to make sure she knew that things were
going all right.


"They
aren't moving, but have food and water. It's scary, but Kolb says they can live
for years like this. So... I'm not giving up on them yet."


There
was a long pause and then Karina started to tell them about what they were
missing. A few ships had been in with colonists, and they had a lot of new
workers. Thousands, as it turned out.


"The
city is growing so much already. We have an Austran group that's making shows
here, since we have an excellent tax system for their kind of work."


Tiera
actually roused from her vigil for that one.


"We
have taxes?" She hadn't ordered any, but then she'd also been gone for a
lot longer than she'd been there.


"Nope.
They love that, too. We're also giving them all they need to do their
work for free. Sam figured out a way of running their electrical equipment
using magic, so they're pleased, I think. Several other groups are asking to
come in and do the same thing." There was a pause, and then she chuckled,
someone in the background speaking too softly to be easily heard. "Oh,
right, Tiera will be glad to know that we have the first six full lakes going
in. Not up yet, but Lake Two Bends is full and working well enough for
everyone so far. Kurt has his shop up and is doing good business. Of course, we
don't charge for anything, so he's had to put in three full time shifts. I've
been running the food shop myself. I'm sure that will make mother and father
proud." She laughed at that, but her brother did too, which sounded
different.


"You
think they won't be? They'll probably just be glad that you aren't
working in the whore house full time. Save a job for me? Shopkeeper sounds like
more fun than ditch digger."


That
got a strange click to happen, which Tiera didn't get, but Sheri spoke then,
her voice happy.


"Oh?
I have room at the whore house, if you want?" There was giggling then,
from several other people, some of it sounding suspiciously young. As in, her
younger brothers and sisters. "Or... If you want, you could take
over the wine shop? It does good business. Not nearly as much as you might
think though, given that it's all free. People stocked up at first, but now
things are dropping off, since the new people have come to realize that there's
always more."


They
got to speak pleasantly for a little while, until Smythe got on, and wanted to
know what Tiera wanted done with criminals, since they'd never encoded anything
into law. The biggest problem so far was vandalism. It was really hard to
assault a person that had a shield on all the time, and why would anyone there
steal?


After
listening to the cases, it was clear that most of those people hadn't even been
trying to just damage things, but had made mistakes, not understanding how
magic worked yet. That was easy.


"Um,
we have a rule for that. The second one? If you make a mistake, fix it. If
someone does that on purpose, then... I don't know, make them fix it and...
then stand by whatever it is in their free time, apologizing to everyone they
see? That would be bad enough that I wouldn't do something twice."
She hated being humbled like that.


"Very
well then. I'll see to that."


Then
he walked away, as everyone else that lived in the First House came by to say
something it seemed. Even people she barely knew.


It
was nice. Very... homelike.


They
made plans to do that again, and once people realized she was mainly free, they
called her at odd times, to see what she wanted done with whatever came up.
Since her days were mainly about that, listening to people on Earth and fight
practice with Kolb for six hours a day, she kind of found it helped to keep her
sane.


Sara
left, but did visit occasionally. She even brought Varley up, to visit
with her daughter, which meant that Count Peterson came too. He was...


A
sight for sore eyes, if she was going to be honest. Alphonse had been so
preoccupied with Tor and Timon that he'd barely slept, or bathed, which was
getting a bit cloying, and Count Peterson was a noble, which meant it was fair
for her to approach the bearded giant and ask if he wanted to go have sex,
while his wife was busy.


"Oh?
That sounds like fun. Things have been a little tense lately, so I haven't had
a lot of time for that. I do think we have a few hours?" They did, and
ended up in a large tub, filled with very warm water. Varley came and got in
with them, which was friendlier than Tiera would have expected, given
everything.


Though
she stopped halfway in, her eyes going innocently wide.


"Oh,
unless you two need it for something else?"


Raul
shook his head, looking content. "No need, I don't think. We already took care
of all that. Now, do you have any idea how long you'll be here? No one minds,
but there have been some questions in Court. It's been put about that this
isn't a Space Fleet vessel and that things could be dropped on people."
There was a deep sound as the man sunk into the hot water and leaned back, his
eyes closed. "The problem there is that no one knows whose side the Queen
of the Moon is on."


She
wanted to sputter, but managed not to, holding on to that much grace.


"Well,
that's a step up from 'That Mean Little Bitch' isn't it?"


Varley
nodded her face somber.


"It
is. Of course that answer doesn't really tell us if we need to dig new
emergency shelters or not."


Or
if their enemies did, of course.


Tiera
debated saying anything at all, but realized that fairly decent sex and bathing
aside, this wasn't just a visit to see their little girl. The Count had barely
even looked in on her. Which was bad. It was important for a girl to know that
there was a strong man to watch out for her. That and fend off inappropriate
suitors. It wasn't like Alison had brothers for that yet.


Blinking
she moved back on topic.


"Well,
I... Don't need to drop anything, do I? This is a war craft, with full
armaments. From here, inside ten minutes, I could destroy most of the
planet." The others looked at her as if angry, or wondering if they should
be, so she smiled. "I made it to stop the Evil Ancients if they won, and
nothing else would work, so that isn't aimed at anyone else in particular. In
fact, it's the exact opposite. Because of what that means, I won't be taking
sides at all. It's too dangerous and war shouldn't move out here, if we can
help it. That's probably too late, but we can try."


Count
Peterson stroked his great beard, which was a dark brown, being wet, rather the
red color it normally was.


"So,
we can't expect military support from Harmony, but what about other things?
Magical aid, of a non-military nature? Magics? I don't know what else you have,
to be honest. This is a great location to see things from. Space Fleet won't do
that for us. The Admiral is standing on the fact that they're a multi-national
organization. I can't say I blame her, but it would help."


She
thought before speaking, not wanting to make anyone angry with her, or worse
her people. That made her wince, which got Varley to seem shocked.


"If
we gave offense..."


Waving
that away she explained. "No, I just realized that I'm thinking of the
Moon as mine. Her people as mine. There was no vote, just me being bossy
for a few weeks. I didn't win it, no one else wanted to do the work. Still,
reasonable magical aid might well be forthcoming, and materials. We can make
almost anything there. I... Spying though..." It was a brilliant
idea, she just didn't know if she was really in with King Richard or not.


Except,
it hit her then.


She
had to be. There wasn't a second choice. Well, there was, if she wanted to walk
up to him and end his life and then her own. If she was going to live, then she
couldn't work against him. Not even in secret. That kind of thing didn't stay
that way with builders around. Not forever. Two of his children were already
immortal, plus a grandchild. If the man wanted to piss in her face,
she'd have to stand there and hold still, due to that. She couldn't risk
angering the others.


That
was... Fine.


She
didn't love Richard, but she understood that things were hard and sometimes
there was no perfect answer. Sometimes you did the wrong thing and little girls
died for it. If she lived long enough that would happen to her too. She dreaded
the idea, but it was there, thick in her mind. For a moment she wondered if she
could take her shield off, and get to and airlock before anyone noticed?


The
only good part was that she likely could. It gave her hope, in an odd way.


"We
can work out an observation deal, I think. No combat for my people however. If
attacked, they'll have orders to leave. Just run, I mean, not leave the planet.
In exchange for that..." She didn't have anything she personally
needed at all. Not that going home wouldn't provide.


The
other two held very still, looking at her as if she were going to ask for
something huge and costly, but she just didn't need that. Not at all.


Finally
she caught onto an idea that made sense.


"In
return for it, we'll need help in rebuilding the other lands. Noram too. We'll
provide the goods needed and magics for our part, but we don't have the manpower
needed. If King Richard reaches out to the other lands and offers that aid, it
would be enough I think. Especially since we'll feed and house the people doing
the work. I know that isn't a lot-"


Varley
nodded strongly, her very pretty face reminding Tiera of her brother Tor at
that moment. With breasts. It was strange, but the moment passed.


"I
can suggest that to Father. May he contact you? I know that there have been
problems, and hard feelings."


It
was a blunt way to put it, but, Tiera knew that the girl wasn't being a poor
diplomat, but rather a very good one. If she'd gone into days of flowery
language, trying to soothe or trick her, it would have made for problems. This
way she could just respond and they could get to things.


That
meant, she realized about an hour later, that the very first treaty she was
party to, ever, had been created in a bathtub. It was an almost silly idea, but
she shrugged and put in a call to Karina, Guide and Terry.


As
an afterthought she asked if Taman could sit in. It took a while to arrange,
but they worked out that they could provide the craft and crew, leaving the
spotting to people from Noram.


Karina
offered to come out right then, but Taman, bless her, pointed out that it was
the exact same bad idea as before.


"We
need your brother back first. We should send Guide and Terry. Crews of ten
should work. How long do we have before we're needed?"


Tiera
listened to the little girl and sighed. It was all done in an annoying 'little
kid' voice, which couldn't be helped, but she was being efficient, and actually
doing the job. Correctly even. Tiera wondered what she'd do when she
learned to read.


"If
we can set up the crews now, that would be good. I don't know if King Richard
will like the idea at all. So it might not happen. In that case, well, we still
need a regular supply chain to Earth I think. They'll need us." It felt
strange saying that, but it was true, and they all knew it.


In
a very real way, without having a single mine, or a single tree, Harmony was
the richest kingdom around. She got them to start working out with other people
things that would be helpful. Regardless of treaties, they weren't going to be
selfish. Or, not too much.


For
the time, having the Makers being something that only space had, at least in
the main, would make moving there pretty attractive. As far as that went, they
were all in use there already, except for six that Space Fleet had. She needed
to make another few batches of things, it seemed, if a lot more people were
coming. Even more than that, if they were going to really help hold the Earth
together in what was coming.


She
got time to do that too, over the next two months. In fact she managed a lot
more than she'd ever have imagined possible. For all that the King was glad to
hear that she wasn't planning to punish him, now that she could, he moved
slowly. It was pretty obvious that he was using protocol as a way to keep her
from changing her mind. On the good side he did get in touch every few days,
and despite all her work, they mainly discussed things. At first it was hard for
her and she still wanted to toss him, lightly, through a castle wall made of
stone, every now and then. In the main though, it was sort of winning her over.


That
was why, when he suggested that perhaps Alice Orange of Space Fleet might
visit, to check up on them, it didn't set off any alarms. Not at first. The
idea came up several times, even though she kept saying that was fine and that
she could come when she wanted.


"Richard,
I'm not getting your meaning here. If you want her to come and she will, she's
invited. You are too, if you can get away. Is something wrong?" She
sounded bitchy and knew it, so tried to relax. The key was focus, she knew.
Really it was a thing she was getting good at.


"Ah...
Well, you know, rumors and that sort of thing. No one has seen my son or
daughter for a while and it's being put about that they've been taken. Not by
you either, which would at least allow us to point up at the Moon and cry for
our people to have at, if needed. No, the rumor has it they've been abducted by
the Rebellion. We're rather hoping that if we let a crew of people see
Alphonse, that it might be enough to let the word spread that he's right here
and free?"


Holding
her head as she sat in her room, in the nice chair that she'd made appear for
things like this, she nodded. It was a pain in the rear, but they had to do
something. At least the King did. Still, some visitors might not be
awful.


"We
can do that. Do you want me to set that up?" She still wasn't getting why
he'd been hinting at it, instead of asking.


"Oh!
Would you? That would be perfect. Sooner might be better, if it can be
arranged? I know that both you and Alice Orange are busy people after all, and
I can only beg your aid."


"Right,
right. Let me get to that then. I'll try to get back to you with word in a few
days?" She didn't want to promise more than that, since visiting would
have a lot to do with schedules and things along those lines. Stuff that was
only important to other people.


Alice
didn't answer her communications device.


Gerent
did.


"Fleet
Admiral's line, how may I assist you today?"


Tiera
blinked, having not heard his voice in a long time.


"By
coming to visit? I know that you don't want to see Trice right now, which is
foolish, by the way, but I miss you. If Tor and Tim don't come around
soon, I think they're going to die. Both of them. We've been feeding them, with
needles. You'll have to see it. Can you and Alice come anyway? King Richard
wants people to come, and visit with Alphonse. Some that might have met him
before would be good for that. I mean if you have anyone like that around?"
She waited for her adopted brother to tell her no, since he really didn't want
to see any of them, especially if Trice was going to be there.


"I'll
do that. I can put something together I think. We'll need a fleet wide call
though and it's probably going to take a bit. Things have been slow lately,
since the Ancients died. For Space Fleet I mean. Mainly going to Harmony with
colonists. I have to admit I'm reconsidering that for myself. The thing there..."
He got up and spoke to someone, saying words that sounded suspiciously like him
asking several others if he could have the room to himself. "Well, I love
Trice. I guess that's clear enough. I know she doesn't feel the same way, and
that hurts, so I stayed here. The idea of looking at her, knowing that nothing
I do will ever be enough... You probably can't get that at all, can you?"


"Not
personally. But I can see what you mean anyway. That really would be hard. I
hate to pretend to be all grown up or anything, but facing her is the best way.
Even if it ends in tears. As long as they're not mine I mean. That
would be bad, but I feel fine about the whole thing, so you should do it. Talk
to her and let her know why you can't be near her. That way she won't go around
being all gloomy any time your name is mentioned. Before you ask, yes, she really
does. With the whole Tor and Timon thing going on too... I bet she'd be glad
for you to visit."


It
took a bit more work, but he agreed to come himself, along with Alice. Still he
asked for three days to set it up. That would mean that she and Ali would have
time to get a full meal menu up. That she found that exciting simply showed how
truly bored she really was, didn't it?


It
took a bit to get back in touch with the King, since he didn't have his own
communications device. That meant bothering Ridley Dens, who was only happy
enough to help. He mentioned it several times in fact.


Finally
Tiera chuckled.


"Ah,
so, you want a favor from me? Gold and jewels? Free space voyages? Um... work
with me here, I'm running out of things you might want from me."


He
cleared his throat, primly but couldn't keep his voice from giving him away
instantly. "Would I do anything like that? It would be an abuse of
power and position!"


"True.
Good to know you wouldn't do that."


"However..."


"Yes,
Baron Dens?"


"Oh,
call me Ridley please, since I'm trying to work up the nerve to ask you out on
a date, or, well, not just an outing, since I know that you can't come here. I
could come to you, if you want?"


She
looked at the device, and wondered if he was particularly ugly or something,
not having a face to go with the name. Not even an age.


"Well...
why not? You could come up for dinner tonight? We're keeping roughly the same
time as in the Capital, more or less, so that would work. I'll have to call
someone to help you get here, but... sure!" Did that sound desperate? Did
she care?


That
meant getting with Sara, since she was the only person that commonly went to
and from Goddess of the Moon, and Earth. It didn't take that long, so she
managed a good five hour long fight with Kolb, who was at least as bored as she
was, and pushed her harder each day. Not that he hit harder, but he used more
and more skill each time. His corrections, all with words, were brutally
exacting too. Again, each day he made more minor improvements to her technique.
That particular day they fought with staves, swords and shield on shield.


It
changed constantly. Once, without even being ironic, they'd fought with pieces of
fruit. Apples to be exact. She was still slightly terrified of that
particular piece of vegetation now.


On
the way out she mentioned the visitors coming, but he merely nodded, as if it
were completely normal.


"I'll
see that I'm around for a shift then. Unless Ali is taking the duty?"
She'd worked her way up to second mate, which Tiera hadn't even known was a
real thing. She still had to help make the food though.


Tiera
wasn't stupid, and got that Ridley wasn't coming to have a secret
"meeting" with her. After all, she didn't even know if he looked like
a toad or not. That meant, given everything, he probably wanted a good and safe
place to send a communication to his boss. Smythe of Westend.


Still,
she had company coming, so picked up her room, which had... Nothing in it,
except a whole lot of magical devices made to look like pretty pieces of
jewelry with rubies, sapphires and lots of gold. She tidied that, and then made
herself look as nice as possible, getting into a real dress instead of student
browns and actually brushing her hair. It wasn't hard, but she had four inches
now, or so. It didn't look great, being a little too even, but she didn't have
anything to trim it with and lacked the skill anyway.


In
the end she had to go and see if anyone else would help her with it at all.


That
caused her to end up on the bridge, where Alphonse was watching Tor and Timon
pretty well, and they seemed to both have fresh bags of food, or nutrient
solution, as she thought it was called. Ali was actually in the Captain chair,
and Trice sat next to her, talking softly. It sounded like it was about what
kind of businesses they could start, when they got to Harmony.


Tiera
waved at her hair, looking at Trice. "Can you cut hair at all?"


She
clapped, and looked at Ali. "Yep, that's a great idea! If they don't have
anyone. Even if they do, we could both do that, if you aren't too busy building
all the time? Tiera, you could too. Or... Well, no, that might be beneath the
dignity of the Queen." She snapped her fingers and tried not to smile at
all. "I know, you can work in the Whore House. That's a fitting place for
a person like that. We can get you and Alphonse little rooms right next to each
other. It will be fun."


"Oh,
you know all about working in a house like that?" She managed not to sound
too catty at least, and Trice actually just tilted her head instead of taking
offense.


"I've
done it. It was actually a useful experience. I can't say it was all good, but
I learned a lot. About people. I already knew about sex."


Ali
kept her eyes forward and didn't even glance around, since she was working. She
did speak though.


"I've...
worked the streets. It wasn't all the time. I just got so hungry, that I was
willing to do anything. It was better than what father did to us. Even when
they beat me and took the coin back." There was a dead tone to the words,
and no tears came. Tiera wanted to run to her and make it right, somehow, but
it was too late for that. It had been, for almost her entire life.


Then
the attractive blonde girl waved a hand at Trice.


"Anyway,
I think she was trying to ask if you can cut hair, here. Is that
right?"


"Exactly,
I have a date coming. Ridley Dens? He's probably actually just coming to
use the Goddess as a platform to message Smythe of Westend, but he definitely
made it sound like he was planning to have sex. Really, he was a bit heavy
handed about it, but still, I could have begged off, if I needed to."


Her
curly haired friend stood and stretched, her breasts pushing against the brown
tunic she wore.


"Ah,
hence the nice dress. It's so different that I kind of wondered if we were
being invaded by Princesses suddenly. Ridley will love it. We should go with
short hair again. Shorter I mean. Doing Tor's sister will be almost as good for
him, I'm sure. He never managed to get Tor into bed though, I hear. From
Ridley. He asked me for tips, but growing lady parts wasn't all that helpful to
him."


Ali
giggled, which was unprofessional of her. It got Trice and Tiera to both smile
anyway.


"Yeah,
me too. I mean that he asked me for tips. My best one was to ask Tor to join
the two of us, but he kind of put Ridley off. He really just isn't into men
that way. It's a shame. That would be interesting to watch."


Alphonse
made a slightly disgruntled noise, one that she understood now, she thought. It
was a deflection. A way to separate himself from all that he could never have
with Tor.


"Hey,
stop talking about my grandfather that way. He's right here you know."
It wasn't really funny or anything, but they all laughed. They pretty much had
to, because after all these months, there was nothing left to do, otherwise.


Trice
and Alphonse had taken to handing them both activated healing amulets for a few
minutes each day, just hoping that it wouldn't harm the work, if that was
possible. Timon was still doing it and Tor was too. She could tell that much.
What she couldn't figure out was if it was working at all or not.


She
stopped and smiled at the tall red headed man, whose clean face was charmingly
happy at the moment. Not perfectly so, which showed around the eyes, when she
searched for it.


"You're
correct of course. Of course it would be good if he'd wake up and say that
himself..." 


She
felt bad about saying it, but that was just true. They were both failing, Timon
and Tor, and if something didn't change soon, they'd die. Right in front of her
eyes. While she stood by, helpless, and weak.


Walking
over to them, Tiera laid her right palm on Tim's cheek.


The
sense of focus was total. So much so that he almost wasn't anything else now.
Not inside at least. There was only the single thought, and lines of intent
going out from him, passing through space without doing that in any real way.
If she stood between the two, nothing would happen at all. They wouldn't even
notice her.


Then
she spun and looked at Tor, who was just as serene and unmoving. It was
horrifying, after all this time. Too much for her to bear at all.


It
was all overwhelming for a moment, so she leaned in, and yelled at her brother,
knowing that it wouldn't do anything. It wouldn't have done much if it had just
been her sitting there working, and he was so much deeper than she'd ever been
it wasn't even the same thing.


"Wake
up you idiot! Wake up now or you're both going to die!" Then she slapped him.
It did nothing, but the Prince moved on her, holding his arms out, for a hug.


She
buried her face in his chest and started to sob. "I just can't do this
anymore. Watching them like this, day after day... I think it's too late."


There
was a silence to the room and a hand on her sleeve. It was barely a tug, but
when she turned she saw that Timon had it.


"Ack."
It wasn't articulate, but she held him anyway. He tried again. Saying about the
same thing. Trice got him some water, which meant that only a minute later he
could speak. After a fashion.


"Healing
amulet?" That was what Trice thought he said anyway.


They
got him one, and he held it for a long time before doing anything else. Then,
not able to stand, he gestured at Tor again.


"Slap
him again. I felt that. It means he can too."


So
she did.
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To
be exact, Tiera lightly hit her brother's cheeks for a while, and shook him.
Not all that hard. It didn't do much, she realized, as she made a solid effort
to focus and touch his field. It was all just so... Unified. Locked into being
a single thing. Perfect in a way that human beings simply were never meant to
be. Searching out that part of himself which didn't belong inside and removing
it, except that it was done now. It had been, most likely, for some time.


That
meant Tor's mind was deeply, and purely, searching for any hint of things that
weren't there anymore.


It
was still impressive, though, naturally, also just like a stupid head. Who kept
on working like that when the job was over? 


Only
a moron.


That's
who.


The
thought surprised her, because, while it was hers, it was also his. The
strength of his field was influencing her. Making her respond and react like he
would.


Only,
Tiera wasn't that silly.


Standing
back she thought for a few moments, and realized what was most important to her
brother, in the whole world. What was behind everything he did. It was
insightful, but also surprised her, because it came with a whole lot of other
things. Deep ones that poured from the very heart of the people around her. She
felt... connected to them all. Like they were a part of her, nearly. It was an
illusion, being from Tor, but she still knew them all, in ways she hadn't even
a moment before.


For
instance, Timon was driven by a fear that he wasn't as good as Tor. Or, she
realized, even her. As if that made any sense. Everything he did
was still an attempt to show everyone that he wasn't some little shadow of his
brother, but his own person. It wasn't needed, she knew, or even good. It got
things done, but it also left Tim in pain far too often.


Kolb
was driven by rote. He'd been designed and trained to be a warrior, and
couldn't let go of that at all now. It was, in a real way, the heart of who he
was and always had been. Time had shown him how to let go of war,
however. That's what drove him in all things. More than she'd ever thought
about, really. Being a warrior.


Ali
lived her whole life in fear. Of everything. It wasn't that she lacked bravery,
but the horrors she'd seen left her constantly aware that they could happen
again. Her outer self was always pleasant and calm, but her inner life was
constant turmoil and pain. Even standing there, feeling hopeful that Tor was
about to wake up, the girl half expected Kolb, or even Tiera, to lock her away,
and do horrible things to her. Powerful people did things like that, and no one
could stop them.


The
Prince, Alphonse, he was led by love. Not just of Tor either, which shocked her
a bit. He loved all of them, if in different ways. If it came to it, he would
have protected any of them with his life. He felt that most strongly for Tor,
naturally, but Timon too. Tiera felt a bit of surprise again, when she realized
that. She'd slept with the man after all, and he felt more for her
little brother... But in the end, he knew that his responsibility to the people
of Noram was the single most important thing. That was the love that guided him
most.


She
looked around and let her eyes settle on Trice, who looked back at her, in a
very controlled fashion. There was a blank spot in her head, as she fought to
try and not be read, but in that moment it didn't matter. Her thoughts weren't
what Tiera had been paying attention to, and her inner self spilled out
instantly. Totally. As filtered through someone else. That being Tor, more or
less.


She
was...


Duty.
It wasn't a thing that Tiera had known about the woman at all. She'd always
seemed so... Mean, really. Artificially polite at times, but not good.
Or kind. That was because she wasn't. Her entire life had made her into a
singular thing. She was her duty. As much as Tor was his work. Or Kolb was a
warrior. She had a job to do, and she'd get it done, even if it killed her.
Even if it broke her heart.


Tiera
liked her a little bit better then. It wasn't that the woman had changed at
all, just that she was more understandable. She'd been the one that was set to
kill Tor, because others had figured out that she was the only one with a real
chance to make it happen, if it became needed. Her or Alphonse. But he was
loving, and she would do what she was told. Even if that meant cutting out her
own heart to see it accomplished. It made a very big difference, really.


That
left her, and Tor, and for half a moment she almost managed to avoid the part
about herself. That kind of introspection was always painful, wasn't it? Her
older brother was simple enough. He protected people. He worked.


That
was his key, and she could use it to get him to wake up, she knew. He knew that
too, but at the moment was too busy to apply it. So he needed her.


She
started to move, but his thoughts, intertwined with her own, gave her a
different perspective, even as she fought to ignore it all. She saw herself
through his eyes and...


Well,
she expected to see a monster, or a fool, but what came wasn't that at all. She
was, in a very real way, what she thought she was. Anger, and pain. Sorrow, at
least for now, and vengeance. That her brother saw that in her too was
something she would have guessed. What was unexpected was that, after a
fashion, he respected that about her. He understood that someone had to stand
up for people, even after the wrongs had been committed, or they'd just happen
again.


To
his mind, that was her job. Her place in the world.


He
stood in front of the crowd, shielding them against harm, and she stood behind
them, to make certain that, when he failed, the enemy wouldn't leave unscathed.


It
was a raw thing though. Her brother loved her, and understood her, but really,
he didn't like her at all. She was just too different than he was. His
heart was innocent, and while damaged by the world, it was in one piece. She
was just a mess of colors to him. Mainly rage red, and without a lot of hope.


Tor
really didn't expect her to live very long.


The
strange thing there was that Timon did. It wasn't a soft thing either.
Her little brother grimaced at her and managed to shake his head a little, as
they locked fields, becoming one, in a very real way.


He
saw the world differently. It was all so clear to him. So focused and plain as
to what was going on.


To
him, she was the strongest person he knew. Even more than Kolb, who was strong,
but old and tired, and so tied into being one thing that he'd long ago
exhausted the use of it. Unlike Tor, he actually liked her, as a person.


To
him though Trice wasn't just duty, but fear and pain too.


Ali
was that as well, but strength and compassion at the same time.


Alphonse
was virtue, even for all the mistakes he'd made trying to find love.


And
Tor...


Was
a god.


It
was why he envied him, and feared that he'd always live in his shadow. Which,
she knew, not being him, was silly. Tor was no better than Timon was. True, Tor
was possibly the best builder ever, but there was more to life than that. The
reason that he was as good as he was, she knew, was that he wasn't much else at
all.


Timon
was a person.


And,
in the end, so was she. Which meant that she could shake this current envelope
of thought off and move on, if she wanted. Laughing a bit she actually smiled
and shook her head.


Then
she put her hand on her older brother's slight shoulder, and shook just a bit.


"Tor.
Tor! Come back to the surface. People need you. There's real work to be
done, and what you were doing is done. Now you're just sitting there, being
lazy. People need you to help them..." She got ready to say it for a
while, but his eyes snapped open, and he tried to stand.


"Wha-"
It was a throaty croak, which got him handed a healing amulet, some water from
Alphonse who ran to his side, and a hug from Ali.


She
might not love Tor, but she'd been willing to die by his side. In part because
he was the only thing that left her feeling even a little safe in life.


Tiera
smiled.


"There
we go. So, you two both actually lived, and as far as I can tell, Cordes is
gone? From inside Tor at least. In time for my date, and everything.
Perfect. So..." She paused and tried to think about what she'd have wanted
to know, if she'd just woken up like that, after three months. More than that
really.


For
a second she wanted to freeze, but then she sighed and shook her head. Someone
had to let them know and doing it slowly, when they weren't in deep trance
states, wasn't going to help. There was no better time to pull the bandage off
than as soon as possible.


"Right.
So... Gerent let your weapon loose Timon, which did its job, and most of
the old Ancients are dead. The good ones, the ones on our side, attacked the
Others to hold them in place, while they all died. We can't go back to the
Earth. The Moon colony is going well, and they named me Queen. That's probably
a mistake, but it works for now. We don't have half the bowing and scraping of
Noram though. I think we're up to about five thousand people already? More are
coming, but it will take time.


"The
Earth... Well, that isn't much different. We need to get aid into place, and
there have been some really big storms as the climate shifts, thanks to the
damage the Ancients did. That's about all though."


There
was a moment when the world seemed to go silent, and Timon, still vastly deep
into his own mind, turned to her. The power of his attention made her rock back
a step, as if pushed. His eyes were normal looking, and perfectly clear. It was
just that he was focusing on her so totally that she felt it.


When
he spoke his voice was still a bit rough.


"This
isn't done. Cordes... Blue put hundreds of copies into others. Regular people,
that will still be alive, all over the world. They should die, eventually, if
they don't find a way to live. He may attack through that mechanism."


It
was a point, and one that she hadn't thought of at all, even though she'd known
about it. After all, she was thinking about immortals, not regular people. They
didn't count, right? Except, naturally, they really did. They, the real people
of the world, was what all of this had been about. That they mattered was why
she and her family had been fighting.


Trice
moved in and hugged Timon, getting one back, but then stood up and looked at
Tor, who stared at her a bit.


"Also...
Timon figured out how to make some of us into Ancients. Immortal, like you
are?"


As
if she had to explain that last bit. Tiera didn't let her eyes roll though, and
just waited for Tor to react.


He
didn't really, not for a long while. She felt a wave of his attention going
around the room, and it took a bit, as he followed each field, examining it
carefully.


"Oh."
He didn't sound happy, or sad. Just like he understood.


Timon
grinned, which wasn't real, and barely made his field change at all. There was
no flare of happiness first, or joy, just a few neurons firing, making his
mouth move. His eyes too. It was a trick though, no matter what it looked like.


"There
are others. Sheri Bonner. Karina. The kids in our family. I'm planning to get
the others, Todd and Terlee, when the death field dies down. Their people too,
if they want. Taler, he said no. That one life is enough for him. I understand
that. In a way he was always the wisest of us, I think." There was a bit
of hesitation, and he went on, sounding a little dark. That part was subtle,
but more real. "William Smythe, of Westend, too. In case Cordes won, in
what we were doing, and Tiera failed to kill you. He has another device that
will kill immortals. All he had to do was get them all in one place and finish
it. I felt that it would be safer for the rest of us if he'd have to kill
himself too, in order to get that done."


Tor
stared for a very long time, and his next words seemed... Normal. As if he was
regular old Tor. It was a lie though, since his field was so tightly unified it
was scary.


"Great...
So you managed to make the person that hates me worst in all the world
immortal? Or, I guess that might be Dorgal Sorvee. Did you do him, too?"
There was a pause and a cloud passed over his eyes. "Lyn... You said she
died? How is he? They just got married."


No
one knew that, but a call came in, from Sara, wanting to dock with them.


That,
they all felt, was a great time for Tor and Timon to go and get showers and
maybe some sleep. They'd been awake, after a fashion, for months. It
took a bit of work, and Kolb got her to help set things up. He worked the speed
controls, while she went to the back and opened the wall so that Sara's little
ship could get in and settle. She did it perfectly this time, having had a lot
of practice over the last months.


Tiera
wasn't really a bitch, so the first thing she did, was speak. The blonde woman,
who was dressed in a nice, but practical looking merchant's outfit, all in tan,
that looked to have a jacket and skirt even though it was all magic, came out
with a man that looked to be in his early twenties or so and had nice black
hair and smooth skin. He looked a little soft, and was shorter than she was,
but that didn't mean she couldn't find him interesting at all.


"Sara?
Tor and Timon woke up. It worked. They're both resting now, but I thought you'd
want to know? I think Tor is in Ali's room, right next to Alison and
Eloise?"


The
woman didn't say anything at all, and just started running, full speed. Tiera
called out after her, since the trip was a long one, on foot.


"Use
your Tor-shoes!"


Whether
she was heard or not, she didn't know.


The
man, who was Smythe's assistant, she thought, stood looking up at her a bit.
There was more professionalism to his gaze than lust, which was a bit
disheartening really, but she'd live.


"So,
you came to report to your boss? I'll warn you now, I'm making you suffer
through dinner at least, and if I can get you interested enough, that sex you
mentioned. I'm not trying to be a whiner, but things have been really boring
here, and you kind of did promise." Or at least mention that that was why
he was coming.


The
man grinned and bowed.


"Your
Highness." Then he looked at the door, which was probably telling. "I
did, indeed come to report. As for the rest of the evening, well..." He
seemed suddenly happy at least. "That's at least as good of a reason to
show up. I also have some papers, from King Richard?"


They
walked, since it was pretty clear that the man was going to be there for a
while, since Sara had vanished and might well stay that way for a while.


The
only bizarre thing, really, was that Ridley asked to see Trice, so he could
report. She kept her shock to herself and got the woman out of Timon's room,
taking her place for a few moments while the other two spoke in the hallway.


Then
the rest of the night went along as planned. By her. It was nice and Ridley
Dens, no matter what else he might be, which, she understood, was probably a
spy for Trice, which would mean for the King as well given her sense of duty,
was good in bed.


Very
much so.


In
fact, he had to stay the night, since Sara wasn't leaving Tor, so Tiera took
advantage of that and got him interested in her twice. It was fun, and only
left the review from Space Fleet to handle before they left. True, they could
have gone back to Harmony and dropped people off, but as things worked out, the
others all felt that staying was a fine option too.


Timon
managed to get everyone out into the hangar, dressed in something a bit nicer
than student browns.


"I
mean, after all, Tiera, you're the Queen of the Moon. I'm sorry about that, by
the way. If I'd been around properly I would have set up some kind of group to
do the work. That's what I'd actually intended, so that no one would have the
whole thing dropped on them like this. Well, we can fix that on Mars. For the
time being however, I'm the Noram ambassador to the colony. I should probably
get in touch with Richard, that being the case. Can we get a good deal on aid
supplies?"


She
made a slightly bemused face and looked down at him. He was still growing, but
not as fast as she had. That probably made things easier for him, really. He'd
transformed his clothing into a nice black velvet outfit that looked ready to
go to a court function. Trice was in a light colored but very fine dress, and
stood next to him, since that was her place for the event. Alphonse had to be
there, being the point of the whole thing and dressed in the Royal colors of
Noram.


Tiera
glanced over and smiled up at him. Then snapped her fingers.


"I
need some royal colors too. I haven't been thinking of anything like
that."


The
tall Prince looked at her, lovingly, she realized. It wasn't exactly correct,
if they were family, but they weren't really, were they? Enough though, so she
winked and turned away as he spoke.


"It
does make getting dressed for things like this easier. I always know what to
wear. It saves time." He meant it to be funny, and everyone chuckled a
little bit.


Tor
was there, also in black, but he made that look plain, so that he wouldn't
overshadow anyone. Kolb was standing there too, but well back, since, as he let
them know, more than once, if he and Alice were too close, for too long, they'd
fight. Even though they liked each other. It was just a thing that happened,
that neither could help. He also assured them that it would be fine, if they
kept some distance between them. Fifty feet or so.


Ali
was actually piloting the ship, and little Alison wasn't brought out yet. It
wasn't really needed after all, and waving a baby around wasn't that
interesting to most people.


They
expected a lot of people, and the craft that came in, a regular Tor built one, seemed
large enough for twenty or so, if they packed in close. When they started to
get off however, it was a lot less than that. Gerent came first, looking
pleased to see everyone, but behind him there were only two people.


A
man and a woman, and neither one of them was Alice Orange. Not even the
littlest bit.


Gerent
waved at them.


"I
was told that there was a change of plans and that you only wanted these two? I
hope we can bring the others over later. I don't want to impose, but we sort of
promised them a chance to view your new ship, Tiera. A lot of them are really
excited to see it. There's been talk of missions to other planets and even
stars, soon. If we can get one of them, I mean." He bowed suddenly, with
his hands to his sides, but going low. "Sorry, I mean your Majesty."


She
waved at him abstractly, with her left hand, going for her weapon with her
right. "No need for titles or honorifics, since we're family. If I'm the
Queen that makes you something royal sounding or other, doesn't it? Being my brother
and all that. Why not step aside for now though Gerent? We need to deal with
this first I think."


She
moved then, to the side, and pointed her little wand, stripping the two
Ancients in front of her of their shields. Tiera wasn't the only one to get the
basic idea though, and everyone in the room, except Gerent, had a weapon out.
All pointed at the man, who was a tall boy really, and the woman that looked
exactly like her own mother. At least once the disguise amulet was dropped.
Tiera did that with a flicker of intent, but it was clear that several others
had already gotten the idea.


Gray
and Cordes. Come visiting and everything.


It
was the man that spoke, waving first to Kolb, of all people.


"Kolby!
Tor!" Then looking around, he fixed on Tiera and bowed. "And the
Little Bitch! You got big, didn't you. So nice to see you all." He sounded
happy enough about it all.


Like
he really was coming for a visit.


She,
personally, was about to kill both of the Others that stood before them,
wondering if they were the leaders of the whole thing or just the ones that had
managed to survive somehow. They were both dressed in black, and Gray had
orange stripes on her sleeves, showing that she was a Captain in Space Fleet.
It was probably not real, since Orange would have noticed her, one would have
thought, if they ever met. She could scent familiar people and even immortals,
so it would be hard to hide that from her. There weren't that many Captains
after all.


Cordes,
who to Tiera looked like Mitchell, had a single teal stripe, on his cuffs,
meaning he was pretty low ranking. It explained how they'd lived at least,
being off planet and probably refusing to go back, once they realized that all
the Others there had died.


Gray
scrambled for something in her side pocket, which turned out to be a pale white
capsule. Not gray at all. She started to squeeze it, when Cordes pulled
something large and lumpy from his own pocket and pointed it at the side of her
head. It made a very loud sound, and blood sprayed away from him as the Gray
Ancient fell down, seeming dead. A few more loud noises were made, just for
good measure, making the small and familiar looking woman's head, collapse.


He
held the thing up, with two fingers, and waved it a little bit for Kolb to see.


"Amazing,
isn't it? I used the three-dimensional printer on the Ranford to make it. No
one else realized what it was. Gray thought it was an affectation for some
reason. Then, she was never that good at violence really." He looked at
the little white capsule and smiled, his face looking too familiar by far, for
her taste. "You'll want to get rid of that. It's pretty nasty stuff. Lara
wanted to make sure that you all died, for killing us all. She had a few
hundred daughters that died when you set things off, Gerent."


Tor
stared, his face looking hard.


"Terek?"


Mitchell
the Cordes nodded slowly. "That's me. I'm sorry about tricking you like
that Tor. I had to make certain that the version of me in your head wasn't
corrupted. The Larval were, as you know. I wouldn't have set them after you, if
I didn't know they couldn't control themselves better than that. They were
supposed to push you into becoming, well, what you did. So I guess it worked,
after a fashion? I enjoyed our talks though, over the years. I know that I was
most glad to find out that the version of me in you wasn't evil. There was
always that chance. I had to take out more than one that was, in the last few
years. Apparently, I can be an asshole. Who knew?" The words were playful,
and meant to sound like her brother, Tiera thought.


Stepping
closer, Kolb looked down at Lara and picked the capsule up, carefully. Then he
stood and looked at Cordes. Hard.


"So,
are you claiming you were on our side the whole time? Some kind of double
agent? It might have been nice if you'd have let us know about that first,
wouldn't it?"


The
boy that Tiera had known as Mitchell, who was, if she had it right, both Cordes
in mind and body, having a five hundred year old copy of the original man
inside of himself, shook his head. He needed a haircut, she thought. Then she
would soon too. It might not be that bad though, since the new Timon shields
probably wouldn't let your hair be pulled, being far enough away from the head
to stop that.


He
looked at Kolb, his little brother, and just seemed sad.


"No.
It was all me, Kolby. I did all of this. And it worked. I can't
believe it, but I won. It took so long to put together and so many false
tries. I can't even tell you about them all, since I don't know. Thousands of
me, working for hundreds of years, but now it's done. Finally." He glanced
at everyone else, and got that they seemed baffled at least.


That
probably meant he was only half crazy, but he didn't bother explaining anything
either.


Tiera
nodded, and so did Timon.


She
was just faking it, acting as if she understood, but Tim spoke as if he was
reading from a book.


"Your
goal was never to kill humanity. Just the Ancients. The old ones at least. You
pushed us all into responding, so that we'd make that happen? Everything bad
that's happened has your mark on it..."


Mitchell
smiled, seeming a lot happier than he normally had at weapons practice.


"Exactly
Tim. It was always about saving the world. Gray wasn't the only threat, just
the one I thought you could all survive. In a few hundred years it would have
been Brown, or Green... and everyone always undersold him. He had a
hundred things in that basement of his that could have destroyed the entire
world, and his mind was going, and had been for a long time. He couldn't even
just kill himself, thanks to his Rhetistics. But he and the others could
let themselves die, for the good of the whole. One last noble stand to keep the
world from being destroyed at the last second." He spread his hands, old
style weapon still in the right one. It gleamed a little in the bright magical
lights of the hangar.


Then,
as if it made any sense at all, he bowed to them all again, one by one.


Then
knelt on the ground, laying his head low, touching the deck, raising only a
tiny bit to speak.


"I
apologize from the bottom of my heart, for all I've done to you. Tor, it was I
who set the Larval on you, no one else. No matter what it seems like. That was
always my fault. Or, a Cordes, at any rate. Timon... I told the Larval
to set up taking you, to influence Tor into drastic action. Your torture and
pain was all my fault. I should have found a better way. I didn't know that it
would be as bad for you as it was, but that doesn't excuse the action. And
Tiera..." He stopped, and sighed then shook his head. "I didn't
make Sandra kill your Regina. That one I didn't do at all, but I could
have stopped it, and didn't act, even knowing that a girl would die, since it
would have given me away at the time."


Tiera
didn't see how, unless he meant killing Sandra before she could act, but he
didn't explain, going on instead.


"Patricia
Morgan... Gerent Lairdgren. You were in the way, so I sent word to Gala, which
ended with you both being abused in that jail. Otherwise you might well have walked
away without ever being known. I do have word however that the new Baron Gala,
Rico, passed in his sleep? I don't know if that will make any of you feel
better... From what I gather you might think that a good thing. His people do."


Trice
blinked, and then nodded a little, abstractly.


"I
don't hate that. He was a monster. Apparently you are too?" It was a mean
thing to say, given that the man was apologizing so humbly. 


Not
that Tiera didn't agree, in spirit. She could forgive him not taking action and
saving Regina, but the rest... That was a list of things that he'd actually done.


"And...
Kolb. When you were ten, and wanted to go to school to learn engineering? I was
the one that signed the papers to send you to advanced combat training instead.
Sorry about that. In hindsight, I can see it wasn't the right move. I should
have helped you to be whatever you wanted, not what our masters said you had to
be."


Then
he sat up, since no one had moved in to give him the good kicking he deserved
yet. Tiera was tempted, but Kolb spoke, his voice bland sounding.


"So,
is that it? You killed the others, you helped kill millions, tens of millions
of people in the last year, and now you kneel and grovel a bit and think it's
going to be fine? That we'll all forgive what you've done and let you go?
Perhaps give you a nice job on the new colony? Make you King of all the Earth
or the High Lord of the Star System?"


Mitchell
shook his head. He looked sad, even as a small smile came to his lips.


"No...
Kolb.... All of you... I just wanted you to know that it was never about you.
That you, all of you, are good and fresh and new. Lead them wisely, the people
of your worlds, and remember, in the end, to go out gracefully. It's the best
any of us can hope for."


He
looked at Tiera and smiled.


"Well,
we'll always have the woodpile at least, won't we?" There was a playful
air to it. The smile he gave her was cute. Charming even.


So
Tiera was caught off guard when he took the shining weapon in his right hand,
put the end of it in his mouth and made the back of his head fly off in a
shower of blood. It made a more muffled sound this time, she noticed, a feeling
of shock hitting her, as she watched Mitchell from her morning classes die.


Then
they all just stood for a bit, looking at the bodies, and the spray of blood on
the floor.


It
was, Tiera realized, over. And they'd won. So had the enemy, she thought, if
that little speech at the end had been correct. There was no reason it
shouldn't be, was there?


Everything
that had happened was done. Not forever, and really, not everything,
since there was still a rebellion in Noram, and the Earth was in danger of
dying from what had been done already, but the Ancients, the old ones, were
finished. That left only her friends and the Young Ancients, to set things
right.


After
a few minutes, she signaled to Timon. His eyes looked like steel in the hard
light.


"Yes,
Tiera?"


"Do
you have a box on you? We need to get rid of the bodies. We can just put them
in something and toss them at the Sun, right?"


He
smiled, and nodded.


"That
would be a better end than many get. Then we can go to the new colony and start
whatever we're going to do there? I also have some space stations to set
up."


Tor
looked at her and shook his head though, softly.


"We
need to get that tour done first, for real, so everyone can see Rolph.
Alphonse, I mean. Then we can go. Do you think they need bakers, on the Moon?
They have your food devices..." There was a slightly sad sound to his
voice, but he grinned when she tilted her head and nodded a bit.


"Honestly?
People will want that, I bet. Anything handmade is going to be worth more
there, since it means that someone spent real effort, and time, on it. I bet we
can still find you a good location too." She glanced at the others and smiled.
"For me, it's back to school I think. That, and Queening. Is that a
word?" She meant it to be funny, but Trice ruined it nodding her head
carefully.


"If
you say it is, then yes?"


"Oh.
Right. Let's forget it then, that's a stupid sounding word. So, a box?"


Trice
had one, and smiled while she passed it over. Then, with more care than she
would have thought, they packed their problems away in a magical case, and sent
them out toward the Sun.


Then
they all managed to work, and grieve, for what they'd lost and might never
regain. All the fallen friends and family. The lost loves that Tiera had never
even known about. Everything. She cried a bit, for Green and Brown. Even for
Julie White, and Lyn red. They'd all died so bravely. When she got around to
crying for Regina, she realized that she was actually just shedding tears for
herself.


In
the end, the girl would have wanted her to be happy, she knew. She couldn't
feel it yet, not really, but with everything else being done, maybe now she
could?


It
wouldn't be the last of her tears, but she had people that needed her, and
family. She could go on, for them.


Finally,
a few days later, they managed to get the Space Fleet tour done for real, and
then, as soon as they left to tell everyone in Noram where the Prince was, they
went home.


To
Harmony.
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